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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Africa unites against tyranny! 

The African Union (AU) held the Seventh Ordinary Session of its Assembly of 
Heads of State and Government in Banjul, Gambia on 1-2 July. The Assembly 
was well attended, signifying the importance that our continent attaches to 
the AU. And indeed, the Assembly addressed a number of issues that are of 
critical importance to the future of Africa. 

The collapse of the colonial system on our continent accelerated with the 
independence of Sudan in 1956, followed by the liberation of Ghana in 1957 
and Guinea (Conakry) in 1958. This process of liberation generated great 
hopes among the African masses that now that they had the possibility to 
exercise their right to self determination, they would build a new Africa of 
liberty, peace and prosperity. 

However, in many cases, the few decades following the liberation of the 
majority of the African countries painfully disappointed the hopes of these 
African masses. Instead of liberty, peace and prosperity, many countries 
experienced the precise opposite. In many countries, the people fell victim 
to military dictatorship, war and repression, and growing poverty. 

However this did not mean that the forces of liberty, peace and prosperity 
had been defeated for all time. Throughout the years of the existence of the 
Organisation of African Unity (OAU), from 1963, until it was replaced by the 
African Union in 2002, certainly in its documents, the OAU regularly 
reaffirmed the commitment of Africa to the objectives of liberty, peace and 
prosperity. 

The impetus towards the achievement of these goals has increased over the 
last few years. The Constitutive Act that created the AU spelt out a number 
of specific measures in this regard, thus going further than the vision 
contained in the OAU Charter. At its last Assembly in 2001, the OAU also 
authorised the institution of the New Partnership for Africa's Development 
(NEPAD), to give effect to various decisions it had taken in earlier years 
focused on Africa's socio-economic development. 

It should therefore come as no surprise that the July 2006 Banjul Assembly 
attended to some of the challenges Africa is committed to address, to deal 
with some of the negative features of the post-colonial years. Specifically, 
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I refer here to the impending prosecution of the former President of Chad, 
Hissene Habre, and the establishment of the African Court on Human and 
Peoples' Rights. 

Chad became independent in 1960, with Franc;ois Tombalbaye as its first 
President. However, an armed uprising against the government started in 
1963, following the banning of opposition parties. Ultimately President 
Tombalbaye was killed during a coup d'etat in 1975, and General Felix 
Malloum became President. After further conflict, Malloum was removed, and 
was replaced by General Goukouni Oueddei in 1979. 

He, in turn was removed by Hissene Habre in 1982. Nevertheless violent 
conflict continued, also drawing in Libya, France and the United States, 
which supported one or another of the belligerents. The conflict continued 
and Hissene Habre was overthrown in 1990 by the current President of Chad, 
Idriss Deby, who has since been elected thrice. Habre fled to Senegal, where 
he remains to this day. 

This story of coup and counter-coup in Chad exemplifies precisely the 
terrible legacy that our continent and the AU are determined to relegate to 
the past. This same legacy of armed seizure of power and rule by force is 
what led the Banjul Assembly to discuss the future of Hissene Habre. 

For a number of years, some Chadians and human rights groups have accused 
Habre of crimes against humanity, torture, war crimes and gross violation of 
human rights, allegedly committed while he was President of Chad. In this 
regard, Habre is accused of systematic torture and the murder of up to 
40,000 political opponents. 

In 2000, the Senegalese courts ruled that Habre could not be tried in 
Senegal for offences committed in Chad. However, last year, Belgium indicted 
Habre for these alleged crimes, using extra-territorial legislation that has 
now been repealed. It then applied to the Senegalese courts to extradite 
Habre to Belgium to face trial. The Senegalese courts refused to rule on the 
application. The Senegalese government then decided to ask the AU to decide 
how this matter should be handled. 

At its Khartoum Assembly in January this year, the AU decided to establish a 
'Committee of Eminent African Jurists' to advise the next (Banjul) Assembly 
on how to respond to the Senegalese request. The Khartoum Assembly however 
went on to direct that one of "benchmarks" that should guide the Jurists is 
"adherence to the principles of total rejection of impunity". 

Here we should take note of the fact that the Constitutive Act of the AU 
calls for "respect for the sanctity of human life, condemnation and 
rejection of impunity and political assassination, acts of terrorism and 
subversive activities". The Khartoum Assembly also requested the Jurists to 
"make concrete recommendations on ways and means of dealing with issues of a 
similar nature in future". 

Accepting the recommendations of the Jurists, the Banjul Assembly directed 
that Habre should be tried in the Senegalese courts. Among other things, it 
said that Senegal was obliged to do so by virtue of its obligations under 
the UN Convention Against Torture. 

In their Report to the Banjul Assembly, the Jurists said: 

"The rejection of impunity was accepted in total by the Summit. The 
Committee (of Jurists) sees no difficulty since this is a principle that has 
been recognised since World War II and is now upheld worldwide following the 
establishment of the International Criminal Court ... Africa must take account 
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of recent developments in the international criminal law arena, such as the 
Pinochet, Taylor, etc., cases have demonstrated. 

"The Committee considered that Hissene Habre cannot shield behind the 
immunity of a former Head of State to defeat the principle of total 
rejection of impunity that was adopted by the Assembly. The Committee also 
considered that in view of the nature and gravity of the crimes alleged 
against him, Hissene Habre cannot benefit from any period of limitation 
(i.e. prescription) ... 

"Chad is ... under an obligation to provide all the required judicial 
assistance, more particularly as far as access of victims and witnesses is 
concerned ... All African countries that have ratified the Convention Against 
Torture are eligible as venues to try this case ... Habre should be tried by 
an African member State - Senegal or Chad in the first instance, or by any 
other African country ... 

"The African Court on Human and Peoples' Rights, whose Protocol has already 
entered into force, and the Court of Justice of the African Union whose 
Protocol is still under the ratification process, do not have jurisdiction 
to hear criminal matters at the present time. Therefore these two 
institutions cannot hear the Habre case ... 

"The African Court should be granted jurisdiction to try criminal cases. The 
Committee therefore recommends that the on-going process that should lead to 
the establishment of a single court at the African Union level, (combining 
the Court of Human and Peoples' Rights and the African Court of Justice), 
should confer criminal jurisdiction on that court. The Committee further 
recommends that the text should be adopted through the quickest procedures 
possible." 

The decisions taken by the Khartoum and Banjul AU Assemblies, and the 
recommendations of the Committee of Eminent African Jurists, unequivocally 
demonstrate the determination of the African continent to ensure that our 
peoples should never again fall victim to tyranny and the denial or 
violation of their human rights. 

They send a powerful message to all governments on our continent that Africa 
will not, again, stand by as any of these governments commits crimes against 
or in any way abuse the people. 

To emphasise this point, the 11 judges of the African Court on Human and 
Peoples' Rights were sworn in during the Banjul Assembly. This court should 
therefore soon be operational. We are proud that one of our 
Judges-President, the Hon Bernard Ngoepe, was also chosen to serve as one of 
the 11 judges. 

This Court has been formed to adjudicate matters that arise from the African 
Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights. Among others, the Charter says: 

"Human beings are inviolable. Every human being shall be entitled to respect 
for his life and the integrity of his person. No one may be arbitrarily 
deprived of this right. Every individual shall have the right to the respect 
of the dignity inherent in a human being and to the recognition of his legal 
status. All forms of exploitation and degradation of man particularly 
slavery, slave trade, torture, cruel, inhuman or degrading punishment and 
treatment shall be prohibited. Every individual shall have the right to 
liberty and to the security of his person. No one may be deprived of his 
freedom except for reasons and conditions previously laid down by law. In 
particular, no one may be arbitrarily arrested or detained." 
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The Protocol governing the establishment of the Court goes on to say: "If 
the Court finds that there has been violation of a human or peoples' right, 
it shall make appropriate orders to remedy the violation, including the 
payment of fair compensation or reparation. In cases of extreme gravity and 
urgency, and when necessary to avoid irreparable harm to persons, the Court 
shall adopt such provisional measures as it deems necessary ... The States 
parties to the present Protocol undertake to comply with the judgment in any 
case to which they are parties within the time stipulated by the Court and 
to guarantee its execution." 

Our movement cannot but salute and support the far-reaching decisions taken 
by the AU to put in place concrete measures and institutions to prohibit and 
punish tyranny and violation of human rights. These objectives have been a 
central feature of the goals of our movement since its foundation 94 years 
ago. 

In his famous Address at the Founding Conference of the ANC on 8 
January, 1912, Pixley ka lsaka Seme said: "The white people of this country 
have formed what is known as the Union of South Africa - a union in which we 
have no voice in the making of the laws and no part in their administration. 
We have therefore called you to this Conference so that we can together 
devise ways and means of forming our national union for the purpose of 
creating national unity and defending our rights and privileges." 

The 1943 "Africans' Claims" said "there (shall) be established peace which 
will afford ... all peoples and races the means of dwelling in safety within 
their own boundaries, and which will afford the assurance that all men in 
all lands shall live out their lives in freedom from fear, want and 
oppression." 

The Freedom Charter said: "The people shall govern. All shall be equal 
before the law: no one shall be imprisoned, deported or restricted without a 
fair trial; no one shall be condemned by the order of any Government 
official...AII shall enjoy equal human rights." 

All these aspirations, for whose realisation many of our people sacrificed 
their lives, have now been incorporated in our country's Constitution. This 
reality obliges us, at all times, to continue to respect the commitment made 
in the Constitutive Act of the AU, and confirmed by the Khartoum and Banjul 
Assemblies, "to promote and protect human and peoples' rights, consolidate 
democratic institutions and culture, and to ensure good governance and the 
rule of law." 

Thabo Mbeki 

MIGRATION <Viewpoint- Malusi Gigaba> 

Blame crime on criminals, not foreigners 

The recent spate of crimes allegedly committed by foreign nationals in South 
Africa has turned our attention towards the relationship between immigrants 
and crime. Several people have called on the Minister of Home Affairs to 
tighten the borders and to commit the immigration officers, as one person 
said, to "hunt and deport all illegal immigrants". Easily, recklessly and 
without any substance, some people have argued that most crime in South 
Africa is committed by foreign nationals, regardless of the fact that a mere 
visit to Correctional Centres in our country would prove this to be false. 

The criminals who are foreign nationals have touched a raw nerve among many 
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South Africans and prompted the worst in them, raising the real fear that we 
may begin, unless we are careful and pre-emptive, to see xenophobic violence 
and related intolerances. Most foreign nationals in our country are 
themselves irked by the behaviour of the criminal element among them because 
they know that this element exposes them to danger and negative sentiment, 
thus making them vulnerable to crime, discrimination and intolerance. 

The fact that there are many South Africans serving long sentences in the 
prisons of South East Asia and South, Central and North America for drug 
trafficking, while others plotted coups in some African countries, does not 
mean that all South Africans living in those countries are, perforce, 
criminals. It would be a tragedy and unfair if the rest of us were judged, 
when travelling, studying or working abroad, by the actions of a coterie of 
criminals who may be sharing the same nationality as we do. 

These issues are human rights issues. They have little to do with the fact 
that not so long ago, and for over three decades, the rest of Africa hosted 
South Africans as refugees, and at great cost to these many countries. Some 
of these countries, such as Botswana, Zimbabwe, Mozambique, Angola and 
Lesotho, as a result, were even raided and their nationals killed in their 
sleep by the apartheid regime. South Africa owes Africa a lot for the loyal 
and unflinching role she played to help secure our liberation. 
Notwithstanding that, South Africa has human rights obligations towards 
migrants living in our country. Those obligations exclude tolerance for 
crime, whether committed by locals or foreign nationals. We should treat all 
criminals the same, be they South African or not. 

It is estimated that during the 1980s and 1990s, the numbers of Mexicans who 
migrated to the United States (US) increased from about 200,000 to 300,000. 
Of the nine million Mexicans currently living in the US, 4. 7 million are 
illegal and undocumented. According to Francisco Alba, writing in "Mexico: A 
Crucial Crossroads", political and security concerns did not discourage 
poor, desperate, or ambitious Mexicans from crossing into the US, whether 
legally and openly, or surreptitiously and undocumented. People are prepared 
to take the risks to migrate, even if multi-billion dollar physical barriers 
are erected, whether those barriers include the possibility of being 
devoured by the lions in the Kruger National Park, being toasted by the 
electric fences or drowned in vicious rivers. 

In his letter, "Is there anybody there!", in ANC TODAY Vol 5 No 40, 
President Thabo Mbeki quoted from the UK 'Sunday Herald Online' of 2 October 
2005, which had published an article written by Elizabeth Nash, entitled 
"Spain's borders strengthened after African refugees storm European 
frontier", in which she said: 

"African refugees have been tramping north and hammering on the doors of 
Europe for years, desperate to flee poverty, war and oppression to reach the 
promised land of plenty and freedom. But last week's bloody border raids on 
Spain's tiny Moroccan possessions of Ceuta and Melilla showed that today's 
would-be immigrants are more resolute, more organised and more numerous than 
ever before. 

"On Thursday, five were killed trying to force their way through Africa's 
only land route to Europe. Eight died in total in September. Survivors tell 
of death-defying odysseys across Africa, with many risking drowning in 
packed, rickety launches that wash up on Spanish beaches two or three times 
a week. 

"Last week, thousands of strong, young men at the razor-wire frontiers of 
these half-forgotten Spanish possessions launched their most spectacular 
raid yet upon fortress Europe. Up to 600 Africans stormed Ceuta's barbed 



perimeter using primitive ladders improvised from branches lashed together 
with belts. Last Tuesday and Wednesday, similar human avalanches assailed 
Melilla to the east. Scores were injured, hundreds got through, and 
thousands remained to try again." 

These economic migrants, President Mbeki said, would have traversed many, 
many countries to reach Morocco, far north, and finally travel to Spain and 
Italy, another European country close to Africa. This migration creates a 
sense of being swamped, which prompted a former Italian Cabinet Minister, to 
advocate the use of maximum military force to stop the "invaders", saying: 
"Illegal immigrants must be hounded out, either nicely or nastily ... " In 
some of the public comments that have been made calling for the tightening 
of South Africa's borders smacks of this drivel. We would condemn it when it 
emanated from an Italian right-wing minister as we would if it emanated from 
a South African citizen. 

Events such as the Jeppestown shoot-out emphasise the fact that crime has no 
borders and, as such, it requires cross-border solutions and cooperation 
between countries. Furthermore, it requires that the crime-fighting 
mechanism be strengthened, including through further enhancing the capacity 
of our law enforcement agencies to deal with crime, regardless of who 
committed it and from which country they originate. The police services must 
establish strong, corruption-free, relations with migrant communities to 
assist in rooting out the criminal elements among them. Immigrant groups in 
South Africa must undertake their own responsibility willingly to offer such 
cooperation with the police, bearing in mind that criminals do all migrants 
a major disservice and imperil their stay in South Africa. It is thus in 
their interests to cooperate with the local police services to stamp out 
crime and corruption. It is not fair to many migrants in our country that 
they all be tarnished by the criminal acts of a few. 

Another dangerous assumption made through statements like that only tight 
border control would deter crime is that only African foreign nationals 
account for all the crime committed by foreign nationals in South Africa. 
This is obviously wrong, as those who commit the most dangerous and 
organised crimes in our country are also from Europe and Asia. Africans are 
the most visible because of our stereotypes on the one hand, and the fact 
that most of us interact on a daily basis with working class migrants whom 
we see on the streets of our major cities and residential areas. The big 
dogs live in the exclusive suburbs and use all manner of sophisticated fraud 
to travel and live anywhere legally. 

The experiences of the US, Spain, Italy, France and other European countries 
suggest that no country has succeeded to stem migration by shutting its 
borders from illegal migrants. Mexicans and other Latin Americans jump high 
electric fences and evade US guards to reach the US. Africans construct 
make-shift boats to sail across the Mediterranean sea; they swim across 
rivers with vicious crocodiles or brave the wild beasts crossing reserves to 
arrive at their destination in the hope that this would bring them and their 
families long-sought relief from poverty. As President Mbeki said, the 
international media continues frequently to tell the tragic story of many 
unarmed Africans who seek "to enter the Iberian Peninsula and Western Europe 
floating over the Mediterranean on inflatable rubber dinghies" in order "to 
work as underlings in a modern Europe that putatively offers them the 
possibility to earn the meagre wherewithal provided by a low wage, which 
would determine whether they live or die". 

Migration is not a new phenomenon; it has been happening for centuries. 
During this epoch of globalisation it is reasonable to assume that it shall 
intensify. Historically, migrants have had a tremendously positive impact on 
the cultural, socioeconomic and political institutions of the countries in 
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which they settle. Everyone must simply open their eyes and rid themselves 
of the heavy chain of prejudice hanging around their necks to be able to see 
the positive impact that the migrants can bring. Migration has also a major 
impact on the national question in every nation state, as they lead to 
population increases and bring new elements that make the national question 
ever-more complex. 

Many developed countries, confronted with these largely working class 
migrants erect fortresses of all sorts to prevent them from entering their 
countries. This explains the class realities of international migration, 
which, when the gender aspect is added, makes it clear that the process be 
properly managed. Migrants are vulnerable in their countries of origin, 
during transit and in the countries of destination where they settle. 

Why should South Africa join the band of countries who, like King Canute, 
are hell-bent on staving off the ever-approaching waves of the sea? The 
challenge for South Africa, southern Africa, Africa and all other countries 
experiencing large inflows of migrants is to move away from control and 
prevention towards the management of migration. In a situation where people 
are prepared to undertake hazardous journeys, including scaling the high 
security fences that surround Europe and the US, and where undocumented 
migrants continue to rise regardless of these efforts, does it make sense to 
persist to seek to control migration? It would seem that multi-lateral and 
multi-national multi-stakeholder efforts are required to deal with this 
challenge, including that which is posed by the criminal element that 
commits crime across borders. 

The demand that the Department of Home Affairs must stop illegal migrants 
from entering South Africa will fail like the European and US efforts failed 
because they do not address the fundamental issues that have to do with 
migration. The problem caused by foreign criminals must be dealt with under 
our crime prevention and combating strategies, so that we do not fight 
short-sightedness by removing our teeth. 

More comprehensively, the New Partnership for Africa's Development (NEPAD) 
and other related sustainable development initiatives are intended precisely 
to help with the management of this challenge of international migration. 
The African poor who migrate, mostly vulnerably without proper documents, 
facing the danger of death, prison, deportation or xenophobia, seek only to 
serve as lowly so that they and their families may escape poverty. In the 
long term, and on a sustainable basis, development provides the greater hope 
that migration may be alleviated and thus better managed. Development would 
alleviate, on the one hand, the greater impetus for migration and would, on 
the other, create conditions for most countries to be able to accommodate 
the migrants. Most people are intolerant of migrants because of their own 
socioeconomic conditions. However, most countries tolerate, welcome and 
recruit skilled and wealthy migrants. Therefore, it is the challenge posed 
by working class and women migrants that must be dealt with holistically, 
not merely by shutting down borders, or hoping that vicious oceans and wild 
beasts will stop migrants. 

South Africans have to understand the enormous historical political and 
moral responsibility that we bear in Africa in the campaign to eradicate 
poverty, underdevelopment and poor governance, which would make it 
unnecessary for the African poor to risk so much in search for a better life 
elsewhere. They must also understand that this will be a long haul and a 
difficult project. It will require understanding, tenacity, solidarity and 
hard work on our part as a people. 

There are many efforts to pursue North-South development partnerships, as 
well as South-South and African partnerships. There are many efforts to 

Page 7 j 



{~09avJ.1,Qgarie Reddy -ANC Today 7 July 2006 

manage migration all over the world. South Africans must understand the 
multilateral agreements their country has entered into with other southern 
African states to facilitate the free movement of people throughout the 
region. This means that even those with criminal intentions will be able to 
move more freely throughout the region. Migration policy is never designed 
with criminals in mind, but with law-abiding citizens in mind, in a world 
where goods and capital have gained absolutely free movement. The entire 
region has a responsibility to cooperate to fight the global criminal 
element, as recent events in South Africa obviously suggest. 

The best way to enhance the common welfare and the defence of our 
self-interest is to step up our development efforts. We must have sufficient 
political will to end the poverty that drives thousands of Africans to walk 
across the length and width of our continent, into far away places as 
Europe. To quote President Mbeki's letter again: "However, despite the 
casualties, and many others that go unreported, including those who perish 
as they try to cross the Sahara and the Mediterranean, the millions of the 
poor of the south are massing in the forests, on the hills and the sea 
shores that surround Fortress Europe. Their numbers will continue to grow. 
They will persist in the effort to use their bodies as the assault force 
that will break down the walls of the Fortress that is maintained to 
guarantee the privileged lives of the rich, and insulate them from the 
pressing demands of the poor". The same is true for South Africa and other 
countries in Africa perceived to be better off. 

The poor will not ride away, cower or simply lie down and die. They will 
keep coming, despite the physical barriers, and will keep crossing 
forbidding deserts, wild animal reserves and menacing seas and rivers. 

** Malusi Gigaba is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at26.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org .za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe. html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

An African prayer for peace 

As Africans we are always thirsty for good news about all the countries of 
our continent to assess the progress we are making towards the renewal of 
Africa. It is therefore always very distressing to hear news that recalls 
the painful past of violent conflicts, wars, military dictatorships and 
famines, against which our continent is trying to turn its back. 

May 5 seemed to be yet another day of good news for our continent, 
signalling that we were indeed advancing towards the realisation of the goal 
of Africa's renaissance. 

On this day, Sudan took a step forward towards the restoration of peace in 
Darfur, as the Government of Sudan and one faction of the Sudan Liberation 
Movement/Army (SLM/A) signed a peace agreement in Abuja, Nigeria, after a 
protracted process of negotiations. 

We take this opportunity once more to thank Nigerian President Olusegun 
Obasanjo, the African Union (AU) Mediator, Salim Ahmed Salim, and others who 
have been involved in the process to assist the Sudanese parties to conclude 
a comprehensive agreement that would end the costly conflict in Darfur. 

We must also salute the Government of Sudan and Minni Arcua Minnawi and his 
faction of the SLM/A for taking the critical step to sign the negotiated 
agreement, thus creating the possibility for peace to return to Darfur, the 
refugees and internally displaced people to return to their homes, and the 
process of reconstruction and development in Darfur to commence. 

It is most unfortunate that another faction of the SLM/A, led by Abdel Wahed 
Mohammed al-Nur, as well as the second Darfur rebel movement, the Justice 
and Equality Movement (JEM), decided not to sign the peace agreement. All of 
us therefore have an obligation to support President Obasanjo, AU Mediator 
Salim Salim, the AU Commission and others who have worked hard to secure the 
agreement of the warring parties in Darfur. 

The agreement signed by the Government of Sudan and the SLM/A (Minnawi 
group) includes critically important elements that would have to be 
addressed in any agreement genuinely intended permanently to end the 
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conflict in Darfur. These are: 

* a comprehensive ceasefire; 
* a programme to disarm all non-statutory forces and integrate them in the 
national security forces; 
* a resource-sharing formula; 
* a power sharing agreement; and, 
* dialogue and reconciliation within Darfur. 

These issues parallel the similar issues contained in the Sudan 
Comprehensive Peace Agreement (CPA) signed in Nairobi, Kenya in January 
2005, concluding the similarly protracted negotiations between the 
Government of Sudan and the Sudan People's Liberation Movement/Army, then 
led by the late Dr John Garang de Mabior. 

Ever since the CPA was signed, we have been of the view that it provides an 
appropriate framework for the resolution of the crisis in Darfur. 
Necessarily, anything agreed about the future of Darfur has to be consistent 
with the CPA We are certain that the Sudanese negotiators in Abuja 
understand this critical reality. 

Though the CPA is a product of negotiations between two Sudanese players, 
the predominantly Arab and Moslem Government of Sudan and the SPLM/A, 
representing the black and non-Moslem Southern Sudan, it is of central 
relevance to the whole of Sudan. It creates the basis for the reconstruction 
and development of the whole of Sudan as a viable, stable and democratic 
federal state. 

Obviously, anything agreed about Darfur cannot and should not result in 
unravelling the CPA Rather, it should help to give meaning to the people in 
Darfur of the provisions contained in the CPA 

These include precisely the same issues contained in the Abuja Agreement on 
Darfur, such as equitably sharing political power and the country's wealth, 
and respecting the national, ethnic, linguistic, cultural and religious 
diversity of Sudan. 

In the past we have said that with the conclusion and faithful 
implementation of the CPA, Sudan could provide our continent with a very 
important example of what we should do to address the fundamental problems 
that have resulted in conflict and instability in many African countries. 

This is one of the central considerations that the Sudanese negotiators in 
Abuja must take into account as they negotiate what, for them, might seem to 
be merely a fight about the future of Darfur. 

They must keep to the fore the understanding that what they will decide is 
of critical importance to Darfur, Sudan and Africa as a whole. This is one 
of the reasons that the African Union must remain centrally involved in 
working with the Government of Sudan and the population in Darfur to bring 
lasting peace to this region of Sudan. 

The conflict in Darfur has resulted in strained relations and heightened 
tension between Sudan and Chad. The latter is now faced with the threat of a 
civil war. The Government of Chad has openly blamed the Government of Sudan 
for supporting the armed groups that have engaged in military campaigns to 
overthrow the Government of Chad. 

Similarly, the Government of Sudan has accused elements within the Chadian 
Government of supporting the rebels in Darfur. The situation is of course 
complicated by the fact that Sudan and Chad share some ethnic groups, such 



as the Zaghawa who live both in Sudan and Chad, and move freely across the 
boundary between these two countries drawn by the colonial powers. 

The negative impact of the Darfur conflict on inter-state relations, as 
between Sudan and Chad, as well as Eritrea to the east, which Sudan accuses 
of supporting the Darfur rebels, must communicate the strong message to the 
Sudanese negotiators in Abuja that, truly, the resolution of the Darfur 
crisis and the overall challenges of Sudan, would make an important 
contribution to the resolution of Africa's problems. 

One of Sudan's eminent sons, Mansour Khalid, a distinguished politician, 
international diplomat and writer, published a book in 2003, entitled "War 
and Peace in Sudan: A Tale of Two Countries." The book deals with the long 
war between the North and the South of Sudan, which ended with the signing 
of the Sudan CPA 

In his book, Mansour Khalid makes an important observation that the Sudanese 
negotiators in Abuja should take to heart, as should all of us as Africans, 
as we work to build stable and democratic diverse African nation states. 
Khalid wrote: 

"In the case of Sudan, the mainspring of war has been iniquitous attempts by 
one group to gain immoderate advantage over a presumed rival under the 
pretence of enhancing 'national' acquirements narrowly perceived. 

"In this light, Sudan's war may fairly be traced to a sense of perverted 
nationalism that never cared to keep the mean between two extremes. 
Invariably, perverted nationalisms are driven by a winner-take-all 
inclination. On no account do they put up with relinquishing a little; they 
always hunger for taking all. 

"This acquisitiveness invites, as a matter of course, retortion by those who 
suffer most from its consequences either to reparate injuries or end 
injustices (real or perceived). Those root causes of conflict, if not 
identified, recognised and dealt with, inescapably fester and burst." 

A just resolution of the conflict in Darfur, and all the other historic 
tensions that have affected Sudan, must indeed be based on the repudiation 
of any winner-takes-all approach, which makes it impossible to build the 
inclusive societies that are the only condition for the achievement of 
peace, stability and national unity and reconciliation in all African 
countries. 

Everything must be done to expand the reach of the agreement signed in Abuja 
on 5 May, by ensuring that all Darfurians are persuaded to board the 
Sudanese peace train. Africa, and not only Darfur, Sudan and Chad, has great 
need for that piece of good news. 

Thabo Mbeki 

RULE OF LAW 

Democratic institutions on a firm footing 

The trial of ANC Deputy President Jacob Zuma, which came to a conclusion in 
the Johannesburg High Court this week, confirms that our democratic 
institutions are on a firm footing. 

This was the view of the ANC and its Alliance partners - the SA Communist 
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Party (SACP) and the Congress of South African Trade Unions (COSATU) - who 
welcomed and accepted the judgement acquitting Deputy President Zuma on a 
charge of rape. 

The Alliance partners have consistently indicated their support for the 
principled position that the law should be allowed to take its course, and 
that the rights and dignity of both the complainant and the accused needed 
to be respected and upheld. 

The Alliance welcomed the fact that the case was conducted in line with key 
tenets of South African justice. These included that no-one shall be above 
the law, as enshrined in the Freedom Charter; the statement contained in our 
Constitution that: "Everyone is equal before the law and has the right to 
equal protection and benefit of the law"; and the Criminal Procedure Second 
Amendment Bill, 2001, which says: "the accused has the right to be presumed 
innocent until proved guilty beyond reasonable doubt". 

"We are relieved that this trial has come to a conclusion, as it has been 
distressing not only for the families involved, but also for the Alliance 
and the country as a whole. 

"The trial process confirms that our democratic institutions, which we 
fought for over many years, are on a firm footing. The verdict was reached 
after an exhaustive and transparent process. 

"We call on all South Africans to accept and respect the judgement handed 
down today. The judgement means that Jacob Zuma is innocent of the charges 
levelled against him, and, as the judge indicated, was falsely accused," the 
Alliance partners said in a statement. 

Support for due legal process and respect for the judgement, regardless of 
its finding, is a necessary part of our common responsibility to uphold and 
protect South Africa's democratic constitutional order. 

The Alliance extended a special message of support and empathy to both 
families involved, who, during a distressing time, have had to endure the 
public exposure of personal details that would under other circumstances 
have remained private. 

The Alliance partners reaffirmed their abhorrence of the crime of rape and 
all other forms of violence against women. We will continue to press for the 
severest possible punishments for those found guilty of such offences. 

They noted the comments made by Judge Willem van der Merwe on the need of 
all sections of society, including the media and other commentators, to 
respect the court and due process of law, not to proceed from a position of 
ignorance, and to understand that evidence led in a trial should not be 
taken as policy statements, particularly regarding the issue of HIV and 
AIDS. 

Now that the case has been brought to an end, the Alliance commended its 
membership, in particular, and the people of South Africa, in general, for 
heeding the call to allow the legal process to run its course; to respect 
the rights and dignity of those involved; and to exercise discipline, 
patience and restraint. 

WHAT THE MEDIA SAYS 

The difference between appearance and reality 
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For some years now, the newspaper, Business Day, has not hidden its 
antipathy towards our movement and government. It has seized every possible 
opportunity to try to discredit both these valued national institutions. 

In this regard, it has worked consistently to acclaim and promote everything 
and everybody it saw as actually or potentially capable of contributing to 
the weakening and defeat of these institutions. 

Ever determined to achieve the success of its special project, at all costs, 
it has not hesitated even to peddle outright lies to advance its cause. It 
obviously proceeds from the conviction that no activity whatsoever is 
prohibited in the promotion of its strategic objective. 

Strategically, its objective is to remove the ANC from its position of 
leadership of the nation, and replace it with another political force. This 
also entails the possible transformation of the ANC itself into a 
qualitatively new entity, while enabling the partners of Business Day to 
appropriate to themselves the leadership and control, the name and noble 
heritage of the ANC. 

To put this cloak of deceit in place, an intense struggle would be waged to 
achieve the objective to transform our movement into an instrument that 
would in reality be radically different from what the masses of our people 
have known from their experience of many decades. 

Thus, despite the familiar rhetoric it would use, the "new'' ANC would, in 
substance, cease to be the representative of the objectives and the value 
system that have helped to sustain the hopes and the revolutionary and 
fighting spirit of our people for centuries. 

In its 3 May 2006 edition, Business Day published an editorial entitled 
"Democratic institutions". In the main, this piece appears to be focused on 
recognising and paying tribute to President Thabo Mbeki's respect for our 
democracy and our democratic institutions. 

However, relevant to what we have said about the well-established strategic 
goal of the newspaper, the true import of this editorial is in its 'sting in 
the tail', contained in its last two paragraphs. The editorial provides an 
excellent example of the difference between phenomenon and essence, between 
appearance and reality. 

The two paragraphs make the firm assertion that President Mbeki and the 
government he leads are determined to undermine one of the outstanding 
products of our struggles, our democratically elected national parliament. 
The newspaper described our national parliament as "arguably the most 
important of all our democratic institutions". 

As an important aside, we must note that strangely and most regrettably, for 
Business Day "parliament" only means the National Assembly, with no 
consideration for the important constitutional reality that "parliament" 
also includes the National Council of Provinces. 

In the editorial, the newspaper makes an allegation about "Mbeki's apparent 
antipathy towards parliament, with which he seems to want as little to do as 
possible in his personal capacity, including reducing the occasions where he 
is forced to answer questions in the house to an absolute minimum". 

It also says that "the parliamentary committees' ability to oversee the 
executive has also been repeatedly undermined during (Mbeki's) presidency". 
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It therefore concludes that "(Mbeki) needs to re-examine his own attitude 
towards what is arguably the most important of all our democratic 
institutions, (our national parliament)". 

Of course, Business Day would never be able to produce any facts to 
substantiate any of the allegations it makes about the President's and 
government's disrespect for parliament. 

The point, however, is that the newspaper is not interested in the truth. 
This is because the truth would be an obstacle to the pursuit of its 
strategic anti-ANC and anti-government goals. It must therefore ensure that 
is readers have no knowledge of the factual reality of the functioning of 
our democratic system. 

Once every quarter, during the annual parliamentary session, President Mbeki 
stands for two hours at the podium of the National Assembly to answer 
questions posed by Members of the Assembly. 

This arrangement was agreed through negotiations between the Presidency and 
the National Assembly, conducted after President Mbeki assumed his position 
after the 1999 elections. It was not imposed unilaterally by President Mbeki 
on the Assembly. In the period since this agreement was concluded, to date, 
the President has done everything to honour it. 

Because it has no facts whatsoever to demonstrate its assertion, Business 
Day would never be able to show what the President has done over the last 6 
years, to date, to "reduce the occasions where he is forced to answer 
questions in the house to an absolute minimum". The point, however, is that 
the newspaper is not interested in the truth. 

Throughout his presidency, from 1994 to 1999, and with the conscious 
cooperation and approval of the National Assembly, President Mandela was 
never required to interact and never interacted with Members of the Assembly 
to "answer questions in the house". 

We know of no occasion when Business Day, or anybody else, criticised this 
as showing disrespect by President Mandela for "arguably the most important 
of all our democratic institutions", or undermining democracy. 

As Deputy President during the Mandela presidency, Mbeki answered National 
Assembly Members' questions every week or fortnight, speaking on behalf of 
the Presidency. This included answering questions that, in writing, had been 
posed expressly to President Mandela. 

Subsequently, then Deputy President Jacob Zuma, and later, Deputy President 
Phumzile Mlambo-Ngcuka, have both continued exactly the tradition that was 
established during the period when President Mbeki was Deputy President. 

These Deputy Presidents were and have been reinforced by the fact that now, 
contrary to the 1994/99 period, the President of the Republic answers 
questions in the National Assembly, within time frames agreed with the 
National Assembly. No member of the National Assembly has therefore depended 
on the Deputy Presidents to answer questions these members want to pose 
directly to the President. 

From the very first day of our democratic order in 1994, our members in 
government have respected the principle of collective responsibility that 
informs the work of cabinet. It was for this reason that, during the years 
of our first democratic parliament, the National Assembly accepted that the 
Deputy President could answer all questions for the Presidency, including 
President Mandela. 
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The ANC-led government continues to respect this principle of collective 
responsibility. In this regard, and by agreement, Deputy President 
Mlambo-Ngcuka answers questions in the National Assembly fortnightly, 
representing the Presidency, including President Mbeki. 

Any suggestion that the Presidency, including President Mbeki, has sought to 
reduce its exposure to "members' questions" is entirely false. This 
suggestion has been made with absolute contempt for the truth, to promote a 
particular agenda. 

Apart from the prescribed four annual two-hour periods when the President 
must, in person, answer questions posed by Members of the National Assembly, 
every year, the President is also obliged to interact with the National 
Assembly on two other occasions. 

These are the presentation of the State of the Nation Address, which marks 
the opening of the annual session of parliament, and the Debate on the 
Budget of the Presidency. 

On both occasions, members of the National Assembly are afforded the 
opportunity to respond to the President's addresses. As during "question 
time", on these occasions the President has to respond to the debate that 
follows his presentations. 

We must also make the point that with regard to the Budget Vote of the 
Presidency, the debate of this vote gives the specific opportunity to 
Members of the National Assembly to comment as they wish on the performance 
of the President, the Deputy President and the Minister in the Presidency, 
within the context of their constitutional, legal and societal 
responsibilities. 

In the twelve years of our democracy, nobody, including the Presidency, has 
ever tried to restrict or circumscribe any comments that members of the 
National Assembly might want to make, outside the context of rules decided 
exclusively by Parliament itself. 

In addition, the President also addresses the National Assembly on various 
important national and international occasions, both at his request and in 
response to invitations extended to him by the National Assembly. 

With regard to the latter, the National Assembly, rather than the President, 
makes the determination as to whether the President's statement should be 
debated by the House or not. 

With respect to the rest of the national executive, all our ministers and 
deputy ministers regularly appear before the parliamentary portfolio 
committees, both at their own request and in response to invitations 
extended to them by these committees. 

Contrary to what Business Day said about "the parliamentary committees' 
ability to oversee the executive", no section of the National Executive has 
ever refused to appear before and account to these committees. 

To confirm this, one only needs to understand the budget processes, 
including the consideration of Supplementary Estimates. Neither the Annual 
Budget nor the Estimates could legally be allocated without honest and open 
interaction between the Legislature and the Executive, since the former 
allocates the public funds that enable the latter to function. 

In addition, each national department of government has to submit an Annual 
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Report to parliament, which is duly considered by the legislature. All 
national departments of government have done this in all the years of 
democracy, respecting the task of the legislature to exercise its task to 
oversee the executive. 

Every week during the parliamentary session, adequate time is allocated by 
the National Assembly for ministers and deputy ministers, organised in 
clusters, to answer questions posed by members of the Assembly. 

Therefore, Business Day has an obligation to explain what it meant when it 
said that "the parliamentary committees' ability to oversee the executive 
has also been repeatedly undermined during (Mbeki's) presidency". It must 
also answer the question about what happened in the period 1999-2006, as 
different from 1994-99, which proves this editorial assertion. 

Regrettably, we have not discussed the important issue of the interaction 
between the Presidency and the National Executive on one hand, and the NGOP 
on the other, which is an important House that Business Day obviously 
discounts as part of our parliament. Hopefully, we will have an opportunity 
in future to address this important matter. 

Over the recent past, to date, our movement has had to address various 
specific challenges which it has never had to confront in the past. It would 
be idle to pretend that these have not and do not present a problematic 
situation to the entirety of our membership, organisation and popular base. 

Those dedicated to the task to oppose and defeat us, such as Business Day, 
have made and are making the major mistake that all this gives them the 
God-sent opportunity to insert themselves into this situation, in their 
interest. 

Accordingly, they are working hard to promote the weakening and destruction 
of our movement, trying at all costs to exacerbate what they have convinced 
themselves are irreconcilable contradictions within our ranks. At the same 
time, they strive to drive a wedge between our movement and the masses of 
our people, to undermine our mass support. 

There are a number of factors that distinguish us from our political and 
ideological opponents, such as Business Day. One of these is that, at all 
times, we respect the truth. Another is that, at all times, we pursue 
policies focused on serving the interests especially of the poor of our 
country. 

Yet another is that we make no promises to the people which cannot be 
achieved. Another is that we will never abandon the direction and the value 
system that has positioned the ANG, in the minds and hearts of the masses of 
our people, as their trusted leader. 

Business Day may fight against us, and is free to do so. Neither the ANG nor 
the government will do anything to limit the capacity of this determined 
opponent to pursue its goals. 

However, we know this as a matter of fact, that whatever might have happened 
yesterday and today, the hopes and prayers of the opponents of our movement, 
including Business Day, that during the 94th year of our fighting existence, 
we will collapse under a heap of internal contradictions, encouraged by 
forces external to our movement, will be stillborn. The ANG lives! The ANG 
leads! 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Celebrate the Constitution - our national social compact! 

Monday, 8 May, will be one of our red letter days this year. On this day we 
will celebrate the 10th anniversary of the adoption of our Constitution on 8 
May 1996. 

This must indeed be a day of celebration for our nation. This is because we 
can truly say that for an entire decade, whatever our challenges, our people 
have demonstrated their loyalty to the fundamental law of our country, and 
the national social compact into which they entered in 1996. 

We refer here not to a passive acceptance of what our Constitution 
prescribes. Rather, we are talking of what all of us have done to give life 
and meaning to the prescriptions we wrote into the Constitution. 

We are therefore speaking of what we have done to exercise our right to 
self-determination that is enshrined in our Constitution. This is important 
for us, because it has always been at the very heart of the objectives of 
our movement for national liberation. 

This reality, and therefore the tasks of our movement in the context of the 
10th anniversary of our Constitution, poses particular and pointed 
challenges to our movement, which has a continuing responsibility to lead 
the struggle for the fundamental social transformation of our country. 

The rare opportunity provided by the celebration of a decade of our 
Constitution confronts us with the challenge openly to speak of some of the 
challenges that face our movement in the aftermath of the victory of the 
national democratic revolution. 

Our movement underlined its pursuit of the fundamental objective of national 
self-determination as early as 1943, when the annual ANC Congress adopted 
the historic document, 'The Africans' Claims'. This was a response to the 
1941 'Atlantic Charter' elaborated by US President Franklin D Roosevelt and 
British Prime Minister Winston Churchill, which later evolved into the 
United Nations Charter. 



With regard to the critical issue of self-determination, 'The Africans' 
Claims' quoted one of the articles in the 'Atlantic Charter', which said: 
"(The signatories) respect the right of all peoples to choose the form of 
government under which they will live; and they wish to see sovereign rights 
and self government restored to those who have been forcibly deprived of 
them." 

Responding to this commitment, 'The Africans' Claims' said: "The principle 
of Self Determination, made famous by President Wilson in his Fourteen 
Points on behalf of small nations, has been reaffirmed by this article of 
the Charter. This principle of self determination necessarily raises not 
only issues relating to the independent existence of small nations besides 
their more powerful neighbours but those also concerning the political 
rights and status of minorities and of Africans now held under European 
tutelage ... 

"We believe that the acid test of this third article of the Charter is its 
application to the African continent. In certain parts of Africa it should 
be possible to accord Africans sovereign rights and to establish 
administrations of their own choosing. But in other parts of Africa where 
there are the peculiar circumstances of a politically entrenched European 
minority, ruling a majority African population, the demands of the Africans 
for full citizenship rights and direct participation in all the councils of 
the state should be recognised. This is most urgent in the Union of South 
Africa." 

What our movement described in 1943 as "most urgent in the Union of South 
Africa" took 51 years to achieve, and 53 years to entrench in the final 
document elaborated and adopted by the elected representatives of our people 
as our basic law, the Constitution adopted in 1996. 

Nelson Mandela captured the historic importance of the adoption of this 
Constitution when he addressed the Constitutional Assembly, during the same 
occasion, on 8 May, when the Members of the Assembly voted to adopt the 
Constitution. He said: 

"The brief seconds when the majority of Honourable Members quietly assented 
to the new basic law of the land have captured, in a fleeting moment, the 
centuries of history that the South African people have endured in search of 
a better future. 

"As one, you, the representatives of the overwhelming majority of South 
Africans, have given voice to the yearning of millions. 

"And so it has come to pass, that South Africa today undergoes her rebirth, 
cleansed of a horrible past, matured from a tentative beginning, and 
reaching out to the future with confidence ... 

"Now it is universally acknowledged that unity and reconciliation are 
written in the hearts of millions of South Africans. They are an indelible 
principle of our founding pledge. They are the glowing fire of our New 
Patriotism. They shall remain the condition for reconstruction and 
development, in as much as reconstruction and development will depend on 
unity and reconciliation. 

"Our consensus speaks of the maturing of our young democracy. It speaks of 
the trust that has grown in the blast furnace of practical work, as we, 
together, rolled up our sleeves to tackle the real problems. Today we 
celebrate that coming of age ... 

"We have a commitment and a mandate from the overwhelming majority of our 
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people in this country to transform South Africa from an apartheid state to 
a non-racial state, to address the question of joblessness and homelessness, 
to build all the facilities that have been enjoyed for centuries by a tiny 
minority ... 

"We will continue searching for solutions because we want everybody to feel 
that he or she is part and parcel of our efforts to resolve the problems of 
South Africa ... The adoption of this constitution is the beginning of our 
efforts to resolve the problems of this country." 

Our Constitution pointed the way to what Nelson Mandela described as our 
country's rebirth. However, he pointed to the matter central to our struggle 
for self-determination, that whether this rebirth turned into reality or not 
would depend on what our people as a whole did with the freedom we had won 
and the authority given to the people fundamentally to change our country, 
which we had managed to encapsulate in our Constitution. 

To give meaning to what had to be done in this regard, Nelson Mandela said 
"we want everybody to feel that he or she is part and parcel of our efforts 
to resolve the problems of South Africa". He spoke of a New Patriotism that 
should inspire all our people, united around the vision contained in our 
Constitution. 

He said that unity and reconciliation "shall remain the condition for 
reconstruction and development, in as much as reconstruction and development 
will depend on unity and reconciliation". He said that together, we must 
roll up our sleeves to tackle the real problems of our country, and that the 
adoption of our Constitution constituted "the beginning of our efforts to 
resolve the problems of this country". 

As Nelson Mandela saw it, this beginning of our efforts to resolve the 
problems of our country also marked the tipping moment in our country's 
history, the creation of the circumstances for the motherland to be 
"cleansed of a horrible past, to mature from a tentative beginning, and to 
reach out to the future with confidence, and come of age". 

The outstanding African and Nigerian writer, Ben Okri, captured this 
sentiment and vision in his poem "An African Elegy", in which he says: 

We are the miracles that God made 
To taste the bitter fruit of Time. 
We are precious. 
And one day our suffering 
Will turn into the wonders of the earth. 

There are things that burn me now 
Which turn golden when I am happy. 
Do you see the mystery of our pain? 
That we bear poverty 
And are able to sing and dream sweet things ... 

That is why our music is so sweet. 
It makes the air remember. 
There are secret miracles at work 
That only Time will bring forth. 
I too have heard the dead singing. 

And they tell me that 
This life is good 
They tell me to live it gently 
With fire, and always with hope. 
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There is wonder here 

And there is surprise 
In everything the unseen moves. 
The ocean is full of songs. 
The sky is not an enemy. 
Destiny is our friend. 

The moment of the adoption of our Constitution 10 years ago, which Nelson 
Mandela said "captured, in a fleeting moment, the centuries of history that 
the South African people have endured in search of a better future", 
substantiated Ben Okri's conviction that for us as Africans, "destiny is our 
friend". 

As Ben Okri said, this is a destiny characterised by hope, by the mystery of 
our pain, by wonders and surprises that will unfold, by the confidence of 
the African masses that the age of poverty will pass. 

To bring all of this to pass, Ben Okri said our dead, the martyrs of the 
African struggles, were calling on the living not to lose the fire in their 
souls to bring about change, to avoid violence in their continuing struggle, 
and to continue to sustain the hope informed by the knowledge that one day 
our suffering will turn into sweet things, which all humanity would, in the 
end, consider one of the wonders of the earth. 

The dead whose singing Ben Okri had heard, were communicating the same 
message that Nelson Mandela conveyed to the nation when he said, "we want 
everybody to feel that he or she is part and parcel of our efforts to 
resolve the problems of South Africa." 

As form and convention demand, we must celebrate the 10th anniversary of the 
adoption of our Constitution with speeches, with ceremony and spectacle, 
with feasts, with wine and music and dance. 

Despite this seeming luxurious abandon, we are indeed entitled to find all 
the appropriate ways to express our joy, that 10 years ago, our elected 
representatives, having extensively consulted the people, adopted a 
Constitution that "gave voice to the yearning of millions". 

But even more important than this, all of us must ask ourselves and answer 
this question honestly, whether in the last decade, we have, like Ben Okri, 
"heard the dead singing". 

We must answer the question honestly whether, out of respect for our 
martyrs, and inspired by the New Patriotism, each one of us has defined and 
acted out his or her role in the continuing struggle that Nelson Mandela 
spoke about, "to resolve the problems of South Africa". 

Ten years ago, Nelson Mandela defined some of the challenges facing the new 
South Africa, visualised in our Constitution, as the achievement of the 
related and interdependent goals of unity and reconciliation, reconstruction 
and development, the eradication of joblessness, homelessness and the racial 
imbalances we inherited, and the building of a truly egalitarian and 
non-racial society. 

As we celebrate the 10th anniversary of the adoption of our Constitution, we 
must reconfirm the right of our diverse nation to self-determination, the 
right and duty of the nation to define its future in conditions of freedom. 
We must reassert what Nelson Mandela said, that the adoption of the 
Constitution constituted "the beginning of our efforts to resolve the 
problems of this country". 
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Consistent with our historic mission, members and supporters of the ANC, and 
all those who define themselves as part of the forces of the national 
democratic revolution, have a responsibility to mobilise all our people, 
regardless of colour, race, class, gender, disability or age, actively and 
consciously to use the right to self-determination we won through a costly 
struggle, to respond to the challenges that Nelson Mandela mentioned in 
1996, as the Constitutional Assembly adopted our Constitution. 

Our movement for liberation in all its echelons must continue to discharge 
its responsibility to our nation to act as the leader of the mass 
revolutionary offensive for the exercise of the right to self-determination. 

This must focus on the achievement of the tasks that Nelson Mandela spoke 
about as we adopted our Constitution a decade ago. 

No other force exists in our country to play this role. Our movement 
collectively, and no individual component part of the revolutionary 
democratic movement, can delegate this responsibility to other social or 
political forces in our country. 

This also means that all genuine revolutionary democrats have a 
responsibility to defend and assist the democratic government and the 
democratic state, both eminent products of our struggle, continuously to 
improve their capacity to advance the national democratic revolution. 

None of the component parts of the national democratic movement can count 
itself as part of this revolutionary democratic movement if, by its actions, 
it positions itself as merely a critic or a "watchdog" over what others are 
doing to advance the national democratic revolution. 

This includes the building of a "revolutionary" constituency organised for 
the exclusive purpose to demand that the revolution must "deliver" what this 
constituency demands, while it, and its leaders, consciously decide that 
they have no responsibility to contribute to the advance of the revolution. 

This describes the strategic posture according to which the "revolutionary" 
fighters thus described, demand that others must "deliver'', while they 
remain content to reap the fruits of the revolution, determined to make no 
contribution to the growth of these fruits. 

Necessarily, consistent with their task, these "revolutionaries" position 
themselves as the worst pessimists, determined to deny the victories that 
have been scored and the improvements brought about by the democratic 
revolution. 

This is because they believe that the more they are able to demonstrate that 
the democratic revolution has brought no positive change for the masses of 
the people, regardless of the truth, the stronger their case becomes for the 
democratic revolution to "deliver'' more, consistent with their exclusive and 
selfish demands. Naturally, to give them their legitimacy, these demands 
will be presented as the very heart of what constitutes revolutionary and 
meaningful social change. 

Ironically, and logically, if all components of our movement adopted this 
position, in this context condemning the revolutionary movement to focus on 
the non-antagonistic differences among its component parts, and therefore a 
"watchdog" role over other revolutionaries, it would surrender the future of 
our people to the forces of reaction. 

It is for this reason that, always, and within the context of a dynamic and 
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quantitatively and qualitatively changing situation, one of the 
distinguishing features of successful revolutionary leadership is the 
ability correctly to identify the friends and foes of progressive change, 
and vary tactics, operations and strategy to respond to such changes. 

The central challenge facing all revolutionary democrats is not the 
generation of media headlines. Neither is it the pursuit of the fruitless 
objective to project media images intended to "outflank" or "out-compete" 
other forces for national democratic change, in a meaningless contest to 
advertise any claimed revolutionary credentials. 

Even the abuse of the aspirations of the people, to mobilise them to achieve 
what is historically impossible at particular moments, can only succeed in 
the short term. In time, those who believe that the masses of the people are 
an ignorant mass that can be taught lessons that bear no relationship to 
reality and the truth, come to learn that, in a revolutionary struggle, the 
masses of the people are the real teachers of what constitutes the truth. 

A simple lesson of all revolutionary struggles is that historic, natural and 
objective allies cannot be, at the same time, tactical opponents and 
strategic enemies. All opportunism in this regard has, and will always 
self-destruct and crash against the understanding and acceptance by the 
masses of the working people of this obvious reality. 

The adoption of our Constitution 10 years ago constituted an historic and 
permanent victory of our movement, which victory we must claim. Together 
with the value system on which it is based, and the legal order to which it 
has given birth, our Constitution stands out as a proud and fitting tribute 
and monument to the countless martyrs that perished for our freedom. 

Most of these died fighting behind the banners and under the inspiration of 
our movement. The principled defence of the Constitution, in both its letter 
and spirit, therefore remains one of the principal strategic tasks of our 
movement. 

Constructive engagement in the continuing, difficult and complex struggle to 
achieve the objectives it has set for the nation is what will define, in the 
eyes of the masses of our people, who is a genuine representative of these 
masses, and who is merely a pretender. 

As Ben Okri said, one day our suffering as Africans will turn into the 
wonders of the earth. And as Nelson Mandela said, the Constitution we 
adopted 10 years ago began the process of our rebirth, created the basis for 
us to cleanse a horrible past, and enabled the nation to reach out to the 
future with confidence. 

In celebration of the 10th anniversary of the adoption of our Constitution, 
the ANC will continue to contribute to that rebirth, to the cleansing of 
that horrible past, and to the confident advance of the nation to the future 
that will give meaning to our common African dream of which Ben Okri spoke, 
when he said: 

"We are the miracles that God made 
To taste the bitter fruit of Time. 
We are precious. 
And one day our suffering 
Will turn into the wonders of the earth." 

Thabo Mbeki 
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World Press Freedom Day 

The role of a free media in the development of humanity 

This week, millions of people around the world celebrated World Press 
Freedom Day. On this important day, we remind ourselves of the sacrifices 
and important role of a free media in contributing towards the development 
of humanity. World Press Freedom Day, 3 May, serves as an occasion to inform 
the public of violations of the right to freedom of expression and as a 
reminder that many journalists brave death or jail to bring people their 
daily news. The main theme of World Press Freedom Day 2006 is "The Media as 
a Force for Change". This year, the United Nations agency Unesco has 
dedicated the day to the correlation between media freedom and the 
eradication of poverty 

For South Africa, this day is a demonstration of the unity of purpose 
between media workers and the democratic movement in the struggle for media 
freedom in particular and freedom of expression in general. 

The day was proclaimed by the United Nations just months before the 
democratic breakthrough in South Africa in 1994. The UN took the bold move 
to ensure that such a day is registered on the global calendar to protect 
media workers in doing their work while on the same time ensuring that the 
information provided by the press is accurate and without malice. 

In South Africa, just like the rest of the developing world, this day is 
even more important as the country continues to grapple with the challenge 
of the eradication of poverty and creation of jobs. 

A central factor in the underdevelopment of society is lack of access to 
relevant information that can help both governments and people to move 
faster towards the eradication of poverty. 

Media institutions therefore have an obligation to play an important role in 
the national life of any country on wider issues of reconstruction and 
development. This therefore requires media to report accurately without any 
fear or malice. 

Media and governments often find themselves in antagonistic relationships. 
Democratic governments see themselves as the champions of the poor and the 
product of the popular will. Many in the media see themselves as society's 
watchdogs, speaking truth to power. Yet, at the same time, both governments 
and the media have a responsibility to society. And both need to understand 
and accept the responsibility of the other. 

A free, diverse and vibrant media is essential to democracy. Nobody wants a 
timid media that merely reprints press statements of government or the 
ruling party or the economically powerful without establishing the principle 
of newsworthiness. 

What is sought instead is reporting that is informative, responsible, honest 
and constructive. Such reporting is important to the public, who rely on the 
media to access information about events in the country, about development 
and about the programmes, successes and shortcomings of government. 

For media freedom to be meaningful, the laws of the country need to continue 
to protect journalists from censorship, harassment or physical danger. These 
freedoms - freedoms that extend to all South Africans - are guaranteed in 
the Constitution, and supported by the institutions of state and the 
judiciary. 
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However, media freedom is also relies on a number of other factors, each of 
which we all have a responsibility to promote. 

Media freedom will remain hollow unless journalists have the space and 
capacity to be critical and independent thinkers who are well equipped to 
conduct research to deliver quality product. 

The large proportion of young journalists in the country's newsrooms is to 
be welcomed. This means however that media owners need to invest more 
resources in training and development to enable their workers to fulfil the 
high expectations that society has of them. To ensure the craft is not 
compromised by the exodus of journalists to other sectors, journalists will 
need to be properly remunerated and recognised. 

Government needs to ensure that its own communications machinery is properly 
oiled, so that accurate information is provided to the media on time and in 
an appropriate form. 

Some of the milestones in the struggle for media freedom include the 
deliberate effort by the government to encourage media diversity. This has 
seen, among other things, the creation of the Media Development and 
Diversity Agency (MDDA). 

The transformation of South African Broadcasting Cooperation (SABC) from an 
apartheid government mouthpiece to a non-partisan public broadcaster, and 
the licensing of a range of new television and radio stations, demonstrates 
government's resolve to encourage media freedom and diversity in this 
country. 

As we celebrate this important milestone, we need to pay tribute to those 
within the democratic movement and across broader society who fought for 
conditions conducive to a freer media. We need to recommit ourselves to 
defending and upholding the freedoms contained in the Constitution, and we 
need to redouble our efforts to ensure that South Africa's media becomes 
more diverse and more reflective of the interests, views and aspirations of 
all its people, especially the poor. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org .za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at17 .htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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Culture (Ab)used to Dodge Women's Rights 

Kristin Palitza 

Agenda 

South Africa's former deputy president Jacob Zuma has been found not guilty. 
This was judge Willem van der Merwe's verdict based on the evidence 
presented to him. But the truth, and nothing but the truth, will only be 
known by two people - the complainant and the accused. 

What will remain - as a legacy to all South Africans - are the implications 
of the trial with regards to women's rights and violence against women. And 
what will also make a permanent mark is how Zuma created a storm last month 
when he chose to (ab)use culture as a weapon to fight the rape charges laid 
against him. But I will come to this later. 

The judge concluded that consensual sex took place between Zuma and the 
31-year-old HIV-positive AIDS activist dubbed Kwezi. He gathered this by 
firstly deciding that she was not a lesbian, as she claimed herself, but 
bisexual with lesbian tendencies. In other words, it was possible that she 
would willingly engage in sex with a man. 
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What was also used against Kwezi was her statement that although 
HIV-positive persons should practice safe sex it was ultimately the decision 
of each individual to do so. According to van der Merwe, this assertion 
showed that Kwezi might have used her discretion when having sexual 
intercourse with Zuma, and he therefore turned down the argument that 
HIV-positive Kwezi would not have agreed to unprotected sex. But isn't there 
an alternative interpretation? Kwezi's statement could very well be read as 
a personal commitment to safe sex, while refusing to deny the right of other 
HIV-positive persons to make decisions their own decisions. 

Without forensic evidence available to him, van der Merwe based his verdict 
on who - complainant or accused seemed to be the more credible person. He 
found that in this 'unique case with unique features' as he liked to call 
it, it was 'relevant' to take the complainant's sexual history into account. 
And after he publicly paraded Kwezi's sexual history in great detail, he 
decided that it was Jacob Zuma's version of the incident that was the most 
reliable. 

As all South Africans believe by now, Kwezi is a serial rape accuser. 
Although it is true that her past does not particularly work in her favour, 
we cannot conclude with certainty that she lied in this case. Apart from 
that, who is to say that all the men she allegedly accused of rape in the 
past tell the truth when not even half of the 'cases' have actually come to 
court and some are purely based on hearsay? 

For unknown reasons, the judge did not apply the common legal rule that bad 
character evidence does not presume bad acts. Instead, he ruled that Kwezi's 
history of what he decided were false rape accusations eroded her 
credibility in her case against Zuma. He concluded that Kwezi's credibility 
was 'wanting' because 'at a young age, she already made allegations of rape 
when no rape took place'. 

Van der Merwe also chose to ignore the fact that many of the alleged rapes 
took place when Kwezi was under age, and thus any sexual act performed on 
her as a minor would according to South African law equal molestation and/or 
statutory rape. He further disregarded the fact that, because the majority 
of the rape allegations never came to trial, his inquiries about events that 
took place more than a decade ago became 'he said, she said' reports without 
providing factual evidence. 

His argumentation then raised the question of why Kwezi would have chosen to 
go through the trauma of the trial. And here, again, van der Merwe opted to 
agree with the statement of male testifiers (who do not have psychological 
qualifications) that Kwezi was 'a sick person who needs help'. The judge 
decided it was likely that - based on her sexual history - Kwezi perceived 
any sexual behaviour as threatening, and further concluded that Kwezi was 
pretending to be a meek, submissive person, while she was, in fact 'a strong 
person who knows what she wants'. It was therefore unlikely that Kwezi would 
have not screamed when raped, especially if the accused surprised her when 
she was already asleep. 

What van der Merwe fails to consider or understand is how easily charismatic 
and influential men can abuse their power, especially when dealing with 
easily manipulated women with a traumatic past. Yet, the judge concluded 
that only a 'foolish, over-confident rapist' would return to the crime scene 
to talk to his victim and thereby pre-supposed Zuma's psychological profile 
and abilities. 

Why did he not find it necessary to have Zuma's psyche studied to 
professionally establish what he is or isn't capable of, rather than making 
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his own assumptions, especially since Zuma is well known to all South 
Africans as an enigmatic, confident and self-assured public figure? 

Van der Merwe clearly did not understand or did not want to understand that 
it is hard to predict how a woman will react when being violated. He argued 
that the following points indicated consensual sex: Kwezi didn't scream, 
said no twice to the massage but not to the penetration, did not call the 
police or lock her door, and did not leave Zuma's house immediately after 
the incident. Yet, there is simply no way of drawing unanimous conclusions 
about how people react in certain situation. And why did van der Merwe think 
it was appropriate to generalise women's behaviour in this instance, after 
insisting on the 'uniqueness' of the case when deciding upon the relevance 
of Kwezi's sexual history? 

It is true that one possible interpretation of Kwezi's actions could be that 
she was comfortable with their sexual interaction. But it is equally 
probable that she did not leap into action after the intercourse because she 
was heavily traumatised, confused, intimidated and extremely frightened of 
the prospect of taking on one of the most powerful men in the country - not 
to mention a man whom Kwezi openly supported and idolised. 

Curious was also how effortlessly the judge brushed aside the analysis of 
Kwezi by well-respected, State-appointed Dr. Merle Friedman while deciding 
that the findings of Dr. Louise Olivier, paid by Zuma's defence team, were 
the more trustworthy ones. Even if Olivier's statement that only 10% of 
women freeze when raped is correct - who is to decide that Kwezi does not 
belong to this minority? 

It is true that Kwezi undermined her own credibility by refusing to be 
examined by Olivier, but then again, who could blame her? ... especially since 
it is public knowledge that Zuma paid an estimated R1 .2 million to R1 .8 
million for his defence, including Olivier's fee. Why did the judiciary not 
make an effort to provide an independent psychologist to analyse the psyche 
of the complainant? 

We must also note that while van der Merwe did not consider Kwezi's mother a 
reliable witness because of her emotional bias towards her daughter, he had 
no qualms taking statements made by Zuma's daughter Duduzile as the truth. 
It did not occur to him that Duduzile might be equally biased - towards her 
dad. 

Another important reason for the verdict was that the judge did not accept 
Kwezi's claim of having a father-daughter-relationship with Zuma - because 
a) they had been out of touch for more than ten years before they resumed 
contact, and b) Duduzile denied that Kwezi was a good family friend. Here, 
Kwezi's statement stands directly against Duduzile's, and the judge decided 
to believe the latter. Why? Again, because Kwezi was, in his view, not 
credible because of her sexual history. 

Van der Merwe even went further when he concluded that - now that he 
established that there was no paternal relationship - Kwezi's cell phone 
messages to Zuma signed off with 'love, hugs and kisses' must have been 
meant as sexual invitations. The judge described Kwezi as 'inappropriately 
dressed' (again, largely based on a comment by Duduzile) and observed that 
Kwezi did not object to Zuma coming to her room despite previous sexually 
charged conversations. In other words, it came down, once again, to the old 
justification of the woman having acted proactively and in a way to invite 
and encourage a sexual encounter. 

Culture versus human rights 



It is a major setback to women's rights that a woman's sexual history, 
clothing and 'inviting behaviour' has once again been used to her 
disadvantage, while the man's sexual history has not even been discussed. 
The other shocking component of the Zuma rape trial is the way in which the 
accused, who has been nicknamed '100% Zuluboy' by his followers, tried to 
shift the focus of the trial from a legal to a cultural one. 

When testifying in the Johannesburg High Court, the internationally 
well-travelled politician and rather modern businessman took on the role of 
traditional Zulu male. He insisted that on the night of the alleged rape he 
had been acting according to Zulu culture and had done nothing else other 
than behave in good faith and according to 'ethnic norms'. 

Zuma told the judge that when he was a Zulu boy, he had been taught a man 
must not abandon a woman in state of arousal. Such an abandonment would even 
equalled rape in Zulu culture, he claimed. The accuser, he maintained, had 
shown her desire to have sexual intercourse with him by wearing a 
knee-length kanga without underwear and revealed her thigh while lounging on 
the couch. 

Such behaviour, Zuma declared - to the great horror of women activists and 
human rights defenders - obligated him to have sex. With this line of 
argument he tried to suggest that it was in fact he who was the victim, 
persecuted for his cultural beliefs. 

Traditions are not written in stone and claims of an action having been 
taken based on one's culture therefore difficult to be proved right or 
wrong. Yet, it is hard to believe the rules Zuma refers to would exist in 
any culture. It would rather appear that justifying behaviour by referencing 
deeply patriarchal customs and traditions is used as an easy way out. Some 
South Africans have even questioned if the 'traditions' he refers to are in 
fact Zulu culture or rather 'Zuma culture'. 

Even if it was true that Zulu culture 'prescribed' Zuma to have sex, the 
man, who less than a year ago was the second most powerful person in the 
country, should have known how to place ethnic norms taught to him in 
childhood within a historical and national context and act accordingly. 

And why should the cultural norms of one ethnicity, in this case the Zulus, 
be valued as more important than acknowledging national and cross-culturally 
accepted moral values laid down by the South African constitution? 

It also became obvious that cultural norms were Zuma's convenient excuse 
whenever it suited yet were quickly discarded when it didn't. Zuma does, for 
example, prefer to wear western suits rather than traditional Zulu attire 
and generally chooses to speak English, even in a family context, as his 
daughter Duduzile verified in court. Yet, when it comes to relationships 
with the other sex, Zuma plays the stereotypical African patriarch with two 
wives and purportedly many affairs. 

In another preposterous effort to prove his 100% Africanness, Zuma decided 
to testify in isiZulu. Yet, English is the courtroom language in South 
Africa, and Zuma speaks it fluently. He made the court interpreter translate 
even the most ordinary sentences, and it soon turned out that the 
translator's command of English was in fact inferior to that of Zuma who at 
times had to assist him in his job. 

It seems that Zuma chose to use an interpreter for tactical reasons rather 
than out of necessity. He successfully managed to slow down court 
proceedings, interrupt the flow of the questioning and thus gained time to 
carefully consider his answers. Insisting on isiZulu being spoken in court 
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also allowed him to gain support from this mainly Zulu supporters. 

One suspects that Zuma is highly aware of the crucial role moral values play 
within any society in determining not only what is just but also 
appropriate, and therefore consciously chose to hide behind his culture. 

In any case, cultural customs and traditions should never stand above human 
rights or the law, and Father Joe Mdhlela of the South African Council of 
Churches made an important point when he told the Mail & Guardian that 
"culture should not be used to violate other people's rights[ ... or] to 
degrade women. No matter how scantily a woman is dressed, we need to treat 
them with all the respect and not use culture to oppress them. We should 
make sure not to use culture to impose ourselves on others, and we also need 
to revise culture when it becomes offensive." 

Public responsibility 

It has also become common concern that a man who was in charge of the South 
African National AIDS Council (Sanec) only a few years ago could show 
horrifying ignorance with regards to the HIV/AIDS pandemic. 

Zuma testified that he did not use a condom simply because he didn't have 
one handy - this although he knew that Kwezi was HIV-positive. He also 
justified his unsafe sexual behaviour by saying he thought the danger of 
contracting the deadly virus was minimal, and claimed he further lowered the 
infection risk by taking a shower after the intercourse took place. 

Not only AIDS activists but large parts of the population have been deeply 
shocked by these statements, which show blatant ignorance of the most basic 
HIV/AIDS facts. His utterances are particularly frightening because Zuma -
despite rape and corruption charges - continues to be an influential, 
popular public figure and one of the country's opinion-makers. 

While activists have been tirelessly urging people to practise safe sex for 
years, Zuma's accounts give the impression that men's infection-risk is 
negligible. Such statements are not only extremely counter-productive but 
might lead to a major setback in national AIDS education and awareness 
campaigns. 

Apart from his own infection-risk, Zuma did not show concern for the health 
of his wives. This in a country whose statistics show that women tend to be 
the most vulnerable group with regards to HIV infections - and most are 
infected by their partners or husbands. 

Experts agree that committed political leadership is crucial for AIDS 
education to be effective - and so Zuma's appointment as head of Sanec 
raises the question what criteria government applies when handing out 
portfolios. 

It was also Sanec that strongly advocated the ABC prevention programme in 
South Africa: namely to Abstain from sex, Be faithful and/or use a Condom. 
And Zuma, married to two wives, self-admittedly broke all three rules when 
having sex with his accuser. Such insincere and hypocritical conduct of a 
public figure acting in complete discordance with what he preaches is an 
insult to the public. 

To top it all, Zuma, who will be tried for corruption later this year, also 
headed the country's Moral Regeneration Movement (MRM), which was aimed at 
restoring social and moral values. The MRM put particular emphasis on the 
need to re-establish equity, truthfulness, justice and responsibility within 
South African society. 
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Well-known cartoonist Zapiro recently commented on this incongruence with a 
cartoon presenting "The Jacob Zuma Moral DE-generation Handbook". The third 
point in the manual suggests: "Before casual unprotected sex, remove brain 
and place on bedside table". I couldn't agree more. 

Kristin Palitza 

(c) Agenda 
Web: http://www.agenda.org.za/ 

* Kristin Palitza is the Editor of the Agenda Feminist Media Project 
journal. This article will also be found in the Agenda Journal Culture issue 
which will in bookstores in June 2006. 

Edited and compiled by Rev. Gary S D Leonard Durban, South Africa 
E-mail:teolog ie@union.org .za 

Founded in 1997, the e-PRAXIS e-List is an information and advocacy 
initiative providing accessibility to information and analysis aimed at 
raising consciousness and informed engagement by civil society and religious 
communities on a range of issues both African and global that advance and 
strengthen inter-religious and inter-sectoral dialogue, co-operation & 
understanding, within the religious, economic, environmental, political and 
social justice spheres and the full spectrum of human rights. 

e-PRAXIS is kindly hosted by the School of Religion & Theology, University 
of KwaZulu-Natal, to whom the editor is most indebted. The material being 
re-posted for wider distribution by e-PRAXIS represents the views of the 
original author and in no way reflects that of the University of 
KwaZulu-Natal. The editor of e-PRAXIS is committed to those norms and 
values entrenched within the United Nations 'Universal Declaration of Human 
Rights' (1948) and seeks and strives towards a transformation of society 
founded on the inherent dignity of the individual, non-violence, freedom, 
equality, justice, and peace. 

For more information about reposted material, please contact directly the 
source mentioned in the posting. Please feel free to distribute this e-mail 
widely but kindly acknowledge e-PRAXIS and the original source. To 
subscribe (or unsubscribe) to this e-List please visit: 
http://lists.ukzn.ac.za/mailman/listinfo/e-praxis 

No virus found in this outgoing message. 
Checked by AVG Free Edition. 
Version: 7.1.392 / Virus Database: 268.5.6/339 - Release Date: 14/05/2006 

e-PRAXIS mailing list 
e-PRAXIS@lists.ukzn.ac.za 
http:/ /lists. u kzn. ac.za/mail man/listi nfo/ e-praxis 



# [I.o~;vinogarie Reddy - e-PRAXIS digest, Vol 1#83 - 1. msg .. ~-----------· Page i] 

End of e-PRAXIS Digest 



From: 
To: 
Date: 
Subject: 

ANG Today 

ANG Today <anctoday@lists. anc. org. za> 

"ANG Today" <anctoday@lists.anc.org.za> 

2008/03/28 04:59 PM 

ANG Today 28 March 2008 

Volume 8, No. 12. 28 March - 3 April 2008 

THIS WEEK: 

* First 100 Days: Good start for the Polokwane mandate 
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<Viewpoint: Gwede Mantashe> 

FIRST 100 DAYS 

Good start for the Polokwane mandate 

This week the ANG marks 100 days since its Polokwane Conference. It is an appropriate 

time to reflect on the key features of this period and the progress made in 

implementing the Polokwane mandate. In particular, the National Executive Committee 

(NEC) elected at a Polokwane should use this opportunity to account to structures on 

what it has done during its first three months in office. 

The leadership has moved with determination to build the unity and cohesion of the 

movement, stressing the need to heal the divisions that emerged in the period before 

Conference. All leaders and members have responded positively to the call. Members of 

the NEC and all the leaders not currently holding formal leadership positions have 

demonstrated a commitment to working to build the organisation. 

The message that there is only one ANG, with one national leadership collective, has 

been widely accepted, and reinforced through action. The idea that members would be 

prejudiced because of the positions they adopted in advance of, and during, 

Conference has been dispelled. 

These positive developments need to cascade down to all levels of the organisation, 

to address whatever differences may have arisen. Work in this regard has begun, 

mainly through the report backs by Officials and NEC members to provinces and 

regions. All the provinces and most of the regions have received report backs. 

This work will need to be intensified as provinces prepare for their own conferences; 

where tensions may develop and divisions arise. The leadership will need to work hard : 

to ensure that these conferences contribute to building, not undermining, unity.-: 

Mass work and campaigns 

The incoming leadership has moved quickly to shift the organisation into campaign · 

gear, having identified the need for mass work around health, education, electricity, 1 ·· 



crime, and rural development and agrarian reform. 

Motivated by the load shedding experienced earlier in the year, the ANC launched a 
national electricity conservation campaign. The campaign was launched in the media, 
and posters and leaflets in 11 languages were distributed to all ANC structures. The 
health and education campaigns have been developed - including content, messages and 
activities - and are to be launched in April. 

The challenge now is to ensure that these campaigns are effectively coordinated, 
monitored and evaluated. NEC, PEC and REC members, MPs, MPLs and councillors will be 
joining branches in the field in April and May in door-to-door work. 

In addition to its engagement with provinces and regions to report back on Polokwane 
decisions, the incoming leadership has been meeting with a number of sectors. Led by 
ANC President Jacob Zuma, the Officials have been particularly active in engaging 
with workers, farmers, minorities, business people (both local and international), 
and faith-based organisations. 

This is important in strengthening the ties that have been developed over the years, 
and to introduce these sectors to the new leadership of the organisation. These 
interactions have proven valuable in ensuring that perceptions of the new ANC 
leadership are well-informed and not dependent on media reports or speculation. 

Governance 

The first 100 days has dispelled some of the fears expressed about the relationship 
between the ANC and its government, and the capacity of government to continue in the 
implementation of its mandate. 

As in the past, the ANC's constitutional structures have continued to provide 
direction to the organisation's deployees in government, without resorting to 
micromanagement. As in the past, deployees in government have looked to the 
structures of the organisation for direction, and have accounted to them on their 
progress. 

The NEC committees, which are assigned different areas of policy and programme, have 
been set up, and are beginning to get to grips with the mandate they have been given 
by Polokwane. The relevant members of the executive in government participate in the 
work of the committees, and this contributes to a seamless interface between the 
committees and deployees in government. 

Managing the relationship between the ANC and government is nevertheless an ongoing 
challenge, as the organisation works to ensure that it has the capacity to 
coordinate, monitor and evaluate the implementation of its policies. This will need 
to continue. 

A particular area of interest, some would say obsession, among commentators. has been 
the relationship between the ANC President and the President of the Republic .. 
Contrary to some expectations, a solid working relationship has been established, 
with the President of the Republic interacting regularly with the Officials, This 
working relationship will need to be further refined over time as circumstances. 
require. 

An important indicator of the interface between the ANC and its government is_how.the
national priorities and tasks identified in Polokwane and reflected in the January 
8th Statement found expression in the State of the Nation Address and the national 
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Budget. These include the approach to defining the role of the state as being 
developmental and allocating resources according to the economic and social 
priorities agreed upon at Polokwane. They also include specific areas like a plan for 
the extension of the child care grant to 18 years, and lowering the pensionable age 
for men to bring it in line with the pensionable age for women. 

In the first 100 days, government has already begun to implement Polokwane 
resolutions. 

The ANC has moved quickly to strengthen Parliament, as directed by the Polokwane 
resolutions on organisational renewal - specifically by the appointment of Chief 
Whips and the Chair of Caucus from the ranks of the NEC, and the deployment of one of 
the national Officials to chair the Political Committee. 

The ANC in Parliament has similarly begun to process some of the issues decided upon 
in Polokwane, including the relocation of the Directorate of Special Operations and 
the legislation on floor-crossing. 

International 

The first 100 days has also seen a vigorous engagement by the movement with the task 
of strengthening relations with fraternal parties and engaging the international 
community. 

The President has led delegations to the World Economic Forum in Davos and to Angola, 
where discussions were held with the MPLA. In April he will be going to Berlin to 
attend a meeting of the SPD, Congress Party of India and the Workers Party of Brazil. 

Other Officials and NEC members, together with the International Affairs Unit at 
Luthuli House, have been interacting with a number of international parties and 
diplomatic missions based in South Africa. 

The incoming ANC leadership has been well-received with whomever it has had an 
opportunity to interact. Engagements have generally been frank and constructive. This 
is in sharp contrast to the media portrayal of the incoming leadership, with 
particularly ferocious attacks on the President. 

From the range of coverage over the course of the first 100 days, a number of themes 
seemed to have lodged in the collective consciousness of commentators and 
journalists. 

These include efforts to: 

* present the pronouncements of the President to be inconsistent, and at odds with 
established ANC policy; 
* cover matters relating to the President's pending court case in a manner that 
undermines the principle of presumption of innocence; 
* suggest conflict between the President, Deputy President and Treasurer General; 
* make various other claims about Officials being "gagged", former NEC members being 
targeted for "dodgy deals", and the inaccurate reporting of NEC d~liberations and1 

decisions. 

The practice of leaks to the media, particularly those that are 'spun' in a 
particular way to further certain agendas, remains a problem. Through more. effective,· 
vigorous and consistent communication, the impact of such leaks can eventually be· 
diminished. 
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The leadership that was elected at Polokwane has to meet the high expectations that 
have been placed on its shoulders by the membership, to rejuvenate, rebuild and unite 
the organisation as a powerful force able to lead society in building a national 
democratic society. 

In its first 100 days, this leadership has shown itself to be willing and determined 
to apply itself to these responsibilities. To meet the people's expectations it will 
need to maintain this momentum and to build on the foundation that has already been 
laid for advancing to the ANG's centenary in 2012. 

** Gwede Mantashe is ANG Secretary General. 

RULE OF LAW 

Public representatives should also respect the legal process 

The N2 Gateway development continues to draw interest and to attract media headlines. 
As this development is about huma111Settlement and, more importantly, about providing 
a better life for all, such an interest should be welcomed. Public discussions of 
this nature serve a useful purpose of providing us with a space to enhance our own 
understanding and to appreciate the deeper challenges and complexity of issues that 
are thrown up by this project. 

The most recent contribution to this discussion has been from United Democratic 
Movement (UDM) leader Bantu Holomisa. He is reported to have told the affected 
parties to ignore the court ruling reported on in previous editions of ANG Today. 

He advised the community to approach the ANC at Luthuli House or alternatively 
President Thabo Mbeki to resolve their challenges and that they should ignore the 
local representatives. Yet, not long ago, Holomisa was advising us to guard against a 
scenario that may promote any form of dictatorial tendencies. The ANG is a broad 
church that responds at grassroots level to the issues that Holomisa is referring to. 
There is nothing that Luthuli House can do that cannot be done by the local and 
provincial representatives of the organisation. Herein lies Holomisa's mischief: to 
discredit the structures of the ANC that are seized with the matter and most 
competent to deal with the issues at hand. 

He reportedly called on the residents of Joe Slovo informal settlement to ignore the 
recent court ruling. As a Member of Parliament, he does not need to be reminded that 
our courts exist for good order. Aside from helping with interpretations of the laws, 
they also serve as neutral and independent arbiters. Difference of opinion around the 
N2 Gateway between government and certain sections of the community was taken to the 
High Court for arbitration. Before and during this period, the Holomisa was aware of 
this dispute. He correctly did not interfere in the legal process. 

One can assume that his non-intervention was based on the confidence that he has in 
our legal and judicial process. It is unfortunate that far from offering sound 
advice, he sought to exploit people's concerns and succumbed to appeals .of a vote·. 
catching opportunity. 

His suggestion that the community approach the political heads in the.face of the 
court ruling smacks of political mischief. This is so because it encourages a certain • 
form of lawlessness in which a law maker encourages disregard for the law. Such· 
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postures undermine efforts to build a robust constitutional democracy. It is 
completely at odds with the code of conduct for Members of Parliament and dangerous, 
as it also pits the judiciary against the citizens. 

One cannot claim to respect the judiciary, but then only do so when its rulings are 
to one's liking. That is what Holomisa is encouraging South Africans to do. 

--------------------------·------------
This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2008/at12.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

e yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
.org.za/mailman/listi fo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

From Germany to South Africa - namkelekile! 

During half-time and at the end of the 2006 FIFA Soccer World Cup final 
match on 
9 July, between Italy and France, at the Olympic Stadium in Berlin, FIFA 
broadcast a message to those present at the stadium and those watching on 
television throughout the world, inviting the peoples of the world to meet 
in 
South Africa in 2010. Truly the moment had come when our country would take 
the 
baton from Germany as the host of the next FIFA Soccer World Cup. 

In a way, the journey to this moment had begun in 1994, when we achieved our 
liberation. lnteNiewed shortly before our first democratic elections of 
that 
year, the then President of the United States, Bill Clinton, said: "(Against 
the 
background of the ethnic conflict then tearing Yugoslavia apart), I think if 
this election comes off, it will send a message around the world that that 
there 
is another way to deal with these problems, and that if it can be done in 
South 
Africa, how you justify the old-fashioned killing and fighting and dying 
over a 
piece of land, over divisions which are not as important as what unites 
people 
in other places. I mean, it's amazing. Contrast what we see in Goradze with 
what 
we see about to happen in South Africa. It is a matter of enormous 
historical 
impact." 

These sentiments surfaced again when we launched the logo for the 2010 
Soccer 
World Cup on 7 July in Berlin. The FIFA headed the statement commenting on 
this 
launch - "A symbol of hope". Among other things, it said: 

"South Africa has certainly got out of the blocks quickly and made an 
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impressive 
start. The speakers at the event included Kofi Annan, Secretary General of 
the 
United Nations, FIFA President Sepp Blatter and President of the Republic of 
South Africa, Thabo Mbeki. 

"They all spoke of the continent's immense pride in hosting the 2010 FIFA 
World 
Cup on African soil, and the need to 'Win in Africa, with Africa'. Indeed, 
CAF 
President and FIFA Vice President, Issa Hayatou is so optimistic about the 
success of Africa in 2010, he declared it will 'mark the renaissance of 
Africa.' ... Meanwhile, Mr Blatter reiterated his belief and confidence in the 
Host Country saying: 'There are more than one billion people behind the FIFA 
family who have said yes to South Africa, we trust South Africa."' 

Michael Palmer, head of the FIFA 2010 World Cup office said in an interview: 
"But we have bigger hopes for this, that the 2010 World Cup will change the 
world's perceptions of the African continent and provide wonderful 
opportunities 
for people in the future. The hope is that it will be the sporting event 
that 
does the most good for a country and a continent." 

When FIFA decided to rotate the World Cup among the continents, it took into 
account that it would be difficult for many countries, including African 
countries, to compete successfully against the developed countries of the 
North 
in terms of hosting the World Cup. 

FIFA also understood that the Soccer World Cup and soccer in general were 
about 
more than scoring goals and winning matches. Given the popularity of the 
sport, 
it understood that soccer also plays an important role with regard to such 
issues as national unity and reconciliation, social and economic 
development, 
the promotion of peace, and the encouragement of mutually beneficial 
cooperation 
among the nations. 

When it decided that the 2010 Soccer World Cup should be hosted by Africa, 
it 
sought to promote precisely these objectives. Issa Hayatou was therefore 
correct 
when he said our hosting of the 201 0 World Cup would 'mark the renaissance 
of 
Africa.' Similarly, Michael Palmer was also correct when he said "the 2010 
World 
Cup will change the world's perceptions of the African continent and provide 
wonderful opportunities for people in the future." 

When the FIFA Executive Committee decided that South Africa should host the 
2010 
World Cup it took into account our logistical and financial capacity to 
discharge this obligation. However, the distinguished members of this 
Committee 
would also have been mindful of the need for the African Host to provide the 
best possible circumstances for the tournament truly to mark the renaissance 
of 
Africa, as Issa Hayatou said. 
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And thus it is that we come back to the comment made by President Clinton in 
1994, when he said our peaceful transition to democracy would be 
"amazing ... (and 
would be) a matter of enormous historical impact." 

The victory we achieved in this regard in 1994 created the basis for us to 
stand 
out as perhaps a very relevant Host for the 2010 World Cup, capable of 
providing 
the setting that would turn this tournament into a "symbol of hope" that 
would 
"do the most good for a country and a continent." 

As we take on the task to prepare our country for an outstanding 2010 World 
Cup, 
inspired by the fact that "more than one billion people behind the FIFA 
family 
who have said yes to South Africa, we trust South Africa", as President Sepp 
Blatter said, we must recall that not everybody was convinced that we had 
the 
capacity to achieve a peaceful transition to democracy. 

In his book, "Partner to History", Princeton Lyman, the former US Ambassador 
to 
South Africa who served in our country as we achieved our transition to 
democracy, said correctly: 

"The weeks preceding the election had been filled with concerns. There were 
rumours that even if the election went smoothly, it would be followed by a 
complete collapse of services, utilities and governance. Among some elements 
of 
the white population, there were preparations for disaster. .. 

"Among the blacks, there was worry as well but of a different kind: a 
lingering 
concern about the loyalty of the security forces, especially in the event of 
any 
serious armed white resistance. The ANC was particularly anxious in these 
final 
days to allay the concerns of the white population and to secure the loyalty 
of 
the security forces ... 

"It is hard to convey the joy, relief, enthusiasm and euphoria that swept 
over 
the country when the election actually did take place, free of all that 
people 
feared. Millions of people stood in line for hours, patiently, to cast their 
votes. All fears of low turnout, of widespread violence, of intimidation or 
disorder vanished in the national outpouring of support for change." 

And now, as we prepare to host the 201 0 Soccer World Cup, as happened in 
1994, 
there are again some who doubt that we will succeed to turn this tournament 
into 
"a matter of enormous historical impact." Instead, they are making 
predictions 
based on nothing but prejudice, that we will fail. 

For instance, recently a German publication wrote among other things that: 

Page i] 



[Log~vinogarie Reddy-ANG Today 14 July 2006 
---'--'---~-----------

"With only four years to go before the kick-off for the 2010 World Cup, 
South 
Africa still has a massive amount of preparation to do. Its stadiums are 
crumbling or unbuilt, security poses a real problem and organisers are way 
behind schedule. But FIFA is confident that the first World Cup to take 
place in 
Africa will still be fine ... 

"Four years before the World Cup in Germany, things were so organised that 
officials even knew what streets to close off before games, but in 
Johannesburg, 
Durban and Cape Town, chaos and perplexity are currently the order of the 
day. 
'They're totally behind schedule,' said Delron Buckley, a South African 
player 
in Germany's Bundesliga professional league who just returned from a 
two-week 
vacation in his homeland. 'They're neither building nor renovating 
anything.' 

"Originally, the South Africans proposed holding the games in 13 different 
stadiums. Then that was reduced to 10 arenas, of which five would have to be 
built from scratch and the rest renovated. That's just the tip of the 
iceberg. 
Most of the existing facilities where the matches are to be held were 
designed 
for rugby or cricket. Some of these stadiums are ramshackle, with dubious 
structural stability and zero provisions for providing security. 

"It also remains unclear the extent to which white South Africans will 
identify 
with the World Cup. More and more are being pushed out of civil service 
positions and their interest in sports is mostly limited to cricket, rugby 
and 
golfing. In their minds, football is a sport for blacks. And with the lowest 
ticket prices currently set at $20 per seat, the majority of South Africa's 
predominantly black population will be priced out of the World Cup ... 

"Global football governing body FIFA's decision to hold the next World Cup 
in 
South Africa was a political one. The organisation, which likes to tout 
itself 
as a moral superpower, is holding the games there under the slogan 'Football 
for 
a Better World'. It's the first time the global spectacle has ever been held 
in 
Africa ... 

"The problem is that even 12 years after the official end of apartheid, 
South 
Africa is still a developing country, some areas lack the infrastructure and 
the 
country has never before hosted an event on this scale.'' 

The doomsayers' message in 2006 is the same as it was in 1994 - that the 
fact 
that we are African means that we are incapable of achieving success! 

The final match of the 2006 Soccer World Cup was played in the Olympic 
Stadium 
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in Berlin. This stadium was built by the Nazi regime for the 1936 Summer 
Olympic 
Games. Hitler and his fellow Nazis were determined to use these Games to 
show 
the superiority of their evil ideology, the supremacy of the "Aryan race", 
and, 
especially the inferiority of people of African descent. 

The intentions of the Nazis were thrown into disarray when the outstanding 
African-American athlete, Jesse Owens, won four gold medals, shattering the 
insulting illusion that people of African descent were incapable of 
achieving 
success. Enraged, Adolf Hitler refused to hand out the medals to the 
winners, to 
avoid having to shake hands with a black athlete. 

Conscious of the fact that the scourge of racism continues to haunt the 
world, 
FIFA launched its campaign "Say No to Racism" during the 2006 Soccer World 
Cup, 
at the same Olympic Stadium in Berlin, where Hitler had refused to shake 
hands 
with Jesse Owens. Our own Tokyo Sexwale participated in this launch, 
carrying 
the responsibility to work as one of the FIFA champions against racism. 

The 2010 FIFA Soccer World Cup, held in a country and continent that know 
the 
true meaning racism, will strike a powerful blow against this scourge, as 
Jesse 
Owens struck a powerful blow against racism through his athletic prowess. 

As black and white united in our country in 1994 to ensure the peaceful 
elections that President Clinton said would signify "a matter of enormous 
historical impact", so will we act in unity once more, to ensure that the 
2010 
Soccer World Cup, the first to be held in Africa, truly "marks the 
renaissance 
of Africa", as the President of the African Football Confederation, Issa 
Hayatou, said 

Thabo Mbeki 

GROWTH AND EMPLOYMENT 

Strategic Projects Aim to Increase Employment 

Government is making significant progress in key strategic projects aimed at 
increasing still further the economic growth rate and creating new 
employment 
opportunities. 

This was one of the highlights of a recent briefing by the economic, 
investment 
and employment cluster on implementation of government's programme of 
action, in 
line with cabinet's two-monthly monitoring and evaluation cycle. The cluster 
is 
on track to present its industrial strategy framework to the cabinet 
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lekgotla in 
July. 

It has also taken steps to reduce the constraints to faster growth, 
including 
measures to reduce the cost of doing business. Much of this has been focused 
on 
bringing down costs in the area of telecommunications and information and 
communication technology (ICT). These include reducing the cost of 
international 
connectivity through the New Partnership for Africa's Development (NEPAD) 
terrestrial and sub-marine broadband network; increasing access and services 
through wireless broadband; removing the monopoly on the 'last mile' of 
telephone service provision; removing the monopoly on international gateway 
access; and the establishment of a broadband task team. Government is 
positive 
and committed to ensure that that these efforts will result in a substantial 
decline, on the cost side, of an already established and reliable network. 

In addition to lowering the costs for doing business, government has 
developed 
and is implementing programmes to actively encourage the development of 
economic 
sectors that show potential for rapid growth and creation of employment 
opportunities. 

The strategy for business process outsourcing - which includes services like 
call centres - currently includes marketing, incentive package design, 
skills 
development, quality assurance and industry mobilisation. The potential of 
the 
sector has been confirmed with growing interest in South Africa as an 
outsourcing destination. The first targeted company has indicated its 
intention 
to set up a 2,500-seat centre. In addition a training programme has been 
designed for 4,000 matriculants. This will go towards addressing the skills 
shortage that exists in the sector. 

An assistance programme has been designed for the business process 
outsourcing 
sector and will be offered to companies that are to invest in the sector. As 
part of a project aimed at the development of call centres in five poor 
communities, a number of benefits - such as subsidised training and low cost 
building infrastructure - have been packaged for small businesses. To 
further 
this project, government is to determine specific policy directives to 
encourage 
the use of rural call centres and to finalise the design of specific 
industrial 
incentives. 

In another strategic labour-intensive sector, tourism, the launch of the 
Tourism 
Enterprise Programme, with funding of R185 million over the next three 
financial 
years, has been given the go-ahead. The Business Trust has committed an 
additional R43 million to this project. 

Government has completed the economic modelling of a tax incentive for 
private 
sector spending on research and development. This is part of the effort to 
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increase overall spending on research and development to at least 1 % of the 
country's Gross Domestic Product (GDP). 

The cluster is looking at how to better use the capital expenditure 
procurement 
of state owned enterprises to promote local economic growth and development. 
A 
Competitive South African Supplier Development Programme will be ready for 
Cabinet consideration in July. A challenge that the team is taking into 
consideration is to develop a procurement policy that will give local 
industry 
preference but not result in significantly higher price. The focus is 
therefore 
on local supplier upgrading rather than local industry protection. 

The cluster is also looking at how government procurement can be targeted to 
assist small, medium and micro enterprises (SMMEs). The Department of Trade 
and 
Industry is currently analysing data on government procurement to identify a 
list of relevant products and services that can be procured from SMMEs. 
Government is sensitive to ensuring that financial and non-financial support 
for 
SMMEs is addressed at the same time. Therefore the cluster has asked the 
relevant departments to increase their explicit emphasis on linking 
financial 
and non-financial support so that the chances of enterprise success are 
increased. 

In focusing on support to the second economy, the Department of Provincial 
and 
Local Government is leading a team that is seeking to improve street trading 
infrastructure. This project is expected to impact directly on around a 
million 
street traders. The team is reviewing municipal by-laws to better 
accommodate 
street trading infrastructure and seeking the best way to fund initiatives. 

All of these strategic projects are dependent on the availability of 
suitably-
skilled people. Work has begun on a framework of occupations to assist in 
the 
identification of scarce and critical skills, aligned to the Joint 
Initiative on 
Priority Skills Acquisition (JIPSA). 

Since its launch, JIPSA has been resourced with a full-time secretariat. 
Consultations have begun to develop a better picture of the skills 
requirements 
underpinning projects that are part of the Accelerated and Shared Growth 
Initiative (ASGISA). Priorities include focusing on an operational plan for 
skills requirements for tourism and business process outsourcing, and the 
identification of cross-cutting skills in finance, project management and 
management in general. Strategies are being finalised for the acquisition of 
intermediate artisan and technical skills for ASGISA infrastructure, ICT and 
unemployed graduates. 

The Department of Education has identified 400 'Dinaledi' schools for 
intensive 
support in maths and science - which will increase to 529 in 2007. 
Additional 
textbooks and teacher support packs have been delivered to schools and 
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40,000 
calculators have been procured and delivered. An audit of ICT facilities has 
been completed and Dinaledi Schools are to receive priority. Government has 
approved a teacher incentive programme and it is to be piloted in Dinaledi 
schools. The Quality of Education Programme has begun the phased provision 
of 
essential equipment to 24,000 schools serving poor. 

More Information: 

Economic Cluster Programme Update, July 2006 
http://www.info.gov.za/aboutgovt/poa/report/economic.htm 

GOVERNANCE AND ADMINISTRATION 

Strengthening The Developmental State 

Intensive work is well advanced to ensure that government is properly 
equipped 
to fulfil the requirements of a developmental state, capable of playing a 
leading and active role in the reconstruction and development of South 
Africa. 

This was one of the areas covered by Governance and Administration Cluster 
in a 
recent briefing on the implementation of its programme of action. A detailed 
assessment of capacity in the public service is followed by specific 
measures to 
address areas of weakness. 

At its lekgotla in January this year, cabinet considered the capacity 
assessments of the economic, health, education, justice and housing sectors, 
and 
adopted recommendations relating to these five sectors and crosscutting 
issues. 
The cluster formed a task team on capacity assessments and 34 projects were 
identified and implemented. 

In the economic sector, the cluster has prepared an assessment of the 
rollout of 
Accelerated and Shared Growth Initiative (ASGISA) infrastructure projects, 
with 
a focus on the transport sector and more particularly on the Durban-Gauteng 
Corridor. 

The Department of Trade and Industry {DTI) has 21 entities that report to 
it, 
including development finance institutions (like the Industrial Development 
Corporation), regulatory institutions (like the Competition Commission) and 
specialist service institutions (like the South African Bureau of 
Standards). 
Following work done by the Cluster on the governance of public entities in 
general, a study was undertaken on how to strengthen the DTl's oversight of 
these institutions and a governance model was developed, which includes 
proposals for the strengthening of capacity within the department. 

In anticipation of the coming into force of the new Environmental Impact 
Assessment (EIA) regulations developed in terms of the National 
Environmental 
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Management Act, the Department of Environmental Affairs and Tourism has 
identified capacity challenges within the system and has developed 
recommendations on the strengthening of structures and staffing of the 
relevant 
components in provincial departments. 

In the health sector, substantial work has been done on the job descriptions 
and 
grading of the posts of hospital Chief Executive Officers (CEOs). Nine 
hospitals 
were visited and the findings made will be used to refine the existing 
benchmark 
job description for hospital CEOs. A revised grading structure is being 
developed. An implementation strategy for implementing delegations to 
hospital 
CEOs will be finalised by August. An assessment of the existing 
infrastructure 
and staffing of nursing colleges was undertaken. Findings and 
recommendations 
have been developed and will be presented to the cabinet lekgotla in July. 

In the education sector, an assessment of the roles, responsibilities and 
job 
descriptions of school principals has been undertaken and recommendations 
developed that will be presented to the lekgotla. Similarly an assessment of 
the 
roles and responsibilities of district and circuit managers has been 
conducted. 
Proposals regarding staffing levels and capacity building have been made. 

The educator performance management system was assessed and proposals on the 
strengthening of monitoring capacity have been made. A report on the skills 
gaps 
in the Senior Management Service (SMS) in education has been prepared. 
Findings 
included that there are gaps in the skills of existing personnel, challenges 
in 
filling key vacancies and a shortage of posts in some areas. 

An assessment of the application of the SMS Performance Management and 
Development System (PMDS) in the provincial Departments of Education and the 
Department of Justice and Constitutional Development has been conducted. 
Results 
have shown challenges in implementing the system and poor levels of 
compliance 
in some instances. 

In the justice sector, work has been done to assess the capacity to 
implement 
the Superior Courts Bill. The need for the strengthening of capacity to 
enable 
the effective implementation of the Bill has been identified. A strategy to 
address backlogs is also proposed. The Justice Footprint Project, which 
matches 
supply of judicial services with the demand for them, is near completion. 

In the housing sector, a comprehensive report of the housing development and 
delivery process has been drafted. Key challenges and corrective 
interventions 
have been identified and are being implemented. The organisational structure 
will be reviewed in line with the 'Breaking New Ground' policy. A 
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comprehensive 
review of the public entities in housing has been conducted and they will be 
restructured in line with the 'Breaking New Ground' policy. 

The accelerated development programme for middle managers is under 
implementation in the provinces of KwaZulu Natal, Mpumalanga and the Western 
Cape and in five national departments. A draft implementation guide has been 
approved and departments are currently submitting their nominations for 
participants in the programme. 

The review of the Public Service Human Resource Development (HRD) Strategy 
has 
commenced. This makes an assessment whether government has been successful 
in 
implementing the strategy and building capacity in the public sector. Based 
on 
the review, a second edition of the Human Resource Development Strategy will 
be 
developed for the period 2007 to 2011. 

More Information: 

Governance and Administration Cluster Programme Update, July 2006 
http://www.info.gov.za/aboutgovt/poa/report/govadmin.htm 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at26.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Games are not child's play! 

On the day we publish this edition of ANC TODAY, 9 June, the 2006 FIFA 
Soccer World Cup will kick off in Germany. For the next four weeks, billions 
across the globe will keenly follow what will undoubtedly be an exciting 
sports tournament. 

We take this opportunity once more to extend our best wishes to the 
competing teams, the host nation Germany and its Chancellor, Angela Merkel, 
as well as FIFA, and its President, Sepp Blatter. We convey a special 
message of support to the teams representing the African continent and wish 
them success. 

The whole of our nation was very disappointed when our national team, Bafana 
Bafana, failed to qualify for this year's Soccer World Cup. This is however 
no reason that we should not enjoy the spectacle that will be provided by 
the best national soccer teams in the world. 

However, our absence from the tournament and the way we fared at the African 
Cup of Nations have sounded alarm bells about the state of soccer in our 
country and sports in general. The excitement generated by the 2006 World 
Cup and the fact that we will host the next one, should inspire the entirety 
of our nation to engage the issue of what we should do to improve our 
performance in the field of sport. 

Fortunately, all of us agree about the critical importance of this area of 
human activity. We agree that participation in sport by all our people, both 
the young and the elderly, would make an important contribution to the 
health of the nation. 

Health for all remains one of the central goals of our reconstruction and 
development process. Clearly, we must therefore do everything possible so 
that sport plays its part towards the realisation of this goal. 

We are also agreed that sport plays an important role in the development of 
our youth. It also provides a most appropriate outlet for the energies of 
our young people, helping to keep them away from unhealthy and anti-social 
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activities, such as gangsterism, alcohol and drug abuse. 

We are further agreed that sport plays yet another important role in terms 
of uniting our people, helping us to accelerate the process of building a 
non-racial society and improving the social cohesion that our country needs. 
All of us have seen how much the victories of our national teams inspire 
pride and joy among all of us, teaching all of us that we are one nation. I 
believe that it is also true that our successes in international 
competitions help to strengthen the level of confidence in ourselves as a 
nation, inspiring all of us to work even harder to achieve the goal of 
creating a better life for all our people. 

For all these reasons it is necessary that we all make a critical assessment 
of the development of sport in our country with a view to evolving some 
consensus about what needs to be done. This would also help to raise the 
level of awareness among all our people of the importance of participating 
in sport. 

What has happened to soccer and cricket over the last few years indicates 
the urgency with which we must engage this process. This is reflected in an 
article on the website of the Department of Sport and Recreation, which 
draws on work done by Professor Tim Noakes (MD, DSc) Sports Institute of 
South Africa, and Ross Tucker (BSc Hons), student at the University of Cape 
Town. 

On the issue of soccer, the article says: 

"In 1994, South African was ranked about 100th in world soccer. Thereafter 
followed a period of rapid improvement so that by 1997, the team was ranked 
16th in the world. Since then, with the exception of a period between 2000 
and 2002 when the team stabilised at a position around 20th in the world, 
the trend has been downward. By the beginning of 2006, South Africa was 
ranked 49th in the world, the lowest ranking since December 1995. 

"During this same period, the performance of Bafana Bafana in the African 
Cup of Nations has deteriorated progressively from victory in 1996, to 
beaten finalists in 1998, to third place in 1998, to beaten quarterfinalists 
in 2000, to first round eliminations in 2002 and 2004. Unchecked, this trend 
predicts that within two years South Africa will be ranked outside the top 
16 African nations and will fail to qualify for the 2006 African Cup of 
Nations. Currently South Africa is ranked 8th in Africa, also the lowest 
standing since December 1995." 

With regard to cricket the article says: 

"In Five-Day cricket, South Africa held second position from 2001 to 2004 
before falling from 2nd to 6th position in 2004 with a partial recovery to 
4th in 2005 before falling back to 6th position at the start of 2006 and to 
7th after the recent series whitewash at the hands of the Australians. But a 
review of South African cricketing performances since 1994 shows a 
progressive decline in competitiveness over the past decade when compared 
specifically to Australia. 

"Thus the team coached by Bob Woolmer and captained by the late Hansie 
Cronje reached its peak as a One-Day team in 1996 with a win:loss record of 
5:1 winning 25 of 30 matches. In contrast Australia's One-Day win:loss ratio 
in 1996 was only 1:1. Between 1995 and 1999, South Africa won 75% of their 
matches compared to 57% by Australia. In contrast since then the fortunes of 
the two countries have exactly reversed with Australia winning 75% of their 
games and South Africa only 59%." 
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These statistics relating to soccer and cricket communicate the very clear 
message that there is something radically wrong with our sports. Undoubtedly 
the dismal story relating to the international performance of our national 
teams also reflects what is happening domestically in amateur and school 
sport. 

What is to be done! When he addressed the National Assembly a few days ago 
on 31 May, the Deputy Minister of Sport and Recreation, Gert Oosthuizen, 
said: 

"Sport is still being trivialised in our country. It is regarded as 
frivolous and unimportant even though it is a multi-billion Rand industry, 
said to contribute more than 2% to South Africa's GDP. In fact, sport daily 
occupies the time of the majority of our people and it forms part of the 
psyche of the majority of our country's people. How much time do we not 
spend watching or reading about sport every day? Many of us start reading 
the newspaper from the back page. For some, it is the only page that gets 
read. 

"While Government is committed to sport and recreation, we are certainly not 
on par with the developed world with whom we compete. The developed world, 
with whom we compete have identified and committed to exploiting the 
potential of sport and recreation for achieving significant socio-economic 
and other outcomes ... 

"To realise the benefits that can possibly accrue from our sector, we need 
three things; resources, resources and more resources. 

"What we need is: * infrastructure organisation, programmes, facilities, 
equipment and kit; * human resources sufficient thereof, of good quality and 
with an appropriate disposition; and, * finance that underpins both 
infrastructure and human resources ... 

"As a Department we have the smallest budget of all national government 
departments. We are committing some R10 per person per year to the 
participation of our people in sport and recreation activities presently. 
R 10 can never make a substantial contribution to participation rates in 
sport and recreation ... " 

Perhaps the most important lesson we should draw from the fact that Bafana 
Bafana will not step into any of the magnificent German stadia during the 
2006 FIFA Soccer World Cup tournament is that we should, at last, stop 
trivialising sport, very wrongly treating it as frivolous and unimportant. 
Lilliputian efforts cannot produce Olympians! 

Thabo Mbeki 

UN AIDS REVIEW MEETING <Viewpoint - Manto Tshabalala-Msimang> 

Making a positive difference in people's lives 

Going back to New York last week for the review of the Declaration of 
Commitment on HIV and AIDS adopted by the nations of the world five years 
ago was a gratifying experience. The Comprehensive Review and High-Level 
Meeting was a reflection of how the world has come to accept what we had 
sought to highlight as early as 2000. 

We said then that we could not blame the challenge of HIV and AIDS only on 
the virus. We should have a collection of interventions that addresses the 
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correlation between the agent, the host and the environment. 

The report of UN Secretary-General Kofi Annan to the meeting recognises that 
poverty, underdevelopment and gender inequality are among the principal 
contributing factors to the spread of HIV infection and the impact of AIDS. 
Annan goes on to emphasise the role of prevention as the mainstay of the 
global response to HIV and AIDS, which has been the basis of the South 
African government's response to HIV and AIDS all along. 

Overall, the review process has indicated that much progress has been made 
in implementing prevention, care and treatment programmes that were found to 
be effective but with guarded success rates. In our submission to the 
meeting as the South African delegation, we tried to highlight the areas 
which we believe can assist in improving the global response to HIV and 
AIDS. 

We emphasised that if we are to scale up HIV and AIDS services, we have to 
make extra efforts to build better partnerships in a multi-sectoral response 
that includes governments, civil society and various other partners. The 
magnitude of the challenge before us requires that we act in unity for our 
response to achieve maximum impact. 

The meeting provided an opportunity for all partners in the global response 
to HIV and AIDS to recommit to addressing the obstacles that hinder progress 
in scaling up our interventions. There is a need to strengthen our health 
systems and develop adequate human resource capacity to deliver good quality 
health services including those relating to HIV and AIDS. 

South Africa emphasised in particular, on the importance of promoting 
healthy lifestyles to maintain optimal health and delay as much as possible 
the progression from HIV infection to the development of AIDS-defining 
conditions. We need to also address the challenges of food insecurity and 
malnutrition and focus our energies on the emancipation of women and the 
protection of the rights of children, in particular the girl child. 

We also called for continuation of endeavours to reduce the prices of 
medicines and other essential commodities. Affordability of these 
commodities is critical in improving accessibility and sustainability of 
treatment interventions. We also have to encourage innovation and research 
into additional tools for our response including vaccines and microbicides, 
traditional medicine and other forms of therapies. 

In our presentation to the meeting, we expressed the South African 
government's full support for the scaling up towards universal access to HIV 
and AIDS prevention, treatment, care and support by 2010. 

We believe that ambitious and realistic targets are important for measuring 
progress in our endeavour to achieve universal access. These targets have to 
cover all the essential elements of a comprehensive response, including the 
social determinants of the spread of HIV and the impact of AIDS. These 
targets should also be coupled with appropriate indicators and tools for 
monitoring progress. 

The discussions during the build up to the New York meeting and the World 
Health Organisation (WHO) document on scaling up towards universal access 
suggest that targets should be set at a country level, coordinated at 
regional level and aggregated at global level. South Africa supports this 
approach to target setting. 

There has been greater recognition that the epidemiology of HIV and AIDS 
depends on local socioeconomic, cultural and other dynamics, particularly 
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the challenges of poverty and underdevelopment. The success of a global 
response to HIV and AIDS therefore requires the doubling of efforts in 
meeting the Millennium Development Goals. 

Our submission to the meeting was to highlight the urgent need to honour 
various financial commitments made previously, such as the pledge by the 
Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) member states 
to commit 0. 7% of gross national income for official development assistance. 
It is also necessary to ensure that the Global Fund to fight AIDS, 
tuberculosis and malaria is fully funded. 

UNAIDS estimates that 20 to 23 billion US dollars is needed each year to 
support scaled-up responses in low- and middle-income countries towards 
universal access. This means doubling the current level of resource 
allocation. While these figures serve as an excellent advocacy tool, we need 
to also determine national resource gaps and countries need to make an 
effort to mobilise resources to close these gaps to ensure sustainability of 
national interventions. 

In the case of South Africa, our Comprehensive Plan for Management, Care and 
Treatment of HIV and AIDS is 90% funded through the government fiscus. 
Overall government budget for HIV and AIDS has tripled over the last four 
years from just over R1 bn in 2002 to R1 .9bn in 2003 and to R2.9bn in 2004 
and R3.5bn in 2005. The Department of Health alone has increased its 
conditional grant for HIV and AIDS to more than R2bn for the 2006/07 
financial year. 

We do not need political grandstanding to demonstrate our commitment and 
leadership in addressing HIV and AIDS. Sustained increase in resource 
allocation and implementation of programmes which make a difference to lives 
of the people on the ground is what matters most to us in government. 

** Manto Tshabalala-Msimang is an ANG National Executive Committee member 
and Minister of Health. 

ERIC MOLOBI <Viewpoint - Kgalema Motlanthe> 

One of the brightest stars of his generation 

Eric Molobi, who passed away last weekend after a long struggle with cancer, 
was one of the brightest stars that has shone in the South African 
firmament. That this star has disappeared so soon is indeed a great loss to 
the nation. 

Many have paid tribute to Molobi over the last few days, justly praising his 
sterling contribution in the fields of community development and economic 
empowerment. As head of the Kagiso Trust, Molobi was instrumental in forging 
a new path for civil society in promoting and supporting development, 
particularly among the youth. Setting up Kagiso Investments as an investment 
vehicle to help sustain the work of the trust, Molobi made a valuable 
contribution to the ongoing process of black economic empowerment. It is for 
these achievements that many obituary writers have remembered him. 

But there was a great deal more to the life and person of Eric Molobi, whom 
we referred to as 'Marooi'. 

Few people in the country would be aware that the ANC's current headquarters 
in Johannesburg, Chief Albert Luthuli House, are in the same building that 
housed the offices of the Rivonia trialists and other senior political 
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prisoners released in 1989. 

Fewer people still would know that it was Eric Molobi who was responsible 
for securing these offices for senior ANC leaders like Walter Sisulu, Andrew 
Mlangeni, Ahmed Kathrada, Elias Motsoaledi and others at a time when the ANC 
was still a banned organisation. These served as the offices of the ANC 
immediately after its unbanning in 1990 until the size of the ANC's 
organisational machinery necessitated the move to Shell House. 

The building that is now Chief Albert Luthuli House was occupied in the late 
1980s by the reinsurance company Munich Re, for whom Molobi worked as 
underwriter following his release from Robben Island. The management of 
Munich Re held Molobi in such high regard that they readily agreed to 
provide two floors of their building to accommodate the recently-released 
leaders of a banned political movement - a step that was, to say the least, 
highly unusual within corporate South Africa at the time. It probably still 
is. 

This anecdote, a footnote in the long history of struggle, highlights much 
about the character of Eric Molobi, and how he was regarded among those with 
whom he interacted. 

I first came to know Eric Molobi while he was training as an electrician at 
the Vocational Training Centre in Dube under Principal Tabor. It was there 
that I came to know him as an impressive football player, a skill that 
stayed with him over many years. 

He was the star player in what was then a formidable football team at the 
centre under the leadership of the teacher, Mr Shabangu. The team included 
players like Tokyo Lesolang, Chippa Moloi, Trustee, Rusty and Moss Mabena. 

Molobi was such a talent on the field that he played over the weekends for 
the first team of Mofolo Dynamos alongside his teacher, Mr Shabangu. Later 
he joined Rockville Hungry Lions, a semi-professional team, where he played 
alongside greats such as Chippa Moloi, Tshombe Meletse, Norman Bahlekazi, 
George More, Kellar Maponyane, Sugar Maunye, Snakes Makgoe and Johny 
Motluoatse, to name but a few. Many of these players went on to become top 
professionals. Lesolang and Moloi went on to play for Orlando Pirates, while 
Meletse and Bahlekazi went on to play in Zambia. Eric Molobi and Chippa 
Moloi formed such a close bond that Molobi served as best man at Moloi's 
wedding. 

Incidentally, the Rockville Hungry Lions was probably the only soccer team 
coached by a priest, Father Molale, who later became Bishop of Botswana. 
Before his departure for the seminary, a young Molale went to visit Can 
Themba at his place in Sophiatown, referred to as the 'House of Truth'. 
Legend has it that Themba, being the rebel that he was, offered to arrange a 
visit for Molale to a local prostitute. Not prepared to be dissuaded from 
his chosen path, Molale is reported to have declined the offer. 

Eric Molobi was similarly not to be dissuaded from what he knew to be right. 
It was not only his ball skills and smart footwork which distinguished him 
on the football field. It was also his unmistakeable leadership abilities 
which came to the fore within whatever team he played for. It was these same 
abilities that were to distinguish him as a political activist, a political 
prisoner, a development worker and a business person. 

For Molobi, leadership was about accountability. He did not take on any 
task, did not accept any responsibility, without first understanding to whom 
he was accountable and for what. Given a responsibility, not only would he 
undertake it with enthusiasm and commitment, but he would ensure that he 
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took whatever steps necessary to account for his actions. 

It was for this reason that he earned the trust and respect of everyone he 
worked with. He became known as a person whose integrity was beyond 
reproach, and who could be relied upon to do what was asked of him. And in 
whatever he did, he would account. 

It was because of his approach to leadership and responsibility that Molobi 
was able to achieve so much in taking forward the struggle for a better life 
particularly for the poor and marginalised. International donors were 
prepared to fund development programmes under his leadership because they 
had learnt of his extraordinary commitment to thoroughly account for all the 
resources placed in his care. This explains too the progress he made in the 
business world. 

One of the shining stars of his generation, Eric Molobi has now left us. We 
extend our deepest sympathies and condolences to Marooi's dear wife, Martha, 
and to his family. 

Molobi leaves behind him an example of what we should seek in the leaders of 
today and tomorrow. As we remember his life and contribution to building a 
new nation, we should draw inspiration from his humility, integrity, 
commitment and deep sense of accountability. Through our actions, we should 
ensure that his spirit and his example lives on. 

** Kgalema Motlanthe is ANC Secretary General. 

WHAT THE MEDIA SAYS 

Wild statements obscure facts about legal deportation 

Editor's Comment: In the recent past our media has taken a keen interest in 
the matter of the deportation from our country to Pakistan of one Khalid 
Rashid. Rashid is a Pakistani national who entered our country illegally. 
Since his deportation, and related to court proceedings in this regard, wild 
statements have been made suggesting that our state authorities, especially 
the Department of Home Affairs, deported Rashid at the instigation of the 
United States government and its Central Intelligence Agency (CIA). In the 
light of recent controversies in our country that have sought to present 
some actions of our criminal justice system as products of political 
conspiracies, ANC TODAY has decided to publish the statement our government 
made to explain what happened to Rashid. We believe that those who continue 
to express concerns about the whereabouts of Rashid should ask his national 
authorities, the government of Pakistan. Our state organs should not 
hesitate to enforce our laws and protect the security of the nation, simply 
because some people will seek to politicise illegal actions, such as the 
violation of our immigration law. Below is the government statement on the 
deportation of Khalid Rashid: 

"Government has noted the public discussion around the case of Mr Khalid 
Rashid. Now that the matter has been processed through the courts, 
government wishes to clarify critical issues pertaining to the case. 

"In the first instance, government hereby reiterates that Mr Rashid was an 
illegal foreigner in South Africa. He was arrested and deported to his 
country of origin, Pakistan. 

"The right to decide who enters and remains in South Africa is a fundamental 
aspect of state sovereignty. Our Constitution and laws require that we 
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protect the integrity of our borders and our country. The Department of Home 
Affairs is charged with the responsibility of implementing immigration law 
and policy, and of preventing illegal immigration. 

"Secondly, as the Department has indicated, Mr Rashid was deported to 
Pakistan on 6 November 2005. As required by prescribed procedures, he was 
given an opportunity to oppose the deportation and indicated his willingness 
to be deported to Pakistan. Incidentally, the person who was arrested with 
Mr Khalid Rashid was afforded the same opportunity and he elected to appeal 
against his deportation. He was duly given this opportunity. 

"It had come to the attention of the state that Mr Rashid was alleged to 
have connections with international terrorist cells. From the perspective of 
the South African government there were not sufficient grounds to extradite 
him. There were, however, grounds to deport him as he was in fact an illegal 
foreigner. Nevertheless, extra care had to be taken with regard to the 
deportation and special transport arrangements were agreed upon between the 
Department of Home Affairs and our security agencies. 

"Thirdly, because of the special circumstances indicated above, the 
arrangements for Mr Rashid's deportation were undertaken in cooperation with 
the Pakistani authorities. Government can confirm that he was handed over to 
Pakistani officials who travelled to South Africa to receive him. Further, 
we can confirm that the Pakistani government has acknowledged in writing 
that he arrived in Pakistan on 6 November 2005. 

"Subsequent to his arrival in Pakistan, the Pakistani Government confirmed 
in official correspondence to the South African High Commission in Islamabad 
that he had arrived in Pakistan, subsequent to his deportation from South 
Africa on 6 November 2005. Mr Rashid was, with the exception of a skin 
ailment (eczema), in good health. 

"Therefore, further information on his whereabouts should be sought in 
Pakistan. It should be underlined in this regard that our responsibility as 
government is not only to implement laws pertaining to illegal immigration, 
but also to protect our country from being used either as a hide-out or as a 
base for terrorist activities. We are signatories to relevant international 
conventions and we also have a responsibility to ensure that nothing happens 
in our country, which jeopardises the security of our citizens. 

"We hope that this explanation does help clarify matters that have thus far 
not been fully canvassed, in part because some of these issues were not the 
subject of court proceedings. 

"Government had all along sought to deal with this issue without raising 
alarm, and with due regard to the implications on individuals who may have, 
unwittingly, found themselves in the web of the infrastructure that Mr 
Rashid relied on to enter, and stay in, our country. 

"In this regard, we are concerned that the campaign being waged by Mr 
Rash id's legal representative, Mr Zahir Omar, has the effect of creating 
complications that our country can ill-afford. His unfounded and deleterious 
insinuations that our country can engage in abduction or any other illegal 
activities, and his unethical behaviour in handling this case, are not only 
harmful to community relations in our society, but they also have the effect 
of undermining the international standing of our country. 

"Government calls on all South Africans to work together to consolidate our 
common security as a nation, and to partner the international community in 
promoting peace and stability throughout the world." 
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** This statement was issued by Government Communications (GCIS) on behalf 
of the Justice, Crime Prevention and Security Cluster, 8 June 2006. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at22. htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Hamba kahle Ma Khuzwayo! 

On Wednesday 19 April death robbed our country and people of a towering 
woman 
leader and patriot, Ma Ellen Motlalepule Khuzwayo. Born in 1914, she passed 
away 
a mere two months away from celebrating her 92nd birthday. 

We take this opportunity once more to convey our condolences to the family 
of 
the late Ma Khuzwayo, with whom we mourn the departure of a true giant in 
the 
continuing struggle to achieve the goal of a better life for our people, to 
which Ellen Khuzwayo dedicated her life. 

Purely coincidentally, on 20 April, the day after she passed away, we 
conferred 
the Order of Luthuli, posthumously, on five patriots who were murdered by 
agents 
of the apartheid regime as it fought to prolong its tyranny during its 
latter 
years of existence. These are Joe Gqabi, Ruth First, Fort Galata, Sicelo 
Mhlauli 
and Sparrow Mkhonto. 

Though she might never have met anyone of these patriots, all of them were 
nevertheless her comrades-in-arms, and belonged to the same mass army of 
liberation that was and is committed to sacrifice everything to serve the 
people 
of South Africa. It was therefore right and proper that the solemn gathering 
at 
the Union Buildings, convened for the conferment of the Order of Luthuli and 
other National Orders, should stand in silence to honour Ellen Khuzwayo, as 
it 
did. She too had been honoured with her National Order in 1999. 

I mention her together with some of those awarded the Order of Luthuli on 20 
April because their lives, both those who died for our freedom and those who 
lived on to celebrate the fruits of their struggle, must continue to inspire 
us 
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as we strive to discharge our responsibilities as patriots and members of 
the 
ANC. 

In this regard, Ellen Khuzwayo's life constitutes a virtual directive to all 
these liberation fighters, which they must study and understand in order to 
appreciate the obligation that falls on the shoulders of those who 
voluntarily 
define themselves as patriots and members of the ANC. 

Born in 1914 in Lesotho she grew up on her grandfather's farm in Thaba Nchu, 
which she inherited in 1930. She lost this farm when it was declared a 
'white 
area', thus experiencing first hand the humiliation, pain and suffering of 
millions of our people who were uprooted from their ancestral lands 
resulting in 
87% of South African land being occupied by whites. 

She was part of those young activists of our movement who formed the ANC 
Youth 
League, understanding very well the need to mobilise young people to 
participate 
actively in the liberation of our country as an inalienable and disciplined 
part 
of the struggles waged by the ANC. 

After graduating as a teacher in 1936, Ellen Khuzwayo dedicated her life to 
the 
task to impart knowledge to her fellow black people, especially the youth, 
including doing volunteer work among them. Like many who understood teaching 
not 
merely as a prestigious career that distinguished them from their poor and 
disempowered compatriots, she saw this profession as a platform through 
which 
the oppressed could extricate themselves from their degrading and 
debilitating 
conditions. She regarded education as a weapon which should be used to fight 
for 
freedom and use it further to defeat poverty and underdevelopment. 

Accordingly, when the apartheid regime introduced Bantu Education in 1953 
she 
knew that this was an attempt to deny blacks the many opportunities 
presented by 
access to proper education. Clearly, she was not prepared to participate in 
the 
further mental enslavement of her people. She resigned her teaching post. 

Being the servant of the people that she was throughout her life, 
Ma-Khuzwayo, 
as she was affectionately called, sought other ways of making her 
contribution 
to help the poor overcome their many and varied challenges. 

She returned to school at the age of 39 and completed a training programme 
and a 
degree in Social Work. She redirected her exceptional energies to address 
the 
challenges occasioned by social exclusion, social and cultural alienation, 
absence of social cohesion and the general outcomes of a degrading life 
imposed 
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on the people by oppression and extreme exploitation. 

She did this work through the Johannesburg City Council, the South African 
Association of Youth Clubs and the YWCA Imbued by the age-old traditions of 
our 
people of Letsema and Vuk'uzenzele, Ma-Khuzwayo worked with local women 
through 
self-help programmes like sewing projects. 

Ellen Khuzwayo did all these and many other things because she sought to 
nurture 
our people in accordance with the well-known saying "don't give me fish, but 
teach me how to fish!" 

As we honour our great heroine, Ellen Khuzwayo, this is the spirit that we 
should bring back into our work as the ANG and infuse this into all spheres 
of 
our democratic government, so that each one of us understands that it is 
better 
and more sustainable to help all our people to acquire the necessary skills, 
education, expertise, information and other resources for their own 
individual 
as well as national development. 

During the Soweto centenary celebrations in 2004, Ellen Khuzwayo was 
honoured 
with the prestigious Soweto 100 Milestone Award in recognition of her role 
in 
the fight against apartheid. This was truly fitting because in addition to 
the 
work I have already briefly mentioned, when the youth of Soweto defied the 
might 
of the apartheid police and army demanding an end to Bantu Education, 
together 
with other leaders, Ellen Khuzwayo came to the fore to continue her struggle 
against apartheid, this time occupying the trenches with young people many 
of 
whom were not even born when she herself refused to teach the same Bantu 
Education in 1953. 

Ma-Khuzwayo could not sit idly by when young people were being killed in 
their 
hundreds. This is because the youth, the future of our nation, had always 
been 
close to the heart of this titanic heroine of our people. 

Many years after the historic Soweto Uprising, whose 30th anniversary we 
commemorate this year, she told the Truth and Reconciliation Commission 
hearings 
in Soweto that: "Sometime I can forgive the National Party for what they did 
to 
us as adults, but I can never forgive what they did to our children." 

"They never saw our children as children because their skin was different 
from 
their own They turned our children into animals and I feel I will go to my 
grave 
with this pain in my heart." 

This is the pain of many mothers who brought-up, nurtured and educated their 
children on meagre resources so that their tomorrow would be better than 
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their 
yesterday. And so when these mothers, as represented by Ma-Khuzwayo, saw 
their 
humble efforts destroyed by inferior education and when these young people 
protested, their lives easily taken out like the swatting of flies, their 
pain 
became truly unbearable. 

Yet, even carrying this heavy pain, Ellen Khuzwayo was a cadre of the ANC. 
Accordingly, when her organisation decided that for South Africa and South 
Africans to move forward towards a better future, we needed to forgive and 
embark on a reconciliation process, she agreed with the need to work 
together 
for the greater good while not forgetting the evil that was done to the 
majority 
of our people. 

However, it was not only to the youth that Ma-Khuzwayo dedicated her life. 
It 
was to all our people whose lives were defined by poverty, marginalisation, 
exploitation and disempowerment. 

Hence, through her participation in the Soweto Committee of Ten, she was at 
the 
centre of the formation of civic organisations that were to be the bedrock 
of 
community resistance to apartheid in the 1980s. Even after her detention at 
the 
Johannesburg Fort for five months, unbowed, she came back to continue the 
struggle for freedom for her people. 

Because Ma-Khuzwayo was a woman of the people, she observed how the poor 
were 
being ripped off and exploited through high prices for essential goods. This 
was 
particularly so with black people who had little access to information about 
goods that they bought. She therefore participated in the formation of the 
Black 
Consumers' Union to focus of this matter which was driving many poor people 
deeper into poverty. 

Again, because of the apartheid policy to exclude blacks from economic 
activity 
except as consumers, Ellen Khuzwayo was instrumental in the formation of the 
black business organisation FABCOS. 

She wrote books, Call me Woman, Sit and Listen and Stories from South 
Africa, 
because she knew that we ourselves have an obligation to communicate our 
experiences and relate our histories. Through these books she tells us about 
herself as well as communicates a message that black people of this country 
must 
write books for the next generations to get first-hand information from 
those 
who occupied the forward trenches in the fight for freedom. 

It was fitting that she had the possibility to serve as an ANC Member of 
Parliament in our first democratic parliament, to begin the process of 
building 
the new South Africa of which she had dreamt from her youth. 
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Through the many engagements we have mentioned and many others, Ma-Khuzwayo 
exemplified a particular type of an ANC activist. This is not an activist 
who 
becomes active only because there are elections to be fought. This is a 
cadre 
who connects the everyday challenges of the people to the bigger agenda of 
transformation. 

This is an ANC cadre who works with communities to attend to their problems 
and 
not use our braches for personal advancement. This is an ANC cadre who would 
be 
defined as a community worker. 

These are cadres who would not want to see young people idle, and would 
accordingly find ways of engaging these youth to participate in sport, in 
further education and doing work in the community. 

These are cadres who would respond to the plight of the poor consumers as 
Ma-
Khuzwayo did; cadres who, for instance, would look positively at the 
problems 
faced by hawkers and without exploiting the challenges faced by these people 
for 
personal interest, constructively engage their comrades in the 
municipalities so 
that together they can attend to these problems. 

I am referring to the ANC cadre who would organise extra lessons for 
learners 
struggling with their school work and organise professionals to offer their 
time 
to help these learners. 

Today we honour Ellen Khuzwayo because she left us a rich legacy from which 
to 
draw inspiration. This rich legacy of dedication and commitment to serve our 
people must impel us selflessly to work further to strengthen our 
organisation 
and focus its activities on the development of our country and the 
upliftment of 
the masses of our people. 

As a cadre of the movement, a fighter for gender equality, an activist 
against 
the system of apartheid, and the emancipation of our people from poverty, 
Ellen 
Khuzwayo was an embodiment of the humane values that have always inspired 
and 
must continue to inspire all members and supporters of our movement. 

She did not strive for fame and riches, nor was she intimidated by the scope 
of 
the challenges she chose to confront in her quest for the transformation of 
society. Her status as a woman in a society based on patriarchal domination 
only 
served to intensify her desire to secure the liberation of women. 

She endured hardships along with the people, faced the same risks they 
faced, 
led from the front and injected an untiring, self-disregarding spirit on all 
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fronts of the struggle. Her devotion to the goals of the ANC was never based 
on 
any consideration other than to realise the objectives of her organisation. 
Her 
love for the movement and everything it stood for took precedence over any 
other 
consideration. 

Today, we need to ask ourselves whether we, cadres of our movement, are 
still 
upholding the unimpeachable track record of Ellen Khuzwayo and other past 
ANC 
cadres. We need to ask ourselves whether the seeds of self-sacrifice they 
planted into our organisation have not begun to fall on thorny, barren soil 
of 
self-interest! 

Today, as our country continues to confront the challenges of corruption and 
lack of commitment and dedication to work among some public servants and 
public 
representatives, we need to draw important lessons from the life and times 
of 
this unassuming heroine, Ellen Khuzwayo. 

As we dip our revolutionary banner in honour of a great fighter, a great 
soldier 
of our people, a heroine of our country we promise to uphold her principles, 
her 
commitment and her courage. 

Ellen Khuzwayo was not compelled by the apartheid regime to make the supreme 
sacrifice made by her fellow Members of our National Orders, such as Joe 
Gqabi 
and others. 

And yet the daily sacrifices she had to endure to sustain the light of hope 
even 
in the most difficult circumstances, makes her stand out as one of those 
sons 
and daughters of our people about whom we can say - their spirit will never 
die! 

Hamba kahle Ma-Khuzwayo! 

Thabo Mbeki 

Viewpoint: Lindiwe Sisulu 

NEPAD 

We owe it to future generations to implement NEPAD 

The New Partnership for Africa's Development (NEPAD) will be five years old 
in 
July this year. Its Vision and Policy Framework Document was approved by the 
Organisation of African Union (OAU) Summit in Lusaka in July 2001. NEPAD is 
a 
pledge by African leaders, based on a common vision and a firm and shared 
conviction, that they have a pressing duty to eradicate poverty and to place 
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their countries, both individually and collectively, on a path of 
sustainable 
growth and development and to participate actively as Africans in the world 
economy and body politic. The programme is anchored on the determination 
that we 
collectively can extricate ourselves and the continent from the malaise of 
underdevelopment and exclusion in a globalising world. 

This statement forms the preamble to the NEPAD programme because it aptly 
captures why NEPAD became necessary and what it hopes to achieve. 

The public and private sectors, labour and civil society must work 
collectively 
to fulfil the vision of NEPAD. Our leaders have clearly outlined priorities 
and 
conditions for development and we need to give effect to their 
implementation. 
The dynamics that characterise our inter-relations should take a back seat 
when 
we collectively deliberate the plight and aspirations of those who look upon 
us 
for a better life. These are the powerless and vulnerable poor masses of our 
people that continue to endure conditions of poverty, disease and hunger. In 
relation to their need, these people have very modest expectations and we 
should 
not fail them. 

We need to determine how we are going to internalise the NEPAD values, 
principles and objectives in our various spheres of work. All our 
organisations 
and departments will do well first by understanding and adopting NEPAD 
programmes and re-aligning them with our work plans and by so doing deepen 
the 
ownership of NEPAD. 

Never before has the African continent produced such a comprehensive 
home-grown 
development programme, which has forced itself onto the forefront of the 
development agendas of the United Nations (UN), the G8 and regional 
groupings 
from Asia, Europe and the Americas. The UN Secretary-General created the 
Office 
of Special Adviser on Africa and mandated it to coordinate global advocacy 
in 
support of the implementation of NEPAD and to act as focal point for NEPAD 
within the UN system. As a consequence, the UN structures in Africa were 
encouraged to reflect and advance NEPAD in their engagement with the 
continent. 
This was shortly after the General Assembly of the United Nations had 
recognised 
NEPAD as the framework for Africa's development in September 2002. 

Interest in NEPAD at continental and international level is unprecedented. 
In 
the words of the UN Secretary-General, 'the central challenge is to grasp 
the 
opportunity and maintain the momentum'. For us to work together to realise 
the 
objectives of NEPAD, we all need to buy in and have a clear understanding of 
what NEPAD is and what role we can collectively and severally play in our 
various organisations. 
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Apart from anything else, the media and our communications units can create 
increased awareness of the ideals of NEPAD. The rest of us can support their 
communication and advocacy strategies by demonstrating quick deliverables to 
those who wait for service. 

While our circumstances place on us various advantages, circumstances 
similarly 
place on us the burden to lead in the implementation of NEPAD. We have the 
political will, we have a government infrastructure that creates the 
possibility 
and, above all, we are graced with a uniquely vibrant private sector. 
Through 
private sector investment in NEPAD infrastructure projects we can create an 
environment conducive for investment in the continent. The fundamentals, as 
well 
as the risks and costs, for doing business in Africa are slowly but surely 
being 
addressed. 

Human capacity and capital are the pressing resources required to implement 
NEPAD projects. We have a bit of both. With human capacity, there is no 
reason 
why the NEPAD infrastructure projects that have funding allocations by the 
African Development Bank should continue to stall. We talk of African 
ownership 
of Africa's development agenda. We can clearly demonstrate this by investing 
in 
NEPAD projects in Information and Communications Technology (ICT) such as 
thee-
schools project and the East Africa Submarine Cable; in the many energy 
projects 
such as Inga, Mepanda Uncua and Cabera Bassa; in water and sanitation; 
transport 
infrastructure projects; telecommunications; agriculture and health; and 
housing. 

In creating conditions conducive for development, we are encouraged by the 
unprecedented determination with which our leaders are tackling conflicts on 
the 
continent. They are committing troops, their time and even their countries' 
limited capital resources to deal with these conflicts. 

They have fully mobilised the international community on Africa's 
development. 
Our cooperation with the G8 has been continually strengthening since [the G8 
Summit in] Kananaskis in 2002. We also work closely with the European Union 
(EU), the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) and 
Asian 
countries in the advancement of NEPAD. 

The document that will emerge out of South Africa's National NEPAD Strategy 
Workshop will be presented to cabinet for consideration. Once it is 
approved, we 
will have a NEPAD Implementation Strategy for South Africa (NISSA). 

That strategy should reflect the envisaged roles of national, provincial and 
local government role-players and civil society and business actors. We know 
that NEPAD projects are by their nature largely multi-country projects. 
Provincial and local governments and civil society organisations may 
therefore 
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find it difficult to relate to NEPAD and to reflect it in their own work 
plans. 
As a result, the National NEPAD Strategy must address and clarify the role 
they 
can play to interlink with NEPAD. 

In January this year, during the 14th Summit of the NEPAD Heads of State and 
Government, who are charged with the responsibility of implementing NEPAD, 
the 
question of what a NEPAD project is also came up. The NEPAD Heads of State 
and 
Government consequently agreed to meet in June in Dakar, Senegal, to 
deliberate, 
among others, on what a NEPAD project is as opposed to a national project. 

All these stakeholders have all already participated meaningfully in giving 
expression to NEPAD. Provincial governments, national government 
departments, 
parliament, the private sector and various civil society organisations -
including academic institutions, research institutions, and professional 
organisations - have participated in the national African Peer Review 
Mechanism 
(APRM) process. The National APRM Secretariat received these submissions, 
analysed them, and produced technical reports on the four APRM thematic 
areas of 
democracy and good political governance; economic governance and management; 
corporate governance; and socio-economic development. 

According to the current timetable of South Africa's National APRM 
Secretariat, 
the Country Self Assessment Report and Draft National Programme of Action 
will 
be submitted to the APR Secretariat and the Review Panel before the end of 
June 
this year. South Africa's citizens, will be asked to comment on the Draft 
Country Self Assessment and the Programme of Action before the end of 
September 
this year, after which it will be presented to the APR Forum of Heads of 
State 
and Government participating in the APRM. 

The APRM is an innovation by African leaders to submit themselves for review 
by 
peers. Twenty-six countries have already acceded to the APRM Memorandum of 
Understanding. This is about half of all African countries. The pace of peer 
reviews is accelerating. In the coming few years, the peers will have 
assisted 
one another to adopt policies, standards and practices that lead to 
political 
stability, high economic growth, sustainable development and accelerated 
sub-
regional and continental economic integration through sharing of experiences 
and 
reinforcement of successful and best practice, including identifying 
deficiencies and assessing the needs for capacity building. 

NEPAD is not a theoretical approach to development. It is a pragmatic 
programme 
with tangible deliverables. African leadership is being utilised in the 
prevention, management and resolution of conflicts. The conditions conducive 
for 
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development are being implemented. There is now a partnership rather than a donor-recipient relationship with our development partners - it is also in 
their 
interest that we eradicate extreme poverty in the developing world. The 
NEPAD 
sectoral programmes are being implemented; we have started aligning our work plans to reflect the ideals of NEPAD while the national APRM process is due to 
be concluded in the next few months. All these are the results of a new way of 
thinking by the majority of African people. 

Nevertheless, as Minister of Foreign Affairs Nkosazana Dlamini-Zuma puts it 'we 
are fully aware that the expectation of a just and non-discriminatory 
international and economic social order has yet to be realised'. There are 
still 
major differences between the fortunes of countries of the North compared to that of countries of the South. We must work hard to change this. We must also 
work hard to fundamentally change the material conditions of our people on the 
ground, which remain dire. 

Detractors will always be lurking, but within five years of NEPAD, the 
record 
speaks for itself. We need to give effect to the ideals of NEPAD in our 
various 
roles. We owe it to our constituencies, future generations and our 
leadership. 
Let us work hard to bequeath an enduring legacy in their honour. 

** Lindiwe Sisulu is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee and Minister of Housing. This is an edited version of an address at South 
Africa's 
National NEPAD Strategy Workshop, Johannesburg, 19 April 2006 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at15.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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Page 10 j 



From: 
To: 
Date: 
Subject: 

ANC Today 

anctoday-admin@lists.anc.org.za 
"ANC Today" <anctoday@lists.anc.org.za> 
2006/09/09 11 :05:29 AM 
ANC Today 8 September 2006 

Volume 6, No. 35. 8-14 September 2006 

THIS WEEK: 

* Letter from the President: Learning to listen and hear 
* Land and agrarian reform: Boost to accelerated land reform 
* DRC: SA mission finds DRC elections peaceful, credible and transparent 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Learning to listen and hear 

At some point during 1989, in Lusaka, I received a message from 
Professor Willie Esterhuyse that we should meet in London. Accordingly, 
I informed our then President, the late Oliver Tambe, about this 
message. I told him that the indication was that Professor Esterhuyse 
would be bringing a message for the ANC from the apartheid government. 

President Tambe told me that one of his recurring nightmares was that 
one day this government would send us a message indicating its readiness 
to negotiate an end to the apartheid system, and that we would fail to 
understand the message and therefore fail to respond to it correctly. 

He said that over the centuries, and especially during the apartheid 
years, a deep gulf of mutual antagonism had developed between especially 
the African majority and the ruling white minority, especially the 
Afrikaners. He feared that so deep was this chasm that we had reached a 
stage such that the two sides would find it difficult even to hear each 
other. 

Hence his recurring nightmare that when the apartheid regime sent a 
message that it now wanted a genuine peace and an end to white minority 
rule, we would read this as being nothing but a ruse intended to 
demobilise us from struggle, with the aim of perpetuating apartheid. 
Thus as the possibility for a peaceful end to the apartheid system 
presented itself, we would decide that this was precisely the moment to 
intensify our just war against this system. 

He said that it might very well be that the message communicated by 
Professor Esterhuyse signified that the apartheid rulers were now ready 
to engage the ANC in discussions aimed at achieving a genuine peace and 
an end to white minority rule. 

He said that whatever might have been happening at that time, we needed 
to ensure that we did not make the grievous mistake of failing to hear a 
message of hope that our enemies might seek to communicate. He therefore 
authorised that I should proceed to London, listen to what Willie 
Esterhuyse had to communicate, and report back, which I did. 
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And indeed Professor Esterhuyse had brought a message that the apartheid 
regime wanted to talk directly with the ANG leadership in exile. He 
conveyed the proposals made by the regime to establish direct contact 
between its representatives and the delegation that would be chosen by 
the ANG, and other matters relevant to the convening of the first 
meeting. 

President Tambo and other ANG leaders he consulted agreed that we should 
respond positively to all the suggestions conveyed by Professor 
Esterhuyse. The first meeting that began our process of negotiations, 
and therefore the very first meeting between the apartheid government 
and the ANG, took place in Switzerland. Jacob Zuma and I represented the 
ANG. The South African government was represented by two senior 
officials of the National Intelligence Service (NIS), Mike Louw and 
Maritz Spaarwater. 

This began a succession of meetings, which addressed the demand 
repeatedly made by our movement, that for any negotiations to take 
place, the necessary climate had to be created. Accordingly, by the end 
of 1989 we had agreed, among others, that Nelson Mandela and all other 
political prisoners would be released, and the ANG, the SAGP and all 
other progressive organisations would be unbanned. 

By leaping over the gulf that separated the oppressed from the 
oppressor, to listen to, hear and understand the words communicated by 
the oppressor, our movement had managed to avoid transforming Oliver 
Tambo's nightmare into reality. 

We can indeed say that when the drum of peace was sounded, we did not 
mistake this for a new summons to the war regiments. I have often 
wondered what would have happened to our country and people if we had 
allowed our history so to condition our minds that we failed to hear the 
message of the oppressor conveyed to us by Professor Esterhuyse! 

The recounting of a 1989 episode in our history has been provoked by an 
extraordinary event that took place at the Union Buildings in Tshwane 
five weeks ago. I refer here to the encounter, with which many of us are 
now familiar, which took place at this seat of government between Rev 
Frank Ghikane, Director General of the Presidency, and former Minister 
in the apartheid government, Mr Adriaan Vlok. 

Once again, what happened on that day has imposed an obligation on all 
of us to ask ourselves many questions that are important to the future 
of our country, centred on such important questions as private 
imperatives and the public good, 'the RDP of the soul', national 
reconciliation, nation building, a new patriotism, and so on. 

But, centrally, I believe that this happening, and especially the 
legitimate and necessary debate it has provoked, has also made it 
necessary for all of us as South Africans, to pose the question whether 
we are indeed listening to and hearing one another! Or is it the case 
that the chasms that continue to fracture our society are so big and 
deep, that we are still unable to hear one another! 

I have been present at an occasion when some people laughed when 
reference was made to the fact that Adriaan Vlok washed Frank Ghikane's 
feet, as though this act amounted to nothing more than the height of 
comedy. I have seen public comments that "the more I think about it, the 
more I have to stop myself from laughing out loud." I have also seen it 
said that, "we respect the fact that Vlok is at a point in his own life 



{> 

§~~inogarie Reddy -ANC Today-~- September 2006 

where he wished to seek resolution, in his own way and for his own 
reasons, for the past. But what he did is neither precedent-setting nor 
sufficient." This comment appeared under the heading, "Gesture not good 
enough". 

General Dallaire commanded the UN troops deployed in Rwanda during the 
catastrophic genocide in that country in 1994. His book, "Shake hands 
with the devil: the failure of humanity in Rwanda", stands out as a 
compelling account of what happened. In the Foreword to this book, 
Samantha Power wrote: 

"Dallaire can't escape the memories. He recalls the rat that wandered 
around the UN compound. His men thought the creature was a terrier, so 
fat had it grown on the flesh of dead Rwandans. Dallaire once picked up 
a Rwandan child whom he saw twitching with life. But when he held the 
'tingling and mushy' being in his arms, he realised that the movement 
was caused by maggots feasting on the dead youth. He came across the 
whitened skeletons of women who had been raped: 'The legs bent and 
apart. A broken bottle, a rough branch, even a knife between them.' As 
he writes: 'It's as if someone has sliced into my brain and grafted this 
horror called Rwanda, frame by blood-soaked frame directly on my 
cortex.'" 

Dallaire himself has explained that, "There is no doubt that the toxic 
ethnic extremism that infected Rwanda was a deep-rooted and formidable 
foe, built from colonial discrimination and exclusion, personal 
vendettas, refugee life, envy, racism, power plays, coups d'etat and the 
deep rifts of civil war. In Rwanda both sides of the civil war fostered 
extremism." 

He ends the book with the following words: "No matter how idealistic the 
aim sounds, this new century must become the Century of Humanity, when 
we as human beings rise above race, creed, colour, religion and national 
self-interest and put the good of humanity above the good of our own 
tribe. For the sake of the children and of our future. Peux ce que veux. 
Allons-y." (Where there's a will there's a way. Let us go for it.) 

Because we too were exposed to the most brutal violence that claimed 
many lives, including the years immediately preceding our transition to 
democracy in 1994, we cannot but feel a deep sense of personal revulsion 
and anger when we read of the skeletal remains of women who had been 
raped, murdered and defiled in unconscionable acts of barbarism, and of 
rats in Rwanda having grown to the size of terriers by feeding on the 
abandoned human dead. 

Although we were never condemned to suffer the horror of the genocide in 
Rwanda, we would nevertheless understand what General Dallaire means 
when he writes of "a deep-rooted and formidable foe" born of "colonial 
discrimination and exclusion", "toxic ethnic extremism", "envy, racism, 
power plays.and the deep rifts of civil war". 

The overwhelming majority among us would immediately and without 
hesitation support the clarion call made by General Dallaire that "as 
human beings, (we must) rise above race, creed, colour, religion and 
national self-interest and put the good of humanity above the good of 
our own tribe." 

I have cited the unimaginable horror of the genocide in Rwanda and the 
lessons we should draw from it, to use it, in a manner of speaking, as a 
magnifying glass to bring into sharper relief what happened in our own 
country. 
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I hope that this will serve the better to explain how some might feel 
that what Adriaan Vlok said and did amounts to no more than a joke, or 
an insufficient gesture as a response to the grievous harm and pain that 
was caused to an entire people by the erstwhile captains of the 
apartheid system, such as Adriaan Vlok. 

For his part, in a sermon on 3 September, in his Apostolic Faith Mission 
Soweto church, in the presence of Adriaan Vlok, Rev Chikane said: 
"Whatever other people may say, I have no doubt that Mr Vlok must have 
gone through what is called a 'Damascus Road experience' like Paul 
(Saul) did." 

He had himself come face to face with death, as a result of the wearing 
clothes that had been contaminated with toxic chemical substances 
produced and used against him by the experts in chemical and biological 
warfare charged by Adriaan Vlok and the apartheid regime to develop and 
manufacture these supremely inhuman and now prohibited weapons of mass 
destruction. 

Adriaan Vlok was born on 11 December 1937 in Sutherland, and grew up on 
a smallholding close to the Orange River, attending Neilerdrift Primary 
School and Keimoes High School. Following three months of military 
training in Pretoria during 1957, he began work for the Department of 
Justice in the magistrate's offices of Keimoes and Upington. Between 
1959 and 1966 he served as a senior official at the department's head 
office in Pretoria, and was appointed private secretary to Pelser, 
Minister of Justice, a post he held for four months before becoming 
assistant private secretary to John Vorster. He completed his Dip Proc 
at the University of Pretoria in 1962. 

Vlok had an active interest in military matters and following his basic 
training, voluntarily joined the 'Regiment Oranjerivier'. He was 
promoted to the rank of lieutenant before he resigned his commission on 
entering active party politics. In 1972 he was elected to the 
Verwoerdburg City Council and served on its management committee. He 
joined the National Party in 1959 and in 1964 began to participate 
actively in party functions. 

He was elected Member of Parliament for Verwoerdburg in 197 4. In 1984 he 
was appointed Deputy Minister of Defence. In 1985 he was appointed 
Deputy Minister of Law and Order, a portfolio he held concurrently with 
that of Deputy Minister of Defence. In December 1986 he was appointed 
Minister of Law and Order. 

As Minister of Law and Order, he was also responsible for administering 
the National Security Management System (NSMS), the mechanism formed to 
coordinate and oversee the entire repressive machinery and offensive of 
the apartheid regime. At the end of July 1991, in a Cabinet reshuffle 
carried out because of our movement's resistance to the raging state
sponsored political violence at the time, Vlok was redeployed to the 
post of Minister of Correctional Services. He resigned from active party 
politics in 1994. 

This short biography tells the story that in Adriaan Vlok we have an 
Afrikaner who grew up and matured within the confines of the Afrikaner 
society of his day. He evolved, naturally, to join, represent and lead 
the party of apartheid, the National Party. Again naturally, Adriaan 
Vlok has been and is a devout Christian. We can safely assume that he 
was also a member of the Afrikaner Broederbond. 



Thus the man who washed the feet of a black man he grew up knowing 
belonged to a sub-human species, and whom he wanted dead because he 
represented the anti-Christ, was the product of an age and historical 
experience that produced people steeped in racism, who were convinced 
that they had to beat back a 'swart gevaar', (black danger), that 
permanently threatened the Afrikaner volk, and whose deep religiosity 
was used to justify evil. 

At the age of 69, one among these, Adriaan Vlok, took the decision to 
humble himself before one that he had once considered as being nothing 
more than vermin, in the same way that the genocidaires in Rwanda had 
convinced themselves that those they intended to kill and did kill, were 
mere "cockroaches". To show the depth of his penitence and remorse, and 
the sincerity of his apology, he decided to emulate Jesus Christ, who 
had knelt down and washed the feet of his disciples. 

In the Bible he gave to Frank Chikane, he inscribed the words, "I have 
sinned against the Lord, and against you. Please forgive me.", and 
referred Rev Chikane to the Biblical Psalm 51. This Psalm contains a 
verse that says, "Surely you desire truth in the inner parts; you teach 
me wisdom in the inmost place." 

He also referred to other texts in the Scriptures, and specifically the 
Acts of the Apostles. One of these quotes Paul as saying: "Lord.when the 
blood of your martyr Stephen was shed, I stood there giving my approval 
and guarding the clothes of those who were killing him." 

While I hope that this does not communicate a message of arrogance, I 
believe that personally I heard what Adriaan Vlok said. I heard him say 
that he now unequivocally accepts that racism and apartheid were wrong 
and evil. I heard him say he did grievous wrong by supervising the 
murder of the martyrs. 

I heard him say he pleads for the forgiveness of the millions who 
suffered from what he and his colleagues in the National Party did. I 
heard him say he wants to do something to heal the wounds of the past, 
to close the poisoned chasm of which Oliver Tambo spoke, to join the 
architects of a new society at peace with itself. 

I heard him say all these things and was deeply moved that an elderly 
Afrikaner, with Adriaan Vlok's history and pedigree, could speak as he 
did and break with his past in the manner he has. What his words and 
actions said to me was that our society, which includes those who 
matured under circumstances very different from today's, is gradually 
growing out of its traumatic past. 

His words and actions said to me that even as he embarked on an 
intensely personal journey, Adriaan Vlok communicated a message to all 
who will listen, including the Afrikaner people he led, that together we 
must build a new and humane society of hope, in which we are each one 
another's keeper. As a South African, I felt uplifted and strengthened 
that Adriaan Vlok had spoken and acted as he did. 

Remembering what Oliver Tambo had said when Professor Esterhuyse asked 
that we should meet in London, I have been asking myself whether, as a 
nation, we are listening to and hearing one another! 

Does white South Africa hear what the black people are and have been 
saying, and vice versa! Does adult South Africa hear what the youth are 
saying, and vice versa! Does male South Africa hear what the women of 
our country are saying! Does urban South Africa hear what the communal 
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rural areas are saying! Do the commercial farmers hear what the farm 
workers are saying! 

Do the Africans in the Cape Peninsula hear what their Coloured 
neighbours are saying, and vice versa! Does the nation hear the voices 
asserting that each one of us, whether Afrikaner or Khoi or Venda or 
Coloured or Tamil or any other among our people, are entitled to and 
must have the possibility to define our identity! Are we succeeding to 
bridge the chasms of the past, regaining the capacity to hear human 
messages, and thus empower ourselves to achieve the objective of 
national reconciliation, which is of fundamental importance to our 
shared future! 

In the midst of all this, and much else besides, I too, and especially 
my mother, regret that the TRC process did not succeed to unearth the 
truth about what happened to our own loved ones who disappeared without 
trace - my brother Jama Mbeki, my son Kwanda Mbeki and my cousin, 
Phindile Mfeti. 

We are each products of our lived past and present. Inevitably, what we 
say and do is refracted by that reality, all of which impacts on others 
whose consciousness may be refracted by a different historical and 
social experience. To weld ourselves into one humane society, united in 
its diversity, surely, we must learn to listen to and hear one another. 

The first step we must take in this regard is to learn that our respect 
for one another's humanity includes respect for the reality that each 
one of us will take his or her unique or special and stony feeder road 
to join the national march towards the achievement of the objective of a 
"South Africa (that) belongs to all who live in it, united in our 
diversity", as our Constitution says. This demands that we must 
cultivate the capacity to hear one another. 

Thabo Mbeki 

------------------------------------------------------

LAND AND AGRARIAN REFORM 

Boost to accelerated land reform 

The process of accelerated land reform has received a further boost with 
the establishment of a national steering committee (NSC) to take forward 
the outcomes of the national land summit, held in July last year, 
Minister of Agriculture and Land Affairs Lulu Xingwana announced this 
week. 

The national land summit brought together a broad range of organisations 
and stakeholders to assess the progress made in land and agrarian reform 
since the advent of democracy. The summit analysed the shortcomings, 
problems and challenges faced, and developed a range of recommendations 
on how the reform process could be accelerated and make a significant 
impact particularly on the lives of the rural poor and landless. 

The land summit achieved some important milestones, with all 
participants renewing their commitment to ensuring the redistribution of 
at least 30% of white-owned agricultural land by 2014. The summit noted 
that, "not only is land and agrarian reform necessary to undo the 
injustices of history, it must also be a central component of economic 
transformation, and contribute towards realising the goals of 
accelerated and shared growth." 
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The summit agreed that the approaches to land reform then being pursued 
were not delivering land at a scale needed to achieve this target and 
were also not realising the full potential of developmental benefits 
associated with land reform. There was an urgent need to change 
approach, the summit concluded, beginning with inclusive partnerships, 
in which government, landless people, farming communities and other 
components of civil society act together. 

The state needed to assume a stronger leading role, particularly since 
market mechanisms were seen as incapable of ensuring the fundamental 
structural change that all agreed was needed. This new approach needed 
to make sure that people living and working on commercial farms were the 
primary beneficiaries of land reforms. 

The national steering committee, which would, among others, comprise 
government officials, organised agriculture and labour, and mass 
movement and faith-based organisations, would have to consider the 
various resolutions and recommendations that emerged from this analysis. 

These recommendations dealt, among other things, with the respective 
role of the state and the market in the process of land reform, and 
specifically redistribution. The report of the summit noted that: "The 
overwhelming majority of participants in the Summit rejected the notion 
that the land reform process should be based solely on the notion of 
willing-buyer, willing-seller." 

This approach - of willing-buyer, willing-seller - means that land for 
redistribution depends on existing owners deciding to sell their land, 
and government then entering the market as any ordinary buyer would. The 
summit concluded that this was not sufficient to meet redistribution 
targets. 

"International experience of land and agrarian reform programmes 
demonstrates that the market on its own is unable to effectively alter 
the pattern of ownership in favour of equity for the targeted 
beneficiaries of land reform, as well as in favour of broader goals of 
job creation and poverty reduction," the report said. 

The Constitution makes provision for the expropriation of land for the 
purposes of land and agrarian reform provided "just and equitable" 
compensation is paid. This is one of the issues the national steering 
committee would need to look into. 

Xingwana said this week that the committee had developed and adopted 
terms of reference to guide its operations, and four technical task 
teams had been appointed within the NSC to focus on policy, legislation, 
implementation and other topics. 

The task teams should collate work done by different organisations and 
have "this body of information discussed and interrogated by relevant 
technical task teams". The teams would meet in September to discuss land 
tax; the willing-buyer, willing-seller principle; and other matters. 

She said the willing-buyer, willing-seller principle did not and "should 
not" apply to restitution as restitution was a rights-based programme. 

"Once a claim has been validated, there is no need for the willing 
buyer/willing seller approach on the claimed land as this should be 
understood to be a forced sale as there is only one buyer (the state) 
and one seller (the land owner)," she said. 
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Among the other recommendations of the land summit was that a land audit 
should be carried out, establishing a register of land needs for target 
groups, including labour tenants, people living and working on 
commercial farms and the landless. Government should also introduce a 
comprehensive support package for new owners. It was also called on to 
implement a progressive land tax and repeal legislation that hampered 
more intensive use of land, the reduction of farm sizes and compromised 
productivity. 

Xingwana said land reform in South Africa was a public interest issue 
and expropriation should therefore be carried out for purposes of public 
interest. She said the government respected the justice system and the 
rule of law in South Africa. 

"We will uphold the decisions of our courts should any of our land and 
agrarian reform interventions be found to be unconstitutional by our 
courts. The South African government is also committed to security of 
land tenure for all its citizens, black and white," she said. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Department of Agriculture http://www.nda.agric.za/ 

Department of Land Affairs http://land.pwv.gov.za/ 

--------------------------------------------------------

Democratic Republic of Congo 

SA mission finds DRC elections peaceful, credible and transparent 

The South African Observer Mission on elections in the Democratic 
Republic of Congo (DRC) announced this week that it found that the 
country's first presidential and legislative elections in over 40 years 
were democratic, peaceful, credible and remarkably transparent. 

"The mission is of the view that space was created for the people of the 
DRC to freely choose their leaders. The challenge now facing the leaders 
is to ensure reconstruction of the country for the betterment of the 
lives of the Congolese," the leader of the mission, Deputy Defence 
Minister Mluleki George, said in a statement on the release of the final 
report of the mission. 

The report covers the period from 19 July until the official 
announcement of the provisional presidential results on 20 August 2006. 
The final presidential results have yet to be announced while the 
capturing of the legislative results is still to be finalised. 

Following an invitation by the Independent Electoral Commission of the 
DRC, South Africa deployed a 1 OB-member national observer mission to 
observe the 30 July 2006 presidential and legislative elections. The 
South African Observer Mission (SAOM) was multi-sectoral in its 
composition, consisting of members of parliament, government officials, 
and representatives of religious groups and civil society organisations. 

Members of the SAOM arrived in the DRC on 19 July 2006 and observed all 
the phases of the elections. The South African observers were deployed 
in all eleven provinces of the DRC with an average of three teams in 
each province. 



I J-ogavinogarie Reddy -ANC Today 8 September 2006~····-·~·-"""-·"· Page 9 I -~--- -~-··~~--~---·----~ j 

"Considering the background of civil strife and autocratic rule, which 
marked most of the country's history since independence, infrastructure 
challenges and the fact that these elections were the first democratic 
elections in forty years, the 30 July 2006 DRC's presidential and 
legislative elections were a remarkable achievement and success," George 
said. 

The provisional presidential results were announced on 20 August. As no 
candidate managed to receive the required majority for an outright win, 
the top two presidential candidates, President Joseph Kabila and Vice 
President Jean-Pierre Bemba will contest the presidential run-off 
scheduled for 29 October 2006. 

"The election process proceeded in a relatively peaceful environment. 
Political candidates were able to conduct their election campaigns 
without interference. The SAOM noted with regret that some lives were 
lost during isolated incidents of violence. While this was tragic, the 
election process, in general, proceeded peacefully. 

"On the election day, voting took place in all the eleven provinces of 
the country in about 50,000 polling stations. The majority of voting 
stations opened on time with a few exceptions where stations opened late 
due to a number of problems including lack of electricity and late 
delivery of election material. In general, voting proceeded smoothly in 
the presence of party agents and national and international election 
observers. 

"The SAOM did not observe any incidents of irregularities with the 
voting process. On the contrary, election day was marked by a general 
atmosphere of calm. Voters patiently stood in queues waiting to cast 
their votes. 

"The mission commends the DRC Election Commission (CEI) for the 
professional and impartial manner in which it conducted and managed 
these elections, thereby creating space for voters to express their 
choices freely and without fear of intimidation," the report said. 

The mission also concluded that the results compilation and verification 
process was very transparent. Party agents representing political 
parties and independent candidates were present all the time. Cell 
phones were allowed inside the premises. Journalists were given 
unrestricted access to the centre. Some used media-recording devices 
such as video cameras to record the process. 

"It is the view of the mission that the unrestricted access and openness 
of the process at the results centres indicated a high level of 
transparency that is not common in other countries. The mission is of 
the view that this unrestricted access of the media, party agents and 
observers has assisted in improving the confidence and legitimacy in the 
process and reducing the likelihood of tempering with the data," it 
said. 

In concluding its report, the mission said that during these elections 
the people of the DRC were provided with a platform to freely elect 
representatives of their choice. Voting took place in a reasonably 
peaceful environment and electoral officers performed their tasks 
admirably: "Taking advantage of these elections, the first in forty 
years, the people of Congo turned up in large numbers to choose their 
leaders, hoping for peace, national independence, national unity and 
reconciliation, democracy, human rights and development." 



However, the mission "noted with regret" the violent clashes that 
erupted in Kinshasa following the release of the provisional 
presidential results. It urged the candidates in the presidential runoff 
to demonstrate a high sense of responsibility, put an end to the 
escalation of hostilities in the country and create conditions conducive 
for the successful conclusion of the electoral process. 

"The SAOM is confident though that the Congolese political leadership 
will build on the successful first round of the presidential and 
legislative elections and take the country forward to lasting peace, 
stability and economic development. The SAOM further calls on the 
international community to continue to support the people of Congo as 
they prepare for the second round of the presidential and provincial 
elections scheduled for 29 October 2006," it said. 

------------------------------
anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Lesotho says No to corporate corruption! 

As we publish this edition of ANC TODAY, the 2006 annual Southern African 
Development Community (SADC) Summit will be taking place in the Kingdom of 
Lesotho. Hopefully, as planned, the delegates will have an opportunity to 
visit 
the Lesotho Highland Water Project and gain the necessary insight about this 
enormous and awe-inspiring engineering construct, with all its positives and 
negatives. 

If time allows, hopefully the delegates would also be exposed to the 
instructive 
story of the corruption that is now part of the history of this major 
project, 
and the extraordinary story of what the Government of Lesotho has done to 
confront this curse. This is a story that should be of interest to the rest 
of 
Africa as well. 

The 2003 2nd African Union Assembly of Heads of State and Government, held 
in 
Maputo, Mozambique, adopted the African Convention on Preventing and 
Combating 
Corruption (ACPCC). The Convention provides that it would come into force 
once 
it is ratified by 15 African States Parties, and the instruments of 
ratification 
deposited with the AU at its Headquarters in Addis Ababa. 

Algeria deposited these instruments at the AU Headquarters in Addis Ababa a 
little more than a month ago, on 6 July this year. Because it was the 15th 
African Member State to do so, this means that the ACPCC has now come into 
force, binding all Member States of the AU to take the necessary steps to 
accede 
to it, and ensure its implementation. 

For its part, Lesotho ratified the Convention on 26 October 2004 and 
deposited 
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the ratification instruments in Addis Ababa on 5 November 2004. This was a 
full 
year ahead of our own processes as the Republic of South Africa. We ratified 
the 
Convention on 11 November 2005, and deposited the ratification instruments 
on 7 
December 2005. 

The day after the ACPCC came into force, on 7 July this year, the website 
"Onlinenigeria: Daily News" said: "The Convention requires African 
government 
officials to declare their assets, adhere to ethical codes of conduct, 
provide 
citizens' access to government information about budget spending and to 
protect 
those who blow the whistle on state fraud ... The convention establishes 
procurement standards, accounting standards, transparency in the funding of 
political parties and recognises the need for civil society participation. 
It 
also requires African countries to establish as criminal offences, bribery, 
diversion of property, trading in influence, illicit enrichment, money 
laundering and concealment of property." 

The Government of Lesotho had to deal with the challenges posed by these 
requirements of the ACPCC long before this Convention was adopted by the AU. 
This was occasioned by corrupt activities initiated by some of the 
construction 
companies involved in the Highland Water Project. Put simply, some of these 
companies took the decision that they would offer bribes at least to the CEO 
of 
the Project, a citizen of Lesotho, to ensure their participation in this 
multi-
billion-dollar Project. 

In a speech at the South African Institute of International Affairs on 19 
July 
2004, the Attorney General of Lesotho, Mr Fine Maema, said: "An audit by the 
accountants Ernst & Young in the early 1990s uncovered irregularities in the 
LHDA, (Lesotho Highlands Development Authority), the parastatal charged with 
administering the LHWP (Lesotho Highlands Water) Project, and more 
particularly 
the Chief Executive, Mr M E Sole. This in turn led to disciplinary hearings 
against Mr Sole and, after his dismissal, civil proceedings against him. 
During 
these latter proceedings bank records were discovered in Lesotho and South 
Africa which in turn pointed to Mr Sole having bank records in Switzerland. 

"The (Lesotho) law office then ... appl(ied) for the release of Mr Sole's bank 
records in Switzerland. This application was later expanded to cover other 
bank 
accounts, i.e. those of various contractors and consultants engaged on the 
water 
project and also three middlemen through whom the funds were channelled. 
These 
applications were all granted by the local examining magistrate in Zurich. 
All 
those holding bank accounts then appealed her decision firstly to the High 
Court 
in Zurich and thereafter to the Swiss Federal Court. Our lawyers were 
successful 
in these appeals and in June 1999 the bank records were delivered in Maseru. 
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"The picture that then emerged was of corruption quite unprecedented in the 
history not only of Lesotho but, at that time, also of Southern Africa. Over 
a 
number of years and in fact since shortly after the inception of this 
project 
overseas contractors and consultants had been paying enormous amounts of 
money 
to Mr Sole through intermediaries in Switzerland. These payments coincided 
with 
these contractors/consultants seeking contracts on the water project. The 
contractors/consultants include those engaged on all the major phases of the 
water project, including the building of the Katse Dam, the transfer tunnels 
taking the water to South Africa, the hydro-power station, and so on. 

"Prosecutions then followed, firstly against Mr Sole in July 1999 and 
thereafter 
against the others involved, that is the contractors/consultants paying 
either 
Sole directly or through intermediaries as well as the intermediaries 
themselves. In December 1999 the accused were all served with a High Court 
indictment, the joint trial being set down before Mr Acting Justice 
Cullinan.a 
former Chief Justice of Lesotho ... Every legal stratagem was employed on 
behalf 
of the contractors/consultants, as well as Mr Sole, to derail these 
prosecutions." 

Despite these legal stratagems, and in spite of the severely limited 
resources 
of the Kingdom of Lesotho, the Lesotho law-enforcement authorities managed 
to 
secure convictions against the wrong-doers. The Attorney General quoted the 
Chief Justice of Lesotho as having said: "Thus having cast caution to the 
winds 
_an_cLshawnr.acklessdisregardJorJhepeaceofmindenjoyedJrnmturningan 
honest penny, world renowned companies were put to shame when they were 
caught 
with their hand in the cookie jar. The lead companies in the who's who of 
the 
corporate brotherhood of the world found themselves in the seething quagmire 
of 
shame and scandal - naked without a fig leaf to hide their glaring nudity." 

Attorney General Maema also said: "The first prosecution was against the 
recipient of the bribes, Mr M E Sole. This trial was concluded in 2003 with 
Mr 
Sole being convicted on a number of counts of bribery and sentenced to an 
effective 18 years imprisonment, (which was reduced on appeal to 15 
years) ... The 
second case involved the international engineering consultancy from Canada, 
Acres International where Acres was convicted of bribing Mr Sole and 
sentenced 
to a fine of some ... R 15 million ... The third case is that against the largest 
engineering consultancy in Germany, Lahmeyer International. The trial Court 
convicted Lahmeyer on 7 counts of bribery and sentenced it to a fine of 
R10.6 
million ... which on appeal was increased to R12 million ... The Court of Appeal 
in 
its judgment addressed specific comments to the International Community and 
particularly the funding agencies." 
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Of course what these bribes were about is securing contracts with the aim of 
making as much profit as possible. What went on suggests that for some 
business 
people, this becomes such an overriding preoccupation that all sense of 
morality, of ethical conduct, is abandoned, deliberately and consciously. 

In an article entitled "Enron Ethics", Robert W. Tracinski wrote: "A writer 
in 
the New York Times quotes a colleague's summary of the true 'Vision and 
Values' 
statement of any big corporation: 'Why not just come right out and say it? 
'We 
will strive to make as much money as we can without going to prison." 

"As philosopher Harry Binswanger points out, the premise behind this 
statement 
is that lying, cheating, and stealing is the best way to make money and be 
selfish -- and the fear of prison is the only disincentive for wholesale 
fraud 
and looting. Professor Binswanger goes on to point out that this statement 
reflects a whole approach to morality. To be principled and moral, in this 
view, 
means to sacrifice one's interests by, say, going into social work or taking 
a 
vow of poverty. The logical flip-side is that to be self-interested, to 
pursue 
wealth and happiness - well, that requires no principles or morality at all, 
just a random, range-of-the-moment grab for whatever one can get one's hands 
on. 

"This is the predominant moral outlook today, especially on the left. 
Ironically, Enron seems to have implemented this view of morality to a T. To 
enrich themselves, Enron's executives lied to shareholders and cooked the 
books 
to produce fake profits, ignoring the company's long-term financial 
problems." 

The British "Guardian" commented on 30 November 2001 that, "Losers apart, 
there 
will be many dancing on Enron's grave. In the US, it had attracted a degree 
of 
notoriety for its part in the bungled privatisation of California's 
electricity, 
which led to black-outs earlier this year. But it was in the developing 
world 
that Enron had a near unparalleled reputation for corporate 
irresponsibility. It 
has been the only company to warrant an entire Amnesty International report, 
a 
chilling catalogue of human rights abuses from India to Latin America. The 
anti-
corporate movement accused Enron of subverting the political process of 
virtually every country in which it operated to advance its interests. Enron 
was 
in the thick of one of India's biggest corruption scandals in which huge 
sums 
were paid to politicians in the privatisation of electricity firms." 

In a Commentary in "BusinessWeek" on 11 April 2002, Heesun Wee said: "After 
the 
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dust from the Enron collapse settles, one positive outcome may arise. CEOs, 
take 
note: The energy trader's demise provides an important lesson in the value -
the 
necessity, really - of having a corporate conscience and a culture built 
around 
knowing the difference between right and wrong. 

"It's tempting to brush aside business ethics as a nebulous, 
well-intentioned 
subject suitable for Business School 101 but of little practical value in 
the 
real world. Big mistake. A 2000 survey by the Ethics Resource Center found 
that 
43% of respondents believed their supervisors don't set good examples of 
integrity. The same percentage felt pressured to compromise their 
organisation's 
ethics on the job. That's a startling number, two years before Enron 
imploded." 

To come back to our continent, the "Financial Times" of 8 August 2006 
reported 
that, "The investigation by the UK's Serious Fraud Office into an alleged 
Nigerian bribery scandal involving a Halliburton subsidiary is the latest 
twist 
in a case that exemplifies the lucrative, murky and highly political world 
of 
western oil interests in Africa ... 

"The SFO probe comes after criticism that London was doing little on the 
case 
even though a British-based company and a British lawyer were allegedly at 
the 
centre of a plot to pay more than $170 million of bribes to win $7 billion 
of 
building contracts. 

"(Commenting on notes taken at a meeting of the companies under 
investigation), 
Halliburton itself has admitted that the notes show the building consortium 
had 
'considered payments to Nigerian officials' ... The big money, high politics 
and 
strategic oil interests involved in the SFO's case could be a quintessential 
test of the credibility of Britain's anti-corruption pledge." 

In the speech to which we have already referred, the Attorney General of 
Lesotho 
also said: "Bribery involves two parties, the briber and the bribee. 
Therefore 
in a given situation it is normally difficult to establish who initiated the 
corrupt transaction. There seems to be a perception in the first world, in 
casu 
in the context of construction contracts, that in the third world the 
initiative 
comes from the bribe taker rather than the bribe giver. In the African 
context 
this has been described as 'the Africa problem'. This has however not been 
the 
evidence in the present prosecutions in Lesotho. The evidence has shown that 
Mr 
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Sole's first Swiss accounts were opened for him by the intermediary acting 
on 
behalf of French contractors ... 

"The purpose of these prosecutions has not only been to get convictions. The 
objective has also been to get to the bottom of this problem and to seek to 
prevent it from recurring. To this end overtures have been made to various 
persons or entities involved to rather cooperate with the prosecuting 
authorities, in return for possible exemption from prosecution. All this has 
fallen on deaf ears. Even Mr Sole, now languishing in jail, has chosen to 
remain 
silent. Perhaps the reason why no-one speaks out is because those that know 
about the bribery normally have something to hide themselves. It may perhaps 
not 
be this particular bribery transaction, but another ... Those involved in 
bribery 
tend to stick together ... 

"What needs to be done then is firstly to create an atmosphere in which 
bribery 
is not allowed to thrive. One must make it known to the ordinary people that 
those involved in bribery are not latter day Robin Hoods but are actually 
stealing mostly from the poor in the country, because the bribes paid out 
could 
have been utilised for their benefit. This, I am happy to say, is indeed a 
perception that is starting to take hold in Lesotho ... 

"The lesson to be learnt is that international corporations wherever they 
operate, and particularly in Africa, must make their profits with integrity. 
If 
they do not, we will go after them and we will urge the World Bank and 
others to 
debar them. A clear message coming from the Mountain Kingdom is that 'the 
rules 
of the game have changed; it is no longer business as usual."' 

All of us as Member States of the African Union would do well to draw on 
Lesotho's example and experience of challenging corporate immorality, as we 
honour our obligations as spelt out in the AU Convention on Preventing and 
Combating Corruption and the benchmarks set by the African Peer Review 
Mechanism. 

Thabo Mbeki 

16TH INTERNATIONAL AIDS CONFERENCE [<Viewpoint - Manto Tshabalala-Msimang>] 

It is time to deliver 

The 16th International AIDS Conference, being held in Toronto, Canada under 
the 
theme 'Time to Deliver', is taking place at a time when the world is faced 
with 
the threat of terrorism and the suffering of ordinary people, especially 
women 
and children, as a result of the ongoing conflict in the Middle East. 

While we engage in the measures to ensure global stability, we need not lose 
focus of the major challenges of poverty and underdevelopment that continue 
to 
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undermine health and well-being of people particularly in the African 
continent 
Africa understands that it is time to intensify efforts to address its 
challenges. South Africa and other countries in our region have undergone 
the 
peer review process which, among other things, promotes good governance in 
the 
African continent as envisioned in the New Partnership for Africa's 
Development 
(NEPAD). 

The international community has made various commitments encompassed in the 
Millennium Development Goals and other global resolutions to address the 
challenges of poverty and support development efforts in poor regions of the 
world. The time has come for the long-standing commitments to debt relief, a 
fair global trade environment and the pledge by the OECD Member States to 
commit 
0.7% of gross national income for official development assistance to be 
fulfilled. It is time to deliver. 

Progress in delivering on these commitments will significantly boost the 
world's 
ability to meet the commitments made at the United Nations High Level 
meeting on 
HIV and AIDS held in New York in May this year. UNAIDS estimates that 
between 20 
and 23 billion US dollars are needed annually to attain the commitment we 
made 
in New York with regard to universal access to prevention, care and 
treatment by 
2010. 

At the replenishment meeting of the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, TB and 
Malaria, 
held in Durban more than a month ago, South Africa pledged an additional R1 
million to the US$10 million that we are contributing to the Global Fund 
over 
five years (2003-2007) to demonstrate our commitment to the mobilisation of 
resources for the response to these infectious diseases. 

We need not forget that the New York meeting also acknowledged the social 
determinants of health as crucial in addressing the challenge of the spread 
of 
HIV infection and impact of AIDS in our society. These are issues that were 
highlighted by President Thabo Mbeki during his address to this conference 
in 
Durban six years ago. He urged us to not only address HIV and AIDS only as a 
medical problem but also deal with the underlying factors such as poverty, 
food 
insecurity and malnutrition, gender inequality and illiteracy. 

Over the past 12 years of our democracy, the South African government has 
made 
significant progress in addressing these challenges. 

Our government is implementing arguably the biggest and most comprehensive 
programme as outlined in the Comprehensive Plan for Management, Care and 
Treatment of HIV and AIDS. We believe that countries need to mobilise 
national 
resources as much as it is possible - depending on the resources available 
in 
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each country - to implement their national plan. We are convinced that this 
approach will ensure sustainability of national programmes and that our 
interventions respond to local needs. 

Our Comprehensive Plan is 90% funded by the government of South Africa. 
Because 
we are convinced of the need to intensify delivery, we have tripled the 
budget 
allocation for the Comprehensive Plan over the last four years from just 
over R1 
billion in 2002 to R3.5 billion in 2005. 

As there is still no cure for HIV and AIDS, we continue to put emphasis on 
prevention as the mainstay of our response. Most surveys indicate a very 
high 
level of awareness about HIV and AIDS among our people, ranging between 
92-98%. 
This is a result of the awareness campaigns which encourage our people to 
abstain from sex and to be faithful to one partner. Government also provides 
free, high quality condoms for prevention of sexually transmitted infections 
including HIV infection and re-infection, as well as unwanted pregnancies. 

Male condom distribution was at 346 million in 2004 and female condom 
distribution doubled from 1,3 in 2003 to 2,6 million in 2004. We hope to 
increase the supply of female condoms to three million this year. 

The Report on the National HIV and Syphilis Antenatal Sero-prevalence Survey 
indicates that HIV prevalence rates for 2004 and 2005 are very similar. The 
prevalence profile continues to confirm the expectation and projections of 
numerous groups whose models suggest that South Africa will begin to see a 
decline in the prevalence profile. The studies conducted over the years show 
that intervention programmes, which emphasise prevention, have a very 
important 
role in moderating HIV prevalence and the epidemiology of HIV infections in 
general. 

We hope that the conference can pay particular attention on issues of 
prevention 
especially since this year has been declared the year of accelerated 
prevention 
by the African region of the World Health Organisation. This should cover 
research work on reducing the risk of mother-to-child transmission of HIV 
including the best infant feeding options. 

We are also promoting uptake into voluntary counselling and testing (VCT), 
which 
is now available in 89% of public health facilities. There are many services 
that we provide as government to delay the progression from HIV infection to 
development of AIDS defining illnesses and to maintain optimal health for 
people 
living with HIV and AIDS. We firmly believe that delaying this progression 
is 
the most critical area where we need to make maximum impact. 

We have engaged in the Healthy Lifestyle awareness campaign encouraging 
people 
to exercise regularly and to eat nutritious and healthy food, particularly 
vegetables and fruits, and this is supported by initiatives to promote 
community 
vegetable gardens and food security. Many people are benefiting from the 
provision of nutritional supplementation within the Comprehensive Plan. 
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We provide rigorous treatment of opportunistic infections in most of our 
facilities. We are also encouraging research and development of African 
traditional medicines that are effective in alleviating symptoms associated 
with 
HIV and AIDS by boosting the immune system. Very soon we will be launching 
the 
Council for Traditional Health Practitioners and establish a Presidential 
Task 
Team on Traditional Medicine. 

All our districts and 72% of local municipalities have an accredited service 
point for providing antiretroviral therapy which is delivered by government 
free 
of charge. There are indeed challenges which we are continuously trying to 
address, particularly with regard to monitoring and evaluation of our 
programmes. Data collection for the Comprehensive Plan is still limited to: 

* accumulative number of patients assessed; 
* accumulative number of patients initiated on treatment; 
* CD4 counts and viral loads done; 
* the number of accredited health facilities 

We are making efforts to expand this programme to record patients that have 
exited the treatment programme, adherence and adverse events. We have 
established pharmacovigilance centres in three universities to monitor and 
investigate adverse events. There is also a need to work with both 
non-profit 
and for-profit private sectors to ensure the harmonisation of indicators. 

There is a need for strengthening of health system as this is fundamental to 
provision of quality health care for our population including people living 
with 
HIV and AIDS. We have to address the issue of shortage and uneven 
distribution 
of certain health professionals in the country. We are finding innovative 
ways 
to address this issue through the development of a mid-level health worker 
category which includes medical, pharmacist and nursing assistants. All 
these 
interventions are within the framework of the Human Resources Plan for 
Health 
launched during this year's World Health Day on 7 April. 

The reduction of the prices of medicines and other essential commodities 
remains 
a very critical area of intervention. Affordability of these commodities is 
critical in improving accessibility and sustainability of treatment 
interventions. We also have to encourage innovation and research into 
additional 
tools for our response including vaccines and microbicides, traditional 
medicine 
and other forms of therapies. 

There is hope that our determination to address the challenge of HIV and 
AIDS in 
our country is beginning to render results. Overall HIV prevalence is no 
longer 
increasing as significantly as it was in the early 1990s. Particularly 
encouraging is that the prevention messages regarding abstinence, 
faithfulness 
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and condom use are being taken to heart, especially by the young. Most of 
the 
vulnerable children are receiving social support and have free access to 
health 
services and education. 

During the conference, we hope to learn from presentations on the 
interventions 
and research advances being made in various parts of the world. We are also 
using the opportunity to share our experiences and hope to highlight the 
progress we are making towards curbing the spread of HIV infection and 
reducing 
the impact of AIDS in our society. 

** Manto Tshabalala-Msimang is a member of the ANC National Executive 
Committee 
and Minister of Health. This is an edited version of a speech at the opening 
of 
the South African government exhibition at the16th International AIDS 
Conference, Toronto, Canada, 13 August 2006. 

LOCAL ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT [<Viewpoint - Sydney Mufamadi>] 

Local economic growth needs cooperation of all 

The times in which we live call for the harnessing of a dynamic public 
opinion 
to the government-led task of setting our country on the path of sustainable 
development. This requires two kinds of partnerships: the first set of 
partnerships involves effective intergovernmental coordination, and the 
second 
one is about coordination between government and social partners. In this 
regard, it bears emphasis that local economic development (LED) is not about 
local government per se. Rather, it is about what the entirety of government 
does in local spaces. In other words, our collective efforts must be 
directed 
towards ensuring optimisation of intergovernmental impact on every part of 
our 
space economy. 

Prior to 1994, our country was among those which had a very poor record of 
economic growth over a long period of time. In addition to the problem of 
stagnant or declining growth, the opportunity structure which prevailed then 
was 
shaped by systematic arrangements and processes that confined some places 
and 
people to an underdevelopment condition. The racial inequality and the 
legacy of 
spatial exclusion survived the demise of apartheid. Our conception of the 
'strategic way forward' therefore, takes its point of departure in the 
reality 
that putting our economy on a higher growth trajectory is an indispensable 
condition for the realisation of the goal of a better life for all. 

The National Conference on Developing Local Economies, held in Gauteng this 
week, was visualised as an integral part of our 'plan to make government 
work 
better'. It forms part of the action steps which are contained in our 
'5-year 
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local government implementation plan'. In terms of the plan, the conference 
serves as an important backdrop to the Growth and Development Summits which 
must 
be held in all the 46 district municipalities and the 6 metropolitan 
municipalities by March 2007. The summits must, in turn, feed into a process 
of 
ensuring that our next generation of municipal integrated development plans 
(I DPs) are more credible. 

For our actions at local level to be meaningful and effective, we need to 
develop a common understanding of the geography of our national economy. It 
is 
for this reason that, in the context of trying to determine local 
government's 
contribution to the national task of pursuing a 6% growth target, we are 
conducting a rigorous analysis of economic opportunities and potentials of 
each 
of the districts and metropolitan municipalities. We are intent on 
identifying 
interventions for skills developments according to the make-up and potential 
for 
economic development of each local area. 

It has become a matter of mounting importance that we sharpen the spatial 
focus 
of government programmes. The macro-framework for this is already in place. 
The 
National Spatial Development Perspective (NSDP) has been developed, and was 
recently updated, with a view to guide us as we seek to direct 
growth-inducing 
investment in a coordinated and spatially-targeted way. 

This has implications not only with respect to attracting private sector 
investments into prioritised geographic spaces, but also with respect to 
social 
provision of sustainable modes of living to people who were previously 
marginalised. This means that as a government, we must keep a close watch on 
our 
fiscal interventions and the distributional dynamics which are unleashed by 
these interventions. The test is whether our fiscal interventions, including 
the 
way we distribute nationally-raised revenue to local jurisdictions, serve to 
buttress existing inequalities or they help hitherto marginalised geographic 
spaces to overcome their inheritance of disadvantage. 

We are making progress in this regard. For instance, appreciable progress 
was 
recorded with respect to improving our capacity to plan, manage and monitor 
infrastructure investment and the provision of municipal services. In 
2005/06, 
we set aside R5,4 billion for the Municipal Infrastructure Grant (MIG). By 
the 
end of March 2006, the entire amount had been transferred to municipalities, 
and 
the municipalities were able to realise a 72% spending rate on municipal 
infrastructure. 

The experience of working together with municipalities has given us better 
insights as to the impediments which stand in the way of rapid progress, and 
we 
now have a better idea of what we should do together to remove those 



blockages. 
The trends therefore, firmly support the prognosis of accelerated and shared 
growth. 

The entirety of government must respond to the challenge of growing our 
economy 
within the context of some coherent national framework. That framework must 
help 
us achieve the necessary synergies between the National Spatial Development 
Perspective, the provincial growth and development strategies, and the IDPs. 

This week's conference is part of a continuum of initiatives whose purpose 
it is 
to find more creative ways of optimising the impact of our developmental 
endeavours. I hope that the conference will meet the collective expectations 
of 
our people, namely that it will take us beyond the current levels of 
developmental optimism. 

** Sydney Mufamadi is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee and 
Minister for Provincial and Local Government. This is an edited version of 
opening remarks at the National Conference on Developing Local Economies, 14 
August 2006. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at32.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The Order of the Day - let the work begin! 

It is now just over a month since we held our last local government 
elections. Our movement has selected the comrades who will serve as 
Mayors 
in the municipal councils we control. In keeping with the law, the 
municipal 
councils have now been constituted. The new local governments are in 
place. 
With all this having been done, the principal Order of the Day of our 
movement is - let the work begin! 

Happily, the overwhelming majority of the municipalities have acted to respect this directive. And yet the truth is that there are some 
municipalities governed by our movement in which this Order of the Day 
is 
being wilfully ignored by people who carry our membership cards. 

These are the few instances where ANC councillors, supported by 
factions 
within the structures of our movement, are openly defying the decisions 
of 
our constitutional structures by refusing to accept the comrades chosen 
by 
these structures as our mayoral candidates. 

1 



Those who engage in these activities do not care that what they are doing is 
bringing the ANC, of which they are members, into disrepute. They are not 
concerned that by their actions they seek to weaken our movement's organisational discipline, condemn it to a state of anarchy, and thus reduce 
its capacity to lead the people and discharge its historic mission. They are 
intent to repudiate the commitment that has driven our movement for more 
than nine decades - to serve the people of South Africa! 

The determination to inflict instability on the same poor black 
communities 
that sacrificed everything to liberate our country, by fighting over who 
among our members shall be Mayor, is not driven by any genuine desire to 
advance the interests of the people. Neither does it reflect any real political or ideological differences such as would explain the intense conflict over which member of the ANC should wear the mayoral chain. 

What it does reflect is a grossly negative tendency in our ranks, to which 
our movement and the overwhelming majority of our members are 
fundamentally 
opposed. This is the abuse of membership of our movement to gain positions 
of state power in order to use these positions for personal enrichment and 
benefit. This is what lies at the base of some of the factional struggles 
that have emerged over which particular individual member of the ANC should 
be Mayor, as opposed to any other member of our movement. 

In these instances, factions have formed around particular individual members of the ANC because these factions see such individuals as 
representatives and promoters of their selfish interests, centred on creating job and economic opportunities for members of the faction concerned. These factions engage in struggle over mayoral positions, as well 
as the important issue of Municipal Managers, to gain exclusive access to, 
and monopolise what they consider to be the material spoils of access to 
state power to which they believe they are entitled by virtue of occupying 
positions of authority. 

The law requires that each of our municipalities should have an 
Integrated 
Development Plan (IDP), elaborated together with the municipal 
electorate, 
focused on meeting the popularly agreed social and economic needs of the 
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local communities. 

All ANC councils are obliged to base these IDPs both on the Election Manifesto we presented to the masses of our people as we urged them to mandate us to form the new local governments, and the outcomes of the IDP 
consultation with the people. 

This obligation is binding on all ANC Mayors. These cadres of our 
movement 
have a duty to ensure that the municipal governments they lead address the 
social and economic needs of all the people in their municipalities, without 
any discrimination of any kind. All of them must be committed to the same 
developmental vision spelt out in our movement's Local Government 
Election 
Manifesto. 

Nobody in the communities they lead, least of all members of the ANC, should, without just and demonstrable cause, conclude that one ANC Mayor 
rather than another ANC Mayor is best placed to respect the commitments that 
our movement, and not the individual Mayors, made to the people. 

Not a single ANC Mayor, regardless of personal popularity, occupies his or 
her seat by virtue of having been elected on the basis of a personal election manifesto. Not a single ANC Mayor falls outside the voluntary ANC 
discipline, movement oversight and legal framework that binds every member 
of the ANC, regardless of the government position they might occupy, including the Presidency of the Republic. 

Our movement will never knowingly allow that any ANC Mayor should 
merely 
serve the interests of members and supporters of our movement or 
factions 
thereof, rather than the interests of the communities they are elected to 
govern. This constitutes an important part of the objective stated in the 
Freedom Charter - that the people shall govern! 

Our movement has made a commitment to the masses of our people that we will 
ensure that the councillors they elected honour the undertakings we made to 
these masses. Among other things, this requires that we immerse and induct 
our leaders in local government - the Mayors and councillors - into the culture, traditions and values of our movement. Among other things, we must 
expose these leaders to the continuum of the positions adopted by our 
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movement over many decades. 

We held our 49th and first National Conference after liberation, in 
Bloemfontein in December 1994. In his Political Report to the 
Conference on 
17 December, our then President, Nelson Mandela, said: "And so we 
assemble 
today, at this the 49th National Conference of the African National 
Congress, converging from the Union Buildings and Tuynhuys; from 
parliament 
and regional legislatures; from ministries and provincial governments -
as 
the majority organisation in the first ever democratically elected 
government of our country. We have converged from the shop-floor and 
informal settlements; from places of worship and learning; from urban 
and 
rural areas; as business-persons and professionals - African, Coloured, 
Indian and white - a microcosm of South African society. 

"For the first time in the history of our country, we have under one 
roof, 
sharing the same vision, and planning as equals, delegates from every 
sector 
of South African society, including those who hold the highest offices 
in 
the land. This in itself vividly captures the qualitative change our 
country 
has undergone - a dream fulfilled and a pledge redeemed. 

"That pledge, made in this (Mangaung/Bloemfontein) mother-city of the 
ANC 83 
years ago by yet another representative gathering, was to transform 
South 
Africa into a non-racial and democratic society. As we meet in the 
environs 
where they planted the seed, we can proudly say to the founders: the 
country 
is in the hands of the people; the tree of liberty is firmly rooted in 
the 
soil of the motherland! ... 

"We have assembled at this Conference precisely to chart the way 
forward to 
a truly free and prosperous nation. The real measure of success or 
failure 
of this Conference will be whether we will emerge motivated and 
stronger 
than before, and whether the decisions we take bring practical relief 
to the 
millions who so graphically demonstrated their confidence in the ANC 
and in 
democracy last April ... 

"In as much as we succeeded in mobilising the people for the victory we 
have 
scored, we have today the responsibility to mobilise them to become 
active 
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participants in improving their quality of life, (and) in defending and advancing our newly-won democracy. We have to inculcate among all our people 
the culture of taking responsibility for the task of reconstruction and development. Neither Government nor the ANC alone can realise these plans." 

In his Closing Address on 22 December to the same 49th ANC National Conference, President Nelson Mandela said: 

"Like several conferences before, this one was also a mirror image of the 
new South Africa we are building ... For the first time in our history, delegates discussed, not resistance, but reconstruction and 
development ... Our delegates were concerned with the implementation of the 
RDP, bettering the lives of our people. The level of discussion was very 
high and the concerns of people on the ground - the building of a better 
life for all - formed an important part of the agenda ... 

"As has been pointed out here by many speakers, what is of immediate concern 
to us now are the forthcoming local government elections, which we must win 
at all costs. In many respects, these elections are far more important - far 
more crucial - than the national elections on the 27th of April. It is in 
the level of local government that we come into physical contact with the 
problems of the people. It is at that level that delivery in terms of the 
RDP has to take place. 

"We cannot be general in fighting (the) local government elections. We have 
to move from the elevated, from the general tone of our work, to specifics. 
At that level what the people want to hear is: how many jobs are you going 
to create within the next 12 months? how many houses are you going to build? 
how many clinics? how many schools? how many boreholes are you going to make? You have to know the conditions in that particular area very thoroughly to make an impact on people at that level ... 

"It has happened in many countries that a liberation movement comes into 
power and the freedom fighters of yesterday become members of the government. Sometimes without any idea of mischief, precisely because they 
are committed and hard working, they concentrate so much on their portfolios 
that they forget about the people who put them in power, and become a class, 
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a separate entity unto themselves, who are not accountable to their 
membership, and who rely on law, that now I am a Cabinet Minister, the 
political organisation that put me in power can do nothing. 

"One of the ways of preventing that temptation is for members of the 
Cabinet 
to go regularly to their areas, talk to the people. Go to the squatters 
or 
informal settlements, enter those rooms and see how people live, talk 
to 
them and also explain to them, on a regular basis, what the government 
is 
doing to give them feedback as to what the government is doing to 
address 
their needs ... 

"The Cabinet, the outgoing Cabinet, as well as the incoming Cabinet, 
consists of highly motivated, able and hard-working men and women who, 
as I 
have said, work 24 hours a day to discharge their duties. Members of 
the 
Cabinet have done so in order to honour the pledges we made in the run
up to 
the elections. We are fortunate to have such remarkable leaders in the 
government. 

"They will guarantee, and I hope the present (ANC) Executive as well, 
that 
the endemic corruption, waste and inefficiency that characterised the 
apartheid government will be tackled effectively in the weeks and 
months and 
years that lie ahead." 

The messages communicated 12 years ago by President Nelson Mandela on 
behalf 
of the then NEC of our movement, about the tasks of the ANC in a 
liberated 
South Africa, constitute our movement's programme to this day. When, 
today, 
we say - let the work begin! - we refer to our post-liberation tasks 
spelt 
out by Nelson Mandela at our 49th National Conference, just 8 months 
after 
our victory in our country's historic first democratic elections of 
1994. 

Accordingly, the Order of the Day to the ANC councillors elected on 1 
March, 
and the ANC Mayors chosen by the municipal councils, is that they must: 

* chart the way forward to a truly free and prosperous nation, 
continuing to 
open the new national chapter of freedom and dignity; 
* translate our movement's overall perspective, as reflected in the 
Local 
Government Election Manifesto and other documents, into specific 
programmes 
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of action relevant to their areas, relating to various important 
matters 
such as economic development and job creation, housing, water 
provision, 
health care, and so on; 
* ensure the implementation of the resultant reconstruction and 
developments 
programmes, to address the concerns of the masses of our people, 
focused on 
the achievement of the objective of building a better life for all; 
* mobilise the people to become active participants in improving their 
quality of life, inculcating among all our people the culture of taking 
responsibility for the task of reconstruction and development within 
the 
spirit of the People's Contract; 
* ensure that in the weeks and months and years that lie ahead they 
tackle 
the endemic corruption, waste and inefficiency that characterised the 
apartheid government, refusing to allow the entrenchment of these 
unacceptable phenomena in the democratic body politic; 
* fully appreciate the fact it is at the level of local government that 
our 
elected representatives come into physical contact with the problems of 
the 
people, the level at which reconstruction and development has to take 
place; 
* inform themselves about the conditions in their particular area very 
thoroughly, and maintain close and regular contact with the people: 
they 
must therefore go to the squatters or informal settlements, and other 
areas, 
enter people's homes and see how people live, talk to and listen to 
them, 
and also explain to them, on a regular basis, what the government is 
doing, 
giving them a feedback as to what the government is doing to address 
their 
needs; 
* operate as hard-working men and women who work 24 hours a day to 
discharge 
their duties and honour the pledges we made to the people; and, 
* work to ensure that our movement is united around the clear vision 
spelt 
out in our Local Government Election Manifesto and other policy 
documents -a 
vision that guides all of us wherever we are, within and outside 
government. 
We are one ANC; and we should carry out our historic mission as such. 

As our newly elected local government leaders begin their work, to 
honour 
our commitments to the masses of our people, they must constantly 
recall 
what Nelson Mandela said at the first National Conference of our 
movement 
after Liberation Day - "We can proudly say to the founders, the country 
is 
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in the hands of the people: the tree of liberty is firmly rooted in the 
soil 
of the motherland!" 

What this meant then, and means now, 12 years later, is that we had and 
have 
arrived at the moment when the motherland, in all its institutions and 
programmes, will and must, at last, and after many centuries, respond 
to the 
genuine interests of all our people, in conditions of liberty for all. 

Nothing whatsoever should and will divert our movement and its genuine 
cadres from the loyal, disciplined and principled defence and pursuit 
of 
this perspective, focused on the radical and continuous improvement of 
the 
quality of life of all our people and the restoration of the dignity of 
all 
these masses. Whether we remain a people's movement or not will be 
defined 
by what we do in this regard, and nothing else. 

Thabo Mbeki 

SKILLS DEVELOPMENT <Viewpoint - Phumzile Mlambo-Ngcuka> 

A skills revolution in a nation united 

The Joint Initiative on Priority Skills Acquisition is now open for 
business. This concrete step marks the culmination of an intense but 
exciting process which began when Cabinet unveiled the Accelerated and 
Shared Growth Initiative for South Africa (ASGISA) in July last year. 
The 
Joint Initiative on Priority Skills Acquisition (JIPSA), alongside 
other 
educational bodies, are the most important building blocks for ASGISA. 
If we 
fail in the human resource and skills development sphere, ASGISA fails. 
JIPSA has a narrow but important mandate which must begin to yield 
results 
within a relatively short space of time. Nothing short of a skills 
revolution by a nation united will extricate us from the crisis we 
face. We 
are addressing logjams, some of which are systemic and therefore in 
some 
cases entrenched even in the post apartheid South Africa. The systemic 
nature of some of our challenges undermine our excellent new policies, 
at 
least in the short term, hence the need for interventions such as JIPSA 
to 
enhance implementation of our policies. 

Only if we have a nation that is united in partnership can we reverse 
the 
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trend with regard to skills and give our policies a chance to succeed 
in the 
medium to long term. 

But what is this JIPSA? South Africa is a country that is full of hope 
and 
good prospects. The opinion polls universally confirm this. So do the 
facts 
on the ground. 

The growth of our economy, which is now at more than four percent of 
the 
Gross Domestic Product (GDP), is proof of that. Yet both unemployment 
and 
poverty are still at unacceptably high levels, which means our growth 
is not 
fairly shared. The most fatal constraint to shared growth is skills, 
and it 
should be noted that skills are not just one of the constraints facing 
ASGISA but a potentially fatal constraint. That fact should be admitted 
with 
emphasis. We have to overcome the shortage of suitable skilled labour 
if our 
dreams for this economy are to be realised. The task is huge, and JIPSA 
is 
only one of the interventions which seek to address the skills 
challenges. 

Our departments of Education, Labour, Science and Technology, Public 
Service 
and Administration and others, as well as Sector Education and Training 
Authorities (SETAs), private sector and organs of civil society all 
intervene at different levels. 

With JIPSA we are only focusing on scarce and critical skills without 
which 
we cannot deliver on our ASGISA commitments and targets. However, JIPSA 
must 
make a sustainable, not a superficial, intervention and relate with our 
universities, technikons and schools, which have a much broader 
mandate. 

Skills are the backbone on which every successful economy relies. We 
have 
learnt that from economies such as Malaysia and Japan, and most 
recently we 
had interesting discussions with the Deputy Prime Minister of Ireland 
and 
Prime Minister of New Zealand which can only confirm this essential 
truth. 
In both countries, their economic revival had a skills revolution at 
the 
core. 

Our support for skills development includes poorer schools and 
increased 
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efforts to support maths, science and English language skills in 
schools. 
JIPSA will be focusing specifically on teachers of these subjects. 
Teaching 
is being regarded as a scarce and a priority skill. 

JIPSA will support the alignment of Further Education and Training 
(FET) 
colleges and higher education institutions in their work of producing 
graduates that we can employ who meet the demand and needs of employers 
in 
the public and private sectors. JIPSA will therefore work with both 
higher 
education institutions and employers, all of whom are represented in 
JIPSA. 

Those adults who are illiterate and poor, particularly, need to be 
actively 
drawn into the economy. JIPSA will indirectly support the Department of 
Education's work in Adult Basic Education and Training (ABET). 

We also need a credible plan with targets and timeframes to train and 
supply 
artisans. FETs, the private sector and State Owned Enterprises (SOEs) 
are 
key to delivering artisanal training for the nation. 

The skills revolution is the most important task on our shoulders at 
this 
point and to succeed we have to be partners and give the subject all we 
have. We need to put the education challenge above other important 
tasks for 
a couple of years until we achieve the desired shift, and can say we 
are on 
a safe and secure trajectory. 

JIPSA should not duplicate any of the existing structures, but should 
lean 
on them. For the work of JIPSA we do not need new policies. So we have 
to 
proceed with speed as we change gear to maximise our effort in the 
chosen 
direction. In 18 months we must emerge with concrete benefits in 
alignment 
with the thrust of many who are here today, and indeed many others with 
whom 
we work as we proceed. 

Structure 

JIPSA is a two-tiered structure comprising a joint task team and a 
technical 
working group. The joint task team comprises of 26 members who are 
leaders 
in business, labour, higher education and civil society. The joint task 
team 
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is to be the engine for unblocking acquisition of targeted skills. It 
will 
oversee the work of JIPSA and ensure that it delivers on its mandate of 
acquiring scarce and priority skills in the shortest time possible. It 
will 
build partnerships with different institutions and ensure the 
sustainability 
of the initiatives of JIPSA. 

The technical working group, chaired by Gwede Mantashe, is made up of 
specialists and experts in areas ranging from research, all levels of 
education, labour, business and government. The technical working group 
will 
identify blockages and seek solutions. It will ensure that systems and 
programmes are in place to attract the necessary skills, and they will 
forward and recommend researched interventions for decisions by the 
task 
team. The joint task team will fast-track training and ensure that it 
maintains quality. Secondments and placements will be used extensively 
to 
enhance experience. 

JIPSA will see to reliable data and engage with training institutions 
for 
curriculum relevance and use of under-utilised training facilities, in 
the 
public and private sector. A secretariat provided by the National 
Business 
Initiative (NBI) creates an opportunity for JIPSA to run 
uninterruptedly 
with full-time personnel. 

The Department of Home Affairs and the joint task team must look at 
facilitating the importation of scarce and priority skills to assist us 
to 
meet our short to medium term skills demand. In addition to the obvious 
departments already mentioned, the other crucial departments, 
especially for 
specific ASGISA sectors, are the departments of Public Works and Public 
Enterprises. The Department of Defence is also involved due to the 
array of 
training facilities and capabilities programmes they possess. 

The Department of Foreign Affairs has an important contribution to make 
in 
sourcing and attracting scarce skills from the international community, 
including Africans in the Diaspora, to assist us to train our people in 
foreign academic institutions and for international placements when we 
train 
people through placements in foreign private companies and governments. 
South Africa is most sensitive to the brain drain, and the potential of 
the 
brain gain, in Africa. 

JIPSA will also engage with business to meet its broad-based black 
economic 
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empowerment obligations to skills development. All empowerment charters 
have 
skills development objectives that need to be realised. 

We will also look to organised labour to lead and demonstrate 
innovation in 
working together with government and business to enhance productivity 
and 
secure training for quality jobs. As with ASGISA, JIPSA is not a 
government 
programme. It has to be a national agenda. All partners will have to 
assume 
meaningful responsibility. 

Priority and scarce skills 

The immediate focus of JIPSA will be on the skills identified by 
ASGISA. 
These include skills needed for infrastructure development in 
government, 
private sector and state owned enterprises, the Expanded Public Works 
Programme and public service and social services delivery. 

Then there are the skills required in the sectors that we have 
prioritised, 
such as tourism and business process outsourcing. Both are in our short 
term 
plans and both need languages and information and communication 
technology 
(ICT) skills. Other sectors are agriculture, creative industries, 
mineral 
beneficiation, chemicals, forestry, and cross-cutting skills such as 
finance. Our skills development must also benefit small, micro and 
medium-sized businesses within these sectors. 

Beyond the urgent scarce skills, JIPSA will be sensitive to long-term 
fundamentals for the supply of skills needed for sustained shared 
economic 
growth which benefits all our people. Established educational 
institutions 
such as universities, FET institutions and schools, will always be the 
backbone for the training that JIPSA will need. Obviously JIPSA cannot 
succeed without standing on the shoulders of these core institutions. 

Based on the ASGISA priorities, the following working areas for JIPSA 
have 
been identified: 

* high level, world class engineering and planning skills for the 
'network 
industries', transport, communications and energy all at the core of 
our 
infrastructure programme; 
* city, urban and regional planning and engineering skills desperately 
needed by our municipalities; 
* artisan and technical skills, with priority attention to those needed 
for 
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infrastructure development; 
* management and planning skills in education, health and in 
municipalities; 
* teacher training for mathematics, science, ICT and language 
competence in 
public education; 
* specific skills needed by the priority ASGISA sectors starting with 
tourism and business process outsourcing and cross-cutting skills 
needed by 
all sectors, especially finance, project managers and managers in 
general; 
* skills relevant to the local economic development needs of 
municipalities, 
especially developmental economists. 

JIPSA will be a support measure for our people who are still locked 
within 
the second economy, so that they can also have a chance to participate 
in 
the first economy and in the growing South African economy in general. 
Empowerment through education must be given a big boost in the work of 
JIPSA. 

JIPSA must put in place a system to bring in volunteers, retirees and 
other 
people with the skills required and identified by JIPSA. The 
Development 
Bank of Southern Africa (DBSA) is already playing a critical role in 
receiving curriculum vitae. Eskom is also recruiting scarce skills for 
its 
needs, and this work is being consolidated. The work of the National 
Advisory Council on Innovation, Human Sciences Research Council, 
Council for 
Scientific and Industrial Research, SETAs, and departments of Labour 
and 
Home Affairs have provided important data with regard to defining 
scarce and 
priority skills. 

The number of unemployed graduates has grown significantly in the past 
five 
years. JIPSA must seek ways of absorbing unemployed graduates into the 
economy while addressing the mismatch in relation to the type of 
training 
offered to these students as compared to skills needed by the job 
market. 
Retraining on the job and elsewhere will be part of what JIPSA must 
assist 
with to ensure their employment. That work has begun. The Umsobomvu 
Youth 
Fund has also helped to access unemployed graduates. 

JIPSA will maintain a living database of skills needs in the economy, 
including providing an understanding of patterns, trends and key 
indicators 
of priority skills demand and supply. Various databases and research 
work 
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exist, from sources such as the departments of Labour, Education and 
Public 
Service and Administration, industry bodies, eminent research 
institutions 
and university research bodies. These databases are being collated for 
purposes of synthesis and confirmation of the nature of skills 
challenges in 
the priority areas. 

In May 2006, training of 100 local government practitioners will 
commence in 
the field of project management by Old Mutual in conjunction with the 
SA 
Management Development Institute (SAMDI) and Department of Provincial 
and 
Local Government. 

The Department of Public Works and The Presidency have coordinated a 
programme in the United Arab Emirates (UAE) to secure suitable 
placement of 
women in infrastructure projects. Placement offers have also been 
secured in 
the hospital and finance sectors. A total of 100 women and 
unemployed 
graduates are targeted. Another 120 women and youth are soon to be 
placed 
with the Bombela Consortium to be part of the Gautrain project. 

An approach to give women and youth a head start has already been 
adopted, 
to ensure that growth is shared with these historically marginalised 
groups. 
This year we are celebrating 50 years of struggle by women since that 
historic march to the Union Buildings to protest against the pass laws. 
This 
year also marks the 30th Anniversary of the students' uprising which 
took 
place on 16 June 1976. 

Therefore, the improvement of the lot of women and youth is uppermost 
in our 
minds. JIPSA's work will obvious 
groups. Certain skills will need 
able to 

be much wider than these designated 
people who are already trained and 

engage and perform at a higher level and take on supervisory and 
mentoring 
roles. 

As a country, South Africa has as yet not taken the matter of skills to 
a 
skills revolution level. To achieve that, we must be united as a nation 
in 
pursuit of this goal. It must be one of the indelible marks of the new, 
democratic order in which we all share. 

Our quest to be a competitive economy and a winning nation depends on 
us 
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equipping ourselves appropriately. Institutions mandated to advance the 
skills and human resource development course for the nation form the 
backbone of JIPSA. It is important that we commit ourselves to ensure 
the 
rapid growth of a shared economy which benefits many and not just a 
few. 

** Phumzile Mlambo-Ngcuka is a member of the ANC National Executive 
Committee and Deputy President of South Africa. This is an edited 
version of 
an address at the launch of the Joint Initiative for Priority Skills 
Acquisition (JIPSA), 27 March 2006. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/atl3.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Long live the Democratic Republic of Congo! 

Two days after we publish this edition of ANC TODAY, an event of historic 
importance to the future of Africa will take place in the Democratic 
Republic of Congo (DRC). 

Millions of our Congolese brothers and sisters will go to the polls. This 
will only be the second time since the independence of the DRC in 1960, that 
the Congolese people will hold genuine democratic elections to choose their 
President and Members of the National Assembly. 

At this critical time, the people of South Africa wish the sister people of 
the DRC success as they vote on 30 July. We would also like to take this 
opportunity to urge all Congolese to work together to ensure that the 
elections take place in conditions of peace and calm throughout the country, 
to allow the Congolese people to exercise their inalienable right to select 
a government of their choice. 

The first elections in the DRC were held in May 1960. These democratic 
elections led to the installation of Patrice Lumumba as Prime Minister on 30 
June 1960. A mere six months later, in January 1961, he was murdered. 

In his Independence Day speech, Patrice Lumumba, who is now an Esteemed 
Member of the Order of the Companions of OR Tambo, spoke about the colonial 
wounds of the Congolese people that were "too fresh and too painful for us 
to drive them from our memory". 

The disaster imposed on the Congo after the assassination of Patrice Lumumba 
and the seizure of power by the late Joseph Mobutu in 1965, leading to 
dictatorship and plunder, meant that the Congolese people had to continue to 
suffer pain, even as these masses had hoped that independence had opened the 
way for them to heal the wounds caused by slavery and a savage system of 
colonialism. 

Throughout the forty-six years since the murder of Patrice Lumumba, the 
masses of the Congolese people continued the struggle to retrieve the dream 
of genuine independence that had seemed to perish with the murder of that 
great Congolese revolutionary and African patriot, Patrice Lumumba. 
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We are confident that the 30 July elections will convey the firm message to 
the masses of the Congolese people that, once again, they are back on the 
high road towards the healing of their wounds. 

In his final letter to his wife, before he was murdered, Patrice Lumumba 
wrote that, "All through my struggle for the independence of my country, I 
have never doubted for a single instant the final triumph of the sacred 
cause to which my companions and I have devoted all our lives". 

Patrice Lumumba not only knew that Congo would be free, but was, together 
with his comrades, determined to use that freedom fully to restore the 
dignity of the Congolese people. In this regard, they would use the 
considerable resources of the DRC and the talents of the Congolese people to 
defeat the poverty and underdevelopment that had been imposed on the 
Congolese people through many centuries of the most cruel spoliation by the 
European powers. 

A 24 July 2006 document on the DRC published by the "UN Integrated Regional 
Information Networks" said: "Turning the country around is vital for the 
continent as a whole, not just because of its sheer size - 2.5 million 
square kilometers, bordering nine countries, (with a population of at least 
60 million) - but because of its mineral wealth: it holds one-third of the 
world's cobalt reserves; two-thirds of its coltan, used in mobile phones; 
and one-tenth of its copper, as well as diamonds, gold, oil, silver, timber, 
uranium and zinc. 

"Its river system could power the entire continent and the country contains 
50 percent of Africa's (natural) forests. And yet the DRC is one of the 
world's poorest countries, ranked 167 out of 177 in the 2005 United Nations 
Development Programme's (UNDP) Human Development Index. The potential 
rewards of peace and stability are high. But so are the risks." 

We have no doubt that in conditions of democracy, the Congolese people have 
every possibility to turn themselves and their country into an outstanding 
African success story, an important part of the vanguard fighting for the 
renaissance of Africa. 

We are privileged that for some years now, our country has had the 
possibility to work in solidarity with the Congolese people, acting together 
with them to restore peace, national unity and democracy to the DRC. 

This started with our intervention in 1996, when, at their request, we 
engaged the late Laurent Kabila and Joseph Mobutu to facilitate a peaceful 
advance towards the installation of a Transitional Government. 

It was during this period that we even had to sail a ship, the "Outeniqua" 
of the South African Navy, into Pointe Nair in the Republic of Congo, to 
provide a neutral venue for Messrs Kabila and Mobutu to meet under the 
mediation of Nelson Mandela. 

Finally, in two days, the Congolese people will have the opportunity to 
reclaim the final triumph of the sacred cause proclaimed by Patrice Lumumba, 
for which many of their compatriots have died. 

While we understand that the 30 July elections, critically important as they 
are, are not going to solve all the problems of the DRC, nevertheless these 
elections constitute a major step on the road to reconciliation, 
reconstruction and development in that country. 

We know that the leadership and people of the DRC understand the historic 
responsibility that rests on their shoulders to lead their country out of 
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many years of abuse, misery and destruction. 

We say this because, for a decade, we have traveled the road to this moment 
with them, inspired by their resolve to lead their country to peace, unity 
and national reconciliation, democracy and development. 

Patrice Lumumba inspired not only the Congolese, but our own movement and 
struggling people as well. We mourned with the Congolese people when he was 
killed. We took to our streets in defence of what he stood for, together 
with other progressive forces on our continent and elsewhere in the world. 

We went on to work closely with our Congolese brothers and sisters as they 
took some of the first steps towards the realisation of their dream of a 
truly independent, democratic and prosperous Congo. 

We are certain that this time the leadership of the DRC will not disappoint 
the masses they lead. Again we say so because we worked even more closely 
with them as the dictatorial regime of Mobutu Sese Seko came to its end in 
1997. 

We continued working with them as former President Laurent Kabila arrived in 
Kinshasa to take over the reigns of government in 1997. We spent many weeks 
working together in 1999 in Lusaka, Zambia, as they sought to find agreement 
on a comprehensive settlement of the conflict in their country. 

We mourned the untimely death of Laurent Kabila with them. We continued 
working with them when Joseph Kabila was appointed President of the country. 

We hosted the representatives of the Congolese people over many months at 
Sun City as they negotiated their transitional arrangements. We continued to 
host them over many days in Pretoria in 2002 as they finalised their 
Transitional Constitution. 

The Transitional Constitution they negotiated made provision for the 
establishment of a government of national reconciliation, bringing together 
into government forces that were effectively still at war with each other. 

The Constitution introduced new concepts, such as the creation of the 
presidential space, comprised of the President of the DRC together with four 
Vice Presidents, three of whom were from parties other than the President's. 

This Transitional Government of National Unity assumed office in June 2003. 
Many so-called experts opined that this government would never survive 
throughout the transition. However, the Congolese political leadership 
showed profound patriotism in maintaining this government structure not only 
during the first two years of the transition, but also during the 
constitutionally allowed one year extension of the Transitional Government. 

We reaffirm that we are confident that our Congolese brothers and sisters 
understand their historic responsibility to themselves and to our Continent. 
We say this because have seen how they have faced up to the challenges 
relating to various matters, such as honouring the termination of armed 
hostilities and the formation of new integrated security structures. 

So too as they drafted and, through a successful referendum, adopted a final 
Constitution. We joined them in Kinshasa to celebrate the proclamation of 
that Constitution. Lately, we have worked very closely with the election 
structures of the DRC to prepare for the elections that will take place on 
30 July and later. 

Nobody involved in the complex Congolese transition process, including 
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ourselves, had any doubt but that the organisation and conduct of these 
elections would present many challenges. However, we are certain that the 
Congolese Independent Electoral Commission and other Congolese institutions 
charged with the organisation of the elections have met, and will meet these 
challenges as best as they can, assisted by the UN and many nations of the 
world. 

Already during the December 2005 Constitutional Referendum, in their 
millions, the Congolese masses demonstrated their determination to bring 
peace and democracy to their country. Over 25 million have registered as 
voters to participate in the 30 July and subsequent elections. 

They have now participated in an election campaign that in many ways has 
been more peaceful than what we experienced in our own country during the 
period immediately preceding our first democratic elections in 1994. 

Taking all these developments into account, already we can say - the 
Congolese people have spoken! They have spoken very loudly in favour of 
peace, national independence, national unity and reconciliation, democracy 
and human rights, development and shared prosperity! 

As we arrive at a decisive moment in the modern history of the DRC and 
Africa, we must extend our thanks to the United Nations and all its various 
echelons and agencies that have supported the Congolese transition. Among 
these are the MON UC peacekeepers, who include a significant number of men 
and women of the South African National Defence Force. 

Liberated South Africa has done what it had to do in a spirit of true 
African solidarity, inspired by the 1960 Independence Day declaration of 
Patrice Lumumba that, "We are going to rule not by the peace of guns and 
bayonets but by a peace of the heart and will". Long live the Democratic 
Republic of Congo! 

Thabo Mbeki 

REMEMBERING JOE GQABI <Viewpoint - Geraldine Fraser-Moleketi> 

The day the enemy struck us a blow 

It is twenty-five years this week since the assassination of ANC leader Joe 
Nzingo Gqabi in Ashdown Park, Harare on 31 July 1981. Speaking at the 
Gqabi's funeral, former ANC President Oliver Tambo said: "To say that the 
enemy has struck us a blow is to tell the truth. He is a positive loss 
because he is the type of leader who knew how to follow. He was the type of 
operative who yielded results. He was a leader who in his sector produced 
results. And it is the test of leadership to be able to produce intended 
results. Joe Gqabi passed this test with great distinction." These words 
resonate through our minds as we remember Joe Gqabi. 

The South African revolution now, more than at any other time, needs the 
kind of leader that Oliver Tambo described Joe Gqabi to be - a leader that 
"knew how to follow ... an operative who yielded results ... a leader who in 
his sector produced results". He was also a leader who would never place the 
revolution and the democratic project at risk, a leader who was willing to 
pay the ultimate price in furthering the revolution and defending its gains. 

Joe Gqabi touched the lives of many of people. In the words of Tambo: "Joe 
Gqabi was capable of making friends across political and ideological 
barriers, across colour lines. He communicated with ease and effortlessly 
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with all generations: young and old. That is why in the Pretoria Twelve 
trial one of the accused was 67 years old, another twenty. That was why he 
was the most effective organiser of the youth - he understood them and they 
understood him." 

Those who met him - as activists, members of the underground, in mass 
political formations, as members of the community, and others socially -have 
vivid recollections of their interaction with him. He could quite easily 
appear as just another 'peasant' if the situation required, as he pointed 
out that an underground operative should never attract undue attention to 
themselves. However, when the situation required he distinguished himself 
through his interaction with people. 

Joe Gqabi was a good and rigorous teacher. Those who were exposed to 
training in underground work under his tutelage would recollect that he 
emphasised the need for rigour in understanding and appreciating the 
political-military situation. He combined theoretical and practical 
training. He would allocate tasks starting with less complex ones to observe 
the results and allow for learning, then escalating these to more complex 
tasks. He allowed for time with people irrespective of their background as 
he believed that everyone could make a contribution. 

Joe Gqabi was persuasive in recruiting people into the ANC and in mobilising 
others to support our struggle. He also taught perseverance. He had a love 
for the Marxist classics and he would spend hours studying, reading and 
re-reading the classics, specifically Lenin's "What is to be done?", in 
preparation for meetings with internal operatives. 

Joe Gqabi did not hesitate to express his impatience when he felt comrades 
were taking undue risks that could lead to their exposure, arrest or worse. 
He was particularly critical of mistakes by those who he believed, because 
of their maturity in theory and practice, should have the tools of analysis 
to assess a particular situation and handle its complexity. 

He loved the music of the ANC's cultural ensemble 'Amandla'. He enjoyed 
listening to the cassettes of 'Amandla' and Letta Mbulu and Caiphus Semenya 
as he drove his white Toyota Cressida in the streets of Harare. He had a 
great sense of humour and he loved life. 

He loved his family very dearly and yet they never had the opportunity to 
spend sufficient time together. He believed that his commitment to the 
larger cause would ensure that all families, his family included, would 
eventually be able to live together in "peace, security and comfort". His 
untimely death came as a great blow to the ANC but especially to his wife 
Nomazothswa, daughter Nonkululeko and son Joma. At that stage, he had one 
grandson, Tebogo. His grandsons will never have the opportunity to know 
their grandfather. 

An extraordinary comrade 

On 6 June 1960 a group of amaMpondo community leaders and representatives 
met on Ngquza Hill between Bizana and Lusikisiki to discuss their 
grievances. Since the passing of the Bantu Authorities Act (Proclamation 180 
of 1956) the people of the area had been trying to get the authorities to 
hear their grievances and had been holding meetings. In March 1960 these 
meetings had been banned, but the people continued to meet, and it was on 
that day at Ngquza Hill that the turning point came. 

Between the green grass and blue winter skies, they discussed their concerns 
around the Bantu Authority and government interference within their 
communities. Suddenly two Harvard airplanes and a helicopter swept overhead 
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and dropped teargas into the crowd. At this, men in the crowd tore off their 
white shirts and waved them in the air: they wanted peace. They did not get 
it - police vehicles roared up and what had been a peaceful and orderly 
meeting descended into chaos. Eleven people were killed, scores were beaten 
with sjamboks, arrested and sentenced to prison. 

A government commission of inquiry into the incident reported that the 
complaints raised at the meeting were unjustified. The amaMpondo, of course, 
rejected this. 

Deployed by the ANC to organise in the region was a man who had played a 
significant role in earlier campaigns, Joe Gqabi. Gqabi was born in Aliwal 
North during the depression. He was 20 years old when the National Party 
came to power in 1948. In 1950 he joined the ANC Youth League and the ANC. 

The community embarked on a boycott in November 1960. The people avoided 
shopping in towns, and refused to pay taxes. They also boycotted the Native 
Recruiting Corporation. The campaign was highly organised, and a complex 
cell structure developed. Mass meetings were held, many of which ended in 
violent confrontations with the police. This was the Pondoland Revolt. The 
revolt ended with 30 members of the community being sent to the gallows for 
participating in this campaign against apartheid oppression. 

The Pondoland Revolt gave Gqabi an insight into the challenges facing the 
struggle for liberation. He was described as a militant cadre and became one 
of the first four ANC cadres to be sent to China for military training. The 
youngest of the four, he returned to South Africa in 1962 to become an 
active member of Umkhonto we Sizwe. On his return he immediately resumed his 
political activities and carried out several sabotage operations. 

In 1963, as part of a group of twenty-eight who were to receive military 
training outside the country, Gqabi was arrested in what was then Southern 
Rhodesia. He was deported to South Africa and sentenced to 12 years on 
Robben Island. 

He completed his sentence at a turning point in the struggle for liberation. 
In 1975 he returned to Soweto. His imprisonment did not deter him from 
getting centrally involved in underground work. Many a youth activist at the 
time relates how they scaled the wall of his Soweto home to meet with him at 
night and confer on their organising. He was directly linked to many of the 
leaders and youth who played a role in the Soweto uprising. 

In December 1976, he was arrested and was one of the twelve ANC cadres who 
stood trial in 1977, charged under the Terrorism Act. He, however, was so 
effective at operating underground that the state was unable to secure a 
conviction against him at what became known as the Pretoria Twelve trial. 
Following his trial he escaped to Botswana where he continued to play a 
major role in organising and working with underground structures from the 
neighbouring states. 

After the independence of Zimbabwe, Gqabi was appointed ANC representative 
there. In the short time he spent in Zimbabwe he made an impact in the 
diplomatic arena. Along with current ANC President Thabo Mbeki he played a 
crucial role in developing and cementing relations between the ANC and the 
Zimbabwe African National Union (ZANU). He retained his links with both the 
political and military underground structures. 

The South African regime made several attempts on his life in 1981. An 
attempt in January 1981 involved attaching a bomb to his car at the ANC 
residence in Ashdown Park. The explosive device was detected by Shadrack 
Ghanda, an MK operative. A Zimbabwean demolition unit came to the house and 
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detonated the device at a nearby field. The impact of this detonation could 
be felt up to ten kilometres away. 

In view of this attempt on his life, the ANC recalled Gqabi to Lusaka, 
Zambia. However, he insisted that he needed to return as he had just started 
his work in Zimbabwe. He increased his vigilance and avoided staying at the 
Ashdown Park house at night. 

On 31 July 1981, Gqabi was murdered by operatives of the apartheid 
government outside the ANC residence in Ashdown Park. At the time, the 
Citizen newspaper published an editorial alleging that Gqabi was killed as a 
result of an internal fight between factions within the ANC. One of the 
self-admitted members of the death squad who assassinated Joe Gqabi, Gray 
Branfield, was killed in Iraq in April 2004. 

Joe Gqabi's entire adult life had been dedicated to the liberation of South 
Africa. The remains of Joe Gqabi were returned to South Africa in 2004, 
where they were re-interred at his birthplace, Aliwal North, on 16 December. 

** Geraldine Fraser-Moleketi is a member of the ANC National Executive 
Committee. This is an edited version of an article to be published in the 
forthcoming edition of the ANC political discussion journal, Umrabulo. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at29.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

Page 7 j 



~n~garie Reddy -ANC Today 16 June 2006 

From: 
To: 
Date: 
Subject: 

ANC Today 

anctoday-admin@lists.anc.org.za 
"ANC Today" <anctoday@lists.anc.org.za> 
2006/06/15 06:42:00 PM 
ANC Today 16 June 2006 

Volume 6, No. 23 . 16-22 June 2006 

THIS WEEK: 

* Letter from the President: Long live the memory of the June 16 martyrs! 
* Youth Day (1): ANC message on the 30th anniversary of June 16 
* Youth Day (2) - June 16, 1976: Epitome of Youth struggles 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Long live the memory of the June 16 martyrs! 

The publication of this edition of ANC TODAY coincides with the 
commemoration of the 30th Anniversary of the Soweto Uprising. We therefore 
take this opportunity once more to salute the outstanding heroes and 
heroines whose courage, willingness and capacity to sacrifice that belied 
their youth, made such an important contribution to the victory of our 
democratic revolution. 

We should never allow that the passage of the years and the decades, and 
changed circumstances, diminish our understanding of the historic meaning of 
what the youth of our country did from June 16, 1976 onwards. 

Our country, which today lives in conditions of freedom, must discharge its 
responsibility to ensure that the inspiring story of what our youth did, 
serves, for all time, as part of what constitutes our definition of 
ourselves as a nation. 

We are privileged that many of the then young people who survived the 
sustained murderous offensive of the apartheid regime against the very 
young, today play a central role in building the new South Africa for which 
many of their comrades sacrificed their lives. 

Their presence among us, committed, as ever, to advance the cause of the 
people, communicates the message to all of us that we have an obligation to 
ensure that the things we do daily actually help to transform into reality 
the hopes that inspired children as young as was Hector Petersen, when 
apartheid terror decreed that he had to die. 

Our movement, the African National Congress, was 64 years old when the 
Soweto Uprising exploded in the dusty streets of our townships, acting as a 
powerful force that took our struggle for national liberation to even higher 
levels of militancy and intensity. 

From the very first day, our movement understood that the Uprising 
constituted a new and critically important chapter in the struggle it had 
led for over six decades already. It therefore welcomed the Uprising, 
saluted the young patriots who were ready to die for freedom, and resolved 
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to do everything to support the fighting youth of our country, integrating 
them in the broad struggle for national liberation. 

In a Message to the People of South Africa broadcast on Radio Freedom on 
August 26, 1976, the ANC said: "The heroic youth and masses in many parts of 
our country have stood against brutal massacre and defied police bullets in 
a sustained offensive against oppression, exploitation and racial 
humiliation, for political and economic power, for human dignity in a South 
Africa liberated from the white minority regime. They have attacked many 
accessible instruments and symbols of domination. 

"Demonstrations and acts of resistance in Soweto and other parts of the 
country are, therefore, not riots by anti-social elements but blows for 
liberation by an oppressed people. They are not passing disturbances by 
adventurous and misguided students but an integral part of the continuing 
and irrepressible liberation struggle of our people. Our youth have raised 
this struggle to new heights. They have enriched our revolution. The 
struggle continues. 

"There can be no going back. The offensive must be broadened, deepened and 
generalised to encompass the whole country and involve every section of our 
people and all social groups with whom we share the common objective of a 
non-racial democratic South Africa.1976 is, and must be, the year of 
decision." 

It was not accidental that it was during this "year of decision" that our 
movement was allowed, for the first time, to address the United Nations 
General Assembly. On that historic occasion, on October 26, 1976, our then 
President, the late Oliver Tambo, said: 

"For the first time in the history of the United Nations, a representative 
of the majority of the people of South Africa has been allowed and invited 
to share this prestigious rostrum with the representatives of the 
independent and sovereign nations and peoples of the world. 

"Despite its imminence, our victory will not come easily. In the last four 
months, the apartheid regime has demonstrated to all who were ever in doubt 
that it is determined to fight to the bitter end, without regard for the 
numbers of our people it butchers in the process. In spite of that practical 
experience and, indeed, exactly because of it, our people are demanding 
freedom now. 

"They do not ask that their masters should restore to them their rights as 
free men and women. Rather, by their own actions against immense odds, they 
are restoring to themselves the right to call themselves free. After three 
and a quarter centuries of the most brutal national oppression suffered by 
any people on the African continent, our people, the indigenous majority, 
are asserting their will to be free with breathtaking heroism. 

"There is no vocabulary to describe the nobility and the pathos of the 
conscious sacrifices that the black youth of South Africa have made over the 
last four months to free themselves, their people and their country from 
forces that are determined to keep us forever their chattels. 

"Daily in our South Africa, as in Palestine and in East Timar, ordinary 
people make extraordinary sacrifices in their quest for freedom. 

"As revolutionaries we are moved to speak out daily, as we must, to salute 
these extraordinary sacrifices, wherever they occur. Again as we must, we 
use extraordinary words to describe these sacrifices. They are heroic, they 
are selfless, they are noble. But alas, in the end, use and abuse turns even 
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those words upon themselves. Their strength of feeling withers away. 

"What then must we say when thousands of hearts have beaten as one in South 
Africa and hundreds have perished in their unarmed and unequal yet 
relentless resistance to the oppressor? Shall we say the black people of 
South Africa have performed a heroic deed and leave it at that? Or shall we 
coin new words to describe the temper of the young man of ten years who 
marched undaunted on a French-built armoured car in the streets of Soweto, 
stone in hand, until he was cut down by a torrent of machine-gun bullets? 

"We say no. No words are necessary at all. The blood that our people have 
shed calls for action, not for more words. It calls for action to destroy 
the fascist regime that continues to massacre the innocent. 

"Typically, the fascist tyranny in our country did not bother to listen to 
the grievances of the students and the people as a whole. 'It was at Orlando 
West', writes the black South African journalist Willie Bokala, 'near the 
Orlando West High School where the law, in its own fashion, gave a hearing 
to their grievances. Tear gas bombs and gun bullets were the redress they 
got'. That was on 16 June. 

"The mass shootings that characterise South Africa today are.neither an 
aberration nor freak incidents. They are the concrete expressions of the 
policy of the apartheid State, whose central features are extreme national 
oppression, brutal super-exploitation of the oppressed black people and 
maintenance of this system through open fascism." 

When our movement marked its 69th anniversary, on January 8, 1981, the year 
of the 5th anniversary of the Soweto Uprising, Oliver Tambe said: 

"History has imposed an obligation on the youth of today to occupy the 
forward trenches in the final assault on the bastions of racism, apartheid 
and colonialism. As the late "Malome" Moses Kotane said in 1968 in a 
statement to the youth of South Africa: 

"At this hour of destiny your country and your people need you. The future 
of South Africa is yours and it will be what you make of it." 

"On the other hand, a people, a country, a Movement that does not value its 
youth does not deserve its future. The youth of our country, especially in 
recent times, have already won international recognition as dedicated and 
gallant fighters in the leading ranks of our revolutionary struggle. Their 
contribution is already manifest in the changed and changing fortunes of 
apartheid rule within South Africa. They are already playing their part in 
giving shape to the South Africa of the future." 

As we marked the 7 4th anniversary of the ANC, during the year of the 10th 
anniversary of the Soweto Uprising, in the January 8th Statement of that 
year, 1986, Oliver Tambe said: 

"We take this opportunity to salute our students who have continued to march 
forward in unity and in an uninterrupted and organised offensive, undeterred 
by the illegal banning of their organisation, COSAS. This achievement is a 
victory of the entire democratic and revolutionary movement of our country 
and is worthy of the young lions of the struggle that our students and 
working youth have become. 

"This year, we shall be observing the tenth anniversary of the Soweto 
Uprising. We shall therefore cast our minds back on a period during which 
thousands of our youth were killed and maimed in the struggle for a 
democratic system of education in a democratic country. A whole generation 
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is growing up and has known nothing but daily violence meted out in the 
streets by the armed killers of the apartheid regime. 

"To honour and pay everlasting tribute to the thousands of our students and 
working youth whose blood has drenched our Motherland in the struggle for 
freedom and in recognition of their resolve to march forward to victory, we 
declare June 16 South Africa Youth Day. We are confident that our youth and 
students, through the length and breadth of our country, will prove 
themselves worthy of this National Honour." 

We are proud to say that our youth and students did indeed prove themselves 
worthy of the National Honour to which Oliver Tambo referred, which 
democratic South Africa confirmed by officially declaring June 16 National 
Youth Day and designating it as one of our national holidays. 

The freedom we attained in 1994, thanks in good measure to the sacrifices of 
our youth, demanded that the democratic state should consciously address the 
needs and aspirations of our youth. 

In this regard, in the 1996 January 8th Statement of our movement, during 
the year of the 20th anniversary of the Soweto Uprising, Nelson Mandela 
said: 

"The empowerment and development of the youth is central to the whole 
process of the upliftment of our people and renewal of our society. The 
youth themselves continue to be a vital player among the forces engaged in 
the struggle for the fundamental transformation of our country. 

"It is in this context that the Youth League is, once again, called upon to 
play a pioneering role in terms of helping to engage the youth in the new 
tasks which arise as a result of the defeat of the system of apartheid." 

In this year's January 8th Statement, we committed ourselves to commemorate 
the 30th anniversary of the Soweto Uprising in an appropriate manner. We 
said that "through (the Uprising) our youth entrenched their role as one of 
the motive forces of the national democratic revolution, and made it 
inevitable that this revolution should define youth empowerment and 
development one of its fundamental tasks. 

"The observance of the various anniversaries we have mentioned also provides 
us with other opportunities to promote our work with regard to mass 
mobilisation and the activation of various sections of our people, including 
the women and the youth, raising the level of awareness among the people 
concerning the current tasks of the national democratic revolution, and 
further improving the quality of our cadres and members to discharge their 
responsibility as the leaders of the process of accelerated progressive 
change in our country. 

"The pursuit of this last objective will also help us properly to 
commemorate the 25th anniversary of the assassination of Joe Gqabi and the 
martyrs of 1976. We must use the example they set to inspire all our cadres 
and members to dedicate themselves to the achievement of the goals of the 
national democratic revolution, in the same way that Joe Gqabi and the youth 
of 1976 dedicated their lives to the defeat of apartheid tyranny." 

Properly to pay tribute to the martyrs of 1976 therefore means that we must 
indeed focus on the central strategic task of the achievement of the goals 
of the national democratic revolution. As Nelson Mandela said, one of these 
goals is youth empowerment and development. 

As we commemorate the 30th anniversary of the historic Soweto Uprising, our 
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movement therefore pledges to our youth and all our people that nothing will 
divert us from the relentless pursuit of the goals of the national 
democratic revolution, as nothing diverted us from the struggle to defeat 
white minority rule. Long live the memory of the June 16 martyrs! 

Thabo Mbeki 

YOUTH DAY (1) 

ANC Message on the 30th anniversary of June 16 

The African National Congress salutes the youth of South Africa on the 
occasion of the 30th anniversary of the 1976 Soweto uprising. 

We pay tribute to three decades of fighting youth, whose tireless struggle 
and selfless sacrifice contributed so centrally to the defeat of apartheid 
and the achievement of a democratic South Africa. 

We honour those young martyrs who laid down their lives so that their blood 
may nourish the roots of the tree of freedom. 

We salute these young heroes of our revolution - both past and present - for 
having taken up the challenge set by the founding members of the ANC Youth 
League in 1944 to African youth to "(lay) its services at the disposal of 
the national liberation movement, the African National Congress, in the firm 
belief, knowledge and conviction that the cause of Africa must and will 
triumph." 

This challenge was taken up by the 1976 generation as they swelled the ranks 
of the liberation movement and added new impetus to the struggle for 
freedom. 

This challenge was taken up by the youth of the 1980s as they fought pitched 
battles with the apartheid security machine as it desperately tried to cling 
on to the remnants of a doomed system of national oppression. 

This challenge was taken up by the youth of the 1990s who stood shoulder to 
shoulder with the people in their determined effort to usher in a new order 
in South Africa, and who became the young builders and guardians of our new 
democratic institutions. 

This challenge continues to be taken up, in a new millennium, by a new 
generation of young freedom fighters, who have set their sights on the 
eradication of poverty, the creation of employment opportunities for all, 
and the defeat of the final vestiges of an iniquitous economic and social 
system. 

Through their actions and in their determined commitment, these successive 
generations of young South Africans have declared to the nation and the 
world that they will emulate the spirit and example of the founders of the 
ANC Youth League, who said, in 1944: 

"The formation of the African National Congress Youth League is an answer 
and assurance to the critics of the national movement that African Youth 
will not allow the struggles and sacrifices of their fathers to have been in 
vain. Our fathers fought so that we, better equipped when our time came, 
should start and continue from where they stopped." 

The generations of youth since 1976 have reiterated the words of their 
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celebrated forebearers and made these words their own. 

The formation of the ANC Youth League was a pivotal moment in the 
development of our struggle, a turning point in the history of our nation. 
It marked the emergence of a new breed of young leaders characterised not 
only by their determined and disciplined radicalism, but by their commitment 
to the highest of ideals. 

Not prepared to bend their knee before the might of the apartheid state, not 
prepared to compromise their principles, these young leaders held firmly to 
the high ideals that have become a hallmark of the South African liberation 
struggle. 

Even among successive generations of youth, and even at the bleakest of 
times, these progressive youth have not abandoned the high ideals on which 
they founded their activism. 

They would not accept that the South African people deserved anything less 
than complete liberation. They would not accept that South Africa could be 
anything less than a united, non-racial, non-sexist and democratic society. 
And they would not accept that the fighting youth of this country could 
relax until these objectives had been achieved. 

It is precisely because of these high ideals that we are able to celebrate 
this anniversary in a free South Africa. It is precisely because of these 
high ideals that the fighting youth of this country remain in the saddle, 
remain engaged in struggle, to ensure that we do not relent in our fight for 
the freedom of all South Africans. 

It is also because of these high ideals that we remain the leading force for 
progressive transformation in this country. As successive elections have 
shown, the ANC retains the support and confidence of the overwhelming 
majority of South Africans. This is because the ANC has refused to abandon 
its high ideals in pursuit of easy victories. 

It is also because the ANC youth, and the ANC more broadly, has demonstrated 
moral integrity in the face of an immoral and amoral onslaught against its 
leaders, members and structures. 

Over successive decades, inspired by the example of the youth leaders of 
1944, the ANC has pursued its struggle guided by the fundamental tenets of 
moral conduct. It has done so not simply to earn public applause, but 
because only by adhering in practice to what is moral can we hope to build a 
society founded on a revolutionary morality distinct and superior to the 
so-called 'morality' of the colonial and apartheid age. 

As generations of youth have sought to redefine the values of our society, 
they have been called upon to reflect those values in their own personal and 
political behaviour. 

This responsibility is as important today as it has been at every point in 
the struggle for freedom. We are engaged in a struggle to build a society 
founded on a new set of progressive values, and will not succeed unless the 
cadres at the forefront of that struggle embody in their own pronouncements 
and practice the very values we seek to inculcate across society. 

Yet as we make progress towards the achievement of this new society, we are 
simultaneously faced with changing circumstances which put even greater 
pressure on our cadreship to abandon these values. 

It has often been noted that, in the post-1994 period, membership of the 
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liberation movement has not been associated with the great personal risk 
that had to be endured by our members prior to the advent of democracy. The 
mere act of joining the ANC was, in the past, an act that required personal 
courage and sacrifice. 

In the qualitatively changed circumstances of a democratic South Africa, 
there are some people who see membership of the ANC as a vehicle to personal 
advancement and even enrichment. 

This is not a unique challenge. It is something that affects political 
movements across the world and at many different points in history. Yet it 
is a development that we must stubbornly resist, for it threatens to 
undermine the capacity of our movement to achieve its historic mission to 
liberate our people. 

Our youth need to be at the forefront of resisting this tendency. The 
fighting youth need not only to be exemplary in their own conduct, but 
ensure that the movement as a whole guards against the growth of this 
phenomenon. 

The fighting youth need to be at the forefront of the struggle to defend the 
values of the ANC against those who seek to use the organisation to enrich 
themselves or for other forms of personal advantage. 

These were some of the tasks that we spoke about in the ANC National General 
Council, held in Port Elizabeth in 2000, when we called for the development 
of a New Cadre, capable of leading the movement and the people towards the 
realisation of our objectives. 

Among the tasks that we assigned to the New Cadre was to continually develop 
their own understanding, skills, capacity and consciousness so as better to 
serve the movement and the ongoing struggle for freedom. 

In this context, and with particular reference to the youth of today, we 
must emphasise the importance of education as the cornerstone of any 
contribution to the betterment of society. 

The fighting youth of today need to take up the challenge that motivated the 
youth of 1976 - the desire for quality, appropriate and equal education for 
all within the context of a free South Africa seeking to maximise 
opportunities for all its people. 

As the ANC Youth League and other youth and student formations have been 
doing, the fighting youth of today must necessarily focus on the development 
of our education system to meet the needs of the people. They must focus on 
ensuring that all our country's youth are able to access education and 
skills development opportunities, and that they are actively involved - not 
merely as recipients of a service - in shaping the content and form of 
education that our young people receive. 

This pursuit of education and appropriate skills requires not only effective 
institutions and systems. It also requires a strong sense of discipline and 
self-discipline among the youth. It requires determined application to the 
tasks at hand, no matter how difficult, nor how disadvantageous the 
circumstances. 

This sense of discipline needs to extend into other areas of life and 
struggle. The successive generations of fighting youth have been so 
successful - and so integral to the development of the nation - precisely 
because of their ability to exercise discipline and commitment to the tasks 
at hand. 
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The ANC Youth League has been able to forge its identity as a pioneering and 
leading revolutionary component of the ANC and democratic movement precisely 
because it has approached its task in a disciplined manner, determined at 
all times to exercise its autonomy within the policies and practices of the 
mother body. 

This sense of discipline needs to be cultivated among youth across society, 
in whatever formations they find themselves and in whatever activities they 
are engaged. Because it is only through the exercise of such discipline that 
the fighting youth of the new millennium will be able to remain focused on 
the significant and substantial tasks at hand. 

As we celebrate the 30th anniversary of June 16, let us recommit ourselves 
to the vision that inspired the 1976 generation of youth. 

Let all of us - whether present youth or past youth - draw on the fighting 
spirit of the 1976 generation in redoubling our efforts to build a society 
in which all South Africans may be free from discrimination, oppression, 
exploitation, poverty, unemployment and violence. 

Let us unite the youth of this country - regardless of race, gender or 
class - in a common, disciplined and revolutionary struggle to give 
substance to this age of hope. 

Let us ensure that through our actions the cause of Africa does indeed 
triumph. 

YOUTH DAY (2) <By Invitation - Fikile Mbalula> 

June 16, 1976: Epitome of Youth struggles 

"As we commemorate thirty years of the 16 June 1976 uprisings that altered 
the political landscape of our country forever, we must pay homage to all 
those who dedicated their lives and service to the attainment of our 
liberation, and placed themselves at harm's way so we could all be free." 

THE ADVENT OF DEMOCRACY brought with it a new form of youth activism, driven 
by a desire to achieve full emancipation in a country that is free, 
democratic, non-racial, non-sexist and at peace with itself. This new 
struggle is the natural evolution of the triumph of the liberation struggle 
against tyranny and oppression. It is a progressive step forward from the 
moments of yesteryear where our youth was regarded as dispensable by the 
brutal apartheid regime. 

The events that came to pass that fateful day on 16 June 1976 and continued 
for months thereafter, engulfing the country in flames, forever entrenched 
the role of the youth as an important part of the motive force of our 
revolution. It is therefore no fallacy that South Africa's youth earned 
their stripes in the battlefield as brave foot soldiers who led the charge 
from the front. Their selfless commitment to South Africa's liberation and 
their inextinguishable fire and patriotism as Oliver Tambo's young lions 
continues to shine bright like the Sirius in the heavens. The voices of the 
founding fathers of our glorious youth movement continue to reverberate 
across the length and breath of our country and remain an inspiration in our 
quest for sustainable youth emancipation. 

Throughout South Africa's history, our youth have been the defenders of the 
realm, the soldiers who took a vow to defend the revolution and our 
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democracy with their lives. This is an unspoken pledge that has passed on 
from generation to generation and given momentum by great youth leaders in 
each successive generation. It is similarly our task to rise to the occasion 
and assume the mantle that has passed through generations of our militant 
youth. 

As we commemorate thirty years of the 1976 Students' uprisings that altered 
the political landscape of our country forever, we must pay homage to all 
those who dedicated their lives and service to the attainment of our 
liberation, and placed themselves at harm's way so we could all be free. We 
must lower our banners and honour the memory of the hundreds of unsung 
heroes and heroines whose names may not be inscribed in any memorial plaque 
or published in the many books about June 16. These are the true heroes and 
heroines to whom we will forever be indebted. It is the spirit of their 
dedication to the struggle and their selfless commitment to the attainment 
of its goals that must continue to inform our political programme, as we 
seek to advance and realise what they stood for. 

We stand at attention and salute these gallant fighters of our revolution 
who prepared the path before us. Theirs must never be a struggle in vain, 
and ours is an obligation to advance the youth emancipation agenda with 
greater vigour and determination. If we remain true to the aspirations of 
the youth of 1976, we will rise to the occasion and become champions of 
youth emancipation. 

We must take responsibility for bringing to reality a coherent and effective 
strategy that will empower young people and place them at the driving seat 
of their own development and empowerment. Those who still believe they can 
act as custodians of youth empowerment because they believe they understand 
youth aspirations and needs better than young people themselves must know 
that the jig is up and it is time they went home. 

As we retrace the footprints in the sands of time, we walk in the footprints 
of those whom when the challenge presented itself in their times chose to 
champion that cause of the masses, compatriots such as Solomon "Kalushi" 
Mahlangu, Tsietsi Mashinini and others of their generation who carried the 
cause for justice on their shoulders. 

In the last week, young people from every corner of our country representing 
all strands of our youth, from political youth organisations to civil 
society bodies and Non Governmental Organisations, converged at the Emperor's 
Palace in Ekurhuleni to conduct a review of the path we have traversed over 
the last 11 years and a thoroughgoing assessment of the effectiveness of the 
strategies employed thus far in advancing youth development. Indeed theirs 
was a resounding voice that gave fresh impetus to a sustained programme to 
improve our approach to youth development as a country. 

It is significant that these diverse organisations, some of whom do not 
share political ideology with the ANC and by extension the ANCYL, endorsed 
the ANCYL's vision of an Integrated Youth Development Strategy, driven by a 
unitary institutional arrangement that is both vertically (across spheres of 
government) and horizontally (across public, private and NGO sectors) 
integrated. There is no greater commitment to the ideals embodied by the 
youth of 1976 than this historic adoption of a youth development strategy to 
take youth development in South Africa to new heights with sustainable 
outcomes. 

The message South Africa's youth is sending is that institutions like 
Umsobomvu Youth Fund and the National and Provincial Youth Commissions have 
reached their sell-by dates, and these must be replaced by an effective and 
robust institutional mechanism that is better capacitated to drive youth 
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empowerment in a tangible and sustainable manner that propels young people 
towards the centre of our country's national development. It is therefore 
our expectation and hope that Cabinet will proceed with speed to endorse and 
indeed roll out the implementation of this strategy. We have all the 
confidence in our government that their commitment to youth development goes 
beyond mere lip service and they will demonstrate this by breathing life to 
this historic strategy that is sure to put the country on a new development 
path. 

Our commitment to the advancement of the ideals that informed the 1976 
generation remains unshakeable. Our programme of actions continues to 
acknowledge these and strive for their realisation. Our campaign to create a 
safer environment for our children launched in 2004 is premised on the ideal 
underpinned by the commitment that says, "Never again, shall our youth be 
robbed of their childhood in order to liberate their country in the 
battlefield." This campaign was personified by the tragedy that befell baby 
Karabo in Soweto, and hence he has become the face of this campaign. 

As we recall the heroic struggles of yesteryear embodied in the youth of 
1976, we must fight the evil that is turning our nation into a nation of 
monsters incapable of caring for its young. Those who kidnap, rape, maim and 
murder children have no place in our society, and our criminal justice 
system must impose on them the harshest penalties permitted by our 
constitution. 

Every member of the ANC Youth League, and every self respecting young person 
must internalise this message and assume the role of being the guardian of 
our children who remain vulnerable and helpless in the face of unbelievable 
cruelty. 

Our commitment to the fight against HIV and AIDS has never been greater. We 
must double our efforts as a country to ensure that all our interventions 
yield the required results. It is not enough to simply shout from the 
rooftops and broadcast the message to abstain, but we must all roll up our 
sleeves and volunteer in our communities to educate others and provide home 
based care to those who have succumbed to the virus. Similarly, the roll-out 
of anti retroviral drugs as part of the government roll out plan must be 
accelerated as part of the multi-pronged interventions in this regard. The 
ANC Youth League, once again commits itself to lead from the front and 
mobilise all organs of civil society to work together to achieve a zero new 
infection by 2014. 

Similarly, education remains at the core of our efforts to build a 
generation of youth that will lead the country with diligence and take it to 
new heights. It must never elude us that today's youth represents tomorrow's 
leaders and our failure to adequately prepare them for the responsibilities 
of tomorrow will only propel the country to a downward spiral and a grim 
future. Our campaign for access to education both at school and tertiary 
level will be intensified. We will continue to lobby government to review 
the funding formula employed by the National Student Financial Aid Scheme 
(NSFAS) and to abolish the blacklisting of students in the credit bureaux. 

Advancing these campaigns represents our unflinching commitment to the 
realisation of the ideals that fuelled the spirit of the 1976 generation, 
and we vow that we will not rest until these ideals have been realised. 

As we prepare for yet another memorable rally in Durban, others have not 
hesitated to draw unfounded inferences suggesting that our rally is a 
contestation for political space with the government programme in 
Johannesburg on the same day. These suggestions are at best mischievous and 
at worst utter rubbish, which seeks to fuel perceptions of divisions born 
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out of the overactive imagination of some in the media. 

Why is it suddenly convenient to point out that the official ANCYL rally is 
held separately from the Youth Commission rally, while this arrangement has 
existed for the last ten years? To add intrigue to their cloak and daggers 
theory, they cannot resist the temptation to place the ANCYL President and 
the Chairperson of the National Youth Commission at opposite ends of the 
spectrum suggesting that they personify different camps within the ANC. 

Whatever inferences are conjured up and conspiracy theories manufactured by 
those seeking to advance their own selfish agendas, we refuse to be 
blackmailed or used as pawns in an intricate political game. June 16 belongs 
to the youth of South Africa, and no one will attach labels on them because 
they chose to attend the ANCYL or the NYC rally. Ours is a common agenda, to 
advance the struggle against poverty and unemployment and therefore owe no 
one an apology. These theories are once again, blatant attempts by some 
among us to undermine the cohesion and unity of the ANC. 

Let this message be a clarion call to all our youth to jealously defend the 
cohesion and unity of the ANC and to become custodians of its future, 
entrenched in the age-old traditions that have kept it a vibrant movement 
over the decades. 

** Fikile Mbalula is President of the ANC Youth League. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at23.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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THIS WEEK: 

* Madiba 90th Birthday: He who has laid the foundation of kindness 
* Medium Term Priorities: Looking towards the future 

<Tribute - Kgalema Motlanthe> 

MADI BA 90TH BIRTHDAY 

He who has laid the foundation of kindness 

Allow me to join the millions of our people and the people of the world who proclaim 
their respect and admiration for our leader and former President of South Africa, 
Nelson Rolihlahla Mandela. 

His birthday is on 18 July and that is a special day in his life. And we wish him 
many happier returns as well as bountiful good health. But to us, every day of his 
life is very precious. Therefore we celebrate today, we will celebrate tomorrow, we 
will celebrate on 18 July, we will celebrate on 2 August, when the ANC hosts a rally 
in his honour, and of course, generations to come will celebrate his centenary and 
for ever thereafter. 

Throughout his life, Mandela, has been in harness of the struggle for liberation from 
colonialism and national oppression. From his predecessors he learned about 
discipline, dedication, humility and sacrifice. He learned never to demand of others 
what he himself would not be prepared to do. 

As a student he involved himself in the struggles of students and that resulted in 
his expulsion from Fort Hare University. He played an active part in the formation of 
the ANC youth league in 1944. He was instrumental in crafting and canvassing support 
for the adoption of the Programme of Action at the 35th National Conference of the 
ANC in 1949. 

He became the volunteer in chief during the 1952 Defiance of Unjust Laws Campaign. He 
was among those charged for sedition. He was banned and debarred from participating 
in meetings and conferences of the ANC. He was one of 157 treason trialists in 1956. 
I say 157 because the Guardian newspaper was also an accused in that trial. 

When time for armed struggle came he led from the front and was among the first of 
our militants to receive military training in Algeria. He became the commander in 
chief of Umkhonto we Sizwe (MK). He was the first accused in the Rivonia Trial and 
was sentenced to life imprisonment which he served on Robben Island and Pollsmoor 
prison. 
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For all of the 27 years that he spent behind bars, his family was subjected to 
unrelenting persecution and harassment at the hands of the state security branch. 

The movement waged the struggle under four pillars; the first being the international 
mobilisation and isolation of the apartheid regime and the second being the legal 
mass work, and the third being the underground organisation, and the fourth being the 
armed struggle. 

It was once the regime banned the ANC that 48 years of peaceful forms of struggle 
came to an end. As Nelson Mandela put it, the leadership took the view that "there 
comes a time in the life of every nation when the choice is to surrender or to 
continue the struggle", and the choice they made was to continue the struggle. 

Mandela participated in all those four pillars. That is why he is so special in our 
hearts, because he was the first to be sent by the movement to prepare the ground for 
those who would end up in exile. And he taught most of the African states that were 
on the eve of attaining their independence from colonisation about our struggle. He 
addressed the first meeting of PAFMECSA, which preceded the formation of the 
Organisation of African Unity. 

His comrade, friend, brother and partner at law, Oliver Tambo, led the campaign for 
the isolation of the apartheid regime. Not once did Oliver Tambo accept an award in 
his own right and his own name because he understood the power and the symbolism of 
those who were behind bars. Everywhere he went all the awards were received in the 
name of Nelson Mandela. 

It is those efforts by Oliver Tambo which made Nelson Mandela an international icon, 
a world-renowned struggle leader and revolutionary. 

Nelson Mandela waded through his years in prison with fortitude and remained an 
inspiration to those of us who were young; remained an inspiration to our combatants 
in the camps; and remained an inspiration to our people, even in the remotest of 
villages. 

It was from that same prison confinement that he initiated discussions with the 
regime. The first meeting was with Kobie Coetzee, who was Minister of Justice, to 
communicate to him the very important message that when all is said and done, the 
struggle of our people was surely going to triumph. That was the beginning of the 
talks about talks. So, Mandela, having played a leading role in the formation of 
Umkhonto we Sizwe, in the recruitment of combatants, took up arms not because he was 
a violent person; he took up arms because it was necessary to defeat the monster of 
apartheid. 

Our historical obligation 

In his poem, To Posterity, the world-renowned German poet Bertolt Brecht says, "To 
those who shall emerge from this flood into which we are sinking" remember that those 
who took up arms did so in order "to lay down the foundation of kindness". But they 
themselves could not be kind because they had to confront a brutal regime. Therefore, 
to the younger generations, to posterity, to those of us who have benefited from the 
efforts of the generation of Nelson Mandela, we have to choose very carefully our 
historical obligation, because we cannot take up arms when we have a democratic 
constitution and country. 

Mandela led in efforts to attain the strategic objective of uniting our people and he 
bent backwards at certain times - even at the risk of being criticised by some among 
our own ranks. He bent backwards to reach out to the former ruling bloc, which 
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oppressed us, which discriminated against us. He gave meaning to the preamble of the 
Freedom Charter when it says: South Africa belongs to all who live in it - black and 
white - and that no government can claim authority unless it is based on the will of 
the people. He gave meaning to that very, very important aspiration of our people 
articulated at the Congress of the People in 1955. 

Every generation has to select for itself its own historical obligations. Our 
obligation is to build a united democratic, non-sexist, non-racist, and prosperous 
South Africa. If all of us put our efforts towards the attainment of this objective, 
our children will inherit a prosperous democratic, non-racial, non-sexist country. 

Currently we are facing grinding poverty and unemployment. The continent and other 
parts of the world face wars and violent crimes, malnutrition and disease, HIV and 
AIDS, climate change and natural disasters, land hunger and homelessness, ignorance 
and lack of skills, inequality and discrimination, sexism and ethnic chauvinism, 
spiraling inflation and debts. These converge and conspire to produce an environment 
which is very similar to what Bertolt Brecht described in his poem when he said, "To 
those of you who shall emerge from this flood into which we are sinking", because it 
leaves many people with a sense that we are sinking into a flood of all of these 
negative happenings. It is the burden of leadership to wade through all of these 
challenges and remain positive in a way which inspires our people. 

Nelson Mandela has had a very rich life. Even when he said he was retiring from 
government and the leadership of the movement, all he meant was that he was slowing 
down, because he did not retire. He continued to mobilise resources to build schools 
in remote villages where there are no schools; where children still learn under 
trees. 

I cannot forget how, once, he took me with him to Zeerust where the community had 
only one high school and they were, therefore, compelled to resort to a platoon 
system of learning: two schools, in essence, with two sets of teachers, two 
principals who had to share one building. 

Nelson Mandela showed his passion and I remember when the little aircraft that we 
were flying in landed on the landing strip outside of Zeerust. Because he was 
President of the Republic, the military was there to protect him and they had taken 
up positions behind the shrubs and the trees. As he emerged from the aircraft, in his 
own style he walked straight to one that he saw under a tree, shot out his hand and 
said: "How are you? How are you?" As he was shaking that hand, he saw the other one, 
went to him and said: "How are you? How are you?" 

To the chagrin of the commanders of that platoon, he left them in complete disarray, 
but out of the power of love and compassion. 

** Kgalema Motlanthe is the Deputy President of the ANC. This is an edited extract 
from a speech in the National Assembly on the 90th birthday of Nelson Mandela. 

MEDIUM TERM PRIORITIES 

Looking towards the future 

The ANC National Executive Committee (NEC}, meeting in Johannesburg last weekend, 
agreed on a set of medium term priorities that would guide government's programme 
towards the 2009 elections, and would form the basis for the mandate that the ANC 
would seek from voters for the administration that comes into office after the 
elections. 
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These priorities will guide deployees attending the Cabinet Lekgotla later this month 
and in the preparation of budget estimates towards the 2009/10 Budget. This is to 
ensure that the resolutions of the ANC's Polokwane Conference are reflected in 
government's programme for the remainder of the term of this government and into the 
term of the new administration. 

The NEC said the central task of the current period is the eradication of poverty, 
high levels of unemployment and inequality. 

The Polokwane Conference emphasised the need to build a developmental state that has 
the capacity to intervene in the economy in the interest of higher rates of growth 
and sustainable development. Considerably more resources should be directed towards 
strategies aimed at creating decent jobs. 

The establishment of a government-wide centre for economic planning is an important 
component of developing the capacity for effective intervention. This will allow for 
better coordination of the various strategies aimed at economic development. 

Initiatives in terms of the Industrial Policy Framework should be sufficiently 
resourced and supported by all arms of government. There should be increased emphasis 
on programmes that promote small business, micro-enterprises, small-scale agriculture 
and cooperative forms of ownership. 

It said government should embark on an integrated programme of rural development, 
land reform and agrarian reform, including the provision of social and economic 
infrastructure and the extension of quality government services, particularly health 
and education, to rural areas. 

Another component is to bring about fundamental changes in the patterns of land 
ownership through the redistribution of 30% of agricultural land before 2014. This 
must include a comprehensive support programme, ensuring attainment of food security 
and revenue generation for small-scale farmers. 

Continued resources should be committed to ensuring sustainable and secure provision 
of sufficient energy to meet the country's economic and developmental needs, and 
pursuing an energy mix that includes clean and renewable sources. 

Work must continue towards the integration of the South African economy on a fair and 
equitable basis with the economies in the Southern African region and building 
stronger economic linkages across the continent of Africa. 

South Africa needs to continue and sharpen its participation in world trade 
negotiations, pursuing strategic partnerships with countries of the south and 
agitating for a fairer world trade system. This should be accompanied by compulsory 
training for public representatives and their support staff on matters of 
international trade. 

Fighting poverty 

There needs to be a significant expansion of the public works programmes linked to 
the expansion of economic infrastructure and meeting social needs, including 
increased home-based care and early childhood development on a massive scale. 

Government must pursue a much larger national youth service programme and ensure the 
linkage of industrial strategy with key youth development programmes in the form of 
an integrated Youth Development Strategy. 
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It is necessary to put the resources behind the Polokwane decision to make education 
the key social transformation priority for the next five years. This should include: 

* improving the quality of schooling, particularly performance in maths, science and 
technology, 
* improving access to education by ensuring that 60% of school are no-fee schools by 
2009, as part of the process towards the realisation of free and compulsory 
education, 
* reviving the role of state owned enterprises in skills development and training, 
* placing Further Education and Training colleges at the centre of a popular drive to 
transfer skills to our people. 

Progress needs to be made in developing the National Health Insurance System by 
further strengthening the public health care system and ensuring adequate provision 
of funding. 

Government needs to improve the quality of healthcare services and accelerate 
programmes for hospital revitalisation, including through partnerships with the 
private sector, as part of the broader ongoing programme to improve the quality of 
care and expanding access to health services. 

It also needs to dedicate the requisite financial and human resources to implement 
the Strategic Plan for Comprehensive Management of HIV and AIDS, Tuberculosis and 
STls for South Africa 2007-2011. 

Considerable resources should be allocated to improving the social wage through 
ensuring universal and subsidised access to basic services, health care, affordable 
transport and access to government information. 

It will be necessary, particularly in light of prevailing economic conditions, to 
maintain and where appropriate expand the provision of social grants, alongside the 
expansion of other programmes to alleviate the burdens of low income earners. 

Polokwane resolved to accelerate the revamp of the criminal justice system with a 
view to further capacitate it to be able to respond to the challenge of crime. 

Resources need to be made available to facilitate greater community participation in 
the crime fighting effort and in building partnerships between the police and other 
stakeholders. Resources should also be allocated to better equip and remunerate those 
tasked with police and judicial services duties. 

Following the dissolution of the Directorate of Special Operations (DSO) and the 
incorporation of its functions into the SAPS, government needs to pay particular 
attention to ensuring the SAPS is capacitated to respond more effectively to priority 
crimes. 

These are just some of the priority areas that will need to be factored into 
government planning for the medium term, in line with the decisions of Polokwane, and 
in pursuit of the objective of a better life for all. 

This issue of ANG Today is available from the ANG web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2008/at28.htm 

To receive ANG Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 
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* Letter from the President: Our honoured guest - Manmohan Singh 
* Passage to India: India-South Africa: a relationship forged in struggle 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Our honoured guest - Manmohan Singh 

The Prime Minister of India, Dr Manmohan Singh, left our country on Tuesday 
October 3 to return home, having spent a few days in our country. He visited 
us to hold official bilateral discussions with our government as well as 
join us in celebrating the Centenary of Satyagraha. 

We must again thank the Prime Minister, his wife and his delegation, which 
included CEOs of some leading Indian companies, for taking the time to be 
with us in what proved to be a very successful visit of friendship and 
solidarity that will surely help further to strengthen the already excellent 
relations that exist between our countries and peoples, and which stretch 
back well over a century. 

It was indeed a matter of great pleasure and honour to us to host Prime 
Minister Singh, head of government of India, one of the rising giants among 
the global community of nations. All of us must be very happy that in Prime 
Minister Singh we have a true, genuine and dependable friend of our country 
and people, who is committed to doing everything possible further to 
strengthen our bilateral relations, among other things to help us to achieve 
our goal of establishing ourselves as a winning nation. 

To strengthen our cooperation in this regard, Prime Minister Singh and I 
signed the important document entitled "The Tshwane Declaration on 
Reaffirming the Strategic Partnership between South Africa and India". Among 
others, this Declaration says: 

"Both leaders noted that the political interaction between India and South 
Africa, marked by an exceptional degree of understanding, mutual trust and 
confidence, has gathered further momentum and substance. The number of 
Ministerial visits exchanged had increased significantly since the milestone 
visit of President Mbeki to India in 2003. 

"They expressed their satisfaction at the continued and steady consolidation 
of bilateral relations. Besides the deep political bond that was first 
forged more than a century ago, the partnership now extends to the economic, 
human resources development, public administration and governance, urban and 
rural settlement, health, defence, cultural and science and technology 
fields. 
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"Recalling that the Red Fort Declaration had recognised that the economies 
of South Africa and India have certain comparative advantages, 
complementarities and resources which can be exploited to mutual benefit 
through trade, investment and transfer of technology, they noted with 
satisfaction the progress that had taken place in these areas, resulting in 
more than doubling of the total bilateral trade since 2003 and a significant 
increase in investments in both directions. 

"They acknowledged however, that the full potential in this regard was yet 
to be tapped and reaffirmed their determination to explore these 
opportunities to their optimal extent, particularly in the following 
priority sectors: energy, tourism, health, automobiles and auto components, 
chemicals, dyes, textiles, fertilisers, information technology, small and 
medium business and infrastructure." 

Whatever the content of the continuing debate about globalisation, the fact 
of the matter is that global integration and interdependence among the 
nations is expanding at an increasing rate. In many respects, this process 
is producing the disastrous consequence of the further widening of the 
disparity in wealth and development within countries and between the 
countries of the North and the South. 

This phenomenon also finds serious expression both in South Africa and 
India. In this regard, we are in the fortunate position that the governments 
and peoples of both our countries have recognised the fact that this is a 
serious challenge that we must address both individually and collectively. 
This is the real significance of the passages from the "Tshwane Declaration" 
we have cited. 

These passages indicate what the governments of India and South Africa are 
determined to do, covering many fields, to promote mutually beneficial 
cooperation between our countries. We are resolved vigorously to implement 
this programme of cooperation because we are convinced that it will help 
both our countries to speed up our advance to the achievement of the goal of 
the eradication of poverty and underdevelopment in our countries, and thus 
the protection and enhancement of the human dignity of the masses of the 
people in India and South Africa. 

This defines us as like-minded countries and peoples, providing a firm base 
for us to elaborate common programmes aimed at achieving shared objectives. 
In addition, and of great importance, is the observation contained in the 
"Tshwane Declaration", about the long-established ties of friendship and 
solidarity between South Africa and India. 

In this regard we spoke of "an exceptional degree of understanding, mutual 
trust and confidence" between our countries and peoples, and "the deep 
political bond (between India and South Africa) that was first forged more 
than a century ago". 

It is this that gives particular significance to the fact that Prime 
Minister Manmohan Singh joined us to celebrate the Centenary of Satyagraha. 
In his book, "Satyagraha in South Africa", Gandhi writes about the moment in 
Johannesburg on September 11, 1906, when the Transvaal Indian population met 
and took a decision to defy the then draft colonial Asiatic Law Amendment 
Ordinance. 

At this meeting he said: "The Ordinance seeks to humiliate not only 
ourselves but also the motherland (India). The humiliation consists in the 
degradation of innocent men.We are innocent, and insult offered to a single 
innocent member of a nation is tantamount to insulting the nation as a 
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whole.God will come to our help, if we calmly think out and carry out in 
time measures of resistance, presenting a united front and bearing the 
hardship, which such resistance brings in its train." 

This is the message that Mahatma Gandhi left with our people as he sailed 
from Cape Town to return to India. He conveyed to the Indian people this 
same message, which had marked the beginning of Satyagraha. 

Because the peoples of both South Africa and India fully absorbed and acted 
on this message, they attained the freedom to which the Mahatma dedicated 
his life and for which he perished. Given this, and much else besides, it 
could not but be that the relations between our peoples and countries should 
be characterised by "an exceptional degree of understanding, mutual trust 
and confidence". 

Necessarily, the Centenary Celebration of Satyagraha also constituted a 
salute to that outstanding human being, Mahatma Gandhi. It will, for a long 
time, remain a black mark against our movement and our people that on 
October 1, we brought our esteemed guest, a comrade-in-arms and an 
outstanding representative of the sister people of India, Manmohan Singh, to 
a virtually empty Sahara Kingsmead Stadium at Ethekwini. 

I must in all sincerity thank the South African patriots who came to the 
Sahara Kingsmead Stadium, the only occasion our government had arranged for 
Prime Minister Singh to talk directly to the masses of our people, to whom 
he is intensely attached and to whose welfare he is deeply committed. 

In time the full story will be told of what happened that kept our people 
away from Sahara Kingsmead on October 1. The truth will be told of who those 
were, who did what they did on the stands of the Stadium to disrupt the 
prayers said by our religious leaders of all faiths to open our proceedings 
by requesting God's blessings on the national celebrations of the Centenary 
of Satyagraha. 

I know this as a matter of fact that the excellently prepared Sahara 
Kingsmead Stadium did not inadvertently find itself serving as a site for 
the perpetration of acts of national humiliation for the reason that the 
masses of our people have turned their backs on the noble values of 
Satyagraha, on the Mahatma and the country of his birth, on friendship and 
solidarity between India and South Africa, and on their own glorious history 
of struggle. 

Throughout the 94 years of the existence of our movement, some have tried 
their best to destroy and negate what we stand for, and failed. I know this 
as a matter of fact as well, that even one hundred years after the birth of 
Satyagraha, the masses of our people, all true patriots, and genuine members 
of the ANC will not allow that anybody should destroy or negate the common 
and noble message of the true liberation and dignity of all our people that 
Mahatma Gandhi, John Langalibalele Dube and Pixley ka lsaka Seme preached in 
1906. 

In the 1995 book edited by Fatima Meer, entitled "The South African Gandhi", 
Judge Lewis Skweyiya of our Constitutional Court described the Mahatma as "A 
universal man, timeless in impact, as relevant today, as he was yesterday, 
as he will be tomorrow: a South African of phenomenal magnitude who laid the 
foundations of the human struggle against colonial and racial oppression." 

In the same book Nelson Mandela wrote: "So in the Indian struggle, in a 
sense, is rooted the African. M.K. Gandhi and John Dube, first President of 
the African National Congress were neighbours in lnanda, and each influenced 
the other, for both men established, at about the same time, two monuments 
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to human development within a stone's throw of each other, the Ohlange 
Institute and the Phoenix Settlement. Both institutions suffer today the 
trauma of the violence that has overtaken that region; hopefully, both will 
rise again, phoenix-like, to lead us to undreamed heights. 

"Though separated (from Gandhi) in time, there remains a bond between us, in 
our shared prison experiences, our defiance of unjust laws and in the fact 
that violence threatens our aspirations for peace and reconciliation." 

Four years before Gandhi was assassinated in 1944, the eminent scientist 
Albert Einstein said "generations to come, it may be, will scarcely believe 
that such a one as this even in flesh and blood walked upon this earth." 
After the Mahatma was assassinated, the outstanding Indian Prime Minister of 
the day, Jawaharlal Nehru, said: 

"The light has gone out of our lives. And there is darkness everywhere.The 
light has gone out, I said and yet I was wrong. For the light that shone in 
this country was no ordinary light. The light that has illuminated this 
country for these many years will illumine this country for many more years 
and a thousand years later that light will be seen in this country and the 
world will see it and it will give solace to innumerable hearts." 

Nehru, Mandela, Einstein and Skweyiya were speaking of a native son of India 
who came to our country in 1893 and left 21 years later in 1914. He came to 
our country as a lawyer and left our shores as a liberator. It is just that 
Judge Skweyiya should describe him as a South African, because he helped to 
lay for us the foundations of our struggle against colonial and racial 
oppression. 

It is just that we claim him as our own because it was in our midst that he 
developed in all respects into the extraordinary light that came properly to 
be called the Mahatma - one of great soul! - having been given this term of 
reverence derived from the ancient Sanskrit language, by the outstanding 
Indian poet, Rabindranath Tagore. 

Today we are inspired to read learned discussions about India that appear 
under such titles as, "China and India Reshape Global Industrial Geography" 
and "China, India and the World Economy". We draw the necessary lessons from 
analytical observations such as: 

"The success of the Indian software industry is now internationally 
recognized. Consequently, scholars, policymakers, and industry officials 
everywhere generally anticipate the increasing competitiveness of India in 
high technology activities", and that: 

"In terms of the absolute level of Gross National Income (GNI) at Purchasing 
Power Parity (PPP) exchange rates in 2003, China, with $6.4 trillion in GNI, 
was second largest in the World, second only to the United States at $11 
trillion. India with $3 trillion in GNI was fourth after the U.S., China and 
Japan (3.6 trillion) (World Bank, 2005). It is likely that in 2005, India 
replaced Japan as the country with the third largest GNI." 

History has placed our country and people in the privileged position that 
that we can truly count this emerging global giant, India, as one of our 
greatest and steadfast friends and strategic partner on our universe, as 
human society refashions itself within the context of the rapidly changing 
world defined by a complex process of globalisation. 

A few days before he left our country, Mahatma Gandhi wrote an Open Letter 
to our people, the Indian South Africans, dated July 15, 1914. Addressed to 
"Dear Brother or Sister", as he concluded his Letter the Mahatma said: 
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"Though I am leaving for the motherland, I am not likely to forget South 
Africa. I should like friends who may have occasion to go to India to come 
and see me there. I do intend, of course, to work in India in regard to the 
disabilities here. And I shall be able to work better if the people in South 
Africa ask for my services. 

"Above all, I wish to say that it is up to the community to win its freedom 
and that its ultimate weapon, an irresistible one, is satyagraha.l am, of 
course, a satyagrahi and I hope always to remain one, but in December last I 
fell more under the spell of indenture." 

The Open Letter was signed: "The community's indentured labourer, Mohandas 
Karamchand Gandhi." 

As the possibilities of the day dictated, Mohandas Karamchand Gandhi left 
our country by ship from Cape Town, sailing to India via England, travelling 
from one British Colony to another British Colony, via the seat of the 
Imperial Power. Manmohan Singh left our country by air, flying from the O.R. 
Tambe Johannesburg International Airport directly to New Delhi. 

I know that he too, as he left our shores, left us the moving and deeply 
felt message of the friendship of a humble human being with other human 
beings, who are tied to him and his people by more than the Indian Ocean, 
that: 

"Though I am leaving for the motherland, I am not likely to forget South 
Africa. I should like friends who may have occasion to go to India to come 
and see me there. I do intend, of course, to work in India in regard to the 
disabilities here. 

"I am, of course, a satyagrahi and I hope always to remain one." 

We will gladly respond to his invitation to visit him and his people, 
claiming the liberty to enter India as our second home, because we too, like 
the Mahatma and him, would have done our best to serve as the community's 
indentured labourers. We shall come again to India hoping that we can 
truthfully say that, of course, we too are satyagrahi and hope always to 
remain so. 

Thabo Mbeki 

PASSAGE TO INDIA <By invitation - Phumzile Mlambo-Ngcuka> 

India-South Africa: a relationship forged in struggle 

The history of South Africa and India has been intertwined for over a 
century and seems destined to be an even more strategic relationship, not 
the least because India is increasingly taking its key place in the global 
economy. 

When MK Gandhi came to South Africa as a lawyer, the racist regime turned 
him into a freedom fighter and when he returned to India he was to be a 
Mahatma. In 1906 when the decision was taken to engage the South African 
racist regime through non-violent means, Satyagraha was born. 

The initial name for this movement was suggested by Maganlal Gandhi who 
called it Sadagraha (meaning firmness in a good cause) Gandhi refined it and 
called it Satyagraha - (Satya - truth implies love, and firmness; agraha -
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engenders, therefore, serves as a synonym for force). One hundred years 
later in September 2006, we had the pleasure to visit a free India 
representing a free South Africa. 

The desire to be free of British colonisation mobilised the Indian people 
who united in Satyagraha and dealt a fatal blow against British imperialism. 
In his simplicity, Gandhi captured in many of his teachings, the values that 
must underpin a society that works in the best interest of most of its 
people. We visited Gandhi's grave to lay a wreath where we were exposed to 
some of Gandhi's profound teachings. Amongst the profound teachings of 
Gandhi was what he called the seven sins, which he said were: 

* Wealth without work 
* Pleasure without conscience 
* Knowledge without character 
* Business without morality 
* Science without humanity 
* Worship without sacrifice 
* Politics without principle 

Our visit to India in 2006 was in this context of a shared 100 years, during 
which South Africa and India have accumulated a rich history both nations 
having been liberated and have been leading democracies and global citizens. 

India is currently governed by the Congress Party, which has a historic 
relationship with the African National Congress (ANC) since the times of 
Gandhi, Nehru, Indira Gandhi, Rajiv and now under Prime Minister Manmohan 
Singh with Sonia Gandhi as a leader of the Party. We have sustained very 
good party-to-party relations. India supported the struggle against 
apartheid and gave generous support to the ANC. 

During a visit to Sonia Gandhi, we had similar concerns on how to build and 
support people-to-people contacts that will outlive our generation. We also 
discussed the important role of women and the plight of girl children in our 
societies. She expressed a strong wish to visit our country soon to renew 
our strong bonds as political allies and to salute the ANC-led Government. 
On the day we visited her there were SRC elections at the all-powerful New 
Delhi University, which were won by the student wing of the Congress Party 
(CP), to Mrs. Gandhi's great delight. New Delhi is a good barometer for 
gauging youth political allegiances and the results were therefore 
reassuring to the CP. As we left her home, the students were approaching 
Mrs. Gandhi's house to celebrate with her a very special moment, in deed. 

We went to India to in a bid to expedite the implementation of the 
Accelerated and Shared Growth Initiative for South Africa (ASGISA) and the 
Joint Initiative for Priority Skills Acquisition (JIPSA). Further to that 
our trip was to: 

* explore further co-operation on skills development and SMME development 
* Encourage trade and investment between the two economies in a manner that 
also taps into established best practices of Indian businesses and business 
Chambers on matters such as outreach to society and chamber involvement in 
human capital development. 

The Confederation of Indian Industries (CII) and Federation of Indian 
Chambers of Commerce and Industry (FICI), both business Chambers, with an 
extensive investment in human capital, shared generously on their experience 
and, of course, between our business delegation and for them it was business 
as usual. CII explained how they planned to secure the supply of skilled 
personnel for their labour market as well as position India as a "Skills 
capital" of the world! The CII in particular argued that India could in 
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quality and quantity produce skills needed by the future economies of the 
world. They argued that by 2020 there will be a 50% shortage of priority 
skills in the English-speaking world and when that happens, India wants to 
emerge as a global skills supplier of choice. Embedded in that is a warning 
that the world is fast approaching a skills crisis and only those countries 
that have prepared themselves and invested in human capital will do well. As 
everybody will have a shortage, skilled people will become very expensive. 

Their emphasis is not only on high-level skills but also the emerging global 
need for "rusty collar'' skills jobs, which is essentially the artisans, a 
challenge we face in South Africa as well. These discussions have led to a 
specific plan for collaboration in filling the skills gaps and to use the 
training that the Indians have used for years. This includes intensive 
training of artisans who graduate with their practicals, toolbox and a 
generator. 

The visit by the Prime Minister of India to South Africa shortly after our 
return with a team of CEOs who are part of the SA-India CEO Forum, gave our 
own Business Unity South Africa (BUSA) and CII an opportunity to concretise 
on how to co-operate further. A plan is being elaborated upon. Their 
discussion included Information Communication Technology (ICT), rural 
development hubs and general infrastructure, mining and jewelry, liquid 
fuels and engineering. Trade between Indian and South Africa is at the 
moment US$4billion and the President of India Dr APJ Abdul Kalam has called 
on us to raise it to US$12billion by 2010. 

In our visit, we also sought to find more opportunities in India to place 
our young people where they could gain work experience in priority 
industries for South Africa. 

We met those young people already placed through JIPSA in Tata-owned 
companies in Finance, Engineering, Hospitality and ICT. A total of 25 young 
women, who are located in different parts of India, shared with us what they 
were learning there, one young woman Zanele Maisela based in Kerela at one 
of the Taj Hotels commented about her learning experience on community 
tourism and how the state of Kerela has promoted health and tourism. She 
intended to take back her experience to her community and local government. 
The Indian State of Kerela, I am told by Sonia Gandhi, is a matriarchal 
society. I am also told that it is a state with the highest literacy levels 
and best economic prospects. All these because of the fact that it is a 
society led by women! 

Litha Sephula, who is placed with Tata Steel in Jamshedpur, expressed her 
resolve to return to South Africa and play a meaningful role in transport 
planning after having learnt from what she was doing there about systems and 
ways of planning for public transport using advanced engineering based 
programmes. Another young woman based in Mumbai spoke of the knowledge she 
had acquired on space utilization in high-density areas. More young men and 
women are destined to acquire knowledge through this programme not only in 
India. 

One of the special events was our presentation of the Alfred Nzo Lecture in 
Celebration of Satyagraha. Comrade Nzo is held in high esteem by the 
Indians. He opened the first ANC office in India in 1967 and went on to 
forge unshakable relations with the peoples of India. Cde Mendi Msimang was 
also an ANC representative in India he has also made his mark and is 
respected by our Indian comrades. 

We planted a tree at Gandhi Smirti Museum Park and the event was graced by 
Springdales Combined School, which is known for being one of the most 
progressive schools steeped in deep internationalist tradition. This school 
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educated for free, children of ANC and other African exiles during apartheid 
and colonialism. Our Ambassador to India, Frances Moloi informed us that 
often the school and the children followed, and had so much detail about 
events in South Africa and elsewhere in the world, that they would put to 
shame some young people in their own countries. The children are looking 
forward to visiting South Africa and to meet their heroes Madiba and 
President Thabo Mbeki. They sing our national anthem perfectly. This 
presents a very interesting opportunity to reflect on the ANC Masupatsela. 

The late Oliver Reginald Tambo and our President Thabo Mbeki and are also 
revered in India. Many comrades we met spoke of how in the many years of the 
struggle they had marveled at OR's ability to lead a movement that was 
anchored inside a repressive South Africa as well as allover the world. They 
counted themselves lucky to have been part of South Africa's liberation. 

Comrades Lulu Xingwana and Elizabeth Thabethe spent time looking at second 
economy challenges and enterprise and cooperative development and how assets 
in the hands of the poor were being turned into value not only to alleviate 
but to eradicate poverty especially through agriculture and agro-processing 
textile board industries and handicrafts. We already have an extensive 
cooperation with India on building co-operatives. At the moment our 
colleagues from India are in South Africa doing the "train the trainer'' 
programme as part of second economy and ASGISA work. 

The highlight for Cde Thabethe was seeing the Emporium, a retail facility 
for Small Micro and Medium Enterprises (SMMEs) that is state run, which 
retails for high quality products of SMMEs from all over India and located 
at strategic shopping areas. 

This is an integral part of rural development and is built on the amazing 
entrepreneurial culture of Indians. While India has one of the most 
innovative state-led developmental initiatives for poverty alleviation and 
the Indian Governments have been somewhat socialist oriented; they have also 
promoted the most aggressive market-led economy. This kind of 
capitalist/socialist state approach by the state is indeed very interesting. 
The state of West Bengal has been ruled by the Indian Communist Party since 
1967. It has the highest levels of literacy, intensive poverty alleviation 
activities and strong market and capitalist based economy. All these seem to 
work for the electorate. This poses an interesting discourse. 

Reaching the 21st Century with a much better quality of life for our poorest 
is a challenge faced by both countries with extreme wealth and extreme 
poverty, for instance we can and must both collaborate on universal access 
to ICTs for an example, the "Hole in the wall" concept. This concept we also 
have in South Africa but have not rolled out en mass. It introduces children 
to ICT using very basic applications both hardware and software. It is "just 
a hole in the wall"! There is a need to make use of universal access to ICT 
and the benefits of technology to leapfrog our people and to ensure that ICT 
is integral in addressing under-development. India has experimented in the 
public sector, communities and of course business with very good results. 
Our visit to Bangalore to look at ICT training exposed us to very practical 
training in, especially, the mainframe an area in which we are struggling in 
South Africa - that we intend to follow up. 

LESSONS FROM THE TRIP 

* The ANC and the Congress Party have a rich and unique history which must 
be valued and built on for next generations. And we must strive to entrench 
people to people contacts. 
* Our business needs to take a leaf from the tradition in India that of a 
business anchored in solving community problems and direct plough back. Tata 
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Motors in its assembling plant assists local women to manufacture some parts 
that the company procures from them. There are countless examples of 
business linkages to communities and SMMEs in India. 
* The importance of education that is responsive demand-led and 
comprehensive to the state and all other stakeholders can learn a lot. 
* Alliance on Global matters. 
* We can learn a lot on improving the assets in the hands of the poor, SMMEs 
and rural people. 
* Gandhi as a proponent of Indian economic self-reliance led by example and 
only wore 'proudly India' clothing. As we ponder our textile and clothing 
agreement with China and its pros and cons, we cannot forget that it is just 
another site of struggle to make it work. Indeed, Proudly South African work 
is not a walk in park. 

** Phumzile Mlambo-Ncguka is a Member of the National Executive Committee of 
the ANC and Deputy President of South Africa. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at39.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
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Progress in first decade creates major 
possibilities 
THE PROGRESS made by the ANC-led government since 1994 has resulted in major 

possibilities for South Africa to move decisively towards meeting the needs of the 

people. 
This is one of the key findings of research undertaken by government and published 

in a discussion document, 'Towards a Ten Year Review', released last week. An 

assessment of the implementation of government programmes since i994, the 

document is a welcome contribution to a thorough examination of the first ten years of 

democracy. 
In its response, the ANC commended the thorough research and evaluation evident 

in the document, and said it provided a sound basis for an honest and informed 

evaluation of the achievements and challenges of the first decade of freedom. 

The ANC urged South Africans from all sectors of society to review the document 

and participate actively in the process of assessment which will unfold over the coming 

months. 
"It is critical for South Africa that as we enter our second decade of freedom we 

consider in detail the progress of the last nine years and the possibilities which have 

been created for us to move forward decisively to tackle the major challenges facing 

our country today," the organisation said. 
The document concludes that South Africa is "at the confluence of major 

possibilities" arising out of the progress made since 1994. 
"The fruits of good macro-economic management are being reaped in social 

services; programmes for micro-economic interventions have been developed, and 

experience has been gained in implementing government programmes, including crime 

prevention and improving the global positioning of the country," it says. 

But, the document notes, there have been weaknesses in those areas least 

dependent on direct government action. These.include areas like employment and food 

prices, where government is not able to impact directly. 
While the advances made in the first decade far outweigh the weaknesses; the 

document warns that continuing on the current ,;trajectory" could result in the negatives 

starting to overwhelm the positives. 
It is for this reason that an accurate assessment of what has taken place over the 

past 10 years is so important - so that the country can establish what needs to be done 

now to seize the opportunities that have been created. 
"If decisive action is taken on a number of focused areas, the confluence of 

possibilities is such that the country would enter a road of faster economic growth and 

job creation, faster and more efficient provision of quality services, increased social 

cohesion and the reduction of the paradigm of exclusion prevalent among sections of 

society." 
While the review is focused on government's performance, it is expected that 

organisations in sport, arts and. culture, universities, professionals and the intelligentsia, 

trade unions and the private sector will make their own assessments. These together 

with government's review will help the nation evaluate itself in the country's first decade 

of freedom. 
Among the things the document considers is the kind of South Africa which the 

democratic state inherited in 1994. Blacks were denied the vote, society was divided 

along racial lines and the social exclusion of the majority was a matter of state policy. 

The country was economically isolated and the economy was in a state of near

terminal decline. Growth had declined to below one percent a year in the decade 

before 1994 and had come to a standstill by the early 1990s. Public debt had increased 

massively and was threatening the country's economic stability. 

http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2003/at42.htm 
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The police and justice system, which was mainly used to defend apartheid, violated 
most human and civil rights. The defence force was fighting a low-intensity war against 
the liberation movements. Governance was defined by the apartheid national security 
doctrine and the social fabric had been torn apart by years of apartheid and social 
conflict. 

The challenges faced by the incoming democratic government were massive, 
numerous and, in many instances, urgent. The task of turning the country around fell to 
the ANC-led government and to the people, who had given it a mandate to build a 
better life based on the objectives and policies of the Reconstruction and Development 
Programme (RDP). 

'Towards a Ten Year Review' evaluates how successful the ANC-led government 
has been in implementing these policies and meeting these objectives across a broad 
range of areas. In doing so it draws on a wide variety of research both within 
government and undertaken by groups independent of government. 

It details the progress made in areas like tackling poverty; transforming and 
improving governance; building the economy and expanding economic opportunities; 
preventing crime and improving security; developing South Africa's international 
relations; and more effectively marketing the country. 

The document also looks at the challenges ahead. It looks in particular at the 
influence of the state and social trends that are likely to shape the tasks facing the 
country in the future. 

In the course of the corning weeks, ANC TODAY will be further examining some of 
the themes raised in the discussion document and the assessments made. 

Important step towards economic 
transformation 
THE TRANSFORMATION of the economy has been given an important boost with the 
recent release of the Financial Sector Charter, which is set to contribute to the process 
of redressing the legacy of apartheid inequality. 

The Charter is a voluntary mechanism developed by the financial sector which will 
be registered as a 'Transformational Charter' in terms of black economic empowerment 
(BEE) legislation. 

The preamble to the charter says: "We, the parties to this charter, therefore commit 
ourselves to actively promoting a transformed, vibrant, and globally competitive 
financial sector that reflects the demographics of South Africa, and contributes to the 
establishment of an equitable society by effectively providing accessible financial 
services to black people and by directing investment into targeted sectors of the 
economy." 

The charter establishes the principles on which black economic empowerment will 
be implemented in the financial sector, outlines responsibilities of institutions and 
establishes targets for the next ten years. 

The charter recognises some of the major challenges facing the financial sector in 
South Africa. These include the low levels of black participation, especially black 
women, in meaningful ownership, control, management and high-level skilled positions 
in the sector. The sector acknowledges that it has not responded adequately to the 
increasing demand for financial services, nor effectively provided credit to black 
entrepreneurs in particular. 

Added to this, the national level of savings and investment is inadequate to support 
sustained economic growth and individual financial security. 

http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2003/at42.htm 
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A central component of the charter's objectives is to develop human resources 
within the sector, and, in particular, ensure that the composition of the sector is 
progressively changed towards reflecting the demographics of the country. 

Each financial institution has therefore undertaken to invest in human resource 
development "across the full spectrum of skills, with special emphasis on increasing the 
participation of black people in skilled, strategic and operational leadership in the 
sector". 

Each institution has a minimum target of having 20-25 percent black people and 
four percent black women at senior management level by 2008. There is a minimum 
target of 30 percent black people (and 10 percent black women) at middle 
management level; and 40-50 percent black people (and 15 percent black women) at 
junior management level by 2008. Before 2008, the sector will determine the respective 
targets for 2014. 

Financial institutions will also implement a targeted procurement strategy to 
enhance BEE, which aims to ensure 50 percent of the value of all procurement is 
supplied by BEE accredited companies by 2008. This figure should increase to 70 
percent by 2014. 

These institutions will provide support to small and medium-sized black businesses 
to help them benefit from targeted procurement programmes. They will further support 
enterprise development by improving the levels of assistance to BEE accredited 
companies through skills transfer, secondment of staff, infrastructure support and 
giving technical and administrative support and assistance. 

A critical part of the charter is the commitment of financial institutions to 
"substantially increase" effective access for the poor to basic financial services like 
savings accounts, home loans, small business loans and various forms of insurance. 
These services need to be affordably priced and accessible throughout the country. 

By 2008, institutions need to make transaction and savings products available to at 
least 80 percent of the poorest households. 

The financial sector has agreed to establish by no later than June next year the total 
amount it will commit to the financing of black economic empowerment. It plans to work 
with government and its development finance institutions to mobilise significantly more 
resources for empowerment financing. 

To address the issue of ownership, each financial institution has been set a 
minimum target of 25 percent black ownership by 2010. At least 10 percent of this must 
be direct ownership. 

At least a third of the positions on the board of directors of each financial institution 
should be occupied by black people - and 11 percent by black women - by 2008. A 
quarter of executive level positions must be occupied by black people. 

Each institution has a target of directing 0.5 percent a year of post-tax operating 
profits to corporate social investment between 2004 and 2014. This investment should 
go to projects "aimed primarily at black groups, communities and individuals that have 
a strong developmental approach and contribute towards transformation". 

To oversee the implementation of the charter, an independent 'Charter Council' will 
be established to conduct reviews of progress and assess changes to the environment 
in which the charter is to be implemented. The charter also sets out a scorecard which 
provides a set of indicators by which to measure BEE progress in financial institutions 
and in the sector as a whole. 
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* Letter from the President: Southern Africa must unite! 
* SA Economy - Longest period of sustained economic expansion 
* Anti-Corruption - Fighting graft in local government 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Southern Africa must unite! 

The last Ordinary Summit Meeting of the Southern African Development 
Community (SADC) held in Maseru in August resolved that our region was 
moving too slowly with regard to the objective of regional economic 
integration. 

It therefore asked a Task Team made up of the SADC Trade, Industry, Planning 
and Finance Ministers to meet as a matter of urgency to make proposals in 
this regard, for consideration by an Extraordinary Summit Meeting of SADC. 
This Extraordinary Meeting took place at Gallagher Estate, Midrand, a few 
days ago, on 23 October. 

After detailed discussions, the Summit confirmed previous SADC decisions 
that we should still aim to transform the SADC region into a Free Trade Area 
(FTA) by 2008. This means that products and services originating from within 
the region would be traded among the SADC Member States free of tariffs. 

The Summit also agreed that we should still aim to create a SADC Customs 
Union (CU) by 2010. This would mean that in addition to the duty free tariff 
regime within the FT A, the SADC region would maintain a common external 
tariff with regard to goods and services originating from the rest of the 
world. This means that the customs revenues collected by the Member States 
would be put into a common pool and then shared out according to an agreed 
formula. 

It is obvious that these developments, the FTA and the CU, would represent 
major steps forward towards the economic integration of the SADC region. Of 
course, we must make the point that this integration is not an end in 
itself. 

It is an important part of the objective shared by the SADC Member States, 
as rapidly as possible to reduce poverty and underdevelopment, improve the 
lives of all our people and achieve balanced and shared growth and 
development for the countries of our region. 

It therefore follows that the steps we must take along the path to 
integration cannot be measured just against technical indicators but by the 
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extent to which they contribute to our shared developmental goals. 

Regional integration is rightly being pursued not just in our own region, 
but across our Continent, as a critical instrument to boost economic growth 
and raise living standards. But we need to recognise that regional 
integration in the developing world has all too often been a graveyard of 
failed expectations. It is therefore important that our region carefully 
prepares the ground to make any integration steps it takes sustainable. 

Currently available figures indicate that in the six or so years up to 2003, 
intra-regional SADC trade increased from 20% to 25% of total regional trade. 
Undoubtedly, this represents progress. But a critical question we must 
answer is - what is the pattern of this trade? 

All indications suggest that much of it continues to be made up of exports 
of manufactured goods from South Africa to the rest of the region, with a 
much smaller volume of imports into our country from the rest of the region. 
In reality, the trade imbalance in our region remains virtually unchanged, 
despite the measures that have been taken to implement the 1996 SADC Trade 
Protocol that directed that we should create the FT A 

Why is this so? It cannot be fundamentally because of tariffs. This is 
because our country has, as a result of the implementation of our 
obligations under the SADC Trade Protocol, already removed duties on over 
90% of goods originating from SADC countries. 

Unquestionably, the fundamental reason for this imbalance is due to 
underdeveloped production capacity and inadequate infrastructure in the 
sister SADC Member States - in other words, the historically evolved supply 
side capacity constraints. (This underlines the importance of ensuring that 
as we work to promote the economic integration of our region, the obviously 
dominant position of the South African economy does not serve further to 
entrench the underdevelopment of the other SADC Member States.) 

What this highlights is that any programme to promote greater trade 
integration in a region such as ours must be complemented by programmes of 
sectoral cooperation focused on the creation of the conditions that will 
enable producers to emerge in the SADC countries who would be able to take 
advantage of the additional market access opportunities that regional 
integration would create. 

Practically, this means that we need to give clear guidelines for an FT A 
Work Programme to identify and implement a range of complementary programmes 
that are necessary to make a SADC FTA function effectively as a tool to 
promote equitable and mutually beneficial developmental economic relations 
among us. 

Among other things we need to ensure that: 

* we are on track to promote macro-economic convergence around agreed 
indicators; 
* our infrastructure development cooperation programmes, Spatial Development 
Initiatives and sectoral programmes make the necessary progress; 
* we begin to achieve some level of harmonisation of industrial development 
strategies and competition policies, as called for in the 1996 SADC Trade 
Protocol; and, 
* in general, we carefully elaborate a detailed and realistic but muscular 
Activity Matrix necessary actually to create the FT A, with the processes in 
place to achieve the objective of balanced, mutually beneficial regional 
economic integration. 
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Everything we know from global experience, our actual regional reality, as 
well as general economic postulates, has convinced us that only by laying a 
solid basis for a properly functioning FT A will we be in a position to 
advance towards a Customs Union (CU). 

Without establishing a proper basis for duty free trade within the SADC 
region, and putting in place programmes that will boost the capacity of our 
partner SADC countries to produce tradable goods, resulting in better trade 
balances within our region, a common Customs Union external tariff would be 
meaningless. 

The Summit agreed to authorise a study to identify an "appropriate model" 
for a SADC Customs Union. Necessarily, the study will have to canvass 
thoroughly all issues and options. Obviously, afterwards, we will have to 
allow time and space for all our countries to participate in the elaboration 
of a practical programme of action for the creation of a SADC Customs Union, 
based on the necessary analytical rigour to ensure that we do not make a 
false start. 

Inevitably, among others, these negotiations will have to answer such 
questions as: 

* how do all of us disengage from all regional economic structures outside 
SADC; 
* how do we relate to all other extra-SADC trade and economic agreements 
into which we might have entered; and, 
* how do we ensure that the Economic Partnership Agreements currently being 
negotiated with the European Union (EU) by all SADC Member States except 
South Africa, do not serve as an obstacle to the envisaged SADC Customs 
Union? 

Once again, a series of complementary measures in areas of sectoral 
cooperation and macro-economic convergence would need to be identified and 
implemented to achieve the developmental objectives of a SADC Customs Union. 

The timeframes we set ourselves earlier, relating to the FT A and the CU, 
were based on our estimation of the time it would take us, based on 
perceived objective reality, to achieve these outcomes. It is only logical 
that our experience, or dynamic objective reality mediated by practice, will 
serve as our teacher, telling us whether the circumstances necessitate any 
changes in our target dates. 

With regard to the CU, because of our commitment to balanced and shared 
economic development in our region, our government acknowledges and accepts 
the need for an asymmetrical distribution of the common customs revenues 
that would accrue to the Customs Union, using, inter alia, such new 
institutions as a development fund to enhance the trade capacity of all our 
Member States, especially the most disadvantaged. 

To avoid unnecessary tension and conflict among ourselves in future about 
such compensation for various Member States as may be necessary as a result 
of the establishment of the SADC CU, it would be important that the Member 
States agree upfront that these costs would be shared among the Member 
States on an agreed basis, and strictly defined in terms both of timeframes 
and relative dimension, taking into account the interests of all Member 
States. 

Fundamental to our approach with regard to all the issues we have discussed, 
we must also emphasise that we would prefer options that would allow us to 
maintain the unity of SADC. In this regard, we can never forget that SADC 
was forged in struggle for freedom from colonial and apartheid rule, among a 
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group of countries that have been part of one region that has had meaning in 
more than a mere geographic sense since, at least, the third quarter of the 
19th Century. 

It is clear that we have major tasks ahead of us, to elaborate and implement 
the organically related measures that will enable us to achieve the 
critically important, balanced and equitable regional integration that is a 
fundamental condition for: 

* the sustained and sustainable development of the SADC region; 
* our shared success in freeing the ordinary working people of our region 
from the scourges of unemployment, poverty and underdevelopment; 
* creating a firm basis for our region successfully to respond to the 
challenges of globalisation, including strengthening South-South relations 
of equitable and mutually beneficial cooperation; 
* the creation of the possibility for us to make our necessary contribution 
as a region to the vitally important project of African integration and 
unity; and, 
* our related capacity to contribute to the emergence of a new world order 
that would fully restore Africa and the African Diaspora to their rightful 
place among the world community of nations. 

Our regional organisation, SADC, faces the critically important task to 
respond to these historic challenges. I am certain that our regional 
leadership will not fail our peoples and the peoples of our Continent and 
the African Diaspora in this regard, as it did not fail them in the 
difficult struggle to defeat colonialism and apartheid. 

Centrally, success in this regard must also include the development of our 
own indigenous regional capacity, including in the SADC Secretariat and 
other structures of the Community, actually to help us design and implement 
correct and realistic programmes, setting ourselves realistic timeframes, 
determined as we have always been, to achieve regional and continental 
integration and unity as speedily as possible. 

There is a well-known and apparently contradictory Latin saying - festina 
lente! - make haste slowly! With regard to the strategically and 
historically important matter of the economic and other integration of the 
SADC region of Africa we must, wisely, consciously, and on a sustained 
basis, make haste slowly, consistent with our firm determination to realise 
the objective of regional unity. 

After a fruitful and focused discussion, informed by this perspective, the 
SADC Extraordinary Summit Meeting directed that the Ministerial Task Team 
should continue its work and prepare the necessary and realistic work 
programmes to advance both the FTA and the CU, as well as the related areas, 
making certain that our region carefully prepares the ground to make any 
integration steps it takes sustainable. 

Undoubtedly, all participants at the Summit Meeting will always remember it 
for the important contribution it has made to respond to the shared desire 
to accelerate the process of regional integration, and thus put in place one 
of the critical building blocks we need to achieve the historic objective of 
African unity. 

Thabo Mbeki 

--- ----------------------------------------------

SA ECONOMY <Viewpoint - Trevor Manuel> 



•/ Logavinogarie Reddy - ANC Today 27 October 2006 ---~~~·----"~--~--···-~·~-----~---·-··-~'"--·-·~-·--·~-· 

Longest period of sustained economic expansion 

South Africa is in the midst of its longest sustained economic expansion. 
Robust economic growth, supported by strong consumer spending and rising investor confidence, has created over one million jobs in the past three 
years. 

While unemployment remains our most pressing social and economic challenge, for the first time in a generation, the economy is creating jobs faster than 
new entrants are joining the labour force. Though it is too early to claim 
victory in the battle against unemployment, we can already see how growth and development work together to reduce poverty and improve livelihoods, how the policy choices we made a decade ago are bearing fruit. 

The key challenges we face as a country are to sustain this growth, broaden participation and extend opportunities to all. We must strengthen our 
industrial capacity and deepen the quality of social development. We must accelerate growth and share its benefits. 

In celebrating the solid performance of our economy, we must continue to be mindful that there are still too many South Africans who go to bed hungry, 
too many who stare at the fragile walls of their shacks and far too many for 
whom disease makes life a daily struggle. 

In the past four years, our economy has expanded by an average of 4.2% a year, with growth reaching almost 5% last year. Some indicators of economic activity suggest that the economy may in fact be growing faster than the 
preliminary data suggests. But we know that more needs to be done. Sustained and broad-based growth depends on more rapid progress in our industrial 
sector, on export growth and trade performance and on improving education, 
skills and productivity. 

Over the past five years coordinated fiscal and monetary policies have 
helped bring down inflation and interest rates to historic lows. Rising 
global commodity prices, solid growth in the domestic market, low interest 
rates in developed countries and continued inflows of foreign capital have 
created buoyant financial conditions and a favourable environment for 
investment. 

The expansion of the social security system has contributed to poverty 
reduction and reduced the vulnerability of many households. At the same 
time, real income tax relief for low and middle-income earners has raised 
disposable income. People have purchased more durable goods such as 
televisions, fridges, furniture and cars. We have seen an acceleration of 
consumer spending, an unprecedented rise in house prices - and steadily 
rising household debt. 

At the same time, many companies have taken advantage of the low interest rate environment and relatively strong currency to retool - to invest in new machinery and technology to expand their businesses. Boosted also by rising 
public sector infrastructure spending, the construction sector has boomed, 
growing by 10.7% a year in the past three years. The pace of fixed 
investment has surprised many of the upstream input sectors. As a result, we are now experiencing periodic shortages of cement, steel and refined fuel. 

In some instances, these shortages have led to price increases. In others, 
we have seen imports to meet excess demand. But over time, these are the signals that lead to investment decisions and business expansions. 
Investment leads in due course to jobs, training, exports, earnings, and 
further investment. 
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The supply side of the economy takes time to respond to rising demand. But the response is clearly underway - companies are increasingly confident that the present boom is not just a temporary surge, but represents a structural shift in our economic trends and prospects. 

Just as production takes time to respond to demand, so also domestic savings lags investment growth. As incomes have risen, and taking advantage of more favourable credit conditions, South Africans have chosen to spend rather 
than save. This has left much of the investment to be financed from foreign capital. While this is appropriate for a country at the level of development 
as our own, it does increase the potential risks to the economy. We are 
integrally linked to global financial markets and are therefore able to 
attract and retain foreign capital inflows, but we must also raise our 
export performance and savings rate over time. 

Investment growth is projected to grow by about 10% a year to 2010. Though household consumption is expected to moderate, the economy is expected to record growth of about 4.5% next year, rising to about 5.5% percent by 2009. Inflation, as measured by the Consumer Price Index (CPIX), is likely to rise 
further over the next six months, but should moderate thereafter, averaging 4.8% over the next three years. 

More resources for development 

Over the next three years, government is in a position to add R80 billion to 
the spending plans tabled in February. The major priorities for additional 
spending include: 

* investment in stadiums and public transport to ensure a successful 2010 
FIFA World Cup 
* stepped up investment in the built environment in the form of housing, 
electricity, water, sanitation and community facilities; 
* contributing to improved economic efficiency through investment in roads, rail, research and development, energy and skills development; 
* strengthening the criminal justice sector, with particular emphasis on 
visible policing and improving court case flow; 
* improving the quality of education, health and welfare services through 
additional resources and targeted interventions to improve public 
administration. 

In 2001, government began increasing spending on social and economic 
infrastructure. Sustainable, vibrant communities require houses, but also 
safe neighbourhoods, parks, street lighting, quality schools, roads, clinics 
and access to public transport. 

As the economy grows, one of the constraints to broader economic 
participation is poor public transport networks across our major cities. The 
challenges facing the commuter rail system are particularly acute. Trains 
are often late, security is poor and there are safety concerns. Ageing 
signalling systems and deteriorating rolling stock contribute to unreliable 
and inadequate service. Additional resources are therefore recommended for both municipal transport systems and public transport relating to the 2010 
FIFA World Cup. 

In the 2006 Budget, we announced that we expect government and public 
enterprises to spend about R370bn on infrastructure over a three-year 
period. We now expect spending on public infrastructure to grow by about 15% a year, to reach about R150bn a year by 2010. These investments are focused on social and household services and infrastructure that expands economic capacity. The proposed budget framework provides R28bn of additional funds for spending on electrification, roads, commuter rail, housing, bulk 
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infrastructure and research and development. 

Bringing down crime requires a combination of social and economic programmes designed to improve community livelihoods, and requires a strong partnership between communities and government. However, the direct efforts of our criminal justice sector are critical to making our country safer. 

The 2007 Medium Term Expenditure Framework (MTEF) proposes to add further resources to support the fight against crime. We make provision for a further 10,000 people to be employed by the South African Police Service, raising overall policing levels to 193,000 by 2010. We also make provision for more people to be employed in the legal system, mainly to improve court case flow management. Spending on justice, policing and prisons will grow by 9.4 percent a year over the medium term. 

Major infrastructure projects over the next three years include the Gautrain rapid rail link, King Shaka Airport, the de Hoop Dam on the Olifants River and the Vaal River augmentation project. Most of these projects use a combination of public and private sector funding and all are designed to complement and encourage private business investment or, in the case of the De Hoop Dam, open an entire area to new mining ventures. Much of the investment by state owned enterprises is also designed to facilitate greater export performance. 

Improving economic performance and broadening economic opportunities cannot happen without further improvements in our investment in human capital. The 2007 MTEF proposes significant additions for enhancing the development of skills. A major step up in spending on adult literacy is proposed. Further additions are proposed for higher education, including resources for infrastructure investment at universities. 

There are many components of the civil service that work well, where departments deliver services of a high quality and citizens are treated with respect and dignity, many schools where effective learning takes place and many millions of people served by our clinics. However, there are also clear inadequacies. As public spending has accelerated in the past five years, government is becoming increasingly concerned that in many cases, increased resources have not translated into increased outputs. And so the public has not always seen the benefit of the significant rise in public spending. 

The budget framework makes provision for increased salaries for certain categories of professions, especially in the health and social welfare sectors. It also makes provision for higher staffing levels in health, 
police, justice and social welfare. These are much needed improvements. 

The solid performance of our economy, in particular the creation of job opportunities and rising household incomes, allows us to turn the dreams of ordinary people into new realities. The expansion of infrastructure 
investment and the sound management of our public finances provide us with the capacity and resources to improve the services we provide to our people, to build hope and expand opportunities. 

** Trevor Manuel is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee and Minister of Finance. This is an edited extract from his speech to the National Assembly on the tabling of the 2006 Medium Term Budget Policy Statement , 25 October 2006. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Medium Term Budget Policy Statement 2006 
http:/ /www. treasury.gov .za/docu ments/mtb ps/2006/ def au It. h tm I 
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ANTI-CORRUPTION <Viewpoint - Sydney Mufamadi> 

Fighting graft in local government 

The launch of the Local Government Anti-Corruption Strategy (LGAS) 
represents an important development in the national drive to entrench the 
ethic of good governance in our country. It is yet another milestone in the 
upward progression, building as it does on a process whose effective 
roll-out was started last year with the implementation of the Local 
Government Anti-Corruption Programme in five provinces, each represented by a sample of municipalities. 

As a country, we come from a past in which the predatory attitude had become the habitual and accredited spiritual attitude. It is a past in which the 
erstwhile rulers of our land had created an administrative and political 
climate that is uncongenial to the ethic of service to the people. So opaque and intimidating was the climate that prevailed at the time that reporting 
incidents of corruption was a life-threatening undertaking. Corrupt 
practices involving political and administrative incumbents were not an 
unexpected pattern of behaviour. They were not a deviation from the norm. 

The content of this strategy is influenced by the realisation that if we are 
to deal effectively with the problem of corruption, we will have to 
familiarise ourselves with the circumstances in which interaction between 
the state and various sectors of society tend to produce unethical 
behaviour. Consistent with other elements of our general approach to the 
question of governance, this strategy treats individual residents, corporate 
citizens and local authorities as moral agents with duties and 
responsibilities to one another. 

We believe that we already have government arrangements as well as 
mechanisms for government-citizen interaction that give us the unprecedented possibility to minimise the scope for corrupt practices. Indeed, there is a 
fairly strong prima facie case attesting to the growing effectiveness of the 
measures that were introduced by government since the advent of democracy. 

In mainstream discourse that is conveyed through newspaper editorials, the problem of corruption is projected as the hallmark of the new dispensation. 
The false notion that the new dispensation is menaced by soaring levels of corruption presumes a past innocent, corruption-free age when things were better. Yet the truth is that such exposure of corruptions as there was, has 
taken place because the oversight mechanisms that we have put in place are proving to be an effective antidote to corruption. These include mechanisms such as the Auditor-General's office, the Directorate of Special 
Investigations and the Independent Complaints Directorate. In addition to 
these, we have introduced legal steps designed to clarify the separation of roles between those to be performed by politicians and those by the 
administration in tender adjudication processes. 

As local government practitioners, our primary task is to direct our 
energies towards activating constituencies that suffer most from corruption. We must create anti-corruption alliances between such constituencies and the political and administrative cad reship of our municipalities. These 
partnerships can best be promoted by heightening public participation in the Integrated Development Planning (IDP) processes, the activities organised by Ward Committees as well as in the presidential, ministerial and mayoral izimbizo. 
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To establish such a movement and to propel it forward, it is indeed 
necessary for all our local authorities to keep their focus on the main task 
of making welfare-enhancing interventions in their areas of jurisdiction. At 
the same time, we must neutralise the sharp demarcation between the state as 
preeminent rule maker and society as the recipient of those rules. We must 
get our people to own the decisions pertaining to the development plans that 
affect them, and to take joint responsibility for mobilising resources that 
are needed to operationalise those plans. 

In this way, we shall be buttressing the progressive changes that are 
already taking place in our country. The change to the nature of 
state-society interaction that is taking place in our country is definitely 
altering the balance in favour of good governance for sustainable 
development. The continuous spreading and deepening of this thrust will 
certainly nudge our country towards the pinnacle of democracy. 

The systematic phasing in of this strategy will take place over a five year 
period in line with the 'Local Government Strategic Priorities', which were 
adopted by the entirety of our government. We must see this strategy as a 
tool for the empowerment of our communities in their quest for a better 
life, and an instrument used by us as we discharge our obligations to our 
people. Let us popularise the strategy among our people and to mobilise them 
to work with us for its successful implementation. 

** Sydney Mufamadi is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee and 
Minister of Provincial and Local Government. This is an edited version of 
remarks at the launch of the Local Government Anti-Corruption Strategy, 24 
October 2006. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at42.htm 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The AU determined to accelerate African renewal 

During the last few days, from 28-30 January, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, home to 
the headquarters of the African Union, hosted meetings of the NEPAD Heads of 
State Implementation Committee, the African Peer Review Forum of Heads of 
State and Government, and the African Union (AU) Assembly of Heads of State 
and Government. 

The website "EUX.TV' entitled its report on the Assembly, datelined Addis 
Ababa, 31 January, with the words, "African Union ends without progress". A 
Pan African News Agency (PANA) report carried by "Africa News", also 
datelined Addis Ababa, 31 January, was headed "African Union summit fails to 
agree on an African government". 

The website "allAfrica.com" published a report attributed to the "Shabelle 
Media Network (Mogadishu)", again datelined Addis Ababa, 31 January, 
entitled "Somalia: AU Summit Concludes with Failure of Raising 8,000 
Peacekeepers for Somalia". The Canadian newspaper, the "Globe and Mail", 
published an Associated Press (AP) report, once more datelined Addis Ababa, 
headed, "Sudan again fails in bid to lead African Union". 

Our own "Beeld" newspaper carried an article, again datelined Addis Ababa, 
entitled, "SA denies buying time on crime". Among other things this article 
said "the report of the African Peer Review Mechanism (APRM) on South Africa 
was not tabled before the AU's heads of state, as planned". It said "The 
South African government has strongly denied that it intervened on Sunday to 
prevent discussion by the African Union of a report that strongly criticised 
the crime rate in this country, (South Africa), among other things." 

The "Beeld" report went further to say that I had made some comments about 
the APRM report on South Africa, while "attending the AU's bi-annual 
conference in the Tanzanian capital". The report concluded with the account 
that, "In his opening address on Sunday, President Olusegun Obasanjo of 
Nigeria said the APRM project was intended to help countries learn from each 



other's mistakes, but this would work only if there was no political 
interference." 

This and other reports and the headlines we have cited convey a dismal 
message of African failure and an entrenched, virtually genetic, African 
disaster. They convey the message once communicated by a prestigious 
European magazine a few years ago under the dramatic title, "Africa: the 
Hopeless Continent". They suggest the persistence of a psychological 
fixation that feeds a centuries-old and deeply entrenched global 
Afro-pessimism, that is incapable of comprehending any facts indicating that 
our continent is steadily responding to its most important challenges. 

With regard to the simple matter of facts, contrary to what the "Beeld" 
says, Addis Ababa is the capital of Ethiopia and not Tanzania. The APRM 
reports are presented to the APR Forum, and not the "AU heads of state". 

Because of this, the perfectly public agenda of the "AU (Assembly of) heads 
of state (and government), which any ordinary journalist can obtain freely 
and easily, has no agenda item headed, for instance, "APRM reports". This is 
because the "AU heads of state" never discuss or have the structural 
possibility to consider the APRM reports. This is because accession to the 
APRM is entirely voluntary, and currently involves 26 of the 53 Member 
States of the African Union. 

In addition, the "Beeld" reporter who wrote that Nigerian President Obasanjo 
delivered his "opening address" at the APR Forum "on Sunday (28 January)", 
which would consider the APRM reports, should be aware of the simplest of 
facts that the "AU (Assembly) of heads of state" began the following day, 
Monday 29 January, and not Sunday. This reporter should have known that the 
"opening address" at the meeting of "AU heads of state" would be made by the 
then current Chairperson of the AU, President Denis Sassou-Nguessou of 
Congo-Brazzaville, and not the President of Nigeria. 

On 26 January we arrived in Davos, Switzerland to attend the annual global 
conference of the World Economic Forum. On this occasion, on the same day, 
among other things, we served on a Panel convened to debate the topic 
"Delivering on the Promise of Africa". One of the members of this Panel was 
a major German media owner and publisher. Of the greatest importance with 
regard to this important global agenda item and the Davos setting, this 
Panelist distinguished himself by directly addressing the set topic - the 
Promise of Africa - in plain language, without resort to the traditional 
"politically correct" rhetoric. 

(The members of this Panel, moderated by the Reuters Chairperson, Niall 
Fitzgerald, were Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf, President of Liberia; UK Prime 
Minister Tony Blair; President of the African Development Bank, Donald 
Kaberuka; Bill Gates of the Gates Foundation; Hubert Burda of the German 
Burda Media; Pat Davies of SASOL; Madame Sadako Ogata, former Japanese UN 
High Commissioner for Refugees and current head of the Japanese 
International Cooperation Agency, Kumi Naidoo, CEO of the non-governmental 
Civicus-World Alliance for Citizen Participation; and the well-known popular 
musician and defender of the interests of the peoples of the developing 
countries, Bono.) 

In his statement during the Panel discussions, the German media Panelist to 
whom we have referred, Hubert Burda, strongly denounced the unfortunate 
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reality in terms of which the media, including his own, is enslaved by a 
highly negative stereotype of Africans and Africa, refusing to see, 
acknowledge and report the very many positive things the peoples of Africa 
are and have been doing to extricate themselves from a centuries-old crisis 
of dehumanisation. 

Speaking during the proceedings of the Panel, I was very pleased publicly to 
thank him for what he said and to appeal to him to work with us to respond 
to the difficult challenge to tell the objective truth about our Continent, 
honestly reflecting both the good and the bad. What has been reported at 
home and abroad concerning the recent 28-30 January proceedings in Addis 
Ababa, as reflected above, relative to the distinct and separate 
institutions constituted by the APR Forum, the NEPAD Heads of State & 
Government Implementation Committee, and the AU Assembly of Heads of State & 
Government, forcefully reminded us of the honest and heartfelt remarks that 
Hubert Burda had made about reporting contemporary Africa in Davos, 
Switzerland on 26 January. 

In its 2007 January 8th Statement issued on the occasion of the 95th 
Anniversary of our movement, our National Executive Committee directed that 
one of the milestones we must celebrate this year is "the 50 Anniversary of 
the independence of Ghana, a watershed moment in Africa's history, giving 
impetus to the process of decolonisation on the continent and engendering a 
renewed sense of a common African destiny". 

When it considered the issue of who should serve as the 2007 Chair of the 
AU, the Assembly of Heads of State and Government made the determination 
that it should elect President John Kufuor of Ghana to this important and 
prestigious position. This was a unanimous decision, that was proposed, 
among others, by President Omar al-Bashir of Sudan. Like our movement, as 
reflected in our January 8th Statement, the AU felt that everything should 
be done to commemorate the historic independence of Ghana in 1957. The 
decision taken by the AU Assembly in Addis Ababa, concerning who should 
chair the Union during 2007, had absolutely nothing to do with humiliating 
or rejecting Sudan and President Omar al-Bashir! 

As a demonstration of their intent fully to honour the 50th Anniversary of 
the rebirth of Ghana, the African Heads of State and Government will gather 
in Accra, Ghana in March 2007, and again in July 2007, to celebrate Ghana's 
independence, attend to the ordinary business of the African Union, and 
reflect on the challenge further to accelerate progress towards African 
integration and unity. 

Hopefully, during the July Ghana meetings, the African Peer Review Mechanism 
Panel (APRM) will also table before the APR Forum of the Heads of State and 
Government whose countries have acceded to the APRM, its considered and 
final reports on Algeria, Nigeria and South Africa. (Incidentally and 
fortuitously, these happen to be the three countries that led the historic 
African initiative that gave birth to NEPAD and its organically associated 
African Peer Review Mechanism (APRM).) 

In this regard, we must also mention the fact that in its meeting in Addis 
Ababa, the Implementation Committee of the NEPAD Heads of State and 
Government decided that the Prime Minister of Ethiopia, Meles Zenawi, should 
succeed President Obasanjo of Nigeria as Chairperson of the NEPAD Head of 
State and Government Implementation Committee, and Chairperson of the APR 
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Forum, once President Obasanjo ceases to serve as President of the Federal 
Republic of Nigeria, after the April/May 2007 democratic elections in 
Nigeria. 

Those of us who serve within the structures of the African Union, and daily 
bear the responsibility to respond to what the World Economic Forum 
described as the Promise of Africa, have a task to address Africa's actual 
and real challenges. To succeed in what we have to do, in the interest of 
the African masses, this means that we must separate prejudice and illusion 
from the hard and exciting reality of the actuality of the evolving African 
condition. 

As a consequence of this, we celebrate the fact that for the first time 
ever, at the 2007 Addis Ababa AU Assembly, a united Africa had occasion to 
celebrate the fact that in 2010, our Continent would, for the first time, 
have the possibility to host the eminent global sports tournament, the FIFA 
Soccer World Cup. As a result, the assembled African Heads of State and 
Government had the possibility, for the first time, to listen to the 
Presidents of FIFA and CAF and, incidentally, a head of government from 
Trinidad and Tobago, who could speak for the African Diaspora in the 
Caribbean. They also launched the International Year of African Football. 

We also celebrate the fact that the 2007 Addis Ababa AU Assembly took the 
positions it did, to celebrate the 50th Anniversary of the independence of 
Ghana. This will enable our Continent to engage in a critical assessment of 
what its independence from colonialism and apartheid has meant, and 
therefore what it should do to address the common aspirations that the 
African masses have shared for a long time, in favour of African unity and 
an African Renaissance. 

We celebrate the fact that in Addis Ababa, Africa's political leaders took 
the decision to involve the African masses in deciding what needs to be done 
to achieve the purposes of the African Revolution, including the advance 
towards the realisation of the objective of African unity. We welcome the 
fact that in July, as decided in Addis Ababa, Africa's political leaders 
will meet in Ghana in a special two-day session solely to address this 
important issue. 

We celebrate the fact that when it applauded President Obasanjo's 
valedictory address, the Assembly confirmed its determination to respect 
constitutional rule and the rule of law, as a result of which President 
Obasanjo would not seek to serve during a third term, which is prohibited by 
the Constitution of the Federal Republic of Nigeria. The Assembly also 
adopted the African Charter on Democracy, Elections and Governance, saying 
that it constituted "a major step towards the realisation of the democratic 
agenda of the Union." 

We celebrate the fact that the 2007 Addis Ababa Assembly paid particular 
attention to the critical issue of Africa's involvement in the development 
of science and technology, resulting in the adoption of an African 
Indicative Plan focused on the development and application of science and 
technology to address our Continent's challenges, including mitigation of, 
and adaptation to climate change. 

We celebrate the fact that, in Addis Ababa, Africa's political leaders 
reaffirmed their determination to mobilise all our resources successfully to 
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accomplish the task to ensure security and stability in all our countries. 
This represents a binding commitment by all member states of the AU to 
contribute whatever they can towards the resolution of such conflicts as 
confront Sudan, Somalia, Cote d'Ivoire, Comoros, Guinean (Conakry), Chad and 
so on. 

We celebrate the fact that the Assembly approved a budget that will provide 
substantial funds for the implementation of the programmes of the Union. In 
the past the Union depended on voluntary contributions by the member states 
and donations from the rest of the world to fund its programmes. This has 
seriously affected its capacity to advance the objectives spelt out in the 
Constitutive Act. 

We celebrate the fact that the 2007 Addis Ababa Assembly attracted perhaps 
the largest number ever of representatives of important non-African 
countries and multilateral organisations, all of which sought to engage the 
AU in constructive dialogue. The presence and addresses of the UN SG, the SG 
of the Arab League, the President of the Palestine Authority, the Prime 
Ministers of Trinidad and Tobago, Turkey and Italy, the Presidents of FIFA 
and CAF, the CEOs of the ADB, FAQ and UNESCO, senior representatives of the 
EU, the US, UK, French and Iranian governments, and so on, all confirmed 
that we have succeeded to place Africa among the leading items on the global 
agenda. 

We celebrate the fact that during the few days of our presence in Addis 
Ababa, we witnessed the opening in the city the first ever campus outside 
our country of the University of South Africa (UNISA). This demonstrated 
Africa's commitment to put in place the building blocks we need to achieve 
the objective of African solidarity, integration and unity, specifically 
focused on using our national strengths to accelerate balanced and mutually 
beneficial development among our countries. 

In this regard the Assembly accepted the report of the NEPAD Heads of State 
& Government Implementation Committee, which include a decision to undertake 
a comprehensive review of the functioning of the programme ahead of the June 
GB Summit Meeting in Germany, which will discuss its cooperation with Africa 
as one of its principal agenda items. 

Significantly, the Assembly also accepted a proposal made by the African 
Ministers of Finance and Economic Affairs for the elaboration of an African 
Charter on Statistics. The Charter will be considered by the AU Executive 
Council (the Foreign Ministers) at its meeting in July. The decision of the 
Assembly said the Charter "will provide a lasting solution to issues related 
to the production of statistics on our Continent." 

(Clearly the Continent needs accurate statistics precisely to measure the 
progress we are making in addressing our challenges. However, the decision 
to elaborate the African Charter on Statistics emphasises the point that 
much of what is presented as fact, concerning our Continent, is little more 
than guess work. Of course, this gives the possibility to all and sundry to 
characterise our Continent in any way they wish.) 

The January 2007 Eighth Ordinary Session of the Assembly of the AU confirmed 
that our Continent remains united in its determination to pursue the 
objectives fundamental to the African Renaissance. These include promoting 
African integration and unity, ensuring peace and stability, entrenching 
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democracy and a culture of human rights, accelerating socio-economic 
development to address the challenges of poverty and underdevelopment, and 
ensuring that Africa takes its rightful place within the world community of 
nations. 

As an expression of its commitment to achieve these objectives, the Assembly 
took important decisions to assess the effectiveness of the institutions of 
the African Union precisely to ensure that Africa realises the faster 
progress that it needs to achieve. The AU must ensure that it has the 
capacity to attain the important goals it has set itself. This is what the 
January 2007 Eighth Ordinary Session of the AU Assembly decided. With that, 
it conveyed an unequivocal message of hope to all the peoples of Africa. 

Thabo Mbeki 

--------------------------------

IRISH PEACE PROCESS 

Best wishes to the Irish people: Build the Peace! 

On 28 January, an Extraordinary Conference (Ard Fheis) of Irish Sinn Fein 
decided to change a policy position that was more than eight decades old. 
This was on the matter of policing in Northern Ireland. After this decision 
was taken, Gerry Adams, President of Sinn Fein, told the delegates: "Today 
you have created the potential to change the political landscape on this 
island forever." 

Consistent with the centuries old struggle of the Irish Republican movement 
for the liberation of Ireland from British colonial rule, Sinn Fein had 
considered such institutions as the police seNice, the courts and the 
prisons in British controlled Northern Ireland as instruments of repression. 

(Perhaps as we should have expected, by and large our media, unlike its 
international counterparts, studiously avoided serious treatment of the 
critically important Ard Fheis and its outcome. We publish this article to 
honour our obligation to inform our readers about important developments at 
home and abroad: Editor.) 

In his opening address at the Ard Fheis, the President of Sinn Fein, Gerry 
Adams said: "We who live in the north have never had proper policing. The 
old RUG (Royal Ulster Constabulary) and all of its associated militia seNed 
the union (with Great Britain), upheld the orange (colonial) state and 
repressed everyone else ... Sinn Fein was a primary target of this policy of 
collusion (between the British security forces and the Unionist 
paramilitaries) against our activists, our elected representatives and our 
families. But these sectarian death squads once unleashed by the British 
state also engaged in a murderous campaign against ordinary Catholics. 
People within their own communities also fell foul of these thugs." 

More than 300 members of the Northern Ireland Royal Ulster Constabulary 
(RUC) were killed during the period of the armed struggle conducted by the 
Irish Republican Army (IRA) from 1970-1997. In a recent report, the Police 
Ombudsman of Northern Ireland confirmed that during this uprising, as the 
Irish Republicans had said for a long time, British Special Branch police 
officers had colluded with the Protestant paramilitaries during the military 
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struggle against the IRA and Sinn Fein. 

The 1970-1997 military uprising ended with the historic 1998 Good Friday 
Agreement, which, among other things, provided for the establishment of a 
power-sharing Unionist/Protestant and Republican/Catholic government in 
Northern Ireland and the reform of the Police Service of the territory. With 
regard to the latter, the Chief Constable of the Service, Hugh Orde, has 
said that the proportion of Catholic officers in the Service has increased 
from 8% to 20% since 2001. 

It was obvious that once the door was opened to the regional Catholic 
minority and Sinn Fein to participate in governing Northern Ireland, as 
provided for in the Good Friday Agreement, one of their responsibilities 
would be to help ensure the safety and security of all the people of 
Northern Ireland through a police service over which the elected Republican 
representatives would exercise shared civilian control. 

The 28 January Sinn Fein decision therefore constitutes a logical outcome of 
the Irish peace process, and has made an important contribution to the 
further advance of this process. As the President of Sinn Fein, Gerry Adams, 
said, "(The Ard Fheis decision) shows that the war is over. And if the war 
is over, we have to build the peace." 

One of the historic episodes during the centuries-long Irish anti-colonial 
war to which Gerry Adams referred was the Easter Monday Uprising of 1916, 
which was defeated by the British armed forces, and led to the execution of 
the leaders of the Uprising and the Republican movement. Among these martyrs 
was John MacBride, a member of the Supreme Council of the Irish Republican 
Brotherhood. 

John MacBride was born in County Mayo, Ireland, in 1865. In or about 1897, 
he migrated to South Africa. While living in our country, he organized the 
centenary celebrations to commemorate the great 1798 Irish Military Uprising 
for an independent and democratic Ireland, which, like the then contemporary 
and successful Rebellion of the African Slaves of Haiti had been inspired by 
the French and American Revolutions, and which was finally suppressed at 
least 5 years after it started. In 1899 John MacBride joined the Irish 
Brigade which fought on the side of the Boers during the Anglo-Boer (South 
African) War, inspired by the common enmity of the majority of the South 
African and Irish people to British colonialism. 

On Easter Monday 1916, one of the leaders of the Uprising, Patrick Pearse, 
read the "Proclamation of the Republic" from the steps of the General Post 
Office in Dublin, asserting the independence of Ireland and signalling the 
beginning of the Uprising. Among other things, the Proclamation said: 

"We declare the right of the people of Ireland to the ownership of Ireland, 
and to the unfettered control of Irish destinies, to be sovereign and 
indefeasible. The long usurpation of that right by a foreign people and 
government has not extinguished the right, nor can it ever be extinguished 
except by the destruction of the Irish people. In every generation the Irish 
people have asserted their right to national freedom and sovereignty; six 
times during the past three hundred years they have asserted it in arms. 
Standing on that fundamental right and again asserting it in arms in the 
face of the world, we hereby proclaim the Irish Republic as a Sovereign 
Independent State. And we pledge our lives and the lives of our 
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comrades-in-arms to the cause of its freedom, of its welfare, and of its 
exaltation among the nations." 

We mention John MacBride and the 1916 Proclamation to recall the natural and 
close affinity between the struggle of the Irish people for an independent 
and united Ireland and our own struggle for a liberated and united South 
Africa. As much as the Irish revolutionary, John MacBride, was inspired to 
join the Boers and sections of the black oppressed in the struggle against 
British colonialism in our country, so would the 1916 Proclamation have 
easily struck a chord of inspiration in the hearts of the combatants who 
formed Umkhonto we Sizwe in 1961 ! 

During the course of our own negotiations, we had to respond to the 
difficult challenge to resolve the tension between the continuation of the 
armed liberation struggle and the continuation of the negotiations for a 
free South Africa. In this regard, the Pretoria Minute signed on 6 August 
1990 by the ANC and the then Government of South Africa said: "In the 
interest of moving as speedily as possible towards a negotiated peaceful 
political settlement and in the context of the agreements reached, the ANG 
announced that it was now suspending all armed actions with immediate 
effect. As a result of this, no further armed actions and related activities 
by the ANC and its military wing uMkhonto we Sizwe will take place. It was 
agreed that a working group would be established to resolve all outstanding 
questions arising out of this decision to report by 15 September 1990. Both 
sides once more committed themselves to do everything in their power to 
bring about a peaceful solution as quickly as possible." 

Many of our cadres viewed this decision with a certain amount of unease, 
especially given the then continuing murderous "third force" violence 
against our people. Our leadership therefore had to engage in an extensive 
programme to convince our membership of the critical importance of the 
decision contained in the Pretoria Minute to suspend all armed action to 
advance the peace process. 

Our movement therefore understood the challenge that faced Sinn Fein as it 
met in its Extraordinary Ard Fheis to discuss how it should respond to the 
issue of policing in Northern Ireland, in the context of the Irish peace 
process. In addition to this, over the years our movement has maintained 
close contact with Sinn Fein, a sister liberation movement, to extend our 
support to the movement as it engaged in a difficult struggle to help bring 
about a negotiated, just and peaceful resolution of the protracted conflict 
in Northern Ireland. 

Accordingly, on January 26, our President sent a message to our comrade, 
Gerry Adams, encouraging the Sinn Fein Extraordinary Ard Fheis to support 
the new Police Service in Northern Ireland and thus contribute to the 
implementation of the entirety of the Good Friday Agreement. Immediately 
below we reproduce our President's message, sent on behalf of our movement. 

"26 January, 2007 

"On behalf of the African National Congress of South Africa, I wish to 
express our support for the bold and decisive steps shown by Sinn Fein's 
leadership in facing up to the difficult issue of support for policing in 
the six counties (Northern Ireland) and by calling a special conference (Ard 
Fheis) on January 28 to decide this issue. 
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"The process of transition from conflict to peace is never easy. Peace 
processes have to overcome many difficult obstacles. Old positions have to 
be set aside and risks taken in pursuit of political objectives and a just 
peace serving the people's interest where new conditions and possibilities 
arise. 

"The South African peace process had many ups and downs. Not least among 
these was reconciling the apartheid police service into a new security 
system of a democratic South Africa. This was very difficult but with our 
unity and perseverance, we succeeded. 

"We understand the political and emotional problems created by unjust, 
sectarian policing in the past and the enormous challenge policing presents 
for Sinn Fein and your people today. 

"Sinn Fein has made significant progress in negotiations in recent years and 
in recent months on this issue. Because of this and the firm leadership you 
have consistently shown throughout the peace process, we are certain that 
you will successfully resolve this difficult issue and ensure a Northern 
Ireland police service that is democratically accountable and protects and 
serves all citizens fairly and equally in a transparent and just manner. 

"On behalf of the ANG may I extend our fraternal greetings and best wishes 
to the Sinn Fein leadership and its political activists. We are confident 
that you will succeed in achieving your political goals. 

"We also urge the other parties to this conflict resolution process to work 
in partnership with Sinn Fein to create a better future for the people of 
Ireland. All of the parties need to play a full and honest role in this 
historic process. 

"Thabo Mbeki, President, ANC." 

Correctly, the Sinn Fein Extraordinary Ard Fheis linked its historic 
decision on policing to the implementation especially of the Good Friday 
Agreement relating to power-sharing in the executive authority of Northern 
Ireland. March 7 has now been set as the date for the next elections for the 
parliament of Northern Ireland. We hope that after these elections, all 
political forces in the six counties will do everything possible to 
implement all elements of the Good Friday Agreement, among other things 
respecting the epoch making decision of the Sinn Fein Extraordinary Ard 
Fheis on policing, taken in the interest of all the Irish people. 

In this context, UK Prime Minister Tony Blair has said: "We should be very 
clear, there is no point in having elections to the Northern Ireland 
Assembly unless it's for the purpose of forming a power-sharing executive 
out of it by the 26th of March." 

Gerry Adams ended his Opening Address at the Extraordinary Ard Fheis with 
these words: 

"Irish republicanism is about people. It's about the future. It's about a 
new egalitarian society; it's about the new Irish and the indigenous Irish, 
it's about orange (Unionist) and green (Republican) uniting on the basis of 
equality. It's about the Proclamation of 1916 becoming a reality. So it's 
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bigger than us; it's bigger than Sinn Fein; it's in the common good. This 
morning we came into this Ard Fheis united. At the end of our debate this 
evening let us go out of here with our heads held high and ready for the 
next phase of our struggle." 

Indeed the Sinn Fein delegates left the 28 January Ard Fheis with their 
heads held high. The Proclamation of 1916 asserted Ireland's "right to 
national freedom and sovereignty". The Sinn Fein decision of 28 January 
represents an important contribution to the realisation of this goal, in the 
interest of all the Irish people, including the Protestant and Unionist 
majority in the six Irish counties that constitute Northern Ireland. The ANC 
conveys its best wishes to all the Irish people as they advance towards the 
realisation of a dream that has inspired successive Irish generations over 
many centuries. 

The great Irish poet, WB Yeats, ends his poem, "Parnell's Funeral", which 
celebrates the heroes of the Irish struggle for independence, including 
Charles Stewart Parnell who died in 1891, with the words: 

"Through Jonathan Swift's dark grove he passed, and there plucked bitter 
wisdom that enriched his blood." 

As we begin the year 2007, we trust that all the people in Northern Ireland 
have, like Sinn Fein, plucked bitter wisdom from the centuries of violent 
conflict in Ireland, a product of British colonialism, and thus enriched 
their sense of a common Irish humanity and the imperative to respond to the 
noble principle and practice of human solidarity. 

-------------------------------------------------------

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2007/at04.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

-----------------------------------
anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The G8 - time for concrete and properly assessed results! 

This year's annual G8 Summit in Saint Petersburg in the Russian Federation 

concluded on 17 July. In the "Outreach Session" of the Summit on this day, 
the G8 leaders, who include the Current President of the European Union (EU) 

and the President of the EU Commission, were joined by an additional seven 

Heads of State and Government. 

These were from Brazil, China, India, Mexico and South Africa, as well as 

the Current Chairperson of the African Union (AU), President Sassou-Nguessou 

of the Republic of Congo, and the Current Chairperson of the Commonwealth of 

Independent (former Soviet) States, President Nursultan Nazarbayev of 

Khazakhstan. 

Also attending this Session were the UN Secretary General, the Director 
General (DG) of the World Trade Organisation (WTO), the DG of the 
International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), the President of the World Bank, 

the Acting DG of the World Health Organisation (WHO), the DG of UNESCO, and 

the Head of the International Energy Agency (IEA). 

By any standard, the Outreach Session therefore constituted an important 
gathering of leading representatives of governments and inter-governmental 

organisations, which together play a central role in determining what 
happens to the world economy, among other things. 

The G8 had identified three issues as the principal matters on its agenda. 
These were Energy Security, Infectious Diseases and Education. It however 

dealt with other issues including Trade, Non-Proliferation, the Middle East, 
Africa and Counter-terrorism. 

An "Africa update" was presented at the meeting. In this context we must 
mention that some years back, the African leaders and the G8 had agreed that 

a comprehensive review of the agreed Africa Action Plan would take place 
biannually. This took place at the 2005 Gleneagles Summit and will also take 

place at the 2007 G8 Summit in Germany. This explains why at this year's G8 

Summit, Africa was only represented by the Current Chairperson of the AU. 
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Ahead of the Summit, in addition to participating in the preparation of the 

GS documents, the GS - Brazil, China, India, Mexico and South Africa - had 

prepared its own Position Paper on the issues that would serve on the agenda 

of the GS. 

Accordingly, the GS Paper dealt with Energy Security, Education, Infectious 

Diseases, Trade and the Doha Agenda for Development, and Mobilisation of 

Financial Resources for Development. 

In its Introduction, the GS Paper said: "Global challenges today in the 

areas of energy security, education and infectious diseases can only be 

adequately dealt with through intensified international coordination and 

cooperation. In this regard we reiterate our proposal, made last year in 

Gleneagles, for a new paradigm for international cooperation, focused on the 

achievement of concrete and properly assessed results, taking fully into 

account the perspective and needs of developing countries. The increased 

participation of developing countries in the decision-making processes of 

the United Nations system and other international organisations, is 

essential to ensure more balanced and legitimate results." 

With regard to Energy, the GS said: "We express concern at the negative 

impact of soaring energy prices on our development efforts in recent years. 

We favour the establishment of an international energy order that is fair, 

equitable, secure and stable, to the benefit of the entire international 

community. We support an inclusive dialogue on energy, capable of creating a 

political environment conducive to the peaceful settlement of disputes 

through consultation." 

On Education, the GS said: "We call upon the international community and GS 

members, as well as UNESCO and all international agencies to strengthen 

cooperation towards the achievement of the Millennium Development Goals and 

the Dakar Goals. In this context, we welcome and support the development of 

the UNESCO Global Action Plan to achieve core 'Education for All' goals and 

recognise the importance of the Monterrey Declaration of the E-9 countries." 

On Infectious Diseases, the GS said: "Infectious diseases such as HIV/AIDS, 

tuberculosis, malaria, and avian influenza, pose daunting challenges that 

must be tackled through more efficient cooperation and greater financial 

resources as mentioned in the Millennium Development Goals ... 

"We reiterate the need to reduce major trade barriers to facilitate access 

to new affordable quality vaccines, medicines, diagnostics and technology 

aimed at preventing and controlling infectious diseases. The flexibilities 

contained in the WTO Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual 

Property Rights and recognised by the Doha Ministerial Declaration on TRIPS 

and Public Health should be fully used to protect public health." 

Reflecting on the WTO negotiations, the GS said: "The Doha Round is the best 

chance we have to open world markets, level the playing field, share wealth 

and create jobs. This is a Development Round and it must create new 

opportunities for the developing world. 

"Poverty alleviation and development promotion are not only ethical and 

economic imperatives, they are also essential for a stable world economy. 

All nations, especially the poorest ones, must benefit from the 

opportunities created by international trade. A substantial reduction of 

agricultural subsidies and improved market access for agricultural and other 

products will increase the competitiveness and improve living standards of 

developing countries." 

With regard to the Mobilisation of Financial Resources, the GS said: "As a 
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result of the commitments undertaken by the international community in the 
Monterrey Consensus, progress has been registered in moving towards the 
achievement of the MDGs, particularly in matters such as: i) debt 
elimination for a relevant number of highly indebted poor countries; ii) 
increase of ODA flows; and, iii) a higher and better coordination among 
economic multilateral institutions in order to achieve the MDGs. Additional 
efforts are necessary if we are to comply with the MDGs within the deadlines 
originally agreed upon in 2000 ... 

"The need to intensify efforts to raise additional financial resources for 
development is relevant to the debate on the issues placed before the G8 
Saint Petersburg Summit. In order to win the fight against hunger and 
poverty, infectious diseases and inadequate education, we must assume our 
shared responsibility in the search for mechanisms capable of channelling 
the necessary resources to fulfil common development objectives." 

These extracts show that in its Position Paper, the GS correctly continued 
to focus on some of the most important challenges that face all developing 
countries, seeking to ensure that the developed countries of the North 
understand fully that these challenges stand at the centre of the global 
agenda in all its elements. 

The GS also went out of its way to focus on the challenges facing our 
Continent. In this regard it said: "In addressing the issues brought to the 
attention of the G8, we emphasise the need to follow-up on the work on 
Africa launched at Gleneagles. As we focus on the issues before the Summit, 
we agree on the need to look carefully at the special needs of Africa ... 

"The international community should continue to cooperate with the African 
countries in their quest for peace, development and social justice. A true 
partnership must be established bearing in mind the views and needs of 
African countries and people. South-South cooperation is of particular value 
in this regard." 

Fortunately, there are many positions adopted by the G8 which coincide with 
those of the GS. It will not be possible to cite these points of convergence 
extensively. However, we will now proceed to mention some of the relevant 
decisions of the GB. 

With regard to Energy Security, the G8 said: "We confirm our commitment to 
the UN Millennium Development Goals, including through facilitating a better 
access to energy. It is impossible to drastically reduce general 
poverty ... in developing countries without addressing the challenge of energy 
poverty. We will help vulnerable countries overcome the macroeconomic shocks 
related to energy prices, and the longer term challenge of facilitating 
access to energy for the poorest populations." 

With regard to Infectious Diseases, the GB said: "Major diseases such as 
HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis, malaria, and measles continue to exact a heavy toll 
on economies and societies around the world, particularly in developing 
countries, impeding achievement of Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) .. .The 
situation is especially acute in least developed countries, particularly in 
Africa where governments and their people face limited access to prevention 
and essential healthcare information, inadequate capacity of healthcare 
systems, the shortage and significant outflow of qualified health workers, 
resource constraints, and often inadequate nutrition, clean water, and 
sanitation ... 

"We agree to continue to support efforts by developing country partners, 
particularly in Africa, to ensure that initiatives to reduce the burden of 
disease are built on sustainable health systems. We will also continue to 
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emphasise the training, deployment and retention of health workers in our 

health sector assistance programs. In this regard, we take note of the 

creation of the Global Health Workforce Alliance, and encourage further work 

by the WHO and other donor organisations in this area." 

Concerning Education, the GB decided: "We will actively cooperate to achieve 

high quality basic education, literacy and gender equality in accord with 

the education-related Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) and the objectives 

of Education for All (EFA) ... 

"We regret that interim targets related to eliminating gender disparities in 

primary and secondary education have not been achieved. Greater concerted 

action by all will be needed to fulfill these key goals by 2015. We reaffirm 

our commitments in this regard. We reiterate our commitment to support 

Africa in its achievement of the Education for All (EFA) agenda." 

Finally, concerning the Doha Development Round, the GB said: "We regret that 

the negotiations in Geneva on 29 June -1 July did not close all the gaps 

between the WTO Members. We welcome the decision to ask the WTO Director 

General to consult Members intensively in order to promote early agreement 

and call upon him to report to the WTO Membership as soon as possible with 

the aim of facilitating agreement on negotiating modalities on agriculture 

and industrial tariffs within a month. We call upon all countries to commit 

to the concerted leadership and action needed to reach a successful 

conclusion of the Doha Round." 

With regard to this issue, and of great importance, the Outreach Session 

agreed that all those present at the meeting should give their negotiators 

the necessary flexibility to ensure that agreement is achieved within the 

month to which the GB had already agreed. 

This has created the possibility actually to conclude the protracted WTO 

Doha Development Round negotiations by the end of this year, as agreed. The 

outcome will have to be based firmly on the recognition that the focus of 

the WTO negotiations is to agree on a global trade regime targeted at 

meeting the needs of the developing countries. 

The foregoing suggests that there are important areas of convergence between 

the developing and developed countries with regard to the struggle against 

poverty and underdevelopment. It would therefore seem that the principal 

challenge facing the North and the South is concerted joint effort actually 

to implement the agreed development programmes. 

In this regard, of great importance is the call made by the GS "for a new 

paradigm for international cooperation, focused on the achievement of 

concrete and properly assessed results, taking fully into account the 

perspective and needs of developing countries". 

Thabo Mbeki 

SACP DISCUSSION DOCUMENT 

Our 21st century Marxists declare war on black capitalists 

Earlier articles in ANC TODAY have reflected on various theses contained in 

the current South African Communist Party (SACP) Central Committee 

Discussion Document. In this article we discuss the open war that evidently 

the SACP has declared on the black bourgeoisie and petty bourgeoisie. 
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The Discussion Document denounces these strata in our society as being 

"comprador and parasitic", and therefore a negative factor with regard to 

the progressive development of our society. 

It goes further to charge that these "negative" class and national forces 

have to all intents and purposes captured the ANC, obliging it to abandon 

the interests of the working class. Among other things it says: 

"Emerging black capital (at least the key faction most closely associated 

with the ANC and the state) tends not to be involved with an expansion of 

the national forces of production, including significant job creation. It 

is, rather, excessively compradorist and parasitic ... 

"Its parasitism is reflected in its reliance upon and symbiotic relation 

with the upper echelons of the state apparatus. It is state policies (BEE 

charters, with their ownership quotas and tender policies) that are driving 

the emergence of this class fraction, putting pressure on established 

capital to cut this emerging fraction 'a slice of the action' in order to 

remain in favour with the 'new political reality' .... 

"This is not to say that we should condemn small-scale entrepreneurial 

activity. In fact, it is the only chance of survival for millions of South 

African households .. .The problem with the current petty accumulation 

tendencies, which are so rife within the ANC, is that they are under the 

economic, social and moral hegemony of private capital. .. 

"(According to Lenin, describing the situation not long after the victory of 

the October Revolution, 'profiteering forces its way into every pore of our 

social and economic organism.') The dominance of this phenomenon is 

particularly noticeable in the ANC legislature caucuses, in ANC-run 

councils, and is a driving force in many ANC branches. Unless the ANC as a 

mass-based, democratic and self-styled 'disciplined force of the left' 

begins to assert a real revolutionary authority and discipline over its 

legislature caucuses, for instance, a petty bourgeois cadre focused almost 

entirely on commercial racketeering will swallow the organisation." 

These seemingly "Marxist" comments raise important questions about the 

understanding of the SACP, our 21st century "Marxists", of the nature of our 

own, specifically South African, national democratic revolution. 

They suggest, unequivocally, that it is wrong and counter-revolutionary for 

the democratic state to encourage the formation of a black bourgeoisie and 

petty bourgeoisie. Similarly, they suggest that the ANC should spurn these 

social strata, rejecting them as comprador and parasitic elements that are 

an obstacle to the achievement of the goals of the national democratic 

revolution. 

Interestingly, and not surprisingly, the views expressed in the SACP CC 

Discussion Document coincide with those of the established white domestic 

and international bourgeoisie, many of whom are of the firm view that the 

black empowerment policies and programmes of our democratic state constitute 

an unacceptable interference with the functioning of the 'free market'. 

Like the SACP CC, many within this domestic and international bourgeoisie 

are opposed to the "special share deals, 'affirmative action', BEE quotas, 

BEE charters, with their ownership quotas and tender policies", which the 

SACP Discussion Document identifies as the objectionable instruments that 

are used by the democratic state to "drive the emergence of this (black 

bourgeois) class fraction". 

In reality, this means that the SACP is opposed to the emergence of a black 
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bourgeoisie, preferring that ownership of capital should remain the almost 
exclusive preserve of the white section of our population. This strange 
outcome reflects the difficulty the SACP obviously has to adopt a correct 
approach to the national and class questions as they relate to further 
advance of the national democratic revolution. 

For its part, our movement continues to be guided by such proposals as are 

spelt out in the Freedom Charter, where it says: "All people shall have 
equal rights to trade where they choose, to manufacture and enter all 
trades, crafts and professions ... The state shall help the peasants with 
implements, seed, tractors, and dams to save the soil and assist the 
tillers." 

In this regard, in its 1992 document "Ready to Govern", our movement also 
said: "We envisage a dynamic private sector, employing the skills and acumen 

of all South Africans, making a major contribution to the provision of good 
quality, attractive and competitively priced goods and services for all 
South Africans. Small business activities, which contribute significantly to 
job creation, should be actively encouraged by a democratic state. Special 
attention will have to be given to the informal sector, small and 
medium-sized businesses, cooperatives, family and village economic activity 

and generally to the encouragement of development in poor and depressed 

areas ... 

"Racism and sexism are present in all areas of economic activity in South 
Africa. The ANC will ensure that all aspects of economic policy address this 
situation and transform it in accordance with democratic principles of 
non-racialism, non-sexism and the equality of all South African citizens. To 
this end, affirmative action will be introduced in all areas of the economy 
in order to redress imbalances arising from the limitations on opportunities 
of black people and women." 

We have known that the big bourgeoisie, both domestic and foreign, has, from 

the beginning, been essentially opposed to this perspective, which is 
focused on the de-racialisation of our economy. The Discussion Document 
communicates the clear message that the SACP is also similarly opposed to 

this perspective. 

Naturally, and consistent with its ideological imperatives, the SACP 
visualises the day when the socialist revolution will emerge victorious, 
with the SACP at the head of the triumphant working class. 

At that point, as a ruling party, it will perhaps have to consider with all 

due seriousness, what its attitude should be towards domestic black and 
white private capital, and international private capital. 

We say this bearing in mind the experiences of the Communist Party of China 

(CPC), which is presumably a fraternal Party of the SACP. The CPC is the 
longest ruling Communist Party, having taken power 57 years ago, in 1949. 

Necessarily, it has accumulated extensive experience with regard to the task 

of building socialism, admittedly within the specific context of Chinese 
national reality. We would however assume that its experiences bear some 
relevance to what all Communist Parties would regard as the challenges of 
building socialism. 

We do not know what effort the SACP has made to study and understand the 

experience of the CPC in this regard, nor what the SACP thinks of the views 

and activities of the CPC. 

Interestingly, however, we are currently faced with the situation that the 
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SACP and our trade union movement treat the People's Republic of China (PRC) 

as one of the principal global threats to the interests of our own working 

class. Among others, this puts into question the validity of the historic 

Marxist slogan - workers of the world unite: you have nothing to lose but 

your chains! 

It may therefore very well be that our own 21st century Marxists will see 

socialist China as an enemy of the working class and the victory of 

socialism in our country. This would be emphasised by the tasks that the CPC 

and the PRC have set themselves. 

In his report to the 2002 16th National Congress of the CPC, the then 

General Secretary of the CPC and President of the PRC, Jiang Zemin, said: 

"Over the past 13 years, with clearly defined objectives, we worked with one 

heart and one mind and scored historic achievements. In 2001, China's GDP 

reached 9. 5933 trillion yuan, almost tripling that of 1989, representing an 

average annual increase of 9.3 percent. China came up to the sixth place in 

the world in terms of economic aggregate. On the whole, the people made a 

historic leap from having only adequate food and clothing to leading a 

well-off life ... 

"Keep economic development as the central task and solve problems cropping 

up on our way forward through development. Development is the fundamental 

principle. We must seize all opportunities to accelerate development. 

Development calls for new ideas. We should stick to the principle of 

expanding domestic demand and implement the strategy of national 

rejuvenation through science and education and that of sustainable 

development. .. 

"Development requires that we always concentrate on economic growth, base 

ourselves on China's realities, conform to the trend of the times and 

continue to explore new ways to promote the progress of the advanced 

productive forces and culture. Development requires that we uphold and 

deepen the reform. It requires that we do away with all notions which hinder 

development, change all practices and regulations which impede it and get 

rid of all the drawbacks of the systems which adversely affect it. 

Development requires that we trust and rely on the people who are the motive 

force for pushing forward the advance of history. We will pool the wisdom 

and strength of the people of the whole country and concentrate on 

construction and development... 

"By both 'bringing in' and 'going out', we should actively participate in 

international economic and technological cooperation and competition and 

open wider to the outside world ... Implementation of the strategy of 'going 

out' is an important measure taken in the new stage of opening up. 

"We should encourage and help relatively competitive enterprises with 

various forms of ownership to invest abroad in order to increase export of 

goods and labor seNices and bring about a number of strong multinational 

enterprises and brand names. We should take an active part in regional 

economic exchanges and cooperation. In opening wider to the outside world, 

we must pay great attention to safeguarding our national economic security." 

Frankly, what all this means is that our economy, like many others across 

the globe, will continue to face serious and increasing competition from 

goods and seNices produced by the workers of socialist China. Given its 

ideological positions, the "left" in our country, including our 21st century 

"Marxists", will have to adopt a position towards the proletariat of 

socialist China. 
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At this point we must confess that our original objective in referring to 
Jiang Zemin's report to the CPC 16th Congress had nothing to do with the 
international economic relations of the PRC. Rather, it related to the 
militant objection of the SACP to the development by our democratic state of 
a black bourgeoisie and petty bourgeoisie. 

We therefore return to Jiang Zemin's report to the 16th CPC Congress. Among 
other things, Jiang Zemin said: 

"The public sector of the economy has expanded and steady progress has been 
made in the reform of state-owned enterprises. Self-employed or private 
enterprises and other non-public sectors of the economy have developed 
fairly fast. The work of building up the market system has been in full 
swing. The macro-control system has improved constantly. The pace of change 
in government functions has been quickened. Reform in finance, taxation, 
banking, distribution, housing, government institutions and other areas has 
continued to deepen. The open economy has developed swiftly. Trade in 
commodities and services and capital flow have grown markedly. China's 
foreign exchange reserves have risen considerably. With its accession to the 
World Trade Organisation (WTO), China has entered a new stage in its opening 
up ... 

"We should follow the orientation of reform toward the socialist market 
economy and make sure that the market forces play an essential role in the 
allocation of resources under the state's macroeconomic control. By both 
'bringing in' and 'going out', we should actively participate in 
international economic and technological cooperation and competition and 
open wider to the outside world ... 

"It is essential for the Party to give top priority to development in 
governing and rejuvenating the country and open up new prospects for the 
modernisation drive. A Marxist ruling party must attach great importance to 
the liberation and development of the productive forces. Without 
development, it would be impossible to maintain the progressiveness of the 
Party, give play to the superiority of the socialist system and make the 
people rich and the country strong ... 

"Emerging in the process of social changes, entrepreneurs and technical 
personnel employed by non-public scientific and technological enterprises, 
managerial and technical staff employed by overseas-funded enterprises, the 
self-employed, private entrepreneurs, employees in intermediaries, freelance 
professionals and members of other social strata are all builders of 
socialism with Chinese characteristics. We should unite with the people of 
all social strata who help to make the motherland prosperous and strong, 
encouraging their pioneering spirit, protecting their legitimate rights and 
interests and commending the outstanding ones in an effort to create a 
situation in which all people are well positioned, do their best and live in 
harmony ... 

"We must pay great attention to less developed areas and the industries and 
people in straitened circumstances and show concern for them. In particular, 
we must see to it that the people in financial difficulties have subsistence 
allowances, and we must take effective measures to help them find jobs and 
improve their living conditions so that they will truly feel the warmth of 
our socialist society ... 

"First, it is necessary to consolidate and develop unswervingly the public 
sector of the economy ... Secondly, it is necessary to encourage, support and 
guide the development of the non-public sectors of the economy. The 
non-public sector of self-employed, private and other forms of ownership is 
an important component part of the socialist market economy. 
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"They play an important role in mobilising the initiative of all quarters of 
the society to quicken the development of the productive forces. Thirdly, we 

must stimulate the development of the non-public sectors while keeping the 
public sector as the dominant player, incorporating both into the process of 
the socialist modernisation drive instead of setting them against each 
other. All sectors of the economy can very well display their respective 
advantages in market competition and stimulate one another for common 

development. .. 

"We must give full scope to the important role of the non-public sector of 
self-employed, private and other forms of ownership of the economy in 
stimulating economic growth, creating more jobs and activating the market. 
We should expand the areas for the market access of domestic nongovernmental 

capital and adopt measures with regard to investment, financing, taxation, 
land use, foreign trade and other aspects to carry out fair competition. We 
should strengthen the supervision and administration of the non-public 
sectors according to law to promote their sound development. We should 

improve the legal system for protecting private property ... 

"We should attract more foreign direct investment and use it more 
effectively. We will open the service sector to the outside world step by 
step. We will utilise medium- and long-term foreign investment in many ways, 

combining it with the domestic economic restructuring and the reorganisation 

and transformation of state-owned enterprises and encouraging multinational 

corporations to invest in agriculture and manufacturing and high and new 
technology industries. We should try to bring in from overseas large numbers 

of professionals and other intellectual resources in various areas. We 
should improve the environment for investment, grant national treatment to 

foreign investors and make relevant policies and regulations more 
transparent. .. 

"We should help the general public to change their mentality about 
employment, introduce flexible and diverse forms of employment and encourage 

people to find jobs on their own or become self-employed. We should improve 

the system of pre-job training and employment services and raise workers' 
skills for new jobs. We should strengthen employment management in 
accordance with law, safeguard the legitimate rights and interests of 
workers, pay great attention to safety at work and protect the safety of 
state property and people's life ... 

"We must see to it that all people are equal before the law. We should 
tighten supervision over law enforcement, promote the exercise of 
administrative functions according to law, safeguard judicial justice and 
raise the level of law enforcement so that laws are strictly implemented. We 

must safeguard the uniformity and sanctity of the legal system and prevent 
or overcome local and departmental protectionism. 

"We will extend and standardise legal services and provide effective legal 
aid. We should give more publicity to the legal system so that the people 
are better educated in law. In particular, we will enhance the public 
servants' awareness of law and their ability to perform their official 
duties according to law. Party members and cadres, especially leading 

cadres, should play an exemplary role in abiding by the Constitution and 
other laws ... " 

The foregoing communicates the unequivocal message that the CPC and the 

Chinese socialist state are determined to encourage the development of a 
Chinese bourgeoisie and petty bourgeoisie. 

In this context, the CPC states that, "entrepreneurs and technical personnel 



employed by non-public scientific and technological enterprises, managerial 

and technical staff employed by overseas-funded enterprises, the 
self-employed, private entrepreneurs, employees in intermediaries, freelance 

professionals and members of other social strata are all builders of 
socialism with Chinese characteristics. 

"We should unite with the people of all social strata who help to make the 
motherland prosperous and strong, encouraging their pioneering spirit, 
protecting their legitimate rights and interests and commending the 
outstanding ones in an effort to create a situation in which all people are 
well positioned, do their best and live in harmony ... 

"The non-public sector of self-employed, private and other forms of 
ownership is an important component part of the socialist market economy." 

Fundamentally, all the foregoing is based on the basic Marxist proposition 
mentioned by Jiang Zemin, that "a Marxist ruling party must attach great 
importance to the liberation and development of the productive forces. 
Without development, it would be impossible to maintain the progressiveness 

of the Party, give play to the superiority of the socialist system and make 
the people rich and the country strong." 

To talk of the "development of productive forces", as Jiang Zemin did, is to 
refer to stored financial and intellectual capital, the savings, or "surplus 
value" derived from earlier production and intellectual activities, which 

can be brought to bear further to develop the country's productive forces. 

The "genius" displayed by the CPC and the PRC when they announced in 1978 

the adoption of the "open door policy", under the leadership of Deng 
Xiaoping, consisted in recognising that the "stored financial and 
intellectual capital", the material base for the "development of productive 
forces", was not owned exclusively or even mainly by the state, or the 

public sector. 

In reality, then as now, much capital is in private hands. Consequently, the 

development of the productive forces in any country, including socialist 
China, requires the mobilisation of these privately owned resources, both 
domestically and internationally. 

For this reason, the CPC, currently the longest ruling Communist Party, took 

the logical decision that to attend to the fundamental challenge of the 
development of China's productive forces, it had to mobilise private 
national and international capital to reinforce domestic state capital. 

This is the reason why Jiang Zemin argued, among other things, in favour of 

"entrepreneurs and technical personnel employed by non-public scientific and 

technological enterprises, managerial and technical staff employed by 
overseas-funded enterprises, the self-employed, private entrepreneurs, 
employees in intermediaries, freelance professionals and members of other 

social strata". 

This shows that the combination of theory and practice had taught the 
Chinese Communists that the advance to socialism could not be achieved by an 

indiscriminate attempt to destroy domestic and international capitalists, 
based on the false notion that , in conditions of Communist Party rule, 
publicly owned capital had an unrestricted possibility to replace privately 
owned capital. 

Our own 21st century "Marxists" have not had the opportunity to rule even 
over a single local municipality. It may indeed serve as a very important 
school that they should have the possibility to govern such a local 
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municipality, to implement whatever programme they may have, to use the 

democratic revolution to advance their "socialist" perspective. 

Hopefully, in this regard, they would have the humility to study and 

understand the experience of the longest ruling Communist Party, the CPC, as 

it has striven to build socialism. The PRC has developed into one of the 

most powerful world economies. No rational person can discuss the future of 

all humanity without considering the role and place of the People's Republic 

of China. 

And yet, only four years ago, the most senior leadership of the PRC had the 

humility publicly to speak of the underdevelopment of the PRC, and its 

limited possibilities, despite the fact that it had become the sixth largest 

world economy. In his report to the 16th National Congress of the CPC, Jiang 

Zemin said: 

"We must be aware that China is in the primary stage of socialism and will 

remain so for a long time to come. The well-off life we are leading is still 

at a low level; it is not all-inclusive and is very uneven. The principal 

contradiction in our society is still one between the ever-growing material 

and cultural needs of the people and the backwardness of social production. 

"Our productive forces, science, technology and education are still 

relatively backward, so there is still a long way to go before we achieve 

industrialisation and modernisation. The dual structure in urban and rural 

economy has not yet been changed, the gap between regions is still widening 

and there are still quite a large number of impoverished people. China's 

population continues to grow, the proportion of the aged is getting larger, 

and the pressure on employment and social security is mounting. 

"The contradiction between the ecological environment and natural resources 

on the one hand and economic and social development on the other is becoming 

increasingly conspicuous. We still feel pressure from developed countries as 

they have the upper hand in such fields as the economy, science and 

technology. The economic structure and managerial systems in other fields 

remain to be perfected. 

"There are still some problems we cannot afford to overlook in improving 

democracy and the legal system as well as the ideological and ethical 

standards. We need to work hard over a long period of time to consolidate 

and uplift our current well-off standard of living." 

In his report, Jiang Zemin also said: "We must conscientiously free our 

minds from the shackles of the outdated notions, practices and systems, from 

the erroneous and dogmatic interpretations of Marxism and from the fetters 

of subjectivism and metaphysics. While upholding the basic tenets of 

Marxism, we must add new chapters of theory to it. While carrying forward 

the revolutionary tradition, we must acquire new experience. We should be 

good at seeking unity in thinking through the emancipation of our minds and 

guiding our new practice with the developing Marxism." 

Contrary to this respect for the study and understanding of objective 

reality, the dialectical interaction between theory and practice, including 

proper understanding of the role of and the need to support domestic private 

capital even in a socialist society, the SACP Discussion Document argues 

that: 

"Because we are talking here not of a genuinely new national accumulation 

process, but rather of different consortia, alliances and personalities all 

competing for slices of existing action (privatisation proceeds, mergers and 

acquisitions, BEE quotas, BEE tenders), this black capitalist faction is not 
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galvanising a national developmental effort. It is, in fact, highly 
factionalised, incapable of uniting itself, and, therefore, increasingly 
incapable of uniting a national bloc behind its hegemonic leadership ... 

"This emerging (capitalist) class fraction has, typically, not accumulated 
its own capital through the unleashing of productive processes, but relies 
on special share deals, 'affirmative action', BEE quotas, fronting, 
privatisation and trading on its one real piece of 'capital' (access to 
state power) to establish itself ... This black capitalist faction is not 
galvanising a national developmental effort ... The (state) interventions 
have sought to transform existing community activities (everything from 
spaza shops and stokvels to church volunteerism) into 'business-planned', 
'emerging' 'SMMEs'. With a barrage of {largely unsuccessful) technical, 
top-down projects, this 'informal' sector has been invoked as a petty (i.e. 
infant) bourgeoisie, under 'incubation' for greater things ... " 

Any genuine Marxist, who has understood what China, the biggest socialist 
country in the world, is striving to achieve, based on hard experience, will 
not fail to recognise that what has been said by our 21st century "Marxists" 
in their Discussion Document is nothing but words. 

For example, as our movement has argued for many decades, it is patently 
obvious that, after centuries of dispossession, the black population could 
never have had the possibility to "accumulate its own capital through the 
unleashing of productive processes", as the SACP CC Discussion Document 
demands. 

The Discussion Document singles out "different consortia, alliances and 
personalities all competing for slices of existing (business) action" as the 
principal beneficiaries of the interventions of the democratic state to 
promote broad-based black economic empowerment. 

In this regard, the SACP Discussion Document simply reflects the hostile 
propaganda of the big bourgeoisie, which is opposed to broad-based black 
economic empowerment. The reality is that, with regard to the single element 
of business development, the intervention of the democratic state has never 
targeted "consortia, alliances and personalities all competing for slices of 
existing (business) action". 

On the contrary, the interventions of the democratic state, including the 
state owned enterprises, have given birth to many enterprises focused on 
"galvanising a national developmental effort". 

State-owned enterprises and agencies like Eskom, Transnet, Telkom, the 
Industrial Development Corporation and Umsobomvu Youth Fund have all 
facilitated the formation of productive enterprises. 

It is perfectly obvious that precisely because of the manner in which 
capitalism developed in our country, expressly based on the suppression of 
an African bourgeoisie, it will be impossible to develop this stratum 
without the support of the democratic state. 

In this regard, the formulation 'comprador and parasitic', as understood by 
Marxists, and not used merely as a swear-word, has a specific historical 
meaning. The SACP will have to prove that it is applicable to the 
broad-based BEE programme of our democratic state. 

The democratic state, responding to the aspirations of the black masses, has 
an obligation to "transform existing community activities", into 
"business-planned" and "emerging" "SMMEs" ... under "incubation" for greater 
things ... " This is one of the central tasks of the national democratic 
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revolution. This includes providing the finance and business training to 

ensure the success of these ventures. 

Like the CPC, our movement takes the view that: "We must give full scope to 

the important role of the non-public sector of self-employed, private and 

other forms of ownership of the economy in stimulating economic growth, 

creating more jobs and activating the market." 

We are perfectly conscious of the fact that all societies, including our 

own, are prone to corruption and parasitism. However, we reject totally the 

insult flung at honest patriots and loyal members of the ANC as contained in 

the SACP CC Discussion Document, that ANC members of our legislatures, 

municipal councils, and branches, are nothing more than corrupt rogues. 

The SACP CC Discussion Document makes the bold assertion that there exists 

"emerging black capital (at least the key faction most closely associated 

with the ANC and the state)", which reproduces itself on the basis of 

"reliance upon and symbiotic relation with the upper echelons of the state 

apparatus". Symptomatic of the bankruptcy of much that currently poses as 

"left critique", no evidence can be adduced to substantiate these 

assertions. 

On the contrary, and of central relevance to the views and activities of the 

SACP, which describes itself as a proletarian, socialist, vanguard party, is 

the observation in the SACP CC Discussion Document that: 

"This is not to say that we should condemn small-scale entrepreneurial 

activity. In fact, it is the only chance of survival for millions of South 

African households. Much of the SAC P's recent campaigning has been focused 

on liberating this kind of activity from the suffocating grip of the credit 

bureaux, the banks, and the white-dominated agricultural sector. But in 

doing this we should be seeking, in Lenin's words, to 'subordinate' these 

strata to the popular mandate of the national democratic state and the 

broader hegemony of the working class. 

"Hence, for instance, the SACP's emphases on coops, on sustainable 

communities, on land reform for household food security, on people's land 

committees and other forms of popular power. The problem with the current 

petty accumulation tendencies, which are so rife within the ANC, is that 

they are under the economic, social and moral hegemony of private capital." 

In the context of Marxist theory, this means that the SACP is actively 

involved in developing bourgeois relations of production. Seemingly 

embarrassed by this reality, which it should not be, it makes the 

meaningless assertion that such "capitalist accumulation" should be 

"subordinated to the popular mandate of the national democratic state and 

the broader hegemony of the working class". 

The reality is that the "petty accumulation tendencies", which the SACP as a 

strange "mass-vanguard party" is promoting, are as much "under the economic, 

social and moral hegemony of private capital", as they are when pursued by 

the organisational structures of the ANC. If such "petty accumulation" is a 

"rife problem" when pursued by the ANC, so is it a "rife problem" when it is 

consciously promoted by the SACP, through its so-called "mass campaigns". 

The strange reality of our day is that we have a Communist Party, our 21st 

century "Marxists", who pride themselves on conducting campaigns to promote 

the development of capitalism, and, simultaneously, denounce our national 

liberation movement, the ANC, for managing the capitalist system in a manner 

that benefits our working people. 
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As they continue to search for their own road to the victory of socialism, 
our 21st century "Marxists" would be well advised to study the views of the 
CPC, which say, among other things: 

"With the deepening of reform and opening up and economic and cultural 

development, the working class in China has expanded steadily and its 
quality improved. The working class, with the intellectuals as part of it, 
and the farmers are always the basic forces for promoting the development of 

the advanced productive forces and all-round social progress in our 
country ... 

"We should unite with the people of all social strata who help to make the 
motherland prosperous and strong, encouraging their pioneering spirit, 

protecting their legitimate rights and interests and commending the 
outstanding ones in an effort to create a situation in which all people are 
well positioned, do their best and live in harmony ... 

"It is necessary to foster notions and form a business mechanism in 
conformity with the basic economic system in the primary stage of socialism 

and create a social environment in which people are encouraged to achieve 

something and helped to make a success of their career, so as to unleash all 

the vitality contained in work, knowledge, technology, management and 
capital and give full play to all sources of social wealth for the benefit 
of the people." 

The "left" in our country will have to pronounce what it intends to do, to 
help "create a social environment in which people are encouraged to achieve 

something and helped to make a success of their career, so as to unleash all 

the vitality contained in work, knowledge, technology, management and 
capital and give full play to all sources of social wealth for the benefit 
of the people". 

This means that all of us, especially the progressive movement, face the 
challenge to answer the question - what shall each one of us do, to ensure 
the success of the national democratic revolution. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Bua Komanisi, Vol. 5, Issue No. 1, May 2006 
http://www. sacp. org.za 

ANC NWC response to Bua Komanisi, 19 June 2006 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/misc/2006/anc_sacp.html 

'God save us from the false prophets!', ANC Today Vol 6 No 24 
http://www. anc. org .za/ancdocs/anctoday /2 006/ at24. htm#art 1 

'The Communist Assault on the Year 1996', ANC Today Vol 6 No 25 
http://www.anc.org .za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at25. htm#art2 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The People Have Spoken - Victory to the ANC! 

In my Letter last week, I wrote about the then impending 1 March local 
government elections, the third since the advent of our democracy in 1994. 
Among other things, I said: "Decentralisation, resulting in the 
consolidation of our system of local government, must lead us to the 
achievement of the strategic outcome identified in this year's January 8th 
Statement - the exercise of People's Power through Democratic Local 
Government. Relying on the great confidence of the masses of our people in 
our movement, our immediate task in this context is to go all out to achieve 
a decisive ANC victory in the March 1st elections!" 

As we go to press, the process of counting the votes cast, as well as 
auditing and publishing the results of these important elections has not 
been completed. However, we can say most definitely, that we have achieved 
the decisive ANC victory we urged all our members and supporters to work 
for! 

Once more the masses of our people have confirmed their confidence in our 
movement as the leading representative and repository of their hopes and 
aspirations. For our movement and indeed for all democrats, the days ahead 
of us must and will be days of celebration. 

There are many things that we must celebrate. We must celebrate the fact 
that we have further entrenched our position as the largest political 
formation in our country, freely chosen by our people as the leading party 
of government in all three spheres of government. We must celebrate the fact 
that the masses of our people continue to support the ANC perspective of 
progressive social transformation, and unreservedly acknowledge the positive 
changes we have brought about since 1994. 

We must celebrate the fact that, once more, we have held free, fair and 
largely peaceful elections, whose results reflect the will of the people. We 
must celebrate the reality that the principal actors in our electoral 
process, including the Independent Electoral Commission (IEC), the 
contending political parties and formations, civil society and the mass 
media, contributed severally and collectively to the further consolidation 
of democracy in our country. 
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This celebration will be particularly joyful because of the determined 
attempt that was made by some in our country to project a national mood of 
gloom and despair ahead of, during and immediately after the elections. 
These Jeremiah's threw everything they could at our people, striving to 
convince them that the elections would be something other than the 
celebration of democracy that they were. 

These sought to convey the message that the elections would inevitably be a 
bitter manifestation of mass anger, frustration and despair, especially 
targeted against our movement, the ANC. Symptomatic of a perverse 
determination to communicate nothing but negative messages, one of our 
leading newspapers welcomed Election Day, 1 March, with the entirely false 
banner headline - "Poll On Knife-Edge", and the sub-heading, "Threats of 
violence, power cuts, flooding". 

Determined to spread gloom, this newspaper began the front page article 
appearing under these headlines with the words: "A country racked by 
cross-border disputes, flooding, power-cuts and service delivery protests 
goes to the polls today for its third local government elections." 

To ensure that its negative message was not lost on anybody, in the same 
article it said: "Talk Radio 702 received an e-mail which read: " ... As you 
are fond of electricity cut-offs on the poor and oppressed in South Africa, 
so taste a bit of that which they taste! And let you businesses lose out, in 
an economy where the poor see no benefits." 

In the days before the elections, others, including the international media, 
allowed themselves to be infected by the determination to communicate a 
highly negative picture of our country. For instance, on 24 February, less 
than a week before our elections, one of these published a story under the 
headline - "South Africa: Tired of waiting - frustration mounts over 
promised change". 

The article told a haunting tale of gloom, as a result of which it said our 
movement "is believed to be facing its sternest test yet as unquestioning 
support gives way to a degree of criticism from the poor over the pace of 
change." 

In an article published on 2 March, the day after our elections, another 
foreign news medium wrote: "The ANC, despite having triumphed in every 
election since Nelson Mandela led it to victory in 1994, has seen its latest 
campaign blighted by discontent at lack of basic services, unemployment, and 
corruption. Tackling the thorny issue of land reform may have been seen 
within the ANC as a timely way of showing its traditional supporters it is 
still fighting their corner." 

It went on to quote a white farmer, one van Zyl, as saying that by 
challenging the principle of 'willing seller and willing buyer' with regard 
to the land question, "(the ANC) is trying to ensure votes by giving the 
impression it is going to take a stand against the uncooperative (white) 
farmers." 

Reading and listening to much of what was written and said before, during 
and immediately after our local government elections, it would be difficult 
to escape the conclusion that the masses of our people had lost confidence 
in the ANC and were in open revolt against our movement. 

As part of this, a determined attempt was made to convince all and sundry 
that the socio-economic condition of our people 12 years after our 
liberation was worse than it had been during the apartheid years, and that 
our democracy was unravelling because of violence, power failures and 
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natural catastrophes, among other negative impulses. 

All this was intended to communicate the message that our people, our 
country and our movement are walking backwards into a new Age of Darkness! 
It was said that all this would reflect in a tellingly poor electoral 
showing for the ANC during the elections. 

The newspaper, "Cape Times", celebrated its 120th anniversary ten years ago 
in 1996. I was privileged to speak at a Cape Town Banquet on 3 April 1996, 
organised to celebrate this anniversary. On that occasion I said: 

"In the Supplement on the "Cape Times" which the "Cape Times" carried a week ago, the distinguished editor of the paper, Moegsien Williams, writes that: 
'A typical South African newsroom is an unhappy place, staffed by 
demotivated, mainly junior reporters and frustrated sub-editors who are 
expected to cover and produce newspapers able to reflect accurately an 
increasingly complex society.' 

"Further on (Moegsien Williams) says: 'We want to redefine the news. We 
sense it can't be 'journalism as usual' in the new South Africa ... In 
practical terms, redefining the news means getting closer to the readership 
by engagement, new contacts, new story ideas and a move away from 
stereotypes ... While we will expose society's ills and wrongs, we will be its 
cheerleaders when things go right and there are successes. While we will be 
opposed to many things, we are able for the first time to be passionately 
and uncompromisingly in favour of some things, especially our new-born 
democracy.' " 

However, with regard to the recent local government elections, many in our 
media, and some others flatteringly described as "analysts", wrote and spoke 
"passionately and uncompromisingly" to ensure that there were no 
"cheerleaders when things go right and there are successes". 'Demotivated' 
and 'frustrated' people communicated in a determined manner that seemed 
intended to mock all those 'in favour of our new-born democracy'. 

This gave birth to the manufactured sense of unmitigated despair that was 
projected and fervently propagated specifically to create an atmosphere in 
which the population would be encouraged to reduce its support for our 
movement. In terms of this strategy, everybody had to be convinced that our 
movement had failed the people and that it constitutes a threat to the 
achievement of the goal of a better life for all! 

The 2006 local government elections have now taken place. In the practice 
they have communicated the message that many of the negative pre-election 
predictions were nothing more than ill-intentioned wishes that were father 
to the thought that gave birth to such headlines as the one that said "Poll 
On Knife-Edge"! 

At no point were the elections ever on a "knife-edge". They were never 
threatened by a scale of violence that would render them neither free nor 
fair. No power failures took place to disrupt the electoral process. Neither 
the persistent rain nor the resultant floods had a major impact on the 
people's determination to exercise their democratic right to vote. 

There was no voter abstention, relative to the previous local government 
elections. Indeed the number of people who voted increased. Of great 
significance, whatever the concern about the 'pace of service delivery', 
this had no impact on popular support for the ANC! 

Regularly during the election campaign we communicated a number of messages 
that have proved to be correct, as we knew they were. We said that more of 
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our people had come to understand the importance of local government and 
would therefore participate in the elections. 

We said that the masses of our people were optimistic about their future and 
understood that government in general and local government in particular 
would play an important role in achieving this outcome. We said this would 
reflect itself in significant voter participation. 

We said that the masses of our people had direct experience of what our 
movement had done as a governing party to change their lives for the better. 
This would reflect itself in the electoral re-affirmation of the confidence 
of the people in our movement. 

We expressed our confidence that the local government elections would be 
free and fair. In this regard we said that we were certain that the IEC and 
the state security organs would create the conditions for our people freely 
to express their will in all parts of our country. 

All these predictions, born of an intimate understanding of our national 
reality, have come true. Almost completely, the elections took place with no 
violence, intimidation, attempted fraud and serious administrative 
weaknesses. All physical material obstacles to free and fair elections were 
removed on time, including those related to the weather and power supplies. 

Our movement has emerged from the elections stronger than ever before, 
having increased its support within our system of local government. There 
are now much fewer "no-go areas" than ever before, especially in KwaZulu 
Natal. 

More minority political formations have entered the political scene, beyond 
the major parties, especially in the Western Cape, thus strengthening the 
representative nature of our democracy. Simultaneously, the remaining 
"Bantustan" parties, a carry-over from the apartheid years, have continued 
to lose support. 

Millions of our people heard, understood and accepted the message of hope 
contained in our Local Government Election Manifesto. In this regard we must 
thank the hundreds of thousands of ANC members and volunteers who took this 
message to the people and succeeded to encourage millions to vote. 

We must also thank the masses of our people who continued to demonstrate 
both their commitment to the success of our democracy and their confidence 
in our movement as the leading national force in the continuing struggle to 
build a people-centred society that would provide a better life for all. 

In our Manifesto we said: "The ANC is determined to make local government 
work better. We have a plan to achieve this ... We will intervene to ensure 
that councils work better, and are accountable to the community ... We will 
resolutely fight laziness, arrogance and corruption. The ANC is best placed 
to build partnerships between national and provincial governments and 
municipal councils, and thus make things happen faster, more effectively and 
in the interest of the people ... We are committed to building a non-sexist 
South Africa. Half of the candidates standing for the ANC are women ... 

"All of us want better service in our schools, community clinics and 
government offices. We all want better opportunities to improve the lives of 
our families. Every community deserves decent sanitation, good roads, clean 
neighbourhoods and street lighting. Together, ifwe join in a People's 
Contract, we can achieve these goals, so that each one of us can experience 
a better life under the South African sky." 

I 
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The masses of our people heard and welcomed these messages of hope and 
therefore voted for the ANC. The task ahead of us is to do everything in our 
power to honour the commitment we made to the people to implement our Plan 
to make local government work better for all our people. In this regard, the 
ANC will not disappoint the expectations of the people or in any way betray 
the confidence of these masses in our movement 

Thabo Mbeki 

ELECTIONS 2006 

More voters place their confidence in the ANC 

With most of the results declared in the 2006 local government elections, it 
is clear that an overwhelming majority of South African voters have placed 
their confidence in the ANC to lead the process of building better 
communities and improving the living conditions of all South Africans. 

While the final results were still being awaited as this edition of ANC 
TODAY was published, a number of important trends had already become 
evident. 

More South Africans have voted in this election than in any previous local 
government election. From those municipalities whose results have so far 
been declared by the Independent Electoral Commission (IEC), the data 
indicates that the absolute number of people who cast their vote in this 
election is significantly higher than in the 2000 local government election. 
It should be noted, however, that because the number of registered voters 
has increased over this period, the percentage turnout may be lower in some 
councils. 

The ANC vote has grown. The absolute number of people who have cast their 
votes for the ANC is significantly higher than in the 2000 election, as is 
the percentage of votes the ANC received in most councils. This is the case 
in councils throughout the provinces. 

The DA vote has shrunk. In most municipalities that have been declared, the 
Democratic Alliance (DA) has lost a significant number of voters. Many 
thousands of voters who voted for the DA in the declared municipalities in 
2000 have not given the party their vote in this election. This is 
particularly the case in the Western Cape, where the DA's support has 
dropped in most councils. Results from the Cape Town metro, though not final 
at the time of publication, indicate that the DA may have lost more than 10% 
of its share of the vote in the city. 

In KwaZulu Natal the sharp decline in votes for the IFP that has been a 
trend over the last few years has continued unabated. The ANC, on the other 
hand, has significantly increased its number of votes, especially in small 
towns. For example, the ANC has won the KwaSani Municipality, gaining 70% of 
the popular vote, compared with 45% in 2000. 

Besides the ANC, the Independent Democrats (ID) appear to have benefitted in 
the decline of support for other parties. As a party that did not exist at 
the time of the previous local government elections, the ID has picked up a 
significant share of the vote, particularly in the Western Cape. 

These preliminary observations indicate that South Africans have heeded the 
call to make local government a dynamic and integral instrument in the 
struggle to improve the lives of our people. They have endorsed the plan to 
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make local government work better for all South Africans, and have indicted 
their readiness to play an active part in ensuring that it is effectively 
implemented. 

More Information 

Independent Electoral Commission 
http://www.elections.org.za/ 

GOVERNMENT PROGRAMME UPDATE #2 

Investing in human capital for growth 

Following the state of the nation address in February, cabinet ministers 
addressed a number of briefings on progress in the implementation of 
government's programme of action. This week we publish an edited extract of 
the briefing on the skills development strategy: 

Skills Development will be a key element of the Accelerated and Shared 
Growth Initiative for South Africa (ASGISA). There is compelling evidence 
that points to the strong relationship between investments in human capital 
(education, training, health and nutrition) and economic growth and 
development 

The need to improve the quality of human resources is important for 
developing countries firstly for its role in improving the quality of life 
of peoples and building democracy but also for its role in the attraction of 
foreign direct investment. 

Our first major challenge is to improve the quality of general and further 
education, as these are the foundation for skills development. Secondly, we 
need to strengthen and accelerate collaboration and coordination of our 
various initiatives. Third, the foundation in each area of skills is 
mathematics and science achievement. 

Strengthening the school system 

Studies conducted in South Africa and abroad confirm that high levels of 
reading, writing and numeracy are the most practical and relevant of skills 
and that these skills are essential bases for developing the high-level 
vocational skills and knowledge required in South Africa. The focus of this 
programme will be to improve the resources of our poorest schools, including 
access to libraries and books in order to improve the literacy and numeracy 
levels of our learners. The first step will be the provision of 100 fiction 
books to all Quintile 1 and 2 primary schools in the nodal areas. This year 
we will strengthen our support to districts with regard to learner 
attainment and teacher support. 

With respect to early childhood development, government is currently 
implementing Grade R for approximately 400,000 learners in both schools and 
community-based sites. The Department of Education is working towards 
reaching the target of one million learners by 2010. The Social cluster has 
approved an integrated plan for the implementation of the skills programmes 
for early childhood development practitioners in line with the Expanded 
Public Works Programme (EPWP). 

This year we will increase the number of Dinaledi schools (which specialise 
in maths and science) from 102 to 400, and to 529 by January 2007. Over the 
next three years we will increase them to one thousand. The aim is to double 
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the number of learners passing higher grade maths and science in Grade 12 by 
2008 through targeted interventions and investment. The Department of 
Education aims to ensure that the education sector offers programmes that 
address the skills needs of our country. The new curricula and programmes 
developed by the Department of Education have been modernised and made more 
relevant and appropriate to prepare learners for the workplace. 

The introduction of no-fee schools for poor learners will ensure greater 
access to schools and thus to the literacy and numeracy skills that form the 
basis of meeting the skills challenge in the country. 

Further and higher education 

Government has allocated R1 .9 billion over the medium term for the 
recapitalisation of further education and training (FET) colleges. The 
re-capitalisation of these colleges will ensure that they become attractive 
first choice options for more young learners to enrol in quality programmes 
that meet the needs of the economy. As a result of a study of skills 
shortages, programmes to address needs in civil engineering construction; 
information technology; financial management; marketing; tourism; 
manufacturing and assembly; fabrication and extraction; primary agriculture 
and manufacturing and assembly have been developed and will be offered at 
FET colleges from 2007. 

The restructuring of the higher education landscape is proceeding relatively 
smoothly and within the agreed time frames. Nine of the 10 proposed mergers 
have already taken place, giving rise to new institutions. The restructuring 
has resulted in a new higher education institutional landscape ready to meet 
the high level skills needs of the country. The already existing foundation 
programmes in critical skills areas at universities and higher education 
will be used to promote expansion in engineering and mathematical sciences. 
The possibility of full service bursaries to recruit more teachers in scarce 
skills areas is being explored. 

The government, through the National Student Financial Scheme (NFSAS), plays 
an important role in enabling large numbers of academically able but 
financially needy students to access higher education annually. This year, 
over 1.3 billion rand will be available for loans and bursaries through the 
NFSAS. 

A coherent response to skills development 

All of the items related to skills development in the 2005 government 
programme of action were either completed or enjoyed significant progress. 
Some of the highlights include: 

* The successful launch of a revised National Skills Development Strategy 
(NSDS) with a projected RS billion per year levy funding mechanism. 
* A successful Employment and Skills Development Lead Employer pilot project 
that includes FET Colleges is scheduled to be completed by September 2006. 
Thus 
far 7,856 learners are participating in the pilot programmes, 
* The learnership and apprenticeship programmes have grown from strength to 
strength with a 155,460 employed and unemployed learners enrolled by the end 
of March 2005. 
* The Sector Education and Training Authority (SETA) system was successfully 
re-established when four SET As were merged. A total of 23 SET As are now 
fully operational 
* The sector skills plans for all 23 sectors of the economy were extensively 
reviewed and re-aligned to the revised NSDS 2005-2010 
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The adjusted NSDS 2005-2010 was launched in March 2005. This revised 
strategy is a comprehensive framework, which can be applied in a variety of 
ways to develop skills for both employed and unemployed. In the past SETAs 
were accused of being insensitive to needs of the economy and the public. To 
remedy this, one of the most significant changes in the current strategy 
relates to SET As broadening their support of learners in learnerships, 
apprenticeships, internships, bursaries, workplace experiential learning and 
unit standards based skills programmes. 

There have been numerous projects that have required close cooperation 
between the Department of Labour and other departments involved in skills 
development. An amount of R421 million was allocated for training of 
unemployed people through our provincial offices in projects linked to 
housing, agriculture, road construction, and working for water in 2005. By 
the end of December 2005 about 80,000 had completed training in these 
programmes. 

During the next financial year, we will intensify our focus on the 
implementation of the second year of our NSDS 2005-2010 as well as the 
development of a state of the art, fully integrated Employment Services 
System. Vital to the implementation of these two key projects will be the 
link to the ASGISA. A detailed analysis of the skills requirements analysis 
for each ASGISA project has already been embarked upon. 

An estimated 108 ASGISA projects have been identified and the skills 
development needs of each project will be mapped against clusters of SET As 
and other stakeholders or role players. 

The Employment Services System will be implemented this year to allow the 
government to have a direct handle on all labour market information such as 
the existing vacancies, the numbers of people with qualifications in the 
various occupations, their location, matching work seekers with vacancies on 
line and so on. 

An important feature of the Employment Services System will be the 
opportunity for every public and private sector organisation to list on the 
system every single employment or learning opportunity that is available. 

Another key feature of the Employment Services System lies in its integrated 
design that will ensure that a single registration point is used for 
organisation or citizen registration. This integrated design will be further 
enhanced by direct linkages between the Employment Services System and other 
critical human resource based database systems such at Home Affairs, 
Education, South African Revenue Service and Statistics South Africa. 

Umsobomvu Youth Fund 

Since 2005, the Umsobomvu Youth Fund has supported young people to access 
skills training programmes at selected FET Colleges. In addition to support 
for skills training, the Umsobomvu Youth Fund has supported the 
establishment of Youth Advisory Centres at selected FET Colleges. By 
December 2005, there were 17 such points located at FET colleges. 

Promotion of science and technology 

The Department of Science and Technology has recorded a number of 
significant achievements as a result of its investment in the country's 
science and technology skills base. 

The department's efforts in space science have focused on developing the 
region as a hub for astronomy and space research and development. Through 
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the Astronomy Geographical Advantage Programme (AGAP), South Africa 
continues to promote high technology investment in space science to ensure 
that local researchers and students are able to participate at the cutting 
edge of international astronomy. A key result of this was the launch last 
November of the Southern African Large Telescope (SALT). 

Related to the country's bid to host the Square Kilometre Array (SKA), a 
bursary programme has provided the first 12 postgraduate recipients with 
funding in the 2004/05 financial year. A further 11 recipients have been 
identified for 2006. This programme is now being extended to South Africa's 
partners in the bid -Botswana, Ghana, Kenya, Madagascar, Mauritius, 
Mozambique and Namibia. 

The South African Research Chairs Initiative is a strategic national 
structural intervention towards the creation of a coherent and national 
research and innovation system. The initiative is aimed at attracting and 
retaining qualified researchers to the higher education sector in order to 
reverse the country's dramatic decline in research outputs and capacity at 
publicly funded institutions. It is envisaged that this programme, which has 
already been allocated R200 million, will produce 210 research chairs by 
2010 with the potential to develop targeted research capacity. 

Healthy mind in a healthy body 

Athletes and teams that will be participating in the Commonwealth Games to 
be held in Melbourne, Australia in March 2006 have commenced training under 
the National Academy Programme. The National Academy Programme has 
contributed to the successes of our athletes and teams that participated in 
the Olympic and Paralympic Games of 2004 as well as in the Commonwealth 
Youth Games in Australia during the same year. Increased investment in the 
Siyadlala Mass Participation Programme (MPP) will provide more access to 
sport and recreation activities by large numbers of people who have not 
previously enjoyed such access. The programme is intended to inculcate a 
healthy lifestyle among the youth and divert their energies away from 
anti-social behaviour. The Academy will expand its activities to include 
support to the South African Football Association (SAFA) to prepare a 
competitive team for the 2010 FIFA World Cup. 

South Africa's progress in preparing for the 2010 FIFA World Cup in all its 
facets will continue to feature prominently in the run-up to the event. The 
ministry of sport and recreation has been piloting and pioneering planning 
and commencement of construction of 2010 FIFA World Cup venues. This will 
provide many opportunities for communities and institutions to develop and 
offer respectively a range of necessary skills, not only in construction 
related industry but also in tourism, marketing and other areas. Our 
government has already allocated R242 million towards planning for this 
infrastructure provisioning. We are on track with building a lasting legacy 
from hosting the 2010 World Cup. 

The Community Mass Participation Programme programme has been extended from 60 hubs in 2004 to 131 hubs in 2005. Presently, the main impact on the 
communities concerned is related to increased levels of activity, especially 
amongst the young in the communities concerned. The project has also 
contributed to job creation through the recruitment and training of 
unemployed youth to run the programme. They are being paid a small stipend 
and several have been recruited into more permanent jobs based on the skills 
that they have developed. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
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http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at08.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http:/ /lists. anc. org .za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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THIS WEEK: 

* Letter from the President: The truth will prevail! 
* What the media says: Lies, damned lies! 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The truth will prevail! 

In my last Letter, (Vol 7 No 44), I argued that we needed to oppose the pernicious tendency in our country of the falsification of reality to advance the particular agendas of forces that are opposed to our movement and the national democratic revolution. I argued that we faced a permanent task to chain the canards. 

When I wrote the Letter I did not know that there was yet another canard in the making, which was let loose three days after the publication of the last edition of this journal. This time the source of the canard was the South African Institute of Race Relations (SAIRR), which made the startling claim that the masses of our people are now poorer than they were in 1996. 

In last week's Letter I said: "Or take other canards that emanate from people who are supposedly members of our democratic movement. These range from the absurd assertion that the masses of our people are poorer now than they were during the apartheid period ... " In essence the SAIRR repeats this absurd assertion. 

SAIRR on poverty 

On Monday 12 November, the SAIRR published a report which claimed that "Using the globally accepted measure of poverty, of people living on less than one US dollar per day, poverty has increased in South Africa, both in absolute numbers and proportionally. The proportion of South Africans living on less than $1/day doubled between 1996 and 2005." 

It said that 4.2 million people were living on less than $1 (about R6.74) a day in 2005, up from 1.9 million in 1996. The SAIRR researcher Marius Roodt said, "It is going to take a long time to get rid of the poverty. The government's social grants are helping, but to say poverty will be halved in seven years is a bit ambitious." 

Mid-term Review 

On 21 June, 2007, the State Presidency published the "Development Indicators Mid-Term 
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Review". Among others, these Indicators also reflect on the issue of poverty. 

On the issue of per capita income, the Review says, "Since 2002, strong overall 
income growth, including the expansion of social grants, resulted in the rise of the 
income of the poorest 10 and 20 per cent of the population. However, the rate of improvement of income for the poor has not matched that of the rich, and thus while 
income poverty is declining, inequality has not been reduced." 

The Review says that per capita real income for the poorest 10% in 1996 was R522. This had risen to R734 by 2006. The figures for the poorest 20% were R758 and R 1,051. 

The Review also includes a Poverty Headcount Index. In this regard it says, "This 
index measures the number of people living below a poverty line of R3,000 per capita per annum (in 2000 constant Rand). The strong decline in the headcount poverty rate (PO) after 2001 is mainly due to the expansion of social grants, and more jobs 
created in the economy." The percentage of people living below this poverty line 
declined from 53.1 % in 1996 to 43.2% in 2006. 

The Review also includes a Poverty Gap Index (P1) and a Squared Poverty Gap Index (P2). In this regard, the Review says: "The P1 measures the depth of income poverty compared to a poverty line of R3,000 per capita per annum (in 2000 constant Rand). The declining P1 shows that incomes and/or expenditure of those in poverty improved, bringing the very poor closer to the poverty line. 

"In addition, the declining P2 shows that the severity of poverty has been reduced, 
especially since 2002." The P1 figures for 1996 and 2006 showing this decline are 0.26 and 0.20 respectively. The P2 figures are 0.16 and 0.12. 

The Review also includes a Living Standards Measure (LSM). In this regard the 
document says, "Between 2000 and 2005, the LSM data shows a significant decrease of the number of people in the poorest categories (LSM 1-3), with a marked reduction of the number of people living in LSM 1. The number of people living in LSM 4-10 shows an increase and in part reflects the growth of the middle classes." 

The LSM 1 figures for 2001/02 and 2005/06 reflecting average monthly incomes are R742 and R999. The relevant LSM 2 figures are R883 and R1 ,214. The similar figures for LSM 3 are R1,092 and R1,521. 

The Review also contains figures indicating the extent of Social-Assistance Support extended to deserving members of our population. In this regard, the Review says: 

"At present, nearly 12 million people receive social grants, and 3.2 per cent of the 
GDP is spent on social grant assistance. The increase in the number of beneficiaries over the years has been as a result of increased government efforts to reach out to 
those people that are eligible to receive social assistance grants. 

"The strong growth in grants in aid, care dependency grant and disability grant, is a 
reflection of government's programme of social assistance and poverty reduction for persons with disabilities. The strong growth in the uptake of grants has stabilised 
over the past two years as the majority of eligible beneficiaries have been 
registered." The total number of recipients in 1999 was 2,587,373. The number in 2006 had increased to 10,980,654. 

With regard to the information supplied in the "Development Indicators Mid-Term 
Review", I must underline that the Presidency relied on studies carried out by 
independent economists and institutions not connected to or commissioned by the 
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Government. The figures for the grants were drawn from the government Social Security Pension System and the National Treasury. I mention these facts to emphasise the 
point that the Presidency did not falsify the figures about poverty, to hide our 
reality. 

Push back the frontiers of poverty 

Our movement and Government have taken a leading position in drawing attention to and focusing on the challenge of fighting poverty. This struggle served as the central 
element in the Manifesto we presented to the nation during the 2004 and 2006 
elections precisely because we recognise the critical challenge we face to alleviate 
and eradicate poverty. 

Government programmes have also focused on this important challenge. To indicate its seriousness in this regard, the Government is working to elaborate poverty indices as well as further refine its integrated offensive against poverty, reaching down to 
individual households, to improve the effectiveness of our work in this regard. 

Our approach towards this vitally important matter is informed by what we said in the 
Reconstruction and Development Programme (RDP) shortly before the historic elections of 1994. The RDP said: "It is not merely the lack of income which determines poverty. An enormous proportion of very basic needs are presently unmet. In attacking poverty and deprivation, the RDP aims to set South Africa firmly on the road to eliminating hunger, providing land and housing to all our people, providing access to safe water 
and sanitation for all, ensuring the availability of affordable and sustainable 
energy sources, eliminating illiteracy, raising the quality of education and training 
for children and adults, protecting the environment, and improving our health 
services and making them accessible to all." 

For its part our official statistics agency, StatsSA says that poverty should be seen 
"in a broader perspective than merely the extent of low income or low expenditure in the country. It is seen here as the denial of opportunities and choices most basic to 
human development to lead a long, healthy, creative life and to enjoy a decent 
standard of living, freedom, dignity, self-esteem and respect from others." 

The SAIRR relies on a definition of poverty that is radically different from the one 
spelt out in the RDP and described by StatsSA. Necessarily, this produces a 
distortion of our reality which amounts to a falsification of this reality. Evidently 
the SAIRR depended for its figures on "Global Insight Southern Africa, Regional 
Economic Focus, 2006." The SAIRR document says on the page on which it carries the figures that suggest that poverty has increased over the last ten years: 

"People in poverty are defined as those living in households with incomes less than 
the poverty income. Poverty income varies according to household size - the larger the household, the larger the income required to keep its members out of poverty. 
Poverty income levels ranged from R871 per month for one individual, to R3,314 for a household of eight members or more in 2005." 

Fact and fiction 

Last year the SAIRR trotted out the same canard that it broadcast to the country on 12 November. On that occasion Dr Vusi Gumede of the Policy Coordination and Advisory Services in the Presidency responded with an article that was published by the "Star'' newspaper on 13 April 2006. We reproduce this article immediately below, in full, 
because it exposes even the canard told this year by the SAIRR. Dr Gumede wrote: 
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"The annual South Africa Survey by the South African Institute of Race Relations 
(SAIRR) contains much useful information on social dynamics within our society. But 
in some respects the authors get it wrong, and miss the extent to which we have as a 
country have come a long way. The latest survey just released is a case in point. 

"In a statement released by the SAIRR to profile the publication, headlined 'Poor 
left behind as black middle class grows', the SAIRR explains that 'levels of 
inequality measured by the gini coefficient, had increased for all race groups except 
whites since 1996.' 

"Barely acknowledging this to be a consequence of many black people breaking through 
the glass ceiling of apartheid, the statement expresses concern that 'such growth has 
been accompanied by an increase in poverty among the lowest income groups'. 

"Besides the issue of relativity - where growth in inequality does not necessarily 
translate into the poor getting poorer - recent academic studies show that in fact 
there has been a marked reduction in poverty, especially since about 2000. 

"In terms of methodology, the use of mainly money-metric measures to gauge poverty 
and inequality has been widely questioned by amongst others, renowned scholars such 
as Amartya Sen and Nanak Kwakwane. Yet even within the narrow money-metric approach 
of income poverty, SAIRR seems to get it wrong. 

"Statistics SA releases various data series on income and expenditure, series that 
many researchers utilise in calculating the extent of income poverty and inequality. 
Notably, the SAIRR report does not refer to StatsSA datasets. Though such data has 
some debated problems, it is widely used. 

"Despite the fact that numbers and proportions of income-poor people shows a clear 
decline, the SAIRR report says that 'people living in poverty have increased, peaking 
in 2002'. In fact, the report shows and says that the rate of poverty 'decreased by 
0, 7% between 1997 and 2002'. 

"The critical point however is that there are various dimensions of poverty - apart 
from income - all of which are important. We should take into account not only the 
income at people's disposal but also the 'social wage', namely the value of those 
services provided by the state which enhance people's lives - such as education, 
health, housing and free basic services. The ten-year review of government 
demonstrated that the impact of social spending substantially reduced inequality. 

"More recent studies also, contrary to the conclusion of the SAIRR report, point to 
the fact that poverty has declined. A study by Haroon Bharat, Pranushka Naidoo and 
Carlene van der Westhuizen analysing welfare shifts between 1993 and 2004 indicates, 
for example, that access to formal housing grew by 42% and 34% for income deciles 1 
and 2 between 1993 and 2004, and 21% and 16% for deciles 3 and 4. Access to piped 
water increased by 187% in decile 1, while the growth was 31 % in the 4th decile. 
Access to electricity for lighting for the poorest households - those in decile 1 -
grew by a phenomenal 578%. These statistics make very clear that delivery of these 
services has been strongly pro-poor. 

"But perhaps the most succinct measure of our country's performance is the dramatic 
decline since 1994 in the levels of asset and service poverty as well as asset and 
service inequality. While in 1993, 40% of households were asset- (and service-) poor, 
by 2004 this figure had been almost halved to 22%. While the level of asset- and 
service-inequality (measured by the Gini coefficient) was 0.32 in 1993, by 2004 it 
stood at 0.24. 
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"A separate study by Servaas van der Berg, Ronelle Burger, Rulof Burger, Megan Louw 
and Derek Yu finds that poverty has stabilised since the political transition and 
decreased sharply since 2000. 

"Utilising a lower poverty line set at R250 household income per month or R3,000 per 
year in 2000 Rands, they conclude that in more recent years, the proportion of people 
living in poverty appears to have declined substantially- from 18.5-million in 2000 
to 15.4-million in 2004. Those who are not poor increased from 26.2-million in 2000 
to 31-million in 2004. 

"The study also shows that the per capita real incomes of people in the poorest two 
population quintiles rose by more than 30% during 2000-2004. The authors conclude 
that wherever you draw the income poverty line in the range from R2,000 to R4,000 per 
capita income per annum, poverty decreased sharply since about 2002 after a modest 
rise at the end of the previous decade. They argue that the impact on the poor of the 
recent expansion of social grants is likely to have been major, considering that real 
transfers from government increased by some R22-billion in the last two years (in 
2000 Rands). By the end of last year the number of beneficiaries of social grants had 
reached 10.5-million. 

"With regard to upward mobility of the black population, the authors conclude that 
the numbers of the higher middle class increased almost threefold from about almost 
400,000 to almost 1,2-million in 11 years over the period 1993-2004. 

"So, there has been progress in reducing poverty. However, we cannot be complacent, 
because there is still much to be done, and it needs to be done faster and better. 
But the progress we have made is ground for confidence that South Africa will indeed 
halve poverty by 2014." 

Chain the canards! 

The SAIRR has positioned itself as the liberal alternative to our movement. We must 
assume that because of this it is averse to using the sources of information cited by 
Dr Gumede. It could also have used the recently released StatsSA Community Survey 
2007, which we reviewed in Vol 7 No 42 of this journal, more accurately to report on 
improvements in the standard of living of the masses of our people. 

Its obvious unwillingness to do any of these things, choosing instead to discover 
statistics that serve the political purpose of discrediting our movement and 
government underlines the imperative that we must at all times stand ready to chain 
the canards! 

Thabo Mbeki 

WHAT THE MEDIA SAYS 

Lies, damned lies! 

In various editions of this journal, this column has exposed deliberate lies that 
have been told by some in the domestic and international media, who have the specific 
intention to discredit our movement, the ANC, and our government. 

The work to expose these lies is never a pleasant task. However it cannot be avoided 
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as long as some in the media elect to tell lies about our movement, our government 
and country, to promote their agendas, as did one Chris McGreal in an article 
published by the British Guardian newspaper on 13 November 2007. 

The shameless fabrications concocted by McGreal derive from the unending campaign by our opponents to invent corrupt practice around the so-called "arms deal" - the 
acquisition for the South African National Defence Force (SANDF) of aircraft, 
corvettes and submarines. 

Over the years government has insisted that the acquisition process resulting in 
government entering into primary contracts with the suppliers was free of any 
corruption and challenged anybody with information to the contrary to produce this information. 

To date, absolutely nobody has done so. Rather our accusers have been happy to trot out various allegations, as does McGreal. They then engage in the dishonest practice of presenting these allegations as facts, obviously resolved that no ethical 
consideration, such as respect for the truth, will be allowed to frustrate their 
campaign. 

Challenge #1 

McGreal says, "A former speaker of parliament has already been convicted of accepting a bribe from a German weapons manufacturer." This is a blatant lie. We challenge McGreal to say who this "former speaker'' is. 

Challenge #2 

McGreal says, "Mbeki has quashed investigations by the South African parliament, the auditor general and the director of public prosecutions into the links between senior ANC officials, the party and the arms companies." This is a blatant lie. We challenge 
McGreal to produce even one fact to substantiate the allegation he makes. 

Challenge #3 

The truth that is known by everybody, but which McGreal hopes to wipe out from public memory, is that the Public Accounts Committee (SCOPA) of parliament conducted its own investigation without any let or hindrance by the ANC or the government, exactly 
because we had nothing to hide. As was its right and duty, the executive arm of 
government, through the then Leader of Government Business, the Deputy President of the Republic, Jacob Zuma, wrote to SCOPA to respond to its Report. We challenge 
McGreal to produce one fact to disprove this statement. 

Challenge #4 

McGreal says Tony Yengeni "led the campaign on behalf of Mbeki to shut down 
parliament's investigation of the weapons contracts." This is a blatant lie. We 
challenge McGreal to produce one fact to substantiate his claim. 

Challenge #5 

The Parliamentary Committee recommended that various state organs should conduct an investigation into the defence procurement. As a result, our country's Auditor 
General, the National Director of Public Prosecutions and the Public Protector 
carried out this work jointly and submitted their Report to Parliament. We challenge 
McGreal to produce one fact to demonstrate that what we have said is untrue. 

Page 6 J 



j (2007/11/19) Logavinogarie Reddy - ANC Today 16 November 2007 

McGreal says "the South African air force's requirements (for a trainer aircraft) 
could have been adequately met through the cheaper Italian (Aeromacchi) bid (instead 
of the more expensive BAe Systems bid)." But what are the facts! 

The truth is that once the decision was taken to acquire the Gripen fighter-aircraft 
for the airforce, it was clear that it would be incorrect to acquire the Aeromacchi 
trainer. This was for the simple reason that it would not be possible to graduate 
from the Aeromacchi trainer to fly the Gripen. 

Challenge #6 

The BAe Systems Hawk satisfied the requirements for a trainer to prepare pilots to 
fly the Gripen. Had we bought the Aeromacchi trainer, we would still have to buy the 
Hawk and use the Italian trainer to prepare pilots to fly the Hawk, despite the fact 
that our airforce already has trainers to prepare pilots to fly this aircraft. 
Clearly it would be absurd to proceed in this manner. We challenge McGreal to produce 
one fact to demonstrate that what we have said is false. 

Challenge #7 

McGreal says our airforce was "strongly opposed to buying the British fighters". This 
is a blatant lie. We challenge McGreal to produce one fact to substantiate his claim. 

Challenge #8 

McGreal also says "the secretary of defence, Pierre Steyn, later resigned over what 
he described to investigators as the 'arse-about-face' decision in which the military's 
requirements were tailored to suit the choice already made by the politicians." 

The truth is that the defence acquisition was based on acceptance of the outcomes of 
a Defence Review in which the SA National Defence Force was intimately involved, 
which were accepted by our Parliament and our population at large. What McGreal said 
about Pierre Steyn is a blatant lie. We challenge McGreal to produce one fact to 
prove the contrary. 

Challenge #9 

McGreal reports that one Andrew Feinstein, a former member of the ANC and MP, "said 
the politicians decided in favour of the British planes at an 'informal meeting' 
attended by Mbeki, (the late former minister of Defence, Joe) Madise and at least one 
official since implicated in corruption in the deal. The BAe bid was then presented 
to the cabinet for approval without any other bids on the table." 

The entirety of the assertions made in this passage is nothing more than a 
conglomeration of blatant lies. We challenge McGreal to ask his informant, Andrew 
Feinstein, to assist him by providing him with the single facts to substantiate the 
claims that McGreal chose to report approvingly. 

Challenge #10 

McGreal wrote, "Feinstein says that besides eventually shutting down his (sic!) 
investigation, the presidency also put pressure on the auditor general to alter a 
report saying there were 'fundamental flaws' in the process, (which) was manipulated 
to ensure the contract went to BAe." 
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There was never any Feinstein investigation and no pressure was put on the Auditor 
General (AG) to alter any of his findings. In keeping with established practice, the 
AG gave government a copy of his report to ensure the accuracy of the facts that 
would inform his findings. Accordingly, the government responded to the matter of facts, as required in any auditing process, which also guarantees the AG the right to 
verify any facts presented to him/heL Again we challenge McGreal to ask his 
informant, Andrew Feinstein, to assist him by providing him with the single facts to 
substantiate the claims that McGreal chose to report approvingly. 

Challenge #11 

McGreal says Tony Yengeni "went to prison for accepting bribes from a German arms manufacturer". Yengeni was found guilty of fraud, based on the charge that he had defrauded Parliament by presenting it with false information. The assertion made by 
McGreal is both a blatant lie and is libellous. We challenge McGreal to produce one 
fact to prove that Yengeni was convicted of accepting a bribe by a German arms 
manufacturer. 

Challenge #12 

Like others who share his agenda, McGreal does not explain that Shabir Shaik is 
serving a jail sentence for offences that have absolutely nothing to do with the 
primary contracts into which government entered, which were not affected by any 
corruption. We challenge McGreal to produce one fact to show that what we have said is not true. 

Challenge #13 

McGreal wrote, "BAe, along with German and French firms, have been accused of paying bribes to senior ANC politicians and government officials, and of helping to fund the ANC's 1999 election campaign in return for a slice of the country's largest ever 
weapons buying spree." We challenge McGreal to produce one fact that has been tabled by our accusers in almost a decade, to substantiate their accusations. 

Challenge #14 

McGreal said "Britain's Serious Fraud Office (SFO) ... (has made a) request to the 
South Africans for assistance (with investigations it is conducting into allegations 
that BAe) ... paid (£75m) in 'commissions'. That help has not been forthcoming." The 
assertion about our government's refusal to "help" the SFO is a blatant lie. We 
challenge McGreal to tell the whole truth in this regard, including the legal 
requirements that must be met when any legal assistance is requested, consistent with the obligation to respect the rule of law. 

McGreal ended his article, which is made up of a litany of fabrications, by saying 
"(ANC Deputy President) Zuma is now facing the prospect of corruption charges 
himself, which may derail his efforts to replace Mbeki as president. He has said if 
he does land up in court he will name names, and bring others in the ANC down with 
him." 

We do not know if Deputy President Zuma will be prosecuted. Unlike McGreal, we have never heard him say he will "name names, and bring others in the ANC down with him". If this is true, and means that our Deputy President will expose all those in our 
movement who have been involved in corruption, he will enjoy the full and unqualified support of the entirety of the ANC in all its echelons. 
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Challenge #15 

McGreal wrote "Despite Mbeki's efforts to bury the issue, the graft around the arms 
deal keeps rearing its head." Cabinet, led by Nelson Mandela, constituted a Cabinet Committee to lead the defence acquisition process that emanated from the requirements identified during an eminently transparent Defence Review, to which we have referred. 

This Cabinet Committee was chaired by the then Deputy President, Thabo Mbeki, and included the Ministers of Defence, Finance, Trade and Industry and Public 
Enterprises. This Committee considered all the bids, at all times sitting as a 
collective, and made the necessary and considered recommendations to our Cabinet. 

Having studied these recommendations, our Cabinet chose the "preferred bidders" who ultimately met our requirements, after the perfectly normal negotiations with them to finalise the detailed contractual agreements between them, the primary contractors, and our Government. 

The "graft around the arms deal" alleged by McGreal could only have taken place if the primary contractors succeeded to bribe the members of the Cabinet Committee and the Cabinet, the collectives involved in awarding the defence contracts. McGreal 
would have no difficulty of any kind in establishing the specific names of all those 
who were members of these collectives and participated in the relevant meetings, 
including the final meetings in 2000. Should he seek this information, we are certain that government would be more than willing to assist him. 

It is now more than seven years since the conclusion of the strategic defence 
procurement contracts - the so-called arms deal. Surely this is a long enough period of time to unearth any wrongdoing that might have taken place during the 
consideration, the negotiation and the awarding of these contracts. 

We challenge McGreal to produce even one solitary fact that demonstrates that any of the people who were members of the Cabinet collectives to which we have referred were involved in any graft. In this regard, of course McGreal would be perfectly free to 
consult all his informants, including Feinstein, the British SFO, and the others 
whose interests are and have been served by the propagation of falsehoods that some in the domestic and international media have been pleased to print and broadcast over many years, treating with absolute contempt their ethical obligation not to tell 
lies. 

Four-and-a-half years ago, in Vol 3 No 21 of this Journal, we published a Letter from 
the President entitled "Our country needs facts, not groundless allegations". In this 
Letter our President said: 

"In the Biblical Gospel according to St Matthew, it is said that Jesus Christ saw 
Simon Peter and his brother Andrew fishing in the Sea of Galilee. And He said to 
them: "Follow Me, and I will make you fishers of men." 

"Perhaps taking a cue from this, some in our country have appointed themselves as 
'fishers of corrupt men'. Our governance system is the sea in which they have chosen to exercise their craft. From everything they say, it is clear that they know it as a 
matter of fact that they are bound to return from their fishing expeditions with huge 
catches of corrupt men (and women) .... 

"We should not, and will not abandon the offensive to defeat the insulting campaigns 
further to entrench a stereotype that has, for centuries, sought to portray Africans 
as a people that is corrupt, given to telling lies, prone to theft and 
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self-enrichment by immoral means, a people that is otherwise contemptible in the eyes of the 'civilised'. We must expect that, as usual, our opponents will accuse us of 
"playing the race card", to stop us confronting the challenge of racism. 

"The fishers of corrupt men are determined to prove everything in the anti-African 
stereotype. They rely on their capacity to produce long shadows and innumerable 
allegations around the effort of our government to supply the South African National 
Defence Force with the means to discharge its constitutional and continental 
obligations. They are confident that these long shadows and allegations without 
number will engulf and suffocate the forces that fought for and lead our process of democratisation, reconstruction and development. 

"However, what our country needs is substance and not shadows, facts instead of 
allegations, and the eradication of racism. The struggle continues." 

The lies told by McGreal, for which the British Guardian gave him space in its pages, 
confirm everything our President said in 2003. The struggle continues. 

(In this article we have presented 15 specific challenges to Chris McGreal to respond 
to the assertion we have made that he abused the readers of the Guardian by feeding them a plethora of lies. McGreal may be in possession of facts that would disprove 
the statements we have made. Should McGreal provide such facts, ANC Today undertakes to publish these in full, to ensure that the truth is told and that we respect the 
well-established media practice of the right to reply. Editor.) 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2007/at45.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe. html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

To the stars on our firmament - bayethe! 

On September 26, Anglican Archbishop Emeritus Desmond Tutu delivered the 
Steve Bantu Biko Memorial Lecture. It is indeed very fitting that this 
Annual 
Lecture should be delivered in September, as Steve Biko, a great hero and 
son 
of our struggle and people, was murdered by the apartheid police on 
September 
12, 1977, 29 years ago. 

Correctly, the Archbishop paid tribute to Steve Biko. Among other things he 
said: "Right and goodness have triumphed even if we still do not have the 
whole, the true story of how Steve died. 

"What is more, we have here an eloquent example that true greatness lies in 
having given oneself on behalf of others: Jesus did say, 'Greater love hath 
no one than that a person should lay down his life for others.' And the 
people have said a resounding 'Amen' to that, and you really can't fool all 
of the people all the time. They will always know who their leaders are and 
they will be ready to acknowledge them and to the extent that they can, will 
reward them, will express their appreciation to them. 

"You cannot buy that affirmation by the people. We know it - the apartheid 
regime tried to foist its candidates on us as our leaders, and the people, 
i.e. the vast majority, rejected them as but pseudo leaders. Once people 
have 
taken you to their hearts as a true, a genuine leader, than nothing anyone 
tries to do can dislodge the real leader from the hearts of the people. 

"Steve was a remarkable young man in his commitment and passion.He was ready 
to jettison (his medical studies) because of his all consuming passion to 
strive for the liberation of his people and their emancipation through 
appropriate community development and health enhancing projects. He 
possessed 
an incisive and indeed massive intellect." 
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The Archbishop said Steve Biko worked "to make us realise that.we were human 
and not inferior, as the white person was human and not superior. I (had) 
internalised what others had decided was to be my identity, not my God-given 
utterly precious and unique me. 

"And when I looked inside me and saw this man-made caricature I bridled with 
anger and hatred and contempt of this false self. I then projected it 
outwards to those who outwardly looked like me. Before my superior white 
overlords I quaked with demeaning obsequiousness, and before those who 
looked 
like the thing I hated and despised, I was harsh and abrasive." 

During the Lecture, among other things Archbishop Tutu raised serious 
concerns about important issues such as respect for the law, for life 
itself, 
and for one another, to eradicate gross criminal and other unacceptable 
behaviour in our society. 

In this regard, he said: "Why have we lost our deeply African reverence for 
life? Just look at what happens with say a car hijack. The scared owner 
hands 
over the keys and for no earthly reason he/she will be shot dead in cold 
blood for the sheer hell of it; utterly gratuitously, wantonly. 

"Is it not horrendous for an African, even before Black Consciousness came 
on 
the scene, for whatever reason for an adult man to rape a 9 month old baby? 
What has come over us? Perhaps we did not realise just how apartheid has 
damaged us so that we seem to have lost our sense of right and wrong, so 
that 
when we go on strike as is our right to do, we are not appalled that some of 
us can chuck people out of moving trains because they did not join the 
strike, or why is it common practice now to trash, to go on the rampage? 

"What has happened to us? It seems as if we have perverted our freedom, our 
rights into licence, into being irresponsible. Rights go hand in hand with 
responsibility, with dignity, with respect for oneself and for the other. 

"There are municipal, provincial, government offices which you go to only 
because you really can't help it. They behave as those others used to behave 
in the old pass offices - they are rude, inefficient and thoroughly 
unpleasant.We despise ourselves, we really hate ourselves and project it on 
to others. 

"We should be dignified, law abiding citizens, proud of our beautiful land, 
proud of our freedom won at such great cost. We should not devalue it. We 
should not abuse our children, our womenfolk. 

"The fact of the matter is we still depressingly do not respect one another. 
I have often said black consciousness did not finish the work it set out to 
do. 

"The best memorial to Steve Biko would be a South Africa where everyone 
respects themselves, has a positive self image filled with a proper self 
esteem and holds others in high regard." 

Speaking on behalf of the ANC, in its 1998 document entitled "The Moral 
Renewal of the Nation", our Commission for Religious Affairs expressed the 
same concern voiced by the Archbishop. It said: "Most people are moral. They 
are not criminals advocating unethical behaviour. They wish to bring up 
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their 
children to be honest, with the desire to build a prosperous and peaceful 
South Africa for all who live in it. The cultures brought together in our 
nation also had high ethical standards. 

"Corruption, criminality, tax evasion, fraud, rape, the abuse of women and 
children, drunkenness, extortion, and family breakdown, much of it touched 
by 
violence, are the outward forms of a diseased social climate which affects 
all of us. The whole country is passing through a period of transition in 
which we are seeking to establish a new and successful modern society. The 
problems we experience are not different from those in other societies - but 
at this formative stage we intend to do something to ensure that South 
Africa 
becomes a truly moral society. The ANC welcomes the Moral Summit process as 
an opportunity to analyse this situation, and seek a national commitment to 
overcome it." 

On the issue of the need for good leadership, in its 2001 document "Through 
the Eye of a Needle", our movement said: "A leader should constantly seek to 
improve his capacity to serve the people; he should strive to be in touch 
with the people all the time, listen to their views and learn from them.A 
leader should win the confidence of the people in her day-to-day work.She 
should not seek to gain cheap popularity by avoiding difficult issues, 
making 
false promises or merely pandering to popular sentiment. 

"A leader should lead by example. He should be above reproach in his 
political and social conduct - as defined by our revolutionary morality. 
Through force of example, he should act as a role model to ANC members and 
non-members alike. Leading a life that reflects commitment to the strategic 
goals of the NOR includes not only being free of corrupt practices; it also 
means actively fighting against corruption." 

As has been the case when our movement has raised its voice to speak of the 
critical importance of moral behaviour in society as well as among our own 
members, some have sought to misinterpret the Archbishop's comments as 
indicating that what he thinks and said is that all that characterises our 
new democracy is the pervasive prevalence of unbridled and unstoppable 
depravity. 

To continue the negative onslaught sustained by some over many years, to 
date, that we are bound to fail in our struggle to create a truly 
democratic, 
non-racial, non-sexist and prosperous South Africa, sections of the domestic 
and international media reported Archbishop Tutu's Steve Biko Lecture under 
such headlines as: 

"Sth Africa is losing its way - Tutu"; "Apartheid may have destroyed moral 
sense, says Tutu"; "Tutu warns of dangers of ethnic strife afflicting South 
Africa"; "What has become of us, laments Tutu"; "Tutu berates South Africa"; 
"Tutu: Respect gone in South Africa"; "SA gained freedom and lost its soul -
Tutu". 

And yet, in the same Steve Biko Lecture which these headlines seek to 
summarise, Archbishop Tutu made the heartfelt observations that: "We are 
generous, compassionate, caring people at our best.We have a wonderful 
country.We are wonderful people.We have produced outstanding people.We have 
given the world a splendid example in our relatively peaceful transition 
showing that former enemies can at least be colleagues. The world has 
marvelled at our capacity to forgive, to walk the path of forgiveness and 
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reconciliation, to be magnanimous and generous." 

On September 27, at our Eighth Awards Ceremony for National Orders, we had 
occasion once more to salute and celebrate the "outstanding people" our 
country and people have produced, to whom the Archbishop referred. What they 
have done, as a result of which they have earned the right to become 
Honoured 
Members of our National Orders, makes the very firm statement that, as the 
Archbishop said, we have a wonderful country and a wonderful people! 

In the Ceremonial Oration we delivered at the Awards Ceremony, paying 
tribute 
to the outstanding South Africans identified and nominated by the public as 
fitting Members of the National Orders, we said: "The honours that we bestow 
today tell the story of what and who we are and who we shall be. These 
National Orders represent the nobility of human endeavour, constituting a 
hall of fame that will, today, be enriched by new and distinguished 
members." 

What and who we are and who we shall be is represented by the Honoured 
Member 
of the National Orders (the Order of Mendi for Bravery), George Phela, who 
drowned at the Wemmer Pan Aquatic Club on January 31, 2005, having jumped 
into the dam at the Club to save a mother and child from drowning. George 
Phela could not swim. But when he heard the mother's cry of panic, with her 
child on her back, he jumped into the water to save the threatened mother 
and 
child from certain death. He managed to hold them up until they were pulled 
onto dry land. A couple of hours after the mother and her child had been 
rescued, George Phela's still body was found lying in silt and mud at the 
bottom of the dam. 

What and who we are and who we shall be is represented by the Honoured 
Member 
of the National Orders (the Order of Mendi for Bravery), Marcel Christian 
van 
Rossum, who dived into the Indian Ocean at St Lucia in KwaZulu-Natal at the 
spur of the moment, to save Sipho and Sibongiseni Thela from certain death. 

As their parents, Jabulani Thela and his wife, who could not swim, cried out 
for help and watched helplessly as the children were swept deep into the 
ocean, Marcel van Rossum, who was only passing by, relaxing on the beach 
with 
his wife, went twice into the ocean, saved the children and, unlike George 
Phela, was present at the Union Buildings to be admitted into the ranks of 
the Honoured Members of the Order of Mendi. 

Also present to be admitted into these ranks, also as an Honoured Member of 
the Order of Mendi for Bravery, was the 85-year-old Soweto resident, 
Elizabeth Gumede. 

During the course of our struggle, Mama Elizabeth, then an underground 
operative of APLA, the armed wing of the PAC, suffered terrible torture, 
assault and abuse at the hands of the apartheid South African Police, who 
wanted her to betray her comrades, and failed. To this day, she remains 
unshakable in her conviction that the freedom of our people is more precious 
than her own life. 

What and who we are and who we shall be is also represented by the Honoured 
Members of the National Orders (Order of lkhamanga), such as the musicians 
Thandi Klassen, Abigail Kubeka, Dorothy Masuka and Christian Ashley-Botha, 
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the poet Don Mattera, the novelist Andre Brink, and the athletes Ryk 
Neethling and Oscar Pistorius. 

In the Ceremonial Oration, of these and other Honoured Members of the Order 
of lkhamanga, we said: "We have convened today at the seat of government, 
the 
Union Buildings, to admit to the Order of lkhamanga our leading cultural 
workers and sportsmen and women. All of them have contributed to the pride 
we, as a nation, feel in our achievements that celebrate our inner African 
and human soul. 

"Their accomplishments are representative of the wealth of human imagination 
and talent brought forth from our continent, which has, since time 
immemorial, endowed the planet earth with the things of beauty that are 
products of human creativity." 

What and who we are and who we shall be is also represented by the Honoured 
Members of the National Orders (Order of Mapungubwe), the scientists Selig 
Percy Amoils, Lionel Opie, and Patricia Berjak. These compatriots are gifted 
with, and have developed original minds which they have used further to 
unveil the secrets of nature, helping our people and all humanity both to 
continue "the flight from wonder'', wonder born of unknowing, of which Albert 
Einstein spoke, as well as create the new knowledge that enables all human 
beings to lead better lives. 

Between them they have discovered new knowledge hitherto hidden from all 
humanity, covering such areas as curing diseases of the eye, curing diseases 
of the heart, understanding seeds, to ensure food security for all, 
especially the poor, and saving from extinction the genetic material of the 
plants used over the millennia in highly effective traditional African 
medicine. 

We convened at the Union Buildings, on September 27, the day after 
Archbishop 
Tutu delivered the Steve Bantu Biko Lecture, to confirm the truth of what 
the 
Archbishop had said, that we are a wonderful people and a wonderful country. 

On this day and at this occasion, as at the previous Award Ceremonies, we 
could understand what Martin Luther King Jr meant when he said, "I just want 
to do God's will. And He's allowed me to go up to the mountain. And I've 
looked over. And I've seen the Promised Land"; and what Archbishop Tutu 
meant 
when he said, declining to proclaim victory too soon, "we are indeed a 
scintillating success waiting to happen." 

I know this as a matter of fact that our great people, the millions of 
ordinary South Africans who produced our Honoured Members of the National 
Orders, who, in turn are taking us to our mountain top, will not allow that 
the depravity of a few among us turns our promised land into a mirage in the 
desert. 

In the Ceremonial Oration we said: "We are especially blessed that this 
ceremony permits us to share a brief encounter with the Honoured Members of 
the National Orders, who live. We are especially privileged that this 
ceremony brings us into communion with the noble souls of the Honoured 
Members of the National Orders who have departed from the world of the 
living. To them all, the living and the dead, on this day, the nation says -
bayethe!" 

Thabo Mbeki 
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Social Development 

Youth and children at centre of development programmes 

The latest report on progress in implementing government's programme of 
action places special emphasis on interventions to improve the lives and 
opportunities of the country's youth and children, including social 
assistance, education and youth employment. 

The target set three years ago to extend the child support grant to 3,2 
million children by March 2006 has been exceeded by 300,000. By June this 
year over 3.5 million children were registered as beneficiaries of the child 
support grant. The total number of people receiving social grants was 7.4 
million. In addition to the grant, many more children benefit from free 
health care services and free basic education. 

A detailed study which profiles all child beneficiaries and their access to 
the various forms of government services has been completed with a view to 
consolidate all services provided by government to children. This report 
will 
be presented to Cabinet during October. 

More than 7,000 schools have implemented a voluntary no fee policy. This 
means that 2,6 million learners need not pay school fees, thus increasing 
access to education. Policies will be in place at the beginning of the 2007 
school year to ensure that fees for the poorest primary schools are 
eliminated. 

As part of work to provide good quality classrooms for learners, the 
Department of Education has been conducting an audit of all schools. As of 
August 2006, 63% of the 30,000 institutions had been audited and an interim 
report on the first 15,000 institutions had been prepared. 

Proper classrooms were made available to those learners who were found to be 
learning under trees in 2004. However, recent storms have resulted in damage 
to some schools. While the damage is being repaired, some learners are 
forced 
to learn under unfavourable conditions. 

Young people are also targeted as beneficiaries of the social cluster's 
second economy interventions, in the form of the Expanded Public Works 
Programme. A plan has been developed to expand the Early Childhood 
Development Programme. The challenge is to find ways of balancing expansion 
and the provision of quality early childhood development services. 

Plans are also being finalised to increase the numbers of community 
caregivers from 11, 182 community caregivers at the beginning of this 
financial year to 25,000 by the end of this financial year. A key challenge 
is government's capacity to adequately train the new recruits into this 
programme. 

The work of the cluster also looks at the situation of youth who have 
finished school. There are still too many graduates who are unable to find 
employment. Government received 2,490 requests for placement and from its 
database sent more than 2,500 CVs to various companies. 

The National Youth Service reports that more than 4,800 young people will be 
working in various projects over the year, including the maths and science 



project in Ekurhuleni, the Expanded Public Works Programme in the Western 
Cape, and the Kraaipan Heritage Project. 

In presenting progress on the implementation of it's programme of action, 
the 
social cluster also reported on health issues affecting the broader 
population, including extreme drug resistant tuberculosis and HIV and AIDS 
(see next article). 

In March the Department of Health launched a National Tuberculosis Crisis 
Management Plan that prioritises four health districts with the highest TB 
caseloads. This plan was developed to raise awareness about TB to improve 
detection and deal with the large TB case load and poor treatment outcomes. 

The country has learned during the past few weeks of the emergence in a few 
provinces of what is called Extreme Drug Resistant TB. Cabinet has been 
briefed about this new challenge. The Minister of Health held a consultative 
meeting with TB researchers, clinicians and laboratory scientists. They 
agreed to keep the minister briefed on a continuous basis on the extent of 
the problem and what can and is being done to contain the problem. 

The minister has also been in touch with the World Health Organisation (WHO) 
and other ministers of health in the region. An urgent meeting has been 
requested with experts from the WHO to seek assistance and to develop a 
national and regional strategy to deal with this form of TB. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Social Cluster programme of action update, September 2006 
http://www.info.gov.za/aboutgovt/poa/report/social.htm 

------------------------------

HIV and AIDS 

A comprehensive programme and a clear message 

Government's programme on HIV and AIDS is comprehensive and extensive, and 
its message clear. This was the indication from the briefing of the social 
cluster on implementation of its programme of action. 

The cluster spent some time outlining government's programme and message 
following claims that government's messages on HIV and AIDS were confusing. 
Addressing the briefing, Minister of Health Manto Tshabalala-Msimang said 
government's approach was to ensure that the major challenge of HIV and AIDS 
was not worsened by first and foremost preventing further infections. 

"We thereafter say that for those who may be living with HIV, let us prolong 
for as much as we can, the progression from HIV infection to development of 
AIDS-defining conditions. Let us maintain good health. We do this by 
promoting healthy lifestyles, regular physical activity, avoiding health 
risk 
behaviours like smoking, alcohol and substance abuse and unsafe sexual 
behaviour." 

Government acknowledges the serious challenges of the nutritional status of 
the population and therefore approved various interventions such as food 
fortification, school nutrition, and vitamin supplementation for pregnant 
women and children. HIV in particular puts additional nutritional demands on 
the body and extra efforts are need to meet these demands. That is where 
emphasis is put on the use of fruit and vegetables that provide particular 



I Logavlnogarie Reddy-ANG Today 30 September 2006 ,, "--~-'------~--~-~---'--- --~-·---•~-~----·-"·-~----........:..:...--~--~-~-~~ ··~------··~--·~--~·~=-····-

vitamins and other micronutrients necessary in dealing with conditions 
associated with HIV and AIDS. 

Tshabalala-Msimang said: "We treat opportunistic infections because many of 
them can be successfully treated even in the presence of HIV and AIDS. We 
make antiretrovirals (ARVs) available for those with a CD4 count of 200 and 
below in facilities that have been accredited to provide this treatment. 
These facilities are available in all districts and have been extended to 
more than 70% of local municipalities to ensure that there is equitable 
access to this service." 

"The message should not be lost that we want every person in the country to 
eat a balanced and nutritious diet and maintain good health. For those 
living 
with HIV, we are saying that good nutrition will help in prolonging 
progression from HIV infection to the development of AIDS-defining 
illnesses. 
It is not a substitute for medical treatment, but it helps in maintaining 
optimal health. It is also a foundation for effectiveness for many medical 
interventions. 

"Some have asked why do we advocate the use of particular fruits and 
vegetables, and whether this is an alternative to treatment? There has been 
extensive research on the Mediterranean diet and its health benefits 
particularly with regard to garlic and olive oil. Garlic has antiviral and 
antibacterial properties, lemon is a source of selenium and vitamin C and 
the 
benefits of beetroot with regard to anaemia are also well documented," she 
said. 

She responded to questions about why government emphasises that it is 'HIV 
and AIDS' and not 'HIV/AIDS': "We have used the phrase HIV and AIDS because 
we think it helps clarify the specific challenges we confront. These are, 
first, to prevent the transmission of HIV; second, to slow progression to 
AIDS-defining illness once transmission of HIV has occurred; and third, to 
treat and support HIV-infected patients to the best of our ability when they 
present themselves with AIDS-defining illness." 

The briefing also answered allegations from some quarters that there is no 
support from government for the use of ARVs: 

"Our view is that ARVs play a role when the CD4 count reaches 200 or below 
and they can prolong life. As government, we are determined to make them 
available through accredited health facilities and there 262 of these in the 
country currently, including four Correctional Services facilities. At least 
178,635 people had been initiated on antiretroviral therapy by June 2006. 

"The most important thing is to ensure that our facilities and the health 
system are able to provide this treatment in a safe manner. We should be 
able 
to monitor patients and respond accordingly to issues of adverse drug 
reaction and resistance. We are working on strengthening the patient 
information system and pharmacovigilance programme. 

"Medicines are registered with accompanying information on their contra
indications. Health professionals responsible for implementing this 
programme 
need to be aware of these and be able to advise the patients accordingly. 
Patients also have to know the challenges they may face and the need to seek 
medical advice on these." 

Page~ 
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Cabinet has taken particular decisions to ensure that the coordination of 
activities on HIV and AIDS is strengthened. The Ministry of Health is part 
of 
those structures tasked with coordinating these efforts. 

"We need to move away from the perception that HIV and AIDS is just a 
medical 
or health issue. We want to ensure that all sectors are coordinated and that 
they contribute to the country's comprehensive response to this challenge. I 
hope all role-players will also be constructive in their approach. We need 
to 
strengthen partnerships and move forward as a country, guided by the 
Comprehensive Plan," Tshabalala-Msimang said. 

-----------------------------------

Lala ngo xolo Khumbeni 

A tribute to the late Thozamile Gqweta 

The heart-rending news of Comrade Thozamile Gqweta's hospitalization and 
subsequent passing on came when this article was already in gestation. The 
sad news exerted a decisive shaping influence on the final form in which 
this 
article is now seeing the light of day. 

I remember as if it were only yesterday when Thozamile performed one of his 
many acts that typified the death-defying mood which had come to possess us 
at the time. He had just come out of detention when in August 1981, he 
traveled from Mdantsane to Langa, in order to take part in the first round 
of 
trade union unity talks. The Langa talks over which he presided eventuated, 
four years later, in the formation of the Congress of South African Trade 
Unions (COSATU). 

My own journey to Langa took almost twenty hours. Together with my fellow 
travelers, Gatsby Mazwi and the late Neil Aggett, we took turns to drive 
from 
Johannesburg to Cape Town. Although the three of us belonged to three 
different unions, our own language of discourse enabled us to trace our 
progeniture to one political commune. We knew then that we were ourselves 
born of professional revolutionaries to whom the unity of workers was an 
article of faith. We understood that this common progeniture beckoned us to 
bend every effort towards forging worker unity. 

In Langa we were joined by Joe Forster and Piroshaw Camay, the then General 
Secretaries of the Federation of South African Trade Unions (FOSATU) and the 
Council of Unions of South Africa (GUSA), respectively. This duo flew in 
from 
Brussels where they had just taken part in the business of the International 
Confederation of Free trade Unions (ICFTU) - an organisation some of us were 
rightfully mistrustful of. The ICFTU then, was infamous for deploying its 
vast amount of resources towards getting unions to enlist as Cold War 
conscripts in an counter-revolutionary army. 

As Thozamile departs the land of the living, a number of the goals for which 
he staked his life have been achieved. These include the fact that a new 
flag 
now flies over the Union Buildings - the then citadel of the racist Pretoria 
regime. As for Cosatu it has grown into a very promising entree for the 
working people of South Africa, into working class politics. 
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Cosatu's existence is a monument to those who had the foresight to see 
beyond 
the ideological differences that existed within the labour movement in the 
late 1970's and the early 1980's. They were renown for their ability to 
understand that the those differences could be resolved because they were 
not 
given by nature. 

Unionists of Thozamile's generation understood the need not to nurture the 
microbe of dogmatism which encourages fanatical intolerance of 
plurivocality. 
They saw the existence of the plurality of views within the democratic 
movement generally, as a source of strength rather than a source of 
weakness. 
They strove for the interpenetration of ideas and ideological traditions. 
The 
existence of Cosatu bears testimony to the welcome reality that their noble 
efforts were crowned with success. 

Comrade Thozamile, we are eternally proud of who and what you were. You 
belong to a generation of unionists and the African National Congress (ANC) 
cadres whose membership of the South African Communist Party (SACP) never 
tempted them to indulge in the infantile act of seeking to achieve a "left" 
reification of the SACP. Such was the level of your grasp of the Marxist 
philosophy of transformative praxis that you did not think of human beings 
as 
having any fixed essence. You were not surprised when Joe Forster and 
Piroshaw Camay subsequently became your comrades in the African National 
Congress. 

Khumbeni, if you by any chance meet comrade Moses Mabhida again, tell him 
that I remain loyal to the teachings he imparted to me at the Sitholes in 
Swaziland. Tell him that we, who are his charges, remain steadfast in the 
endeavour to bring about a just and exploitation-free society for which he 
sacrificed his all. Please, tell him that consistent with his teachings, we 
remain in harness - soldiering on without succumbing to a utopian 
disinclination to accept the realities of our time. We accept that the 
changed geopolitical situation presents us with a set of circumstances that 
do not make a continuous and unilinear process of change, possible. We stay 
focused on this inevitably dysrhythmic journey which professional 
revolutionaries the world over, undertake in conditions which are hardly of 
their own choosing. 

We who belong to Thozamile's political family have an obligation to 
discharge. We must build him a political monument, and build a political 
monument for Comrade Thozamile, we shall. We shall insist, as did Thozamile, 
on the absolute need to correlate in a properly Marxist way, the class-based 
and the general democratic tasks of our revolution. We shall also insist on 
the need for a scientific assessment of social progress and of the potential 
possessed by different forces on whose unity depends the successful 
prosecution of the national democratic revolution. 

Lala ngo xolo Khumbeni, Bhayi, Khetshe, Msuthu! 

This tribute is by Sydney Mufamadi Member of the National Executive Council 
and National Working Committee of the ANC as well as the Central Committee 
of 
the SACP 

-------------- -----------
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

We will overcome the economic turbulence 

Economic and business news has become part of our daily national diet of new information. In the recent past the media has kept the country informed about both the rapidly rising prices of commodities and precious metals, including crude oil, gold, platinum, copper and so on, and, more recently, the significant fall especially in the price of gold. Similar reports have reflected on the volatility of the international value of the Rand, which tracked the gold and US dollar prices in its upward and downward movements. 
Similar news has been communicated concerning the up and down movements affecting the Johannesburg Securities (Stock) Exchange (JSE), as well as the bond market. 

There is also the great volume of information the media communicates concerning the global economy, including the daily changes in other Stock Exchanges around the world, as well as changes in the values of many currencies, including the US dollar, the Japanese yen, the Euro and others. 
Add to this the fact that, globally, South Africa is treated as one of the Emerging Markets. This means that at least sometimes, when international investors adopt a negative attitude towards these Markets, this will affect us, even when there have been no particularly negative developments in our country. This relates to the phenomenon of "contagion" over which we have no control. 

Much of the economic news to which we have referred can of course raise many concerns among the people, even though only a tiny minority among us are experts on, or fully understand matters that concern the domestic and international financial and other markets. 

This is because the people know that all these matters, however incomprehensible they may seem, have a direct bearing on the issue of central concern to all of us - our progress towards the achievement of the goal of a better life for all our people. 

In the most recent past our media has correctly reported on the volatility 
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that has characterised many of the areas to which we have referred. Most 
visible among these have been the sharp up and down movements on the JSE, 
the gold price, the value of the Rand and the bond market. 

Naturally, the people must therefore ask the question - what does all this 
mean in terms of the ability of our economy to grow and develop and generate 
the resources we need to increase investment, create new jobs and provide 
the means for the democratic state to meet its obligations to the people! 

The central task facing the national democratic revolution is the struggle 
to reduce poverty and underdevelopment and the related race, gender and 
geographic disparities that continue to characterise our society. The issues 
to which we have referred - changes in the JSE, commodity prices, the value 
of the Rand and so on - are indeed relevant to the task of fighting poverty, 
on which we must continue to focus. 

In this context, we must also point to the fact that the production and 
export of commodities and precious metals continue to play an important part 
in our economy. This is despite the relative and absolute growth of other 
sectors, including manufacturing, services, wholesale and retail trading, 
and construction. According to StatsSA, in September 2005, agriculture and 
mining employed 1,336,000 workers. This emphasises the importance of the 
commodity sector in our economy. 

I mention this particular matter because the volatility in commodity prices 
has been one of the central features of the recent and current period, 
affecting other economic indices. 

What, then, should we make of the great volatility that we have seen during 
the recent past! Should all of us be greatly worried that the economy is 
threatened by pressures that will lead to a slowdown in its rate of growth, 
and therefore its ability to create new jobs, among other things! 

Perhaps there are two centrally important points we should make in this 
regard. One of these is that the fundamentals of our economy, as they are 
called, remain very sound. This means that nothing has happened or is 
happening in our economy, which should result in an automatic negative 
sentiment towards our country on the part of the domestic and global 
economic actors and 'movers and shakers'. 

It is however also true that, for various reasons, our current account 
deficit, which concerns our trade relations with the rest of the world, has 
continued to grow. However, no serious suggestion has been made that this 
affects or will significantly affect the fundamentals to which we have 
referred. 

The second point we would like to make is that, as ordinary consumers of 
news and non-professionals with regard to economic analysis, we must focus 
not so much on the daily and immediate short-term activities in the areas we 
have indicated, as correctly reported by the mass media. 

Rather, we should concentrate on the medium-term, in which the basic 
economic tendencies will have become clear, giving us the possibility to 
distinguish the particular from the general. It is at this point that we 
would be able to draw reasonably correct conclusions about what the 
volatilities we have mentioned mean, in terms of the pursuit of the goal of 
a better life for all, relying on a continuously growing and expanding 
economy. 

In this regard, I would like to cite the words of our Minister of Finance, 
Trevor Manuel, when he presented the current National Budget on 15 February 
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2006. He said: 

"We have indeed already achieved a considerable acceleration in sustainable 
growth, but we are mindful that the present buoyancy of business and 
consumer confidence is, in part, a cyclical trend. Commodity prices are at 
record levels, supported by strong growth internationally. Global 
productivity growth is robust, while inflation and interest rates have 
remained at moderate levels ... 

"The economic outlook is exceedingly favourable - more promising than has 
been seen in forty years, but we recognise the need for both restraint and 
redoubled efforts, so that we take full advantage of the opportunities 
before us. And our policy stance, unlike that of forty years ago, emphasises 
development opportunities for all South Africans, built on a foundation of 
social solidarity and a shared economic destiny, a partnership in which 
citizens and the state face shared challenges, to meet shared joys." 

These comments reflect the fundamental strength of our economy and the 
possibility this has given us to make further advances with regard to our 
movement's fundamental objectives of "social solidarity and a shared 
economic destiny". We must place the recent volatility discussed above 
within this longer-term context. 

Since early May, the rand has lost eight or nine percent of its value and 
the JSE has lost a similar amount. The question therefore arises whether we 
should, accordingly, be concerned that the economy will not deliver on the 
promise mentioned by Trevor Manuel at the beginning of the year? Our answer 
to that question is "no"! This is why: 

For the last three years or so the world economy has grown strongly. Africa 
and South Africa have grown strongly too. One reason for this strong 
performance has been unusually low levels of inflation and interest rates in 
many countries, which encouraged businesses and consumers to spend and to 
invest. Another reason is the very rapid and continuing growth of the two 
biggest countries in the world measured in terms of population, China and 
India. 

The contribution of China and India to world growth in the medium term is 
expected to remain strong. This will keep commodity suppliers busy as the 
sister peoples of China and India invest in roads and railways, harbours and 
airports, telecommunications, houses and urban development, bridges, energy, 
water, sewerage, factories, farms, mines, health facilities, education and 
human resource development, and all manner of other human activity. 

The improvement of living standards in these important countries, and 
others, such as Russia, Brazil, Indonesia, Nigeria, and others, will also 
fuel world consumption as these, including the Chinese and Indian peoples 
consume more. Consumption levels on average in China and India are 
considerably below average consumption levels in South Africa today. Thus, 
even catching up with our level of consumption, assuming true global 
economic integration, would make a truly massive impact on the world 
economy. 

Because the foregoing is true, and taking into account other factors, we 
must understand that the volatility we have seen represents a correction in 
the commodity and equity markets, rather than a response to long-term 
negative changes in the global economic fundamentals. 

This reality has been underlined by the fact that for countries where the 
macroeconomic conditions ('the fundamentals') are sound, the impact of the 
current global downward volatility has been limited, and seems likely to 



stay that way. In fact, several Emerging Markets seem to be growing faster 
than expected, and some growth forecasts have been raised. 

It is not surprising that conditions are somewhat volatile. The world is 
experiencing a very strong growth cycle. Prices of assets like property and 
company shares are high. If we go back only a few years, the All-Share Index 
on the JSE in 2003 was just over 7,000. By April 2006 it had risen to 
22,000. All of us have also experienced the sharp price increases in the 
housing market, including the emerging housing market in the urban African 
township areas. 

Our readers do not have to be economists to see that the value of shares 
traded at the JSE trebled in three years. As the Minister of Finance said 
recently, some of this exuberance has been irrational. But this not been 
enormously so. If we look at the ratio between the price of South African 
shares and their earnings yield, even at recent prices they have not been 
hugely overpriced. 

In addition, it is important for all of us to understand that the recent 
falls in value affecting the Rand and the JSE are pretty much in line with 
other comparable Emerging Markets. Such countries as Brazil, Russia, Poland, 
Indonesia, Hungary and Mexico have all, like South Africa, lost between 8% 
and 12% of value in the same categories, over recent weeks. Some countries 
have done a little worse. South Africa has therefore not negatively been 
singled out among the Emerging Markets. There is no reason to expect that it 
will be. 

This means that South Africa's current experience with regard to the slight 
weakening of the Rand and the JSE is shared by several other medium or large 
Emerging Economies. This applies especially to those which, like South 
Africa, are open, trading economies, and those which have considerable 
exposure to commodity price movements. The issue therefore turns not so much 
on our policies, as on our objective circumstances as part of the 
universally recognised Group of Emerging Markets. 

The underlying and decisive reason for the sensitivity of markets is that, 
globally, there is a considerable volume of savings chasing good 
investments. The pension funds, the unit trusts, the hedge funds, and other 
financial institutions in Western Europe and North America and other rich 
parts of the world, representing huge volumes of highly mobile financial 
capital, have been searching for markets that are growing faster and are 
well managed. 

South Africa has been a major beneficiary of this global phenomenon, thanks 
to our strong economic fundamentals, the stability and credibility of our 
macro and micro-economic policies, and our transparency and predictability 
with regard to our entire system of economic and political governance. 

Net capital inflows into the JSE since the beginning of 2005 rose to over 
R100 billion by May 2006. Such an inflow of capital is quite without 
precedent in South Africa's history. And this is without including several 
huge direct investments in companies like Absa, Vodacom, and now possibly 
lllovo Sugar. Our policies and perspectives have won credibility in the 
international markets, and South African companies are doing well. 

Those among us who believe that they represent the left, must seriously 
study and understand this phenomenon, relating to the global movements of 
capital, with regard to its impact, for instance, on the economic 
development of the People's Republic of China in the period since the 
adoption of the "open door policy" under the leadership of Deng Xiaoping. In 
this regard, they must listen to what the Chinese say, with both ears, and 



see emergent China with both eyes! 

In the context of the volatility we have been discussing, we must also 
consider the impact of these current economic developments on inflation, 
which, at high levels, can reduce the real value of the earnings, and 
therefore the standard of living, of workers and those living on fixed 
incomes, such as pensioners and others, who survive principally on the 
social grants provided by our democratic state. 

Figures released this week indicated that the rate of inflation, CPIX, rose 
by an annualised 3.7% in April. This was below some expectations, and 
considerably below the 4.5% halfway mark in the Reserve Bank's target range 
of 3-6%. Even though imported inflation - caused especially by the 
persisting high oil prices -- is having an effect on the production price 
index (PPI), this is not flowing through strongly into consumer prices. 

The key point with regard to the foregoing is that there is no obvious 
policy weakness in our country that will contribute to any expectation of 
greater vulnerability of South Africa, compared to our Emerging Market 
peers. 

As we have already indicated, it is true that our international trade 
deficit is a little higher than we would like it to be. However, we know 
that, objectively, this deficit tends to be high in South Africa during 
periods of rapid growth. In part this is caused by the need to import the 
equipment and machinery needed to start new production or expand existing 
production activities, without which it is not possible to achieve higher 
economic growth rates and the expansion of the economy. 

If the international trade deficit is a little higher that we would wish, 
then the slight softening of the Rand should do some good, as it will 
encourage exports and the use of locally produced goods. In this way, the 
correction, affecting the international value of the Rand, may contribute in 
a positive way to reducing the national economic vulnerability represented 
by the trade deficit. In any event, strengthened domestic productive 
capacity, caused by the import of capital goods, should result in higher 
export growth, and therefore, absolutely and proportionally, a reduction in 
imports. 

At the same time, we would not be well served by a major weakening of the 
Rand. Among other things, this would push the Rand price of such necessary 
imports as liquid fuels and means of production to levels that would destroy 
our possibility to push our rate of growth and development to the vitally 
necessary higher levels which the Accelerated and Shared Growth Initiative 
for South Africa (ASGISA) is intended to help us achieve. In addition, such 
significant inflation this would lead to higher interest rates, which would 
suffocate the consumer and investor ability and confidence we need to 
inspire these high rates of growth and development. 

In this context, relating to our international economic relations, an 18 May 
2006 "SA Strategy Spotlight" paper issued by the prestigious financial 
institution, JP Morgan, said: "The extent of the ZAR (Rand) sell-off in the 
past week does not illustrate a fundamental inability in South Africa to 
finance the current account deficit as much as it reflects the irrational 
fear of being exposed to risk assets, that has grasped the market. We 
forecast a healthy Foreign Direct Investment pipeline in SA of at least the 
same order as last year's net FOi inflow of (around) $6.5 billion ... , which 
should cover a large part of the current account deficiLSuperior earnings 
growth prospects ... should ensure easy portfolio financing of the uncovered 
portion of the current account deficit, in our opinion." 
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To return to the matter of the totality of the issues we have been 
discussing, which have seen asset price declines affecting the Emerging 
Markets, we would like to refer to the observation made by one of the 
biggest and most vibrant global financial institutions, Citigroup, in a 24 
May 2006 paper entitled "Reflections of Emerging Markets". The paper says: 

"This is an important correction, not a market meltdown. We do not see a 
meltdown in the offing for several reasons. First, the underlying economic 
backdrop and fundamentals remain strong and worldwide growth remains 
vibrant. Second, we do not see inflation in the United States as the central 
risk, and we expect the inflation scare to fade .. .Third, we do not think US 
economic growth will collapse. Fourth, we think that we are still in the 
midst of the correction and not at the end. Fifth, we think that, overall, a 
weaker dollar can be a plus for Emerging Markets ... " 

To all this we must add that our economic future will be decided by our own 
fundamentally strong economic fundamentals. That future will also be decided by the interventions we are making, as represented by ASGISA and other 
initiatives to address the challenges of the Second Economy. It will also be influenced, critically, by the extant private sector investment programmes. 

We are confident the market corrections we have been experiencing will not deny us the possibility successfully to pursue the noble goal of "social 
solidarity and a shared economic destiny", of which Trevor Manuel spoke as this year of our Age of Hope began. 

Thabo Mbeki 

WHAT THE MEDIA SAYS ... 

Not the sharp surgical instrument it seeks to be 

A recent edition of The Lancet, one of the world's most respected medical 
journals, contains an editorial which reproduces some of the most common fictions both about South Africa's response to the AIDS epidemic and about aspects of the recent rape trial of ANC Deputy President Jacob Zuma. On both counts, a response is called for. 

According to its website, The Lancet is guided by the philosophy of its 
founder, Thomas Wakley, who in 1823 announced: "A lancet can be an arched window to let in the light or it can be a sharp surgical instrument to cut 
out the dross and I intend to use it in both senses." 

Unfortunately, and contrary to the approach that has earned it its global 
reputation, The Lancet editorial of 20 May 2006 neither sheds light on, nor 
cuts away the rubbish that has long been spoken about, South Africa's 
response to HIV and AIDS. 

Entitled, 'South Africa needs an HIV truth and reconciliation commission', 
the editorial uses the trial of ANC Deputy President Jacob Zuma as a 
launching pad for an ill-informed attack on the policies and programmes of 
the ANC-led government. In doing so, it joins the ranks of many commentators who have made and repeated claims that bear little or no resemblance to 
reality. 

The editorial claims that when Zuma was acquitted on a rape charge on 8 May, "many felt that his extraordinary statements during the trial had set back 
by years the half-hearted attempts of the South African Government to combat its raging AIDS epidemic". It asserts that damage has "undoubtedly" been 
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done to HIV education and prevention. 

Without indicating who the "many" are, or what evidence they have to support 
their contention, The Lancet nevertheless accepts it as fact that efforts to 
combat AIDS have been dealt a significant set back. Like many other media 
institutions, it commits the error of equating testimony in a trial with 
policy statements - a practice which the trial judge, Judge Willem van der 
Merwe, criticised in handing down judgement. 

In accepting the judgement, the ANC and its Alliance partners said it noted 
the comments made by the judge "around the need of all sections of society, 
including the media and other commentators, to respect the court and due 
process of law, not to proceed from a position of ignorance, and to 
understand that evidence led in a trial should not be taken as policy 
statements, particularly regarding the issue of HIV and AIDS". 

Speaking after his acquittal, Zuma further said: "It is unfortunate that my 
honest responses given under oath to a court of law, as an accused person, 
were taken out of context and presented in a distorted form to the court of 
public opinion, as policy statements to burning issues that confront our 
society." 

Then, to ensure that whatever inaccurate impressions had been created 
through media coverage and commentary of the trial were corrected, Zuma 
restated his views and the views of the ANC on these "burning issues" 
including violence against women and HIV and AIDS. This was supported by 
messages from the ANC and its Alliance partners, from government and other 
sectors. Throughout the trial and in its aftermath, government's message on 
HIV prevention has remained consistent. 

The Lancet editorial also reports that: "Zuma's supporters had threatened 
and derided the complainant women and she has now reportedly fled the 
country". What they do no report is that those who insulted and threatened 
the complainant in the case were a small minority among those who chose to 
demonstrate their support for the ANC Deputy President, and an even smaller 
minority among broader South African society. Their actions were roundly 
condemned by many across society. 

The ANC National Executive Committee, for one, condemned "without 
reservation those statements and actions, particularly by members of the 
movement, which demonstrate a lack of respect for the rights and dignity of 
the complainant, the rights and dignity of the accused and the basic values 
of a progressive democratic society". 

In his statement on the matter, Zuma said: "I wish to stress that the 
complainant in my erstwhile case should in no way be vilified or condemned. 
She deserves to lead a fruitful and harmonious life as a citizen of this 
country, protected by our Constitution, regardless of what we think could 
have been the motives for her actions. 

"We also need to extend our hand of friendship to the women and 
organisations that demonstrated against me, for they are our partners in a 
common struggle. I hope that they will accept the ruling of the court, as 
they continue in our collective and correct struggle against the abuse of 
women and children." 

If the editorial is deficient in its depiction of the impact of this trial 
on the fight against HIV and AIDS, it moves even further from the light in 
its presentation of the government's response to HIV and AIDS. 

This response, it says, is "half-hearted", "pitifully poor" and "complacent". 
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South Africa continues to "drag its feet" on the roll-out of antiretroviral 
treatment, and lacks "a strong leadership that delivers clear messages". 

The reality, however, is very different. The ANC-led government's programme 
to address the challenges posed by HIV and AIDS is one of the most 
comprehensive and largest in the world 

Government expenditure on HIV and AIDS has increased substantially since the 
ANC was elected into office. It grew from R30 million in 1994 to over R3 
billion in 2005/06. This hundred-fold increase over just more than a decade 
would not have been possible without political leadership. 

In the report to the previous UN General Assembly Special Session on AIDS 
(UNGASS), the UN Secretary General commended South Africa for tripling its 
resource allocation for HIV and AIDS programmes since the adoption of the UN 
Declaration in 2001. The World Health Organisation's progress report on the 
expansion of AIDS treatment, released in June 2005, noted that: "South 
Africa has committed US$1 billion over the next three years to scaling up 
antiretroviral (ARV) treatment, by far the largest budget allocation of any 
low- or middle-income country." 

Increased expenditure, however, is not in itself sufficient to tackle a 
challenge as substantial and complex as HIV and AIDS. A lot depends on how 
it is used. It is for this reason that South Africa has a broad and 
comprehensive response to HIV and AIDS which remains the focus of ongoing 
monitoring, evaluation and review. 

Contrary to the suggestion made by The Lancet that the South African 
population is largely ignorant of the basic facts of HIV and AIDS and easily 
misguided, awareness has grown significantly over the years. 

This is reflected, among other things, in very high levels of awareness; 
stabilisation in recent years of the level of prevalence which had been 
rising fast and the creation of infrastructure to support and sustain 
counselling, testing, care and treatment across the country. 

Behaviour change is reflected in that secondary abstinence among females 
rose from 13,9% in 2002 to 20% in 2005 and the use of condoms among those 
with multiple partners increased from 48,6% in 2002 to 79, 1 % in 2005. 
Government is scaling up its communication and social mobilisation campaign. 
The budget for the campaign over a two-year period has been increased from 
R160 million to R200 million. 

The condom distribution programme cannot be compared with any in the world. 
Public health sector male condom distribution has increased from 270 million 
in 2003 to 346 million in 2004 while female condom distribution rose from 
1.3 to 2.6 million during the same period. The Human Sciences Research 
Council's HIV-Prevalence, Incidence, Behaviour and Communication Survey of 
2005 shows that there is nearly universal access (97%) to condoms, with 
government hospitals and clinics being the main sources of availability. 

There are now 231 accredited public health facilities providing HIV and 
AIDS-related services, including ARV treatment. These facilities are spread 
across the country's 53 districts and cover at least two thirds of local 
municipalities. By the end of March 2006, over 130,000 people had been 
initiated on ARV treatment in these facilities. Combined with an estimated 
80,000 people initiated for private-sector ARV treatment, South Africa has 
the largest ARV treatment programme in the world. More than R3.4 billion has 
been allocated for procurement of ARV drugs for the period up to the end of 
2007. Government is involved in ongoing initiatives to reduce the prices of 
relevant medication. 

Page al 



I Logavinogarie Reddx__::_J\NC Today 26 May 2go_6 __ ~-----·-·----

Health facilities providing voluntary counselling and testing (VCT) have 
doubled from 1,500 in 2002/03 to 3,700 in 2004/05. The number of people 
counselled for testing in the public sector rose from 413,000 in 2002/03 to 
691,000 in 2003/04 and 1,3 million in 2004/05. The total number of people 
tested during 2003/04 was 511,843 compared with 247,287 in the previous 
year. 

The prevention progamme includes prevention of mother-to-child transmission, 
with 2,500 facilities in operation. Almost all hospitals and trauma centres 
provide post-exposure prophylaxis for sexual assault survivors. 

In April, the Minister of Health launched the Accelerated Prevention of HIV 
and AIDS Initiative as part of an extensive initiative regarding prevention 
by the member states of the Africa Region of the World Health Organisation 
(WHO). As part of this, government will intensify its interventions targeted 
at particular risk groups including people between the ages of 25-29 years. 
It will also intensify efforts aimed at improving the socio-economic status 
of women, people living in informal settlements and other vulnerable groups. 
More than 1,060 health professionals have been recruited to support the 
programme. Some 7,600 health professionals have been trained in the 
management, care and treatment of HIV and AIDS. 

Government is also improving working conditions so that it can recruit and 
retain more health professionals. This includes providing scarce skills 
allowances for certain categories of health professionals (doctors, 
pharmacists and specialist nurses) and a rural allowance for health 
professionals working in less developed parts of the country. This is in 
addition to the steadily improving salary packages. 

Nutritional supplements are provided to those who need them, as part of the 
comprehensive response to HIV and AIDS, as a complement to the appropriate 
forms of treatment. Some 90,000 people have accessed this service since 
April 2004. An amount of R7 million wa~ade available for purchasing 
nutrition supplements in the 2003/04 financial year. 

Support and care for those affected by HIV and AIDS is expanding, through 
growing programmes such as home- and community-based care. 

Despite the progress made, there remain substantial challenges in the 
struggle against HIV and AIDS. These challenges include the lack of capacity 
and resources in many centres; deficiencies in the monitoring and evaluation 
of programmes; the severe impact of poverty, underdevelopment and 
malnutrition; gender inequality; and the vulnerability of certain sectors of 
society. 

Critical to overcoming these challenges is an active partnership of all of 
society with government. The partnership is embodied in the South Africa 
National AIDS Council and expressed in action, which sees government, 
communities and non-governmental organisations (NGOs) working together to 
implement all aspects of the comprehensive plan. 

In this partnership, there is appreciation that the role-players may 
disagree on all or some of the elements of the comprehensive programme. What 
we need to ensure is for the partners to work together on those issues on 
which they are in agreement. 

While there may be significant and substantial challenges still to be 
overcome, there is no way of sustaining the claim in The Lancet editorial 
that South Africa is a nation that "now threatens to be destabilised by 
gender inequality, violence and disease". Such hysteria and hyperbole is 
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ill-suited to a publication of the calibre of The Lancet. It does a 
disservice not only to the journal's many readers, but also to the people 
and government of South Africa who are together engaged in a determined 
partnership to tackle the scourge of HIV and AIDS. 

CROSSING THE FLOOR 

On the Constitutional Court decision on "floor crossing" legislation 

Editor's Comment: During October 2002, ANC TODAY received the contribution 
we reproduce below. As indicated above, in the nomenclature in which we 
received it, this contribution sought to comment on the 4 October 2002 
decision of the Constitutional Court on legislation relating to "crossing 
the floor''. Reluctantly, then, we took the decision not to publish this 
important article. This was because we did not want to communicate any 
suggestion whatsoever that the ANC would not respect the decisions of our 
courts. As our readers will remember, at the time, after the Constitutional 
Court judgement, Parliament, with a large ANC majority, had still to take 
the necessary measures to correct the deficiencies in the legislative 
measures enabling the national and provincial representatives to "cross the 
floor'', as identified by the Constitutional Court. Last week, our weekly 
'Letter from the President' discussed the issue of "floor crossing". This 
followed the short discussion that took place in the National Assembly on 18 
May, when the President of the Republic answered a question on "floor 
crossing" posed to him by Democratic Alliance leader Tony Leon. Given these 
circumstances, and taking into account the time that has elapsed since the 
2002 decision of the Constitutional Court on this matter, we thought it 
appropriate that we should now publish the article that follows below, 
three-and-a-half years after we received it. It is important to note that we 
maintain the numbering of the paragraphs of the article, which the authors -
who collectively identified themselves as 'Amicus populi'(The friend of the 
people) - insisted would facilitate critical comment on their observations. 
The text also uses the paragraph numbers used by the Constitutional Court in 
its published Judgement. 'Amicus populi' wrote: 

Re: The decision of the Constitutional Court on the legislation relating to 
"crossing the floor". October 2002. 

0.0. The decision of the Constitutional Court on this matter raised 
important questions about the role of the law on one hand, and the process 
of social and political transformation in our country, on the other. This 
matter, as it related to law-making, was correctly referred to our national 
legislature. However, the broader issues raised by the determination of the 
Constitutional Court still require further discussion by our country as a 
whole. This discussion must include those among us who do not belong to the 
community of the legal mandarins usually identified in terms of court 
protocol as 'learned friends'. The comments that follow were contributed by 
a group of non-professional (non-legal) members of the ANC. These comments 
may, therefore, in the eyes of the lawyers, the professionals, lack the 
intellectual rigour of logic, knowledge of the art and science of 
jurisprudence, the appropriate language, and the cold-blooded precision 
that, we are told, necessarily defines what lawyers do, as they discharge 
their professional obligations. We may indeed readily plead guilty to such a 
charge, without agreeing that our judiciary has a right to refuse openly to 
participate in public discussions that bear on the Birth of the Nation, 
relying on the response that serves all public figures so well - no comment! 
Apart from any other consideration, we are convinced that our judiciary can 
only earn its respect in the eyes of the masses of our people by convincing 
them that it does not operate at so elevated a level that it cannot, and 
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dare not, stoop to engage these masses in discussion over matters that 
relate to the understanding of these masses of what is meant when it is 
said - let justice be done and be seen to be done! In this context, we do 
indeed understand that we cannot demand of our judges that they engage us, 
the public and possible actors in our courts as plaintiffs and defendants, 
about any specific judgements they may make. Obviously, this includes the 
matter we seek to address in this document, the decision of the 
Constitutional Court on the issue of the legislation dealing with "crossing 
of the floor''. This constraint should not apply to others better educated 
than we are about matters that relate to "the law". 

1. In its October 4, 2002 decision on this matter, the Constitutional Court 
(hereafter referred to as the Court), decided that: "The Loss or Retention 
of Membership of National and Provincial Legislatures Act 22 of 2002, is 
declared to be inconsistent with the Constitution and invalid." 

2. The decision of the Court turned on the matter of the effect of the 
provision in the Constitution, that what is contained in Act 22 of 2002 
should have been done by the legislature "within a reasonable period after 
the new Constitution took effect". Admittedly, this wording was itself 
directly drawn from the 1996 Constitution, and was therefore not expressive 
of a sovereign opinion of the Court. 

3. The Court argued, (para.101 of the Court Judgement), that this particular 
wording "placed a constraint upon the power of Parliament to act in terms of 
that (constitutional) provision." 

4. The Court decided that this constraint is contained in the words in the 
Constitution, "within a reasonable period etc". 

5. The Court therefore argues that the year 2002, when Act 22, 2002 was 
passed, falls outside the timeframe that the Court considers to be "a 
reasonable period etc". 

6. Logically, this assertion placed an obligation on the Court to set 
criteria according to which, in the context of the matter before it, it 
would have to determine what constitutes "a reasonable period etc". 

7. In this regard, the Court stated that (para.105): "In determining what is 
a reasonable period within which such legislation could be passed, it is 
necessary to have regard to all relevant facts and circumstances. The 
relevant considerations depend in the first instance upon the nature of the 
task that has to be performed, and in the second instance upon the object 
for which the time is given. Here the task to be performed was the passing 
of legislation to modify transitional provisions that had a limited 
life ... Having regard to all circumstances, we are unable to conclude that an 
amendment passed more than five years after the Constitution came into 
force, to change a provision which had only another two years to run, was 
passed within a reasonable period." 

8. It went on to state, (para.112) that: "The reasonable period had expired, 
and the precise status of item 23A (of the Constitution), during the period 
when it could be amended by an Act of Parliament, is no longer relevant." 

9. The Court also said, (para.113): "We are concerned here with the 
interpretation of a provision of the Constitution. In doing so we should 
avoid legal formalism and strive to give effect to its purposes." 

10. In essence, the Court decided that the only criteria it would use to 
determine what constitutes "a reasonable period" in the context of the 
matter under discussion are: 
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* the time when the Constitution came into effect; and, 

* the possibility presented by the presentation to parliament of a report of 
a parliamentary ad-hoc committee on the matter under discussion. (See 
below). 

11. With regard to these matters, the Court said: "It seems clear to us that 
if Parliament had wished to modify the anti-defection provisions, it could 
reasonably have done so at the time the ad-hoc committee reported (in June 
1998) and recommended against any change. (Our emphases). Allowing for the 
time required for drafting of legislation and for public debate, the 
legislation could reasonably have been passed during 1999. The fact that it 
was only passed some three years later was due to the change in the 
political climate, rather than to constraints of time." 

12. In (para.105), the Court states that: "regard must be had to the 
difficulties confronting a young Parliament faced with the need to transform 
many laws of the country and bring them into line with the political changes 
which have taken place since 1994 ... " 

13. Before we proceed further, let us declare our position unequivocally. We 
firmly disagree with, and are deeply disturbed by the decision of the 
Constitutional Court (the Court). 

14. We are truly amazed and surprised that the Court could take the decision 
it adopted. 

15. We are convinced that, by its decision on the matter of the national and 
provincial legislatures, the Court has created the extremely dangerous 
situation of blocking the evolution of our country away from its apartheid 
past. This is despite the fact that the Constitution obliges all of us, 
including the judiciary, to move in this direction. 

16. What follows is a substantiation of the positions we have just stated. 

17. It may be necessary that, at this stage, we also make the point that we 
make no assumption whatsoever that we have a monopoly of wisdom which makes 
what we will say to be necessarily correct. 

18. We may very well be entirely wrong because we do not have any of the 
attributes that attach to a supernatural Creator who is omniscient. 

19. At the same time, we are convinced that no other South African 
individual, or national institution of any kind, including the 
Constitutional Court, has the attributes that attach to a supernatural 
Creator who is omniscient. 

20. As cited in our Paragraph 11 above, the Court made the observation that: 
"The fact that (Act 22 of 2002) was only passed some three years later was 
due to the change in the political climate, rather than to constraints of 
time." 

21. This is entirely correct! 

22. The Court statement quoted in Paragraph 20 above contains within it the 
essence of what is radically wrong with the decision of the Court. 

23. When it had to pronounce itself on what constitutes "a reasonable 
period", the Court decided that this should be determined on the basis of 

calendar time, rather than the national political process. 
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24. And yet, the matter of electoral systems, the nature of representative 
government, the accountability of elected representatives to the electorate, 
individual freedom of thought and mandated obligations as they relate to 
elected representatives, and so on, are all eminently political matters. 

25. Knowing all this, the Court nevertheless decided that the obviously 
political matter of "crossing the floor" would be determined on the basis of 
calendar time, without regard to the political circumstances that would 
define each moment of this calendar period. 

26. To put the matter crudely, the Court treated the expression in the 
Constitution "within a reasonable period etc", as though it were an expiry 
date stamped on a food item bought at a supermarket. 

27. As with all forms of expression of natural and social life, it is 
fundamentally incorrect to transpose the regularities that inform one form 
of existence to another. For example, the regularities that govern economic 
behaviour cannot be transposed to apply to political behaviour. 

28. With regard to the matter at issue, to seek to govern the political 
evolution of a society according to calendar dates, as though such evolution 
was equivalent to the development of a plant, which thrives and wanes 
according to the natural seasons, will produce results that are both wrong 
and absurd. 

29. This kind of absurdity is stated within the decision of the Court, as 
represented, for instance, by the statement of the Court cited in our 
Paragraph 11 above. 

30. In this statement the Court makes the factually correct observation 
that, at this time, in 1998, Parliament decided that it would be incorrect 
to alter the anti-defection clause. 

31. Strangely and completely illogically, the Court argues that this is 
exactly the moment when Parliament and/or the Executive should have embarked 
on steps to alter the anti-defection clause, despite the fact that 
Parliament had specifically expressed its opposition to such alteration. 

32. The Court even determines that by 1999, Parliament could have concluded 
the legislative processes that would have enabled it to keep within the 
bounds of "a reasonable period", if, in 1998, it took steps to give legal 
force to an outcome to which it was opposed. This means that the Court would 
not have struck down a putative "Act 22, 1999", because it would not have 
been Act 22, 2002. 

33. This emphasises the view of the Court that, in the context of the matter 
at issue, the sacred and decisive principle with regard to political 
processes is calendar time. 

34. According to this determination, the inherent regularities of the 
political process are irrelevant and have no effect on the constitutional 
conduct of politics. 

35. The Court thus decided that Parliament both had a political and 
democratic right to decide not to alter the relevant constitutional clause, 
as it did in 1998, and the Constitutional duty to alter it to meet the 
calendar requirement of "a reasonable period, etc". 

36. The outcome of this, as prescribed by the Court, is that Parliament can 
be, simultaneously, both right and wrong. To resolve this conundrum, the 
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Court would presumably then sit with all due solemnity to exercise its 
absolute power to decide which option, between the right and the wrong, is 
constitutionally protected. 

37. The logical challenge that faced the Court was to decide what criteria 
to apply to a political process, to determine what the Constitution meant 
when it referred to "a reasonable period, etc." 

38. Necessarily and logically, such criteria had to be relevant to: 

* our overall national political process; 

* the stage of the evolution of the democratic system in our country; and, 

* the obligation to respect both the separation of powers and the rule of 
law. 

39. Had the Court proceeded in this manner, setting itself these criteria, 
it would have understood that the length of "a reasonable period" could only 
be determined on the basis of the political lessons that could reasonably be 
drawn after a politically reasonable period of time, by the legal person 
described in common law as "a reasonable man". 

40. It would have been very good and appropriate if the Court had respected 
its own observation, as noted in our Paragraph 9 above, that it "should 
avoid legal formalism". 

41. Had this been done, the Court would have understood that, in part, "a 
reasonable period" referred to the accumulation of the necessary political 
experience that would enable Parliament to determine whether there was need 
to revise the approach to the matter of crossing the floor. 

42. It is neither logically nor legally possible to determine the length of 
this "reasonable period" exclusively on the basis of calendar time. The most 
important factor in this regard is the "political climate" cited in our 
Paragraph 20 above, which the Court considered to be without merit, when it 
is precisely this "political climate" that is the decisive and determining 
factor with regard to the matter at issue. 

43. The reference to "reasonable time" in this context seeks to limit the 
possibility to insist too early, that the constitutionally permitted 
legislation should be enacted. 

44. In this context, we use the phrase "too early" to mean - before 
sufficient political experience had been accumulated by Parliament to judge 
whether floor crossing should be permitted. 

45. This limitation is important because crossing the floor, in the context 
of the electoral system prescribed in our Constitution, inherently violates 
the principle of the proportional representation of the voice of the people 
in our legislatures, as reflected in the numbers of elected representatives 
who sit in these legislatures, determined on the basis of the number of 
votes cast for the political parties represented in these legislatures. 

46. Clearly, no circumscription of the voice of the people should take 
place, unless there is clear evidence that, even without the force of a 
democratic electoral outcome, opinion among the people, evident between 
regular and constitutionally prescribed elections, had changed in a manner 
that should alter the proportional representation of their voice in our 
legislatures, as had been determined by an earlier election. 
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47. Necessarily, reasonably sufficient time had to be allowed, to ensure 
that the legislature was not stampeded into taking decisions that might 
compromise the principles in our electoral law, of party lists and 
proportional representation, simply because it had to meet a calendar date 
deadline. 

48. Contrary to these considerations, the Court interpreted the concept of 
"a reasonable period" on the basis of a restrictive rather than an expansive 
period of time. In this sense and on this basis, the Court deemed two years, 
(1997/8), to be constitutionally better than the five years 1997/02. It paid 
no regard whatsoever to the fact that, politically, five years might 
actually be better than two. 

49. We will now illustrate the correctness of our proposition with 
information about the actual political evolution of our country, and not a 
theoretical model or proposition. 

50. In this regard, the Court would have been well advised to take seriously 
the impulse that drove it to speak of "the difficulties confronting a young 
Parliament faced with the need to transform many laws of the country and 
bring them into line with the political changes which have taken place since 
1994 ... 11 

51. This point relates to the fact that our democracy is less than a decade 
old. In the Court statement repeated in the preceding Paragraph, the Court 
seemed to recognise that this should be a material factor in the decisions 
it takes. However, and regrettably, the Court decision under discussion did 
not take this reality into account. 

52. In the 1994 elections, white South Africans largely voted for the (New) 
National Party (NNP). This was because their pre-1994 "knowledge" of the ANC 
and the African South Africans, told them that, more than ever before, they 
were threatened by the "swart gevaar" (black danger). Accordingly, they 
decided to vote for the political party, the NP, which had an established 
track record in terms of the defence of white interests. 

53. Five years later, in the 1999 elections, white South Africans largely 
voted for the Democratic Party (DP), because their post-1994 "knowledge" of 
the ANC and the African South Africans, still told them that they were, more 
than ever before, threatened by the swart gevaar. 

54. In the period since 1994, the NNP had sought to position and redefine 
itself as a party of non-racialism. 

55. To the contrary, the DP, the successor to the white liberal tendency 
that had opposed the NP to one degree or another, opted to worship the 
unprincipled and so-called pragmatic practice of 'realpolitik'. 
Accordingly, it adopted as one of its principal instruments to achieve 
success, the swart gevaar scarecrows of the old apartheid NP. It presented 
itself to white South Africa as the true and exclusive defender of white 
interests. Because of this, it emerged out of the 1999 elections as the 
premier political party for the defence of white interests, having won a 
larger number of essentially white votes than the NNP, and therefore a 
larger number of seats in our national and provincial parliaments. 

56. This demonstrated, practically, that even in 1999, after the 1998 
submission to Parliament of the report of its ad-hoc committee on the issue 
of floor crossing, white South Africa had still not outgrown the political 
"knowledge" it had accumulated in the period up to 1994. 

57. Nevertheless, in the view of this white section of our population, the 
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political situation had indeed changed with regard to one important factor. 
The NNP had abandoned or betrayed these whites by seeking a genuine 
accommodation with the African majority. 

58. In contrast, the DP had abandoned or betrayed its search for a genuine 
accommodation with the African majority and positioned itself as a defender 
of white privilege. Accordingly, these whites voted for the DP. In this way, 
they confirmed that they had not moved away from the positions they had held 
before the historic moment of transition in 1994, when they considered the 
NP as their unique and trusted protector. 

59. Nevertheless, arising out of the results of the 1999 elections, as the 
Court acknowledged in its judgement, the DP and the NNP decided that their 
immediate partisan purposes would be better served if they united against a 
common enemy, rather than compete against each other. Accordingly, they 
merged into what they called the Democratic Alliance (DA). 

60. However, not long after, the NNP realised that it had made a mistake 
when it sought to regress, reincarnate itself as the old NP, and thus stand 
in a comparable and competitive position to the "new" DP, which now wore 
some of the clothing of the old NP. It therefore sought to break away from 
the DA, re-establish itself as a non-racial NNP, and ally itself with the 
ANG, which is a tried and tested political formation of non-racialism. 

61. These recent developments, centred on the formation and the collapse of 
the DA, communicated an important message about the political evolution of 
our country, and therefore the "reasonable period" that Parliament required 
to determine what it needed to do with the constitutional possibility it 
had, to vary the anti-defection regime. 

62. That message, expressed in 2000 in the context of the local government 
elections, was that South Africans were beginning to break out of the 
political paradigm formed in the years before 1994. This placed an 
obligation on many of these South Africans to realign themselves 
politically. This included people who served as elected public 
representatives. 

63. The then existing constitutional and legal order prohibiting crossing of 
the floor, mergers of existing parties, formation of new parties, etc, 
became a fetter on the evolution of our politics beyond the pre-1994 period 
of racial division and antagonism, which was represented in specific ways in 
particular political formations and the composition of our elected 
legislatures. 

64. Thus, the objective political situation demanded that our country should 
not allow the result that the constitutional and legal status decided in 
1993, should act as an obstacle prohibiting the people freely to act 
according to the developments defined by a changing political situation. 

65. The foregoing represents the "relevant facts and circumstances", 
mentioned by the Court, that bear on the issue of the reasonable period that 
would provide the legislature with sufficient experience and information, 
the "reasonable time", to enable it to take a rational decision, informed by 
the real political situation in our country. 

66. To these "relevant facts and circumstances", we should add the important 
and relevant fact that it was because of pressure from the DA, before it 
broke up, that the majority party in parliament, the ANG, agreed to the 
process that led to the adoption of Act 22 of 2002. 

67. We must also make the point that the 1998 parliamentary ad-hoc committee 
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referred to in Paragraph 11 above, decided against the introduction of 
legislation to permit crossing of the floor, because of opposition by the 
majority party, the ANC. The ANC positions were based on the arguments 
reflected in Paragraphs 45, 46 & 47 above. Even then, the DP argued in 
favour of such legislation. 

68. In terms of the political processes in our country, the political events 
we have described defined and determined the "reasonable time" within which 
to address the issues enabled by the provisions in the Constitution, to 
allow for legislation permitting the "crossing of the floor, etc." 

69. In this regard, the criterion to identify the "reasonable period" was 
not calendar time, but the political considerations that governed the 
original decisions in 1993 to institute a particular electoral system, as 
well as the decisions to create the space to enable crossing the floor, etc, 
in spite of the electoral system sustained during the 1994 and the 1999 
elections. 

70. The Constitutional Court has now decided that these considerations have 
no constitutional relevance or validity. Rather, what is important is its 
determination, which is anchored on a judgement of what constitutes "a 
reasonable period", that the central issue is the criterion of calendar time 
we have already indicated. 

71. This decision has a particular effect on our country. 

72. At the local government level, it has created the legal possibility for 
a process of political realignment, which, among other things, will make it 
possible for the legislative and executive structures, in their mid-term, 
more adequately to reflect the evolving "will of the people". 

73. At the national and provincial levels, and therefore affecting our older 
democratic legislatures, about which the nation has more experience, the 
decision of the Court prohibits such realignment. 

74. Practically, with regard to the provincial and national legislatures, 
the Court directs that the political outcomes conditioned by the pre-1994 
situation should be maintained, on the basis that anything else would be 
unconstitutional. 

75. Significantly, this punishes those who decided to cross the floor as 
soon as the relevant legislation came into force. 

76. In terms of this, the Court has made the extraordinary decision that 
those who acted according to the law, prior to its review by the 
Constitutional Court, must suffer any consequences deriving from their 
having acted according to the law as it was when it was signed by the 
President, which brought it into force, after which it was properly 
gazetted. 

77. Accordingly, what was legal, as lawfully determined by more than 
four-fifths of the elected people's tribunes sitting in the national 
parliament, assented to by the President of the Republic according to law, 
and gazetted as required by the law, is rendered illegal by the decisions of 
the Constitutional Court. In the view of the Court, the grave offence that 
gave birth to the illegality of what would otherwise be perfectly legal, 
derives from a mere difference in calendar time, figuratively between a 
Monday and a Wednesday of the same week. 

78. Presumably to dull the pain of those who sought to cross the floor, 
believing that they were acting within their constitutional and legal 
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rights, the Court ruled that for fifteen days only, from October 8, 2002, 
they would suffer no adverse consequences as a result of their legal 
actions, (para.121). 

79. After this period, which does not even allow for Parliament to rectify 
whatever constitutional shortcoming might have been identified by the Court, 
those who dared to cross the floor, legally, will be left to the mercy of 
the party bosses who have the power to inflict vengeful retribution against 
their 'errant' members. Deliberately, the Court decided that those who 
crossed the floor legally, ahead of its own ruling, would be left with no 
legal protection whatsoever. These, who understood and respected the law, 
would, by virtue of the decision of the Court, condemn themselves to 
submission to the law of the jungle, as represented by the people the 
multi-party ad-hoc parliamentary committee described as "the party bosses". 
Thus, remarkably, and presumably unintentionally, the Constitutional Court 
has decreed that the malevolent winds of particular partisan political 
opinion must be given the space to blow away the injunction fundamental to 
the rule of law that - fiat justitia! Let justice be done! 

80. In its judgement, the Court refers to a "limited transitional period" 
(e.g. para.110). In addition to the formal legal understanding of this by 
the Court, such "transitional period" also has a political meaning. 

81. In our understanding, it refers to the transition from apartheid to 
democracy and non-racialism, and not merely the transition from the period 
of the currency of the "Interim" Constitution to the adoption of the "Final" 
Constitution. Historically, the length of the transition cannot be 
determined, limited or extended subjectively and arbitrarily. It can only be 
determined by life itself, by the processes endogenous to the evolution of 
our political system. Our actual circumstances tell us that in the eight 
years since 1994, our country could not have completed this transition. 

82. Among others, the process of the formation of our democratic system is 
continuing. It was to contribute to the enhanced maturity of this system 
that Parliament approved legislation to enable the crossing of the floor. 
The assertion is incorrect that this should never have been done now, 
because some allegedly constitutionally limited transitional period is over. 

83. The judiciary constitutes an important part of this transition and our 
democratic system. It is a co-determinant of what our country will be 
tomorrow. It cannot be neutral in the matter of the creation of the kind of 
South Africa visualised in our Constitution. This applies more particularly 
to our higher courts, especially the Constitutional Court, which set legal 
precedents and make determinations that bind the lower courts, and thus help 
to set the legal framework that governs all conduct in our law-governed 
country. 

84. This necessitates and demands the greatest judicial sensitivity to the 
national societal setting within which the law must be applied and allowed 
to evolve. At the same time, all state organs, and our people as a whole, 
must scrupulously respect the principle and the practice of the separation 
of powers. All of us must, therefore, respect and protect the independence 
of the judiciary. Simultaneously, it is critically necessary to understand 
that the three state powers, the legislature, the executive and the 
judiciary, have to recognise and operate within the context of the fact that 
they are and must be organically interrelated partners in the common effort 
to build the new South Africa, ready at all times to respect the 
constitutional principle of cooperative governance. 

85. Nothing but the most negative and dire consequences for our democracy 
would and will result from an approach that defines these powers as 
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antagonists, with each obliged to defend its exclusive "turf', putatively 
and ineluctably threatened by the others, jointly and severally. Neither 
should we allow the entrenchment of the view that our courts exist for the 
defence of the unacceptable heritage we all seek to eradicate, for which 
purpose they have the leeway to rely on, and base their decisions on the 
"legal formalism" which the Constitutional Court descried. 

86. Indeed, correctly, the Court made the important observation that, with 
regard to the matter of floor crossing, it should "avoid legal formalism". 

87. The famed first Chief Justice of the United States, John Marshall, who 
held this post from 1801 to 1835, once ruled: "A constitution, to contain an 
accurate detail of all the sub-divisions of which its great powers will 
admit, and of all the means by which they may be carried into execution, 
would partake of the prolixity of a legal code, and could scarcely be 
embraced by the human mind. It would, probably, never be understood by the 
public. Its nature, therefore, requires that only its great outlines should 
be marked, its important objects designated, and the minor ingredients which 
compose those objects be deduced from the nature of the objects 
themselves ... " (McCulloch vs Maryland). 

88. The great outlines of our own Constitution have been marked and its 
important objects designated. The Constitutional Court is charged with the 
responsibility to advance these important objects, governed by the great 
outlines that have been marked. Of necessity, it must contribute to the 
formation of the legal code, "the prolixity" that cannot be contained in a 
Constitution. 

89. Such legal codes are about the construction and regulation of human 
societies. They have no meaning as objects in themselves, as petrified legal 
constructs, separate and apart from the necessarily evolving human societies 
over which all courts have jurisdiction. 

90. Our legal code must help to build the kind of South Africa for which 
many sacrificed their lives. The unfettered and law-governed evolution of 
our democracy and political system is an important and integral part of the 
birth of our new nation. The decision of the Constitutional Court with 
regard to "floor crossing" did not help this epoch-making and eminently 
human process. Our people who, for many centuries, fell victim to arbitrary 
white minority rule, which clothed itself in a peculiar form of legality, 
should never allow that, again, legality and justice should become 
irreconcilable social phenomena. 
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THIS WEEK: 

* Letter from the President: Who are our heroes and heroines? 
* What the media says: Hippocrates, hypocrisy and the rights of patients 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Who are our heroes and heroines? 

On 8 August, I wrote to the then Deputy Minister of Health, Nozizwe 
Madlala-Routledge, relieving her of her duties in government. In this letter I said: "This letter serves to inform you that, acting in terms of the provisions of clause 93 of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, I have decided to relieve you of your duties as Deputy Minister of Health with effect from today. 

"All of us who serve our people through the national government took an oath or made a solemn affirmation to respect and uphold the Constitution. This same Constitution calls upon us to, among other things, work collectively to develop and implement national policies. 

"I have, during the period you served as Deputy Minister of Defence, consistently drawn your attention to the concerns raised by your colleagues about your inability to work as part of a collective, as the Constitution enjoins us to. For the same reason, I have also discussed this matter with you as Deputy Minister of Health. 

"You travelled to Madrid despite the fact that I had declined your request to undertake this trip. It is clear to me that you have no intention to abide by the constitutional prescriptions that bind all of us. For this reason I suggested to you that you should resign. 

"It is clear that you do not accept my advice. This leaves me no choice but to 
relieve you of your duties." 

A hue and cry 

Ordinarily, I would not make any further comment on this matter. However, some, both within our country and internationally, have raised an ill-founded and 
ill-intentioned hue and cry about the dismissal of Ms Madlala-Routledge. As part of this, all manner of fabrications have been peddled that relate to a whole variety of issues that bear on the work both of the ANC and our government. 
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Nozizwe Madlala-Routledge also chose to convene a press conference to give her the 
possibility to 'tell her side of the story', during which she claimed that all she 
had ever done was to "speak truth to power'', presumably to present herself to the 
media as part of the so-called Fourth Estate, which is fond of using this phrase to 
define its social role. 

In her comments, among others, she chose to make various observations about the 
functioning of the Ministry and Department of Health, the government in general, the 
meeting the Deputy President and I had with her on 7 August, and the kind of leaders 
the December 2007 National Conference of the ANC should elect. 

With regard to this last issue, a journalist asked Ms Madlala-Routledge why in the 
last two years she has expressed her seemingly dissenting views publicly, rather than 
within the structures of the ANC, which our movement requires of its members. She 
responded more or less precisely in these terms: "The fax I sent to the President to 
say I am not resigning I sent from Luthuli House, (the ANC Headquarters building). 
Albert Luthuli, Oliver Tambo, Govan Mbeki, Archie Gumede ... Lilian Ngoyi, Dora Tamana, 
and the Freedom Charter taught us the values I uphold. The ANC taught us to speak 
out!.. .As we go towards December, I am going to be campaigning hard to get a leader 
or leaders (elected by the ANC National Conference) I think will be brave to stand up 
for the truth, for the values my organisation, the ANC, stands for ... l am going to 
work very hard in my branch, in my district, my Province (KZN), and all over, to make 
sure that we succeed to unite the ANC, that is very important - to unite the ANC -
and choose a leader who the country will support." 

Naturally, members of the ANC have asked what Ms Madlala-Routledge meant when she 
made these remarks. They have asked why she has suggested that the current leadership 
of the ANC has divided the ANC, and why she suggests it does not have the courage to 
stand up for the truth, why she suggests that our leadership has no regard for the 
values of our movement, and why she suggests that the leader of the ANC is not 
supported by our country. 

Undoubtedly the ANC will deal with this matter as prescribed by its Constitution, its 
normal procedures, its conventions and traditions, and our current challenges. 

Who's in, who's out? 

We have, in the past, dropped people who had served in government in ministerial 
positions. This has also happened at the level of Provincial Government. In no 
instance have the members of the ANC thus affected ever decided that they should 
engage in a media and public campaign, as Ms Madlala-Routledge has chosen to do. 

And indeed, none of the similar interventions affecting other members of the ANC 
serving in government, including local government, have aroused the media frenzy 
generated by the dropping of Ms Madlala-Routledge. 

The strange and disturbing assertions and developments we have heard and seen, since 
the dismissal of Ms Madlala-Routledge, strongly suggested that we must make some 
comments in this regard, which explains the reason for this Letter. I began the 
Letter by citing my letter to Ms Madlala-Routledge. 

The question at issue is therefore very simple. As I said in my 8 August letter, the 
central matter I raised with the former Deputy Minister is the issue of the 
collective responsibility of everybody who serves in the National Executive. I would 
never have raised this with Ms Madlala-Routledge when I spoke to her on 7 August and 
in the 8 August letter, maliciously, with no factual basis. 
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I am certain that Ms Madlala-Routledge will recall the instances when I spoke to her while she served as Deputy Minister both at Defence and at Health, to assist her to understand and respect her obligation to honour the fact that she was part of a collective that has a responsibility to abide by the decisions of the ANC and the government. 

In this regard, I must also say that, of course, government can detail the many instances when Ms Madlala-Routledge wilfully ignored or defied this obligation. 

The Spanish trip 

To justify her trip to Spain, Ms Madlala-Routledge, supported by some in the media, has argued that some Ministers and Deputy Ministers have travelled out of the country without receiving authorisation, written or otherwise. The fact of the matter is that Ms Madlala-Routledge has absolutely no way of knowing this. In any case, the point at issue is that Ms Madlala-Routledge defied a written decision that she should not travel to Spain. 

If she was looking for a precedent to argue that she should not have been dismissed from the National Executive, she would have been better served if she provided even one example of a Minister or Deputy Minister who travelled even after permission to travel had been denied, as she did. Personally, I know of no other such incident since 1999. 

Because the ANC has always sought to build rather than destroy, for many years our leadership agreed to keep Ms Madlala-Routledge in government, determined further to develop her as a true cadre of our movement, committed to serve the people as a disciplined member of our movement. It is clear that in this specific case we failed. 

I refer to our leadership because like others who have decided to campaign on the basis of the concocted assertion about "centralisation of power in the Presidency", Ms Madlala-Routledge may entertain the illusion that she stayed in government as long as she did on the basis of decisions taken by the President, solely and exclusively. If this is the case, she, and everybody else, will have to learn the basic lesson that the national democratic revolution cannot, and will not be advanced on the basis of fabrications. 

There is nothing exceptional about the Constitutional requirement for members of the National Executive to act as a collective. This applies even to the lowliest of community-based organisations. Defiance of this very elementary rule would expose any organised social formation to chaos and anarchy. This includes the ANC. If it were tolerated in government, it would inevitably lead to a slide to the disastrous condition of a failed state. 

Some in our country and others elsewhere in the world, including the media, have acclaimed Ms Madlala-Routledge as a great heroine, before and after her dismissal, on the basis that she seemed to demonstrate intellectual and personal "courage" by defying the obligation to speak and act as part of a collective. In this regard, in her 10 August press conference, she made a point of emphasising her obligation to be accountable to the media. 

Collective responsibility 

With regard to all this, I must make the point absolutely clear, without equivocation or qualification, that while the ANC serves as government, in any of the three 
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spheres of government, freely elected by the people, it will ensure that its members 
respect the principle and practice of collective responsibility. 

None of the members of the ANC deployed in government will be treated by our movement 
as heroes and heroines on the basis of "lone ranger" behaviour, so-called because of 
their defiance of agreed positions and procedures of our movement and government. 

In the 95 years of our existence as a movement, no member of our organisation became 
a hero or heroine because of actions that would condemn our movement to the plague of 
chaos and anarchy. At the same time, throughout its history, to date, our movement 
has insisted on the need to respect the right of every member freely to express his 
or her view within our constitutional structures. 

Indeed, during her press conference, even Ms Madlala-Routledge stated that when she 
has attended meetings of our National Executive Committee (NEC), she observed that 
members of the NEC, and other participants, enjoyed the freedom to speak their minds. 

Contrary to what some have suggested, Ms Madlala-Routledge, like other members of the 
National Executive, has never been denied the right to speak her mind both in the 
Cabinet Committee and the Cabinet meetings. This also relates to instances when 
Deputy Ministers have differed with their Ministers. Any suggestion to the contrary 
would be, to speak plainly, a blatant lie. 

Similarly, we must underline and emphasise the point that government policies are 
government policies. There is no government policy that belongs to individual 
Ministries or Departments, or even the Presidency. Our government is not made up of a 
federation or coalition of ministers, or a Presidential autocracy. 

As prescribed by our Constitution, and in terms of the practice we have entrenched 
since 1994, all government policies are approved by the Cabinet. This includes the 
legislation that the National Executive submits to the National Legislature. 
Accordingly, the President and the rest of the Cabinet take full responsibility even 
for some of the contested draft legislation currently being considered by our 
National Parliament. 

In this context I must also emphasise that there is not even one important policy and 
programmatic initiative that our government has taken since 1994 that has not been 
based on decisions taken by the constitutional structures of the ANC. During these 
years, to date, the people of South Africa have elected the ANC to serve as the 
ruling party. Members of the ANC deployed in government have consistently worked in a 
manner that respects the popular mandate given to their movement. 

HIV, AIDS & super-heroines 

In the determined effort to market Ms Madlala-Routledge as some "super-heroine", her 
admirers have attributed our government policy and programmes on HIV and AIDS to her. 
Thus the extraordinarily absurd claim has been made that her dismissal from the 
National Executive threatens the very survival of the government (and ANC) programme 
on HIV and AIDS. 

In this regard, and as an example of what I am talking about, the British newspaper, 
"The Independent", even felt entitled and obliged to tell a litany of blatant 
untruths to promote a deliberately negative agenda about the ANC and our government, 
which Ms Madlala-Routledge, consciously or unwittingly, has seemed very determined to 
advance. 
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Among other things, the British newspaper, "The Independent" wrote, (on 10 August): "Thabo Mbeki's stance on Aids has left South Africa with the world's worst HIV epidemic. Yesterday, he silenced the woman fighting to end the suffering of 
millions ... The fight against Aids in South Africa, the epicentre of the global 
pandemic, has been dealt a devastating blow. President Thabo Mbeki stunned and outraged campaigners yesterday by sacking the country's deputy health minister, the woman credited with ending a decade of Aids denialism at the heart of the South African political leadership ... 

"The sacked minister, Nozizwe Madlala-Routledge, is an outspoken critic of President Mbeki and his Health Minister, Manto Tshabalala-Msimang and the way they have handled the epidemic. She was the co-architect of an ambitious new five-year plan to accelerate the rollout of free, life-saving Aids drugs, tripling the numbers on treatment by 2011. That plan could now be in jeopardy ... 

"'He (Mbeki) has once again shown his contempt for those seeking scientific approaches to Aids,' said Professor Nicoli Nattrass of the University of Cape Town. 'This is a dreadful error of judgement. It indicates that the President still remains opposed to the science of HIV,' the Treatment Action Campaign (TAC), South Africa's biggest Aids advocacy group, said yesterday. 

"'It's an absolute disgrace," said Mike Waters, the opposition Democratic Alliance's health spokesman. 'The fact is for the first time we had a deputy minister with a clear direction in the fight against Aids. Both the President and the Minister are denialists, while the deputy minister has her feet stuck in reality."' 

In an article in "The Independent", Ms Madlala-Routledge said: "I can't say what reason the President had for dismissing me. But I know that the Health Minister, back in the driving seat, wanted to reassert her ideas. We have made progress recently, and I would be saddened and disappointed if we were now to be taken back to a time when people were confused about Aids treatment. 

"I am certain now, that if our Health Minister goes back to talking about garlic and beetroot, she will face only ridicule. I am not, I must stress, attacking the 
traditional African medicines that she is keen to champion. They have a place in health care. 

"But we are dealing with a modern disease. And as with any modern disease, we have to subject whatever we propose as a cure, to the most rigorous scientific testing ... It is also important for us to hear Mr Mbeki's voice, encouraging people, leading, and showing them that HIV/Aids, with treatment, can be managed." 

South Africa, HIV & AIDS 

The principal journalist responsible for the many shameless lies told in "The 
Independent" seems to be one Katherine Butler, the newspaper's Foreign Editor. It is perfectly obvious that she did not even bother to study our government's 2000-2005 and 2007-2011 HIV/AIDS/STD Strategic Plans, (NSPs), and their implementation. 

Had she, and her Editor, done so, they would, for instance, have found this comment (in the 2007-2011 Plan), which she would have been free to challenge with facts, that: 

"In 1992, the National AIDS Coordinating Committee (NACOSA) - (led by the ANC) -was launched with a mandate to develop a national strategy on HIV and AIDS. Cabinet endorsed this strategy in 1994 ... Much was done to implement the recommendations of 
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the NACOSA Plan review. These include the appointment of provincial AIDS coordinators, the establishment of the Inter-Ministerial Committee on AIDS, launch of Partnerships against AIDS by the Deputy President in 1998, development of the Department of Education HIV and AIDS policy for learners and educators, development of other national policies, including the Syndromic management of STls, the establishment of the South African AIDS Vaccine Initiative (SAAVI) in 1998, the establishment of SANAC, the establishment of the national interdepartmental committee on HIV and AIDS, as well as the development of a Strategic Framework for a South African AIDS Youth Programme." 

The 2000-2005 Plan said: "The development of this strategic plan was initiated by the Minister of Health, Dr Manto Tshabalala-Msimang in July 1999 in response to President, Mr Thabo Mbeki's, challenge to all sectors of society to become actively involved in initiatives designed to address the HIV/AIDS epidemic. It began with a meeting in July 1999 to review the current HIV/AIDS prevention, treatment, and care efforts in South Africa. 

"The meeting was attended by representatives of faith-based organisations, people living with HIV infection and AIDS, human rights organisations, academic institutions, the civil military alliance, the Salvation Army, the media, organised labour, organised sports, organised business, insurance companies, women's organisations, youth organisations, international donor organisations, health professionals and health consulting organisations, political parties, and relevant government departments. 

"After priority areas for future efforts were discussed and agreed upon, a committee was charged with developing a five-year HIV/AIDS and STD Strategic Plan. Task teams were established to review current goals and objectives for the designated priority areas. The priority areas are prevention; treatment, care and support; legal and human rights; and monitoring, research and evaluation. 

"In addition, the Minister of Health held bilateral meetings with several important sectors including traditional leaders, faith-based organisations and business to obtain their views and to discuss ways to facilitate their active participation." 

Further, the 2007-2011 Plan says: "The HIV & AIDS and STI Strategic Plan for South Africa (NSP), 2007-2011, flows from the National Strategic plan of 2000-2005, the Operational Plan for Comprehensive HIV and AIDS Care, Management, and Treatment (CCMT) as well as other HIV and AIDS strategic frameworks developed for government and sectors of civil society in the past five years. It represents the country's multi-sectoral response to the challenge with (sic) HIV infection and the wide-ranging impacts (sic) of AIDS." 

Despite all the foregoing, and strangely, including the financial resources our government and parliament have provided to give substance to our NSPs, all of which stand up to any and all international comparisons, one of the journalists at the Madlala-Routledge press conference, who, we must assume, is not familiar with any of the history we have indicated, said our country is faced with an 'international PR crisis with regard to HIV and AIDS!' 

Vavi, Waters & Madlala-Routledge 

The fact of the matter is that personally, Ms Madlala-Routledge had very little to do with both the NSPs we have mentioned, regardless of the fabrications that she and her admirers choose to manufacture. These driven admirers include the General Secretary of COSATU, Zwelinzima Vavi, who, not surprisingly, joined the chorus of the 
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praise-singers of Ms Madlala-Routledge, boldly saying (according to the SABC), with absolute contempt for the facts, but absolute loyalty to a particular agenda: "I 
think the firing of that minister - who everybody in the country accepted was one of 
the most efficient, hardworking ministers we have in the Cabinet - sends a 
message ... that we know of so much dead wood that remains untouchable in government as ministers, many of them dying on duty ... says basically, if you're working hard and 
are an independent thinker, you will get the chop." 

(As Head of State and Government, I know of no Minister or Deputy Minister, with 
which echelon of South Africans I interact virtually everyday, who is not an 
independent thinker and a hard worker, who behaves like a sheep and a mindless 
sycophant. Given my constitutional and political responsibilities, defined by our 
Constitution and statutes, I am quite ready to listen to any contrary view in this 
regard, regardless of its origin. On the various occasions I have met Vavi formally 
and informally, he has never raised this issue. Neither has COSATU, a genuinely 
valued ally of the ANC, which Vavi has served as General Secretary for some years, 
ever raised this issue in its numerous interactions with the ANC and government! 
Basing itself on its experience about Vavi's many public and negative statements, 
which I assume he will continue to make, the ANC, a devoted ally of COSATU, must 
surely come to the conclusion that its historic ally, COSATU, has determined that it will principally communicate with us, the ANC, through public statements made by its 
General Secretary!) 

The "Mail and Guardian" quoted Vavi as saying: "In the absence of any other 
convincing explanation, we then conclude that she (Madlala-Routledge) was fired 
because of her views on HIV/Aids, which were not shared by the president and Minister Manto Tshabalala-Msimang. It is very sad because this means the sheep mentality of following the leader will persist. It will deepen the culture of sycophancy among 
government ministers and officials. 

"But all we can do is pay tribute to her. Thanks to her, government now has a 
five-year comprehensive HIV/Aids plan. Thanks to her there is unity between 
government and civil society and it is also thanks to her that we no longer have the 
mixed messages, and the spirit of Aids denialism is behind us." 

Again not surprisingly, the Democratic Alliance (DA) backed what Vavi said. In a 
statement on 10 August headed "Madlala-Routledge fired for speaking the 
truth" -speaking truth to power? - Mike Waters, DA spokesperson on health said: "The far more likely explanation (for her dismissal) is that (Ms Madlala-Routledge) was 
fired for speaking the truth. The former Deputy Minister has been outspoken on the 
following issues: 

* Government's performance with regard to HIV/Aids; 
* The nature of government's response to the HIV/Aids pandemic; and, 
* The situation at Frere Hospital:' 

The Endgame? 

In its 12 August edition the "Sunday Times" dramatically presented on its front page 
a story about how Minister Tshabalala-Msimang allegedly behaved while receiving treatment in a hospital in Cape Town, a few years ago. Through her lawyers, the 
Minister has threatened to take legal action against the newspaper. Accordingly we 
cannot comment on this matter. 

However, the government Presidency has issued a statement to say that this newspaper report does not justify dismissing the Minister, as some have suggested. Among other 

Page 7 j 



, @cfo?/08/17) Logavinogarie Reddy - ANC Today 17 August 2007 

things, the statement said: "The Presidency notes that the latest allegations levelled against the Minister of Health appear to be consistent with attempts by some in the media and elsewhere, to demean the person of the Minister ... 

"The Presidency would like to reassure all South Africans of the integrity of the public health system as led by Minister Manto Tshabalala-Msimang and the Cabinet collective." 

In the recent past the ANC, the government and our people as a whole have had to contend with elaborate and sophisticated disinformation campaigns intended to destabilise the ANC, the government, our democracy and country, not disconnected from similar anti-ANC campaigns during the apartheid years. The more recent campaigns presented themselves through the "hoax e-mail" and "browse report" incidents. 

Time will tell what happened that gave the "Sunday Times" the right to tell the story it told, whether right or wrong, about what might have happened in Minister 
Tshabalala-Msimang's "private space" in hospital. All of us, up to now, assumed that we had a Constitutional and common sense entitlement to treat this "hospital space" as being subject to the "privacy and dignity" human right and privilege to which all our citizens, including Ministers, are Constitutionally entitled. 

Whatever the endgame in this regard, we, and the overwhelming majority of our people, will have been painfully alerted to the fact that not everybody in our country and abroad, is happy that the ANC enjoys the confidence of the masses of our people. Equally, others are unhappy that, contrary to the predictions of the doomsayers about African countries, we have managed the transition from white minority rule to non-racial, democratic rule as well as we have, thus making the statement in practice that cannot be disproved with facts, that categorically, there exists no genetic fault that condemns Africa and Africans forever to be defined as a failed continent and civilisation. 

Is it the case that to win the approval of the loudest voices in the world of the contemporary global communication system we must behave in a manner that is consistent with their stereotypes? Who will determine who our heroes and heroines will be? 

Thabo Mbeki 

WHAT THE MEDIA SAYS 

Hippocrates, hypocrisy and the rights of patients 

By publishing what it claims are the contents of medical records relating to stays in hospital by Health Minister Tshabalala-Msimang, the Sunday Times is complicit in a violation of the long-established principle of the confidentiality of personal 
medical information. 

The origins of the principle of doctor-patient confidentiality can be traced back through more than two millennia, to the time of Hippocrates, who was born in 460 BC. The relevant part of the Hippocratic Oath, the Classical version, says: "What I may see or hear in the course of the treatment or even outside of the treatment in regard to the life of men, which on no account one must spread abroad, I will keep to myself, holding such things shameful to be spoken about." 
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The modern version of the Hippocratic Oath states that: "I will respect the privacy of my patients, for their problems are not disclosed to me that the world may know." 

The relationship between a doctor and a patient is built on trust and guided by defined ethical and legal parameters. If there was no guarantee that medical disclosures and medical records were protected then patients would be unwilling to make certain disclosures to doctors and this in turn could inhibit their treatment. The principles laid down in the Hippocratic Oath dates back centuries and has over time developed into a cornerstone for the practice of medicine throughout the world. 

In a 1993 judgement (Jansen van Vuuren and Another NNO v Kruger) Justice Harms captured the history of patient confidentiality as follows: "As far as the public disclosure of private medical facts is concerned, the Hippocratic Oath, formulated by the father of medical science more than 2,370 years ago, is still in use. It requires of the medical practitioner 'to keep silence' about information acquired in his professional capacity relating to a patient, 'counting such things to be as sacred secrets'. But the concept even predates Hippocrates. Oosthuizen, Shapiro and Strauss Professional Secrecy in South Africa (1983) at 98 state: 'In a work written in Sanskrit presumed to be from about 800 BC Brahm in priests were advised to carry out their medical practices by concentrating only on the treatment of a patient when they entered a house and not divulging information about the sick person to anyone else. In ancient Egypt also the priestly medical men were under strict oaths to retain the secrets given to them in confidence. They worshipped in the temples of Isis and Serapis, a healer of the sick, and also of their son, Horus, who was usually called Harpocrates by the Greeks and pictured with his finger held to his mouth. The name for medicine, ars muta (dumb art), is used in Roman poetry by Virgil in Aeneid XII. The Pythagorean school in Greece, to which medical men especially belonged, considered silence as one of the most important virtues."' 

It should come as no surprise that the right to privacy is a fundamental human right, the protection of which is guaranteed in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (1948), the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (1976) and in various regional human rights treaties. Since 1994, this right has been entrenched in our constitutional dispensation. Section 14 of the Constitution guarantees everyone the right to privacy. Within the context of privacy of health information, this 
section should be read together with the right to dignity (protected in section 10) and the right to bodily and psychological integrity as set out in section 12(2) of the Constitution. 

With regard to privacy, the South African Law Reform Commission has observed that "Privacy is a valuable and advanced aspect of personality. Sociologists and psychologists agree that a person has a fundamental need for privacy. Privacy is also at the core of our democratic values. An individual therefore has an interest in the protection of his or her privacy". (SALRC Privacy and Data Protection, Discussion Paper No 109) 

According to Professor Pieter Carstens and Debbie Pearmain in their book "Foundational Principles of South African Medical Law", health is one of the most sensitive areas for many people when it comes to issues of privacy, and a lack of privacy can harm a patient in many ways. They emphasise that "personal information of the kind usually stored in health records can be used against the person to whom it relates by those with malicious intent" and once "such information is out in the public domain it can be recalled in order to limit the damage caused but not (to) prevent or avoid it." 

The right to privacy in relation to health information is not only constitutionally 
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entrenched and protected in our common law, but it is also recognised in various pieces of legislation. Section 34 of the Promotion of Access to Information Act, 2000, deals with the mandatory protection of personal information about a third party and "personal information" is defined as including information relating to physical or mental health or the medical history of the individual or blood type of the individual. 

· The National Health Act, 2003, also contains provisions relating specifically to the patient's right to privacy. Section 14 of the National Health Act deals with confidentiality and stipulates that all information concerning a user, including information relating to his or her health status, treatment or stay in a health establishment, is confidential and no person may disclose any such information unless the user consented thereto in writing, or a court order or any law requires that disclosure or non-disclosure of the information would represent a serious threat to public health. 

Section 17 of the Act deals specifically with the protection of health records and anyone who contravenes these provisions commits an offence and is liable on conviction to a fine or to imprisonment for a period not exceeding one year or to both a fine and such imprisonment. In terms of section 17, the person in charge of a health establishment in possession of a user's health records must set up control measures to prevent unauthorised access to those records and to the storage facility in which records are kept and failure to do so is an offence under subsection (2)(a). Section 17(2)(f) specifically states that any person who without authority, copies any part of a record commits an offence, while subsection (g) states that it is an offence for any person to gain unauthorised access to a record or record-keeping system, including intercepting information being transmitted from one person, or one part of a record-keeping system, to another. 

In returning to the original source of a doctor's duty to confidentiality whether "in the course of the treatment or even outside of the treatment" as stated in the Hippocratic Oath, it is necessary to briefly stipulate the ethical boundaries of the right to privacy as captured in the rules of health governing bodies in South Africa. 

Ethical rules of conduct for practitioners registered under the Health Professions Act, 1974, issued in 2006, contain detailed provisions regarding professional confidentiality. Rule 13 stipulates that a practitioner may only divulge verbally or in writing information regarding a patient in terms of a statutory provision, under instruction of a court of law, if justified in the public interest or with the express consent of the patient. 

In terms of rule 2, failure to comply with any conduct determined in the rules can result in disciplinary steps taken by the professional board under the Act. The Health Professions Council of South Africa has issued guidelines on the keeping of patients records as well as a National Patients Rights Charter (2002), which stipulates in section 2.7 that "information concerning one's health, including information concerning treatment may only be disclosed with informed consent, except when required in terms of any law or an order of court". 

The media in South Africa shares with all its citizens the protection of its right to freedom of expression. It is a right that all South Africans, not just the media, should strive to safeguard and defend. At the same time, and by the same measure, both the media and the people of this country should strive to safeguard and defend the right of all people to privacy and dignity, specifically as it relates to personal medical information. 
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By publishing information it knew to be protected by doctor-patient confidentiality, the Sunday Times demonstrated the hypocrisy of an institution that dearly clings to one set of fundamental rights while willingly violating another. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2007 /at32. htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/fistinfo/anctoday 
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